UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10

GENERAL FORM FOR REGISTRATION OF SECURITIES PURSUANT TO SECTION 12(b) OR 12(g) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Red Violet, Inc.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Delaware (State or Other Jurisdiction of

Incorporation or Organization)

2650 North Military Trail, Suite 300 Boca Raton, Florida 33431 (Address of Principal Executive Offices) (Zip Code)

(561) 757-4000 (Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Securities to be registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class to be so registered Common Stock, par value \$0.001 per share Name of each exchange on which each class is to be registered be NASDAO Stock Market LLC

The NASDAQ Stock Market LLC

Securities to be registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act:

None.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," or "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer

Accelerated filer□Smaller reporting company⊠Emerging growth company⊠

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.

82-2408531 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

INFORMATION REQUIRED IN REGISTRATION STATEMENT CROSS-REFERENCE SHEET BETWEEN INFORMATION STATEMENT AND ITEMS OF FORM 10

Our information statement is filed as Exhibit 99.1 and is incorporated by reference into this Form 10. For your convenience, we provide below a cross-reference sheet identifying where the items required by Form 10 can be found in the information statement.

Item No.	Caption	Location in Information Statement
Item 1.	Business	See "Summary," "Risk Factors," "The Spin-off," "Capitalization," "Business," "Properties," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," "Forward-Looking Statements," "Legal Proceedings," "Management," "Committees of the Board of Directors," "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions," "Where You Can Find More Information," "Index to Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements" and the statements referenced therein, "Index To Unaudited Condensed Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements" and the statements referenced therein, and "Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements"
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	See "Risk Factors," "Forward-Looking Statements," "Index to Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements" and the statements referenced therein, "Index To Unaudited Condensed Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements" and the statements referenced therein, and "Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements"
Item 2.	Financial Information	See "Summary," "Summary Historical and Pro Forma Financial Data" and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations"
Item 3.	Properties	See "Properties"
Item 4.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management	See "Beneficial Ownership of Securities"
Item 5.	Directors and Executive Officers	See "Management" and "Committees of the Board of Directors"
Item 6.	Executive Compensation	See "Management," "Executive Compensation," "Director Compensation" and "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions"
Item 7.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	See "Risk Factors," "Management," "Committees of the Board of Directors," and "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions"
Item 8.	Legal Proceedings	See "Legal Proceedings"
Item 9.	Market Price of and Dividends on the Registrant's Common Equity and Related Stockholder Matters	See "Summary," "Terms of the Spin-off," "Questions and Answers About the Spin-off," "Risk Factors," "The Spin-off," "Capitalization," "Beneficial Ownership of Securities" and "Description of Capital Stock"
Item 10.	Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities	None

Item No.	Caption	Location in Information Statement
Item 11.	Description of Registrant's Securities to be Registered	See "Summary," "Terms of the Spin-off," "Questions and Answers About the Spin-off," "The Spin-off," and "Description of Capital Stock"
Item 12.	Indemnification of Directors and Officers	See "Management" and "Liability and Indemnification of Directors And Officers"
Item 13.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	See "Summary," "Summary Historical and Pro Forma Financial Data," "Index to Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements" and the statements referenced therein, "Index To Unaudited Condensed Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements" and the statements referenced therein, and "Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements"
Item 14.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	Not Applicable
Item 15.	Financial Statements and Exhibits	See "Index to Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements" and the statements referenced therein, "Index To Unaudited Condensed Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements" and the statements referenced therein, and "Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements"

(a) List of Financial Statements and Schedules

The following financial statements are included in the Information Statement and filed as part of this Registration Statement on Form 10:

Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements, Including Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

Unaudited Condensed Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements

Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements

(b) Exhibits

The following documents are filed as exhibits hereto unless otherwise indicated:

<u>Exhibit</u> Number	Description of Exhibit
2.1	Separation and Distribution Agreement by and between Cogint, Inc. and Red Violet, Inc., dated February 27, 2018.
3.1	Certificate of Incorporation of Red Violet, Inc.
3.2	Form of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Red Violet, Inc.
3.3	Bylaws of Red Violet, Inc.
	2

<u>Exhibit</u> Number	Description of Exhibit
3.4	Form of Amended and Restated Bylaws of Red Violet, Inc.
10.1	Form of Red Violet, Inc. 2018 Stock Incentive Plan.*
10.2	Form of Restricted Stock Unit Agreement Pursuant to the Red Violet 2018 Stock Incentive Plan.*
10.3	Amended and Restated Tax Matters Agreement by and between Cogint, Inc. and Red Violet, Inc., dated February 27, 2018.
10.4	Employee Matters Agreement by and between Cogint, Inc. and Red Violet, Inc., dated February 27, 2018.
10.5	Transition Services Agreement by and between Cogint, Inc. and Red Violet, Inc., dated February 27, 2018.
21	Subsidiaries of Red Violet, Inc.
99.1	Preliminary Information Statement of Red Violet, Inc. subject to completion, dated February 28, 2018.
* Manas	gement contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

Management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	Description of Exhibit
2.1	Separation and Distribution Agreement by and between Cogint, Inc. and Red Violet, Inc., dated February 27, 2018.
3.1	Certificate of Incorporation of Red Violet, Inc.
3.2	Form of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Red Violet, Inc.
3.3	Bylaws of Red Violet, Inc.
3.4	Form of Amended and Restated Bylaws of Red Violet, Inc.
10.1	Form of Red Violet, Inc. 2018 Stock Incentive Plan.*
10.2	Form of Restricted Stock Unit Agreement Pursuant to the Red Violet 2018 Stock Incentive Plan.*
10.3	Amended and Restated Tax Matters Agreement by and between Cogint, Inc. and Red Violet, Inc., dated February 27, 2018.
10.4	Employee Matters Agreement by and between Cogint, Inc. and Red Violet, Inc., dated February 27, 2018.
10.5	Transition Services Agreement by and between Cogint, Inc. and Red Violet, Inc., dated February 27, 2018.
21	Subsidiaries of Red Violet, Inc.
99.1	Preliminary Information Statement of Red Violet, Inc. subject to completion, dated February 28, 2018.

* Management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

Red Violet, Inc.

By: /s/ Derek Dubner

Name: Derek Dubner Title: Chief Executive Officer

Dated: February 28, 2018

Exhibit 2.1

Execution Version

SEPARATION AND DISTRIBUTION AGREEMENT

by and among

COGINT, INC.

and

RED VIOLET, INC.

Dated as of February 27, 2018

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ARTICLE I DEFINITIO	NS	1
ARTICLE II THE INTE	RNAL REORGANIZATION	8
Section 2.1	Internal Reorganization	8
Section 2.2	Consents	8
Section 2.3	Termination of Intercompany Agreements; Settlement of Intercompany Accounts	9
Section 2.4	No Representations and Warranties	10
ARTICLE III CLOSING	OF THE INTERNAL REORGANIZATION	11
Section 3.1	Business Transfer Time	11
Section 3.2	Business Transfer Time Deliveries	12
ARTICLE IV THE SPIN	I-OFF	12
Section 4.1	Consummation of Spin-Off	12
Section 4.2	Manner of Spin-Off	12
Section 4.3	Cooperation and Filings Prepared in Connection with the Spin-Off	13
Section 4.4	Conditions to the Spin-Off	14
Section 4.5	Additional Matters	14
Section 4.6	Release of Guarantees or Indemnity	15
Section 4.7	Election of SpinCo Officers and Directors	15
Section 4.8	Acknowledgement Regarding Data	15
ARTICLE V MUTUAL	RELEASES; INDEMNIFICATION	16
Section 5.1	Release of Pre-Business Transfer Time Claims	16
Section 5.2	Indemnification by the SpinCo Group	17
Section 5.3	Indemnification by Cogint	17
Section 5.4	Indemnification Obligations Net of Insurance Proceeds and Other Amounts; No Right to Subrogation	18
Section 5.5	Procedures for Defense, Settlement and Indemnification of Third-Party Claims	18
Section 5.6	Additional Matters	19
Section 5.7	Contribution	20
Section 5.8	Exclusive Remedy	20
Section 5.9	Survival of Indemnities	20
Section 5.10	Limitations of Liability	20
ARTICLE VI ADDITIO	NAL AGREEMENTS	21
Section 6.1	Further Assurances	21
Section 6.2	Agreement for Exchange of Information	21
Section 6.3	Ownership of Information	21

		Page
Section 6.4	Compensation for Providing Information	21
Section 6.5	Record Retention	22
Section 6.6	Other Agreements Providing for Exchange of Information	22
Section 6.7	Production of Witnesses; Records; Cooperation	22
Section 6.8	Privilege; Conflicts of Interest	22
Section 6.9	Insurance	23
Section 6.10	Confidentiality	24
Section 6.11	Non-Solicitation	26
Section 6.12	Directors' and Officers' Exculpation, Indemnification and Insurance	27
ARTICLE VII MISCELL	ANEOUS	28
Section 7.1	Expenses	28
Section 7.2	Entire Agreement	28
Section 7.3	Governing Law	29
Section 7.4	Characterization of Payments	29
Section 7.5	Notices	29
Section 7.6	Priority of Agreements	30
Section 7.7	Amendments and Waivers	30
Section 7.8	Termination	30
Section 7.9	Assignability	31
Section 7.10	Parties in Interest	31
Section 7.11	Interpretation	31
Section 7.12	Severability	32
Section 7.13	Captions; Counterparts	32
Section 7.14	Jurisdiction; Consent to Jurisdiction	32
Section 7.15	Specific Performance	33
Exhibit A Exhibit B	Form of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation Form of Amended and Restated Bylaws	
SCHEDULES Schedule 1.1 Schedule 1.2 Schedule 1.3 Schedule 1.4 Schedule 2.1(a) Schedule 4.3(f) Schedule 4.6 Schedule 4.7	Cogint Balance Sheet SpinCo Assumed Liabilities SpinCo Balance Sheet SpinCo Transferred Assets Internal Reorganization Plan and Structure Interim Operations Guarantees Officers and Directors of SpinCo	

SEPARATION AND DISTRIBUTION AGREEMENT

THIS SEPARATION AND DISTRIBUTION AGREEMENT, dated as of February 27, 2018 (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), is entered into by and among Cogint, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("<u>Cogint</u>"), and Red Violet, Inc., a Delaware corporation and a wholly-owned Subsidiary of Cogint ("<u>SpinCo</u>"). Each of the foregoing parties is referred to herein as a "Party" and collectively as the "Parties." Capitalized terms used in this Agreement and not otherwise defined have the meanings ascribed to such terms in Article I of this Agreement.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, Cogint, acting through itself and its direct and indirect Subsidiaries, currently conducts the Fluent Business and the IDI Business;

WHEREAS, the board of directors of Cogint ("<u>Cogint Board</u>") has determined that it is appropriate, desirable and in the best interests of Cogint and its stockholders to separate the Fluent Business from the IDI Business;

WHEREAS, in furtherance of the foregoing, on the terms and subject to the conditions contained herein, Cogint shall separate the operations of the IDI Business from the operations of the Fluent Business (the "<u>Internal Reorganization</u>") and consummate the Spin-Off (as hereafter defined), all as more fully described in this Agreement and the agreements and actions contemplated hereby;

WHEREAS, Cogint has caused SpinCo to be formed in order to facilitate the Internal Reorganization and Spin-Off;

WHEREAS, Cogint currently owns all of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, of SpinCo (the "SpinCo Common Stock");

WHEREAS, after the Internal Reorganization, Cogint shall distribute, on a pro rata basis, all of the issued and outstanding shares of SpinCo Common Stock owned by Cogint to the holders of shares of common stock, par value \$0.0005 per share, of Cogint ("<u>Cogint Common Stock</u>") as of the Record Date and holders of other securities of Cogint (the "<u>Spin-Off</u>"), all in accordance with this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, it is appropriate and desirable to set forth the principal corporate actions required to effect the Internal Reorganization and the Spin-Off and to set forth certain other agreements that will, following the Spin-Off, govern certain matters relating to the Internal Reorganization and the Spin-Off and the relationship of Cogint, SpinCo and their respective Affiliates.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and mutual covenants contained herein and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, and intending to be legally bound the Parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS

As used herein, the following terms have the following meanings:

"<u>Affiliate</u>" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person that, directly or indirectly, controls, is controlled by or is under common control with such Person. For purposes of this definition and the definitions of "Cogint Group" and "SpinCo Group", the term "control" (including, with correlative meanings, the terms "controlling," "controlled by" and "under common control with"), as used with respect to any Person, means the

possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of that Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by Contract or otherwise. It is expressly agreed that, from and after the Business Transfer Time and for purposes of this Agreement and the other Ancillary Agreements, no member of the SpinCo Group shall be deemed to be an Affiliate of any member of the Cogint Group, and no member of the Cogint Group shall be deemed to be an Affiliate of any member of the SpinCo Group.

"Agent" means Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company.

"<u>Ancillary Agreements</u>" means the Employee Matters Agreement, the Tax Matters Agreement, the Transition Services Agreement, and any other instruments, assignments, documents and agreements executed in connection with the implementation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including all annexes, exhibits, schedules, attachments and appendices thereto.

"<u>Assets</u>" means all assets, properties, claims and rights of any kind, nature and description, whether real, personal or mixed, tangible or intangible, whether accrued, contingent or otherwise, and wherever situated and whether or not recorded or reflected, or required to be recorded or reflected, on the books of any Person.

"Business Day" means each day that is not a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which the Federal Reserve Bank of New York is closed.

"<u>Code</u>" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Cogint Assets" means:

(a) all interests of Fluent and its Subsidiaries;

(b) (i) all Assets reflected as assets of Cogint and the other Cogint Entities on the Cogint Balance Sheet and (ii) any Assets acquired by or for Cogint or any other Cogint Entity subsequent to the date of the Cogint Balance Sheet that, had they been acquired on or before such date and owned as of such date, would have been reflected on the Cogint Balance Sheet if prepared on a consistent basis, after taking into account any dispositions of any such Assets subsequent to the date of the Cogint Balance Sheet; and

(c) all other Assets owned or held immediately prior to the Spin-Off (after giving effect to the Internal Reorganization) by Cogint or any of its Subsidiaries (excluding, for the avoidance of doubt, SpinCo and its Subsidiaries).

For the avoidance of doubt, the Cogint Assets shall include all assets of or relating to any Cogint Benefit Plan, except to the extent expressly transferred under the Employee Matters Agreement (including to the SpinCo Entities), but shall not include the SpinCo Assets or any items expressly governed by the Tax Matters Agreement.

"<u>Cogint Balance Sheet</u>" means the pro forma consolidated balance sheet of Cogint, including the notes thereto, set forth in Schedule 1.1 hereof, which has been prepared as of the same date as the SpinCo Balance Sheet, that gives effect to the Internal Reorganization and the Spin-Off.

"Cogint Benefit Plan" has the meaning set forth in the Employee Matters Agreement.

"Cogint Entities" means the members of the Cogint Group.

"Cogint Group" means Cogint and each of its Subsidiaries, but excluding any member of the SpinCo Group.

"<u>Cogint Indemnitees</u>" means each Cogint Entity, its Affiliates, and all Persons who are or have been stockholders, directors, partners, managers, managing members, officers, agents or employees of a Cogint Entity or any of its Affiliates (in each case, in their respective capacities as such), in each case, together with their respective heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns.

"<u>Cogint Liabilities</u>" means the Liabilities of the Cogint Group, including (a) all Liabilities primarily arising from or primarily related to the Fluent Business, (b) all Liabilities reflected as Liabilities of Cogint and the other Cogint Entities on the Cogint Balance Sheet and any Liabilities of Cogint or any other Cogint Entity accrued subsequent to the date of the Cogint Balance Sheet that, had they accrued on or before such date and been outstanding as of such date, would have been reflected on the Cogint Balance Sheet if prepared on a consistent basis, after taking into account the satisfaction of any such Liabilities subsequent to the date of the Cogint Balance Sheet, (c) all Liabilities related to any Transaction Litigation, including with respect to directors and officers of Cogint related thereto and (d) all Liabilities of Cogint and its Subsidiaries arising from or relating the businesses and operations (whether or not such businesses or operations are or have been terminated, divested or discontinued) conducted prior to the Business Transfer Time by Cogint and its Subsidiaries (other than any SpinCo Assumed Liabilities); <u>provided</u>, that "Cogint Liabilities" shall not include (x) Taxes, which shall be governed by the Tax Matters Agreement or (y) any SpinCo Liabilities.

"Cogint Tech" means Cogint Technologies, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company.

"<u>Company Restricted Stock Unit</u>" means any restricted stock units outstanding under (a) the Cogint, Inc. (f/k/a Tiger Media, Inc. f/k/a Search Media Holdings Limited) Amended and Restated 2008 Share Incentive Plan, as amended, (b) the Cogint, Inc. (f/k/a IDI, Inc.) 2015 Stock Incentive Plan, as amended, or (c) any other plan or agreement.

"Company Warrant" means any outstanding warrant to purchase shares of Cogint Common Stock.

"Consent," means any consent, approval, order or authorization of, filing or registration with, or notification to, any Person.

"<u>Contract</u>" means any written contract, subcontract, instrument, warranty, option, note, bond, mortgage, indenture, lease, license, sublicense, sales or purchase order or other legally binding obligation, commitment, agreement, arrangement or understanding, in each case as amended and supplemented from time to time.

"<u>Derivative Securities</u>" means any options, warrants or other rights or binding arrangements or commitments to acquire from Cogint, or that obligate Cogint to issue, any Cogint Common Stock, or any securities convertible into or exchangeable for shares of Cogint Common Stock.

"Employee Matters Agreement" means the Employee Matters Agreement dated as of the date hereof, by and between Cogint and SpinCo.

"Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"Fluent" means Fluent LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

"Fluent Business" means the business of providing digital advertising and marketing services and solutions on behalf of advertisers, publishers, and advertising agencies, as conducted by Fluent and its Subsidiaries, whether before, at, or after the Business Transfer Time, in each case, other than the IDI Business.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States, applied on a consistent basis.

"<u>Governmental Authority</u>" means any government, governmental or quasi-governmental authority, or any regulatory entity or body, department, commission, board, agency, instrumentality, taxing authority, political subdivision, bureau, and any court, tribunal, or judicial body, in each case whether supranational, national, federal, state, municipal, county or provincial, and whether local or foreign.

"Group" means the Cogint Group or the SpinCo Group, as the context requires.

"Group Entities" means the members of the Cogint Group or the SpinCo Group, as the context requires.

"<u>IDI Business</u>" means (a) the risk management business of the SpinCo Group (b) any other business conducted by any member of the SpinCo Group and (c) any other business conducted primarily through the use of SpinCo Assets, whether before, at or after the Business Transfer Time.

"IDI Holdings" means IDI Holdings, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company.

"IDI Verified" means IDI Verified, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company.

"Indebtedness" means any of the following Liabilities or obligations, with respect to any Group: (i) indebtedness for borrowed money (including any principal, premium, accrued and unpaid interest, related expenses, prepayment penalties, commitment and other fees); (ii) Liabilities evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes, or other debt securities; (iii) Liabilities evidencing amounts drawn on letters of credit or banker's acceptances or similar items; (iv) Liabilities related to the deferred purchase price of property or services (including any seller notes or earn out obligations) other than those trade payables incurred in the ordinary course of business; (v) Liabilities arising from overdrafts; (vi) Liabilities pursuant to capitalized leases that should be, in accordance with GAAP, recorded as capital leases; (vii) Liabilities pursuant to conditional sale or other title retention agreements; (viii) Liabilities arising out of interest rate and currency swap arrangements and any other arrangements designed to provide protection against fluctuations in interest or currency rates; and (ix) indebtedness of others guaranteed by such Person or any of its Subsidiaries or secured by any lien or encumbrance on the assets of such Person or any of its Subsidiaries.

"Information" means information, including books and records, whether or not patentable or copyrightable, in written, oral, electronic or other tangible or intangible forms, stored in any medium, including studies, reports, records, books, contracts, instruments, surveys, discoveries, ideas, concepts, know-how, techniques, designs, specifications, drawings, blueprints, diagrams, models, prototypes, samples, flow charts, data, computer data, disks, diskettes, tapes, computer programs or other software, marketing plans, customer names, communications by or to attorneys (including attorney-client privileged communications), memos and other materials prepared by attorneys or under their direction (including attorney work product), and other technical, financial, employee or business information or data.

"<u>Insurance Proceeds</u>" means those monies: (a) received by an insured from any insurance carrier or program; (b) paid by any insurance carrier on behalf of an insured or program; or (c) received (including by way of set-off) from any third party in the nature of insurance, contribution or indemnification in respect of any Liability, in each case, net of any deductible or retention amount or any other third-party costs or expenses incurred by the Indemnitor in obtaining such recovery, including any increased insurance premiums.

"Interactive Data" means Interactive Data, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company.

"Intercompany Agreements" means Contracts between or among any SpinCo Entity, on the one hand, and any Cogint Entity, on the other hand.

"<u>Law</u>" shall mean any and all applicable federal, state, local, municipal, foreign or other law, statute, constitution, ordinance, code, regulation, ruling or other legal requirement enacted, adopted, implemented or otherwise in effect by or under the authority of any Governmental Authority.

"<u>Legal Proceeding</u>" means any claim, action, charge, lawsuit, litigation, arbitration, hearing or proceeding that has been made public or of which written notice has been received, administrative enforcement proceeding or other similarly formal legal proceeding (including civil, criminal, administrative or appellate proceeding) commenced, brought, conducted or heard by or pending before any Governmental Authority, arbitrator, mediator or other tribunal.

"Liabilities" means any and all debts, obligations and other liabilities, including all contractual obligations, whether absolute or contingent, inchoate or otherwise, matured or unmatured, liquidated or unliquidated, accrued or unaccrued, known or unknown, whenever arising, and including those arising under any pending, threatened or contemplated Legal Proceeding (including the costs and expenses of demands, assessments, judgments, settlements and compromises relating thereto and attorneys' fees and any and all costs and expenses whatsoever reasonably incurred in investigating, preparing or defending against any such pending, threatened or contemplated Legal Proceeding), any Law, order or consent decree of any Governmental Authority or any award of any arbitrator of any kind, in each case, whether or not recorded or reflected or required to be recorded or reflected on the books and records or financial statements of any Person.

"<u>National Securities Exchange</u>" means a securities exchange that has registered with the SEC under Section 6 of the Exchange Act, including the NASDAQ Capital Market.

"<u>Person</u>" means any individual, corporation (including any non-profit corporation), limited liability company, joint stock company, general partnership, limited partnership, limited liability partnership, estate, trust, firm, Governmental Authority or other enterprise, association, organization, entity or "group" (as defined in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act).

"<u>Record Date</u>" means the close of business on the date to be determined by the Cogint Board as the record date for determining stockholders of Cogint entitled to receive shares of SpinCo Common Stock in the Spin-Off.

"Record Holders" means the holders of Cogint Common Stock on the Record Date.

"SEC" means the United States Securities and Exchange Commission or any successor thereto.

"Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

"Spin-Off Date" means the date on which the Spin-Off to Cogint's stockholders is effective pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, as determined by the Cogint Board.

"SpinCo Assets" means:

- (a) the SpinCo Transferred Assets;
- (b) all interests of the SpinCo Subsidiaries immediately prior to the Spin-Off (after giving effect to the Internal Reorganization);

(c) (i) all Assets reflected as assets of SpinCo and the other SpinCo Entities on the SpinCo Balance Sheet and (ii) any Assets acquired by or for SpinCo or any other SpinCo Entity subsequent to the date of the SpinCo Balance Sheet that, had they been acquired on or before such date and owned as of such date, would have been reflected on the SpinCo Balance Sheet if prepared on a consistent basis, after taking into account any dispositions of any such Assets subsequent to the date of the SpinCo Balance Sheet; and

(d) all other Assets not expressly covered in clauses (a) through (c) of this definition of "SpinCo Assets" that are owned, in whole or in part, by any SpinCo Entity immediately prior to the Spin-Off (after giving effect to the Internal Reorganization) other than any Cogint Assets.

For the avoidance of doubt, the SpinCo Assets shall not include the Cogint Assets or any items expressly governed by the Tax Matters Agreement.

"<u>SpinCo Assumed Liabilities</u>" means the Liabilities listed in Schedule 1.2 and the Liabilities expressly assumed by or assigned to a member of the SpinCo Group under the Employee Matters Agreement.

"<u>SpinCo Balance Sheet</u>" means the pro forma consolidated balance sheet of SpinCo, including the notes thereto, set forth in Schedule 1.3 hereof, which has been prepared as of the same date as the Cogint Balance Sheet, that give effect to the Internal Reorganization and the Spin-Off, and prepared on a consistent basis with, the Cogint Balance Sheet.

"SpinCo Entities" means the members of the SpinCo Group.

"SpinCo Group" means SpinCo and the SpinCo Subsidiaries.

"<u>SpinCo Indemnitees</u>" means each SpinCo Entity, its Affiliates, and all Persons who are or have been stockholders, directors, partners, managers, managing members, officers, agents or employees of a SpinCo Entity or any of its Affiliates (in each case, in their respective capacities as such), in each case, together with their respective heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns.

"<u>SpinCo Liabilities</u>" means the Liabilities of the SpinCo Group, including (a) all Liabilities primarily arising from or primarily relating to the IDI Business, (b) all Liabilities reflected as Liabilities of the SpinCo Entities on the SpinCo Balance Sheet and any Liabilities of any SpinCo Entity accrued subsequent to the date of the SpinCo Balance Sheet that, had they accrued on or before such date and been outstanding as of such date, would have been reflected on the SpinCo Balance Sheet if prepared on a consistent basis, after taking into account the satisfaction of any such Liabilities subsequent to the date of the SpinCo Balance Sheet, and (c) the SpinCo Assumed Liabilities; provided, that "SpinCo Liabilities" shall not include Taxes, which shall be governed by the Tax Matters Agreement.

"SpinCo Subsidiaries" means all direct and indirect Subsidiaries of SpinCo, after giving effect to the Internal Reorganization, which shall include IDI Holdings, Cogint Tech, IDI Verified, Interactive Data, Red Violet Blockchain and Analytical Solutions, LLC, and Forewarn, LLC.

"SpinCo Transferred Assets" means the Assets listed in Schedule 1.4 and any Asset transferred to any member of the SpinCo Group by the Cogint Group under the Employee Matters Agreement.

"<u>Subsidiary</u>" of any Person means (i) a corporation more than 50% of the combined voting power of the outstanding voting stock of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by such Person or by one or more other Subsidiaries of such Person or by such Person and one or more other Subsidiaries of such Person; (ii) a partnership of which such Person or one or more other Subsidiaries of such Person or such Person and one or more other Subsidiaries thereof, directly or indirectly, is the general partner and has the power to direct the policies, management and affairs of such partnership; (iii) a limited liability company of which such Person or one or more other Subsidiaries of such Person or such Person and one or more other Subsidiaries of such Person, directly or indirectly, is the managing member (or has the right to appoint a majority of the manager(s) of such company) and has the power to direct the policies, management and affairs of such company; or (iv) any other Person (other than a corporation, partnership or limited liability company) in which such Person or one or more other Subsidiaries of such Person and one or more other Subsidiaries of such Person, directly or indirectly, has at least a majority ownership and the power to direct the policies, management and affairs of such Person, directly or indirectly, has at least a majority ownership and the power to direct the policies, management and affairs of such Person, directly or indirectly, has at least a majority ownership and the power to direct the policies, management and affairs thereof.

"Tax" or "Taxes" has the meaning set forth in the Tax Matters Agreement.

"Tax Matters Agreement" means the Amended and Restated Tax Matters Agreement dated as of the date hereof by and between Cogint and SpinCo.

"Tax Return" has the meaning set forth in the Tax Matters Agreement.

"<u>Transaction Litigation</u>" means any Legal Proceeding commenced or threatened against Cogint or any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates, or otherwise relating to, involving or affecting Cogint or any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates, in each case in connection with, arising from or otherwise relating to (i) the Business Combination Agreement, dated as of September 6, 2017, by and between BlueFocus International Limited and Cogint, (ii) the Spin-Off or (iii) any other transaction contemplated by this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements, including any Legal Proceeding alleging or asserting any misrepresentation or omission in the SpinCo Registration Statement (including the Information Statement forming a part thereof).

"Transition Services Agreement" means the Transition Services Agreement dated as of the date hereof by and between Cogint and SpinCo.

TERMS DEFINED IN THIS AGREEMENT

Agreement	Preamble
Business Transfer Time	Section 3.1
CFO Certificate	Section 2.1(f)
Charter Amendment	Schedule 2.1(a)
Cogint	Preamble
Cogint Board	Recitals
Cogint Common Stock	Recitals
Cogint Confidential Information	Section 6.10(b)
Cogint Group Employees	Section 6.11(a)
Cogint Released Persons	Section 5.1(a)
Contributed Cash	Section 2.1(f)
D&O Insurance	Section 6.12(c)
Guarantee	Section 4.6(a)
Indemnified Persons	Section 6.12(a)
Indemnitee	Section 5.4(a)
Indemnitor	Section 5.4(a)
Indemnity Payment	Section 5.4(a)
Internal Reorganization	Recitals
Management Employment Agreements	Schedule 1.4
Omitted Services	Section 4.3(b)
Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Claims	Section 6.9(b)
Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Policies	Section 6.9(a)
Representatives	Section 6.10(a)
Service Provider	Section 4.3(b)
Service Recipient	Section 4.3(b)
Shared Data	Section 4.8
Spin-Off	Recitals
Spin-Off Ratio	Section 4.2(a)
SpinCo	Preamble
SpinCo Common Stock	Recitals
SpinCo Confidential Information	Section 6.10(a)
SpinCo Group Employees	Section 6.11(b)
SpinCo Registration Statement	Section 4.3(a)
SpinCo Released Persons	Section 5.1(b)
Step Plan	Section 2.1(a)
Third-Party Claim	Section 5.5(a)
Third-Party Proceeds	Section 5.4(a)

ARTICLE II THE INTERNAL REORGANIZATION

Section 2.1 <u>Internal Reorganization</u>. Except as provided in Section 2.2(b) and subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and effective as of the Business Transfer Time, to the extent not previously effected:

(a) the Parties shall cause the Internal Reorganization to be completed, subject to Section 2.2(b), in all respects in accordance with the plan and structure set forth on Schedule 2.1(a) (such plan and structure, the "<u>Step Plan</u>");

(b) the Parties shall execute and deliver, or cause the execution and delivery of, such bills of sale, quitclaim deeds, stock powers, certificates of title, assignments of contracts and other instruments of transfer, conveyance and assignment and take such other corporate actions as are necessary to transfer to the SpinCo Group all of the right, title and interest to all SpinCo Assets and take all actions necessary to cause the SpinCo Group to assume all of the SpinCo Assumed Liabilities, in each case, in form and substance reasonably acceptable to each Party;

(c) the Parties shall execute and deliver, or cause the execution and delivery of, such bills of sale, quitclaim deeds, stock powers, certificates of title, assignments of contracts and other instruments of transfer, conveyance and assignment and take such other corporate actions as are necessary to transfer to the Cogint Group all of the right, title and interest to all Cogint Assets, in each case, in form and substance reasonably acceptable to each Party;

(d) in the event that at any time or from time to time (whether prior to, at or after the Business Transfer Time), any member of the Cogint Group or the SpinCo Group, respectively, is the owner of, receives or otherwise comes to possess any SpinCo Asset or Cogint Asset, as the case may be, or any SpinCo Assumed Liability that is allocated to a member of the other Group pursuant to this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement, the applicable Person shall promptly transfer, or cause to be transferred, such SpinCo Asset, Cogint Asset, or SpinCo Assumed Liability to the Person so entitled thereto or responsible therefor, and such Person shall assume the same, as applicable. Prior to any such transfer, such SpinCo Asset, Cogint Asset, or SpinCo Assumed Liability shall be held in accordance with Section 2.2(b);

(e) no later than 7:00 pm Eastern Time on the Business Day immediately prior to the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo shall deliver to Cogint, a certificate of the Chief Financial Officer of SpinCo (the "<u>CFO Certificate</u>") setting forth the amount of cash up to \$20 million to be contributed to SpinCo in accordance with the Internal Reorganization (the "<u>Contributed Cash</u>");

(f) SpinCo hereby waives compliance by each and every member of the Cogint Group with the requirements and provisions of any "bulk-sale" or "bulk-transfer" Laws of any jurisdiction that may otherwise be applicable with respect to the transfer or sale of any or all of the SpinCo Assets to any member of the SpinCo Group; and

(g) Cogint hereby waives compliance by each and every member of the SpinCo Group with the requirements and provisions of any "bulk-sale" or "bulk-transfer" Laws of any jurisdiction that may otherwise be applicable with respect to the transfer or sale of any or all of the Cogint Assets to any member of the Cogint Group.

Section 2.2 Consents.

(a) To the extent that the consummation of the Internal Reorganization or the Spin-Off requires any Consents from any third parties (including any Governmental Authorities), each Party shall use its reasonable best efforts to obtain promptly such Consents; <u>provided</u>, that with respect to Consents from third parties (other

than Governmental Authorities) required under existing Contracts, such efforts shall not include any requirement or obligation to make any payment to any such third party or assume any Liability not otherwise required to be paid or assumed by the applicable Party pursuant to the terms of an existing Contract or offer or grant any financial accommodation or other benefit to such third party not otherwise required to be made by the applicable Party pursuant to the terms of an existing Contract. The obligations set forth in this Section 2.2(a) shall terminate on the one (1)-year anniversary of the Spin-Off Date. Notwithstanding anything in this Section 2.2(a) to the contrary, nothing in this Agreement or any other Ancillary Agreement shall be construed as an attempt or agreement to transfer any SpinCo Asset, including any Contract, permit or other right, if an attempted transfer thereof, without the Consent of a third party (including any Governmental Authority), would constitute a breach or other contravention under any agreement to which any Cogint Entity or any SpinCo Entity is a party or any Law or by which any Cogint Entity or any SpinCo Entity is bound, or would in any way adversely affect the rights, upon transfer or otherwise, of any SpinCo Entity under such SpinCo Asset.

(b) If the transfer or assumption (as applicable) of any SpinCo Asset, SpinCo Assumed Liability, or Cogint Asset intended to be transferred or assumed (as applicable) is not consummated prior to or at the Business Transfer Time, whether as a result of the provisions of Section 2.2(a) or for any other reason (including any misallocated transfers subject to Section 2.1(d)), then, the Spin-Off shall, subject to the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Article IV, nevertheless take place on the terms set forth herein, and, insofar as reasonably practicable and to the extent permitted by applicable Law, the Person retaining such SpinCo Asset, SpinCo Assumed Liability, or Cogint Asset, as the case may be, (i) shall thereafter hold such SpinCo Asset, SpinCo Assumed Liability, or Cogint Asset, as the case may be, in trust for the use and benefit and/or burden of the Person entitled thereto (and at such Person's sole expense) until the consummation of the transfer or assumption (as applicable) thereof (or as otherwise determined by Cogint and SpinCo, as applicable, in accordance with Section 2.2(a)); and (ii) use reasonable best efforts to take such other actions as may be reasonably requested by the Person to whom such SpinCo Asset, SpinCo Assumed Liability, or Cogint Asset is to be transferred or assumed (as applicable) (at the expense of the Person to whom such SpinCo Asset, SpinCo Assumed Liability, or Cogint Asset is to be transferred or assumed (as applicable)) in order to place such Person in substantially the same position as if such SpinCo Asset, SpinCo Assumed Liability, or Cogint Asset, had been transferred or assumed (as applicable) as contemplated hereby and so that all the benefits and/or burdens relating to such SpinCo Asset, SpinCo Assumed Liability, or Cogint Asset, as the case may be, including possession, use, risk of loss, potential for gain, any Tax liabilities in respect thereof and dominion, control and command over such SpinCo Asset, SpinCo Assumed Liability, or Cogint Asset, as the case may be, are to inure from and after the Business Transfer Time to the Person to whom such SpinCo Asset, SpinCo Assumed Liability, or Cogint Asset is to be transferred or assumed (as applicable). Any Person retaining any SpinCo Asset, SpinCo Assumed Liability, or Cogint Asset due to the deferral of the transfer or assumption (as applicable) of such SpinCo Asset, SpinCo Assumed Liability, or Cogint Asset, as the case may be, shall not be required, in connection with the foregoing, to make any payments, assume any Liability, or offer or grant any accommodation or other benefit (financial or otherwise) to any third party, except to the extent that the Person entitled to the SpinCo Asset or Cogint Asset, or responsible for the SpinCo Assumed Liability, agrees to reimburse and make whole the Person retaining a SpinCo Asset or Cogint Asset, or a SpinCo Assumed Liability, as applicable, to such Person's reasonable satisfaction, for any payment or other accommodation made by the Person retaining a SpinCo Asset or Cogint Asset, or a SpinCo Assumed Liability, as applicable, at the request of the Person entitled to the SpinCo Asset or Cogint Asset or responsible for the SpinCo Assumed Liability. The obligations set forth in this Section 2.2(b) shall terminate on the one (1)-year anniversary of the Spin-Off Date.

Section 2.3 Termination of Intercompany Agreements; Settlement of Intercompany Accounts.

(a) Except as set forth in Section 2.3(b) and Section 2.3(c), SpinCo, on behalf of itself and each other member of the SpinCo Group, on the one hand, and Cogint, on behalf of itself and each other member of the Cogint Group, on the other hand, shall terminate, effective as of the Business Transfer Time, any and all Intercompany Agreements. No such terminated Intercompany Agreement (including any provision thereof which purports to survive termination) shall be of any further force or effect after the Business Transfer Time and all

parties shall be released from all Liabilities thereunder. Each Party shall, at the reasonable request of any other Party, take, or cause to be taken, such other actions as may be necessary to effect the foregoing. The Parties, on behalf of the members of their respective Groups, hereby waive any advance notice provision or other termination requirements with respect to such Intercompany Agreements.

(b) The provisions of Section 2.3(a) shall not apply to any of the following Intercompany Agreements (or to any of the provisions thereof):

(i) this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements (and each other Contract expressly contemplated by this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement to be entered into or continued by any of the Parties or any of the members of their respective Groups);

(ii) any Contracts to which any Person other than the Parties and their respective Affiliates is a party; and

(iii) any noncompetition, nonsolicitation, confidentiality or non-disclosure agreements among any Cogint Entity, any SpinCo Entity and any of their respective employees, including any obligation not to disclose proprietary or privileged information.

(c) <u>Settlement of Intercompany Accounts</u>. Other than Liabilities for payment and/or reimbursement for costs and other fees and charges relating to goods or services provided by any Cogint Entity to any SpinCo Entity, or vice versa, prior to the Business Transfer Time in the ordinary course of business, including under the Intercompany Agreements described in Section 2.3(b) and except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement, all intercompany receivables, payables, loans and other accounts between any Cogint Entity, on the one hand, and any SpinCo Entity, on the other hand, in existence as of immediately prior to the Business Transfer Time and after giving effect to the Internal Reorganization shall be extinguished by the applicable Cogint Entities and the applicable SpinCo Entities no later than the Business Transfer Time by (i) cancellation, forgiveness or release by the applicable obligor or (ii) one or a related series of payments, settlements, netting, distributions of and/or contributions to capital, in each case, as determined by Cogint and such that the SpinCo Entities, on the one hand, and the Cogint Entities, on the other hand, do not have any further Liability to one another in respect of such intercompany receivables, payables, loans and other accounts.

Section 2.4 No Representations and Warranties.

(a) EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT OTHERWISE EXPRESSLY PROVIDED IN ANY ANCILLARY AGREEMENT, SPINCO (ON BEHALF OF ITSELF AND MEMBERS OF THE SPINCO GROUP) ACKNOWLEDGES THAT NEITHER COGINT NOR ANY MEMBER OF THE COGINT GROUP MAKES ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY HEREIN AS TO ANY MATTER WHATSOEVER, INCLUDING ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY WITH RESPECT TO: (A) THE CONDITION OR THE VALUE OF ANY SPINCO ASSET, THE IDI BUSINESS OR THE AMOUNT OF ANY SPINCO LIABILITY; (B) THE FREEDOM FROM ANY LIEN ON ANY SPINCO ASSET; (C) THE ABSENCE OF DEFENSES OR FREEDOM FROM COUNTERCLAIMS WITH RESPECT TO ANY CLAIM TO BE TRANSFERRED TO OR ASSUMED BY SPINCO OR HELD BY A MEMBER OF THE SPINCO GROUP; OR (D) ANY IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE OR TITLE. EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT OTHERWISE EXPRESSLY PROVIDED IN ANY ANCILLARY AGREEMENT, SPINCO (ON BEHALF OF ITSELF AND MEMBERS OF THE SPINCO GROUP) FURTHER ACKNOWLEDGES THAT ALL OTHER WARRANTIES THAT COGINT OR ANY MEMBER OF THE COGINT GROUP GAVE OR MIGHT HAVE GIVEN, OR WHICH MIGHT BE PROVIDED OR IMPLIED BY APPLICABLE LAW OR COMMERCIAL PRACTICE, ARE HEREBY EXPRESSLY EXCLUDED. EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT OTHERWISE EXPRESSLY PROVIDED IN ANY ANCILLARY AGREEMENT, ALL ASSETS, BUSINESSES AND LIABILITIES TO BE TRANSFERRED TO OR ASSUMED BY SPINCO SHALL BE TRANSFERRED WITHOUT ANY COVENANT, REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY (WHETHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED), AND ALL OF THE ASSETS,

BUSINESSES AND LIABILITIES HELD BY THE SPINCO ENTITIES ARE HELD, "AS IS, WHERE IS," AND, FROM AND AFTER THE BUSINESS TRANSFER TIME, SPINCO SHALL BEAR THE ECONOMIC AND LEGAL RISK THAT ANY SUCH TRANSFER OR ASSUMPTION SHALL PROVE TO BE INSUFFICIENT TO VEST IN SPINCO GOOD AND MARKETABLE TITLE, FREE AND CLEAR OF ANY LIEN OR ANY NECESSARY CONSENTS THAT ARE NOT OBTAINED OR THAT ANY REQUIREMENTS OF LAWS ARE NOT COMPLIED WITH (BUT SUBJECT TO COMPLIANCE BY COGINT WITH ITS OBLIGATIONS IN SECTIONS 2.1 AND 2.2). NONE OF THE COGINT ENTITIES OR ANY OTHER PERSON MAKES ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY WITH RESPECT TO ANY INFORMATION, DOCUMENTS OR MATERIAL MADE AVAILABLE IN CONNECTION WITH THE DISTRIBUTION, OR EXECUTION, DELIVERY OR FILING OF THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY ANCILLARY AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY.

(b) EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT OTHERWISE EXPRESSLY PROVIDED IN ANY ANCILLARY AGREEMENT, COGINT (ON BEHALF OF ITSELF AND MEMBERS OF THE COGINT GROUP) ACKNOWLEDGES THAT NEITHER SPINCO NOR ANY MEMBER OF THE SPINCO GROUP MAKES ANY EXPRESS OR IMPLIED REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY HEREIN AS TO ANY MATTER WHATSOEVER, INCLUDING ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY WITH RESPECT TO: (A) THE CONDITION OR THE VALUE OF ANY COGINT ASSET, THE FLUENT BUSINESS OR THE AMOUNT OF ANY COGINT LIABILITY; (B) THE FREEDOM FROM ANY LIEN ON ANY COGINT ASSET; (C) THE ABSENCE OF DEFENSES OR FREEDOM FROM COUNTERCLAIMS WITH RESPECT TO ANY CLAIM TO BE TRANSFERRED TO OR ASSUMED BY COGINT OR HELD BY A MEMBER OF THE COGINT GROUP; OR (D) ANY IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY AND FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE OR TITLE. EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT OTHERWISE EXPRESSLY PROVIDED IN ANY ANCILLARY AGREEMENT, COGINT (ON BEHALF OF ITSELF AND MEMBERS OF THE COGINT GROUP) FURTHER ACKNOWLEDGES THAT ALL OTHER WARRANTIES THAT SPINCO OR ANY MEMBER OF THE SPINCO GROUP GAVE OR MIGHT HAVE GIVEN, OR WHICH MIGHT BE PROVIDED OR IMPLIED BY APPLICABLE LAW OR COMMERCIAL PRACTICE, ARE HEREBY EXPRESSLY EXCLUDED. EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT OTHERWISE EXPRESSLY PROVIDED IN ANY ANCILLARY AGREEMENT, ALL ASSETS, BUSINESSES AND LIABILITIES TO BE TRANSFERRED TO OR ASSUMED BY ANY COGINT ENTITY SHALL BE TRANSFERRED WITHOUT ANY COVENANT, REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY (WHETHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED), AND ALL OF THE ASSETS, BUSINESSES AND LIABILITIES HELD BY THE COGINT ENTITIES ARE HELD, "AS IS, WHERE IS," AND, FROM AND AFTER THE BUSINESS TRANSFER TIME, THE COGINT ENTITIES SHALL BEAR THE ECONOMIC AND LEGAL RISK THAT ANY SUCH TRANSFER OR ASSUMPTION SHALL PROVE TO BE INSUFFICIENT TO VEST IN COGINT GOOD AND MARKETABLE TITLE, FREE AND CLEAR OF ANY LIEN OR ANY NECESSARY CONSENTS THAT ARE NOT OBTAINED OR THAT ANY REQUIREMENTS OF LAWS ARE NOT COMPLIED WITH (BUT SUBJECT TO COMPLIANCE BY SPINCO WITH ITS OBLIGATIONS IN SECTIONS 2.1 AND 2.2). NONE OF THE SPINCO ENTITIES OR ANY OTHER PERSON MAKES ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY WITH RESPECT TO ANY INFORMATION, DOCUMENTS OR MATERIAL MADE AVAILABLE IN CONNECTION WITH THE DISTRIBUTION, OR EXECUTION, DELIVERY OR FILING OF THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY ANCILLARY AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY.

ARTICLE III CLOSING OF THE INTERNAL REORGANIZATION

Section 3.1 <u>Business Transfer Time</u>. Unless otherwise provided in this Agreement or in any Ancillary Agreement, and subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set forth in Article IV (other than those conditions that by their terms are to be satisfied at the Business Transfer Time, but subject to the satisfaction or waiver of such conditions), the effective time and date of each transfer or assumption (as applicable) of any SpinCo Asset, Cogint Asset, SpinCo Assumed Liability in accordance with Article II in connection with the

Internal Reorganization shall be 12:01 a.m. Eastern Time on the Spin-Off Date (such time, the "Business Transfer Time").

Section 3.2 <u>Business Transfer Time Deliveries.</u>

(a) At the Business Transfer Time, Cogint shall deliver, or shall cause its applicable Subsidiaries to deliver, to SpinCo the following:

(i) in each case where any member of the Cogint Group is a party to any Ancillary Agreement to be entered into at the Business Transfer Time, a counterpart of such Ancillary Agreement duly executed by the member of the Cogint Group party thereto;

(ii) all necessary documents of transfer and assumption described in Section 2.1; and

(iii) resignations of each individual who serves as an officer or director of any member of the SpinCo Group in his or her capacity as such and the resignations of any other Persons who will be an officer or employee of any member of the Cogint Group after the Business Transfer Time and who is a director or officer of any member of the SpinCo Group, to the extent requested by SpinCo at least five (5) Business Days prior to the Spin-Off Date.

(b) At the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo shall deliver, or shall cause its applicable Subsidiaries to deliver, as appropriate, to Cogint the following:

(i) in each case where any member of the SpinCo Group is a party to any Ancillary Agreement to be entered into at the Business Transfer Time, a counterpart of such Ancillary Agreement duly executed by the member of the SpinCo Group party thereto;

(ii) all necessary documents of transfer and assumption described in Section 2.1; and

(iii) resignations of each individual who serves as an officer or director of any member of the Cogint Group in his or her capacity as such and the resignations of any other Persons who will be an officer or employee of any member of the SpinCo Group after the Business Transfer Time and who is a director or officer of any member of the Cogint Group, to the extent requested by Cogint at least five (5) Business Days prior to the Spin-Off Date.

ARTICLE IV THE SPIN-OFF

Section 4.1 <u>Consummation of Spin-Off</u>. The Cogint Board, in accordance with applicable Law, shall establish (or designate Persons to establish) the Record Date and the Spin-Off Date, and Cogint shall establish appropriate procedures in connection with, and to effectuate in accordance with applicable Law, the Spin-Off in accordance with the terms hereof. All shares of SpinCo Common Stock held by Cogint on the Spin-Off Date shall be distributed in accordance with Section 4.2 and Section 4.5(b) hereof. After the effectiveness of the Charter Amendment but prior to the Spin-Off, SpinCo shall issue a number of additional shares of SpinCo Common Stock to Cogint as may be required to consummate the Spin-Off as contemplated herein.

Section 4.2 Manner of Spin-Off.

(a) Subject to the terms thereof, in accordance with Section 4.5(b), each Record Holder shall be entitled to receive for each share of Cogint Common Stock held by such Record Holder as of the Record Date a number of shares of SpinCo Common Stock equal to (i) the total number of outstanding shares of SpinCo Common Stock held by Cogint as of the Spin-Off Date, <u>divided by</u> (ii) the sum of (A) the total number of shares of Cogint Common Stock outstanding and held by all Record Holders as of the Record Date (excluding any shares of restricted stock of Cogint which, by their terms, do not participate in such distribution), <u>plus</u> (B) the total number of shares of Cogint Common Stock underlying Company Warrants, Company Restricted Stock

Units, and other Derivative Securities which, by their terms (and in accordance with their terms), are entitled to participate in such distribution as of the Spin-Off, in each case, subject to any adjustment thereof in connection with any stock split or reverse stock split, as applicable (the "<u>Spin-Off Ratio</u>"). Cogint shall not distribute any fractional shares of SpinCo Common Stock to the Record Holders. Instead, the Agent shall aggregate fractional shares into whole shares, sell the whole shares in the open market at prevailing market prices and distribute the aggregate net cash proceeds of the sales pro rata to each holder who otherwise would have been entitled to receive a fractional share in the distribution. Recipients of cash in lieu of fractional shares shall not be entitled to any interest on the amounts of payment made in lieu of fractional shares.

(b) All outstanding equity compensation grants of Cogint Common Stock will be treated for purposes of the Spin-Off as set forth in the Employee Matters Agreement. All other Derivative Securities will be treated for purposes of the Spin-Off in accordance with their respective terms.

(c) None of the Parties, nor any of their Affiliates hereto shall be liable to any Person in respect of any shares of SpinCo Common Stock (or dividends or distributions with respect thereto) that are properly delivered to a public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar Law.

Section 4.3 Cooperation and Filings Prepared in Connection with the Spin-Off.

(a) SpinCo shall cooperate with Cogint to accomplish the Spin-Off, including in connection with the preparation of all documents and the making of all filings required in connection with the Spin-Off. Cogint shall be permitted to reasonably direct and control the efforts of the Parties in connection with the Spin-Off (including the selection of an investment bank or manager in connection with the Spin-Off, as well as any financial printer, solicitation and/or exchange agent and financial, legal, accounting and other advisors for Cogint), and SpinCo shall use reasonable best efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions and to do, or cause to be done, all other things reasonably necessary to facilitate the Spin-Off as reasonably directed by Cogint in good faith and in accordance with the applicable terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement and all Ancillary Agreements, including preparing and filing the registration under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act of SpinCo Common Stock on an appropriate registration form or forms (which may be a Registration Statement on Form 10) to be determined by Cogint (including any amendment or supplement thereto, the "<u>SpinCo Registration Statement</u>").

(b) During the ninety (90) days after the Spin-Off Date, in the event that either SpinCo or Cogint (a "Service Recipient") identifies in writing to the other party (the "Service Provider") any services that were provided by the Service Provider or any of its Subsidiaries in respect of the business of the Service Recipient or any of its Subsidiaries prior to the Spin-Off and that are reasonably necessary to operate the business of the Service Recipient or any of its Subsidiaries in the manner conducted as of the Spin-Off Date ("<u>Omitted Services</u>"), the Parties will promptly negotiate in good faith the terms governing any such Omitted Service with respect to (i) the nature and description of such Omitted Service, (ii) the duration such Omitted Service will be provided and (iii) the fees for such Omitted Service.

(c) Cogint and SpinCo shall prepare and mail, prior to the Spin-Off Date, to the Record Holders, such information concerning the SpinCo Group and each of their respective business, operations and management, the Spin-Off and such other matters as Cogint shall reasonably determine and as may be required by Law.

(d) SpinCo shall, to the extent required under applicable Law, file with the SEC any such documentation and any requisite no action letters which Cogint determines is necessary or desirable to effectuate the Spin-Off and Cogint and SpinCo shall each use its reasonable best efforts to obtain all necessary approvals from the SEC with respect thereto as soon as practicable.

(e) Cogint and SpinCo shall take all such action as may be necessary or appropriate under the securities or "blue sky" Laws of the United States (and any comparable Laws under any foreign jurisdiction) in connection with the Spin-Off.

(f) From the date of this Agreement up to and including the Spin-Off Date, Cogint shall, with respect to the SpinCo Entities, and shall cause each of the SpinCo Entities, to operate substantially in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing and except as set forth in Schedule 4.3(f), or as permitted or required by the terms of this Agreement (including the Step Plan), the Employee Matters Agreement, or the Tax Matters Agreement:

(i) Cogint shall not, and shall cause each member of the Cogint Group not to, (x) make, directly or indirectly, any transfer, sale, lease or other disposition of any assets or property to any member of the SpinCo Group or any purchase or acquisition of any property or assets from any member of the SpinCo Group, or (y) enter into any other Contract, arrangement or transaction directly or indirectly with or for the benefit of any member of the SpinCo Group (including without limitation, guarantees and assumptions of obligations or Indebtedness of any member of the SpinCo Group), in each case, outside the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice; and

(ii) SpinCo shall not, and shall cause each member of the SpinCo Group not to, (x) make, directly or indirectly, any transfer, sale, lease or other disposition of any assets or property to any member of the Cogint Group or any purchase or acquisition of any property or assets from any member of the Cogint Group, or (y) enter into any other Contract, arrangement or transaction directly or indirectly with or for the benefit of any member of the Cogint Group (including without limitation, guarantees and assumptions of obligations or Indebtedness of any member of the Cogint Group), in each case, outside the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice.

Section 4.4 <u>Conditions to the Spin-Off</u>. The obligations of Cogint pursuant to this Agreement to effect the Spin-Off shall be subject to the fulfillment or waiver by Cogint with respect to the obligations of Cogint and SpinCo on or prior to the Spin-Off Date of the following conditions:

(a) the SpinCo Registration Statement shall have been declared effective by the SEC and shall be subject to no further comment, no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the SpinCo Registration Statement shall be in effect, and no proceedings for that purpose will be pending before or threatened by the SEC, and the Information Statement forming a part of the SpinCo Registration Statement shall have been mailed to all Record Holders.

(b) the SpinCo Common Stock to be delivered in the Spin-Off shall have been accepted for listing on a National Securities Exchange, subject to compliance with applicable listing requirements;

(c) no injunction by any court or other tribunal of competent jurisdiction shall have been entered and shall continue to be in effect and no Law shall have been adopted or be effective preventing consummation of the Spin-Off;

(d) Cogint and SpinCo shall have prepared and mailed to the Record Holders, such information concerning the SpinCo Group and each of their respective business, operations and management, the Spin-Off and such other matters as Cogint shall reasonably determine and as may be required by Law; and

(e) Cogint and SpinCo shall have received (i) any necessary permits and authorizations under the securities or "blue sky" Laws of the United States (and any comparable Laws under any foreign jurisdiction) in connection with the Spin-Off and all such permits and authorizations shall be in effect and (ii) any consents of any Person to the Spin-Off as required under any Contract binding upon Cogint or SpinCo or any of their respective Subsidiaries.

Section 4.5 Additional Matters.

(a) <u>Tax Withholding</u>. Cogint, SpinCo, or the transfer agent or the exchange agent in the Spin-Off, as applicable, shall be entitled to deduct and withhold from the consideration otherwise payable pursuant to this

Agreement such amounts as are required to be deducted and withheld with respect to the making of such payments under the Code or any provision of local or foreign Tax Law. Any withheld amounts shall be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to the Persons otherwise entitled thereto. In Cogint's sole discretion, Cogint may elect to require such stockholders (and also may, in its discretion, reverse such election) to remit to Cogint a cash payment equal to some or all of the amount required to be withheld before such stockholders shall be entitled to receive shares of SpinCo in the Spin-Off. In such event, Cogint shall notify such stockholders of the amount required to be remitted to Cogint, and Cogint shall hold such shares of SpinCo until such amounts are received by Cogint.

(b) <u>Book Entry Form</u>. Upon and following the consummation of the Spin-Off, Cogint, with the assistance of Agent, shall electronically issue shares of SpinCo Common Stock to each Record Holder or other recipient of SpinCo Common Stock by way of direct registration in book-entry form. The Agent will mail each Record Holder and such other recipient a book-entry account statement that reflects such Record Holder's or other recipient's SpinCo Common Stock.

Section 4.6 Release of Guarantees or Indemnity.

(a) SpinCo will use its reasonable best efforts to ensure that Cogint and/or any applicable member of the Cogint Group is released following the Spin-Off Date as guarantor of or obligor under any loan, guarantee, lease, Contract or other SpinCo Liability, including those set forth on Schedule 4.6 hereto in favor of SpinCo or any members of the SpinCo Group (each, a "<u>Guarantee</u>"). On or prior to the Spin-Off Date, to the extent required to obtain a release from any such Guarantee, and to the extent reasonably practicable, a SpinCo Entity will execute a Contract in the form of the existing Contract relating to such Guarantee or such other form as is reasonably agreed to by Cogint and the relevant parties to such Guarantee undertaking such obligation(s).

(b) If the Parties are unable to obtain, or to cause to be obtained, any such required removal as set forth in this Section 4.6 prior to the Spin-Off Date, (i) SpinCo will, and will cause the other members of the SpinCo Group to indemnify, defend and hold harmless each of the Cogint Indemnitees for any Liability arising from or relating to such Guarantee and will, as agent or subcontractor for the applicable Cogint Group guarantor or obligor, pay, perform and discharge fully all the obligations or other Liabilities of such guarantor or obligor thereunder, and (ii) SpinCo will not, and will cause the other members of the SpinCo Group not to, agree to renew or extend the term of, increase any obligations under, or transfer to a third Person, any Guarantee for which a member of the Cogint Group is or may be liable unless all obligations of the members of the Cogint Group with respect thereto are thereupon terminated by documentation reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to Cogint.

Section 4.7 <u>Election of SpinCo Officers and Directors</u>. Immediately prior to the Spin-Off Date, the officers and directors of SpinCo shall be as set forth on Schedule 4.7 hereto.

Section 4.8 <u>Acknowledgement Regarding Data</u>. Each Party acknowledges that the other has in their possession, has used in the past and will continue to use certain data previously provided to them by the other Party, and will continue to use similar data provided to them in the ordinary course of business by the other Party prior to the Business Transfer Time (the "<u>Shared Data</u>"). Each Party, on behalf of their respective Groups, hereby acknowledges and agrees that notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth herein or in any Ancillary Agreement, each shall have the right, on a non-exclusive basis, to use (and continue to use) the Shared Data provided to such Party or its Group Entities for any purpose. Each Party acknowledges that the Shared Data has been provided "as is", without any warranty, expressed or implied, and that no Party shall have any liability whatsoever with respect to the Shared Data. This right shall be worldwide, royalty-free, non-transferable, non-revocable, and shall continue in perpetuity; provided that such right shall be transferable by either Party to a successor to all or substantially all of the stock or assets of such Party by way of merger, stock purchase, asset purchase or similar transaction. Each Party hereby acknowledges and agrees that the other Party and its respective entities shall be under no obligation to update or supplement any such Shared Data after the Business Transfer Time in the absence of a written agreement to the contrary entered into after the Business Transfer Time.

ARTICLE V MUTUAL RELEASES; INDEMNIFICATION

Section 5.1 Release of Pre-Business Transfer Time Claims.

(a) <u>SpinCo Release</u>. Except as provided in Section 5.1(c) and except with respect to matters subject to indemnification pursuant to Section 5.4, effective as of the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo does hereby, for itself and each wholly-owned SpinCo Entity and their respective Affiliates, predecessors, successors and assigns, remise, release and forever discharge each Cogint Entity, their respective Affiliates, successors and assigns, and all Persons that at any time prior to the Business Transfer Time have been stockholders, members, partners, directors, managers, officers, agents or employees of Cogint or any such wholly-owned Cogint Entity (in each case, in their respective capacities as such), and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns (collectively, the "<u>Cogint Released Persons</u>"), from any and all Liabilities whatsoever, whether at Law or in equity (including any right of contribution), whether arising under any Contract, by operation of Law or otherwise, existing or arising from or relating to any acts or events occurring or failing to occur or alleged to have occurred or to have failed to occur or any conditions existing or alleged to have existed on or before the Business Transfer Time, whether or not known as of the Business Transfer Time. SpinCo, for itself and each wholly-owned SpinCo Entity and their respective Affiliates, predecessors, successors and assigns, hereby agrees, represents and warrants that each such releasor realizes and acknowledges that factual matters now unknown to it or them may have given or may hereafter give rise to Liabilities which are presently unknown, unanticipated and unsuspected, and each of them further agree, represent and warrant that this Section 5.1(a) has been negotiated and agreed upon in light of that realization and that it and they each nevertheless hereby intend to release and discharge the Cogint Released Persons with regard to such unknown, unanticipated and unsuspected matters.

(b) <u>Cogint Release</u>. Except as provided in Section 5.1(c) and except with respect to matters subject to indemnification pursuant to Section 5.4, effective as of the Business Transfer Time, Cogint does hereby, for itself and each wholly-owned Cogint Entity and their respective Affiliates, predecessors, successors and assigns, remise, release and forever discharge each SpinCo Entity, their respective Affiliates, successors and assigns, and all Persons that at any time prior to the Business Transfer Time have been stockholders, members, partners, directors, managers, officers, agents or employees of SpinCo or any such SpinCo Entity (in each case, in their respective capacities as such), and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns (collectively, the "<u>SpinCo Released Persons</u>"), from any and all Liabilities whatsoever, whether at Law or in equity (including any right of contribution), whether arising under any Contract, by operation of Law or otherwise, existing or arising from or relating to any acts or events occurring or failing to occur or alleged to have occurred or to have failed to occur or any conditions existing or alleged to have existed on or before the Business Transfer Time, whether or not known as of the Business Transfer Time. Cogint, for itself and each wholly-owned Cogint Entity and their respective Affiliates, predecessors, successors and assigns, hereby agrees, represents and warrants that each such releasor realizes and acknowledges that factual matters now unknown to it or them may have given or may hereafter give rise to Liabilities which are presently unknown, unanticipated and unsuspected, and each of them further agree, represent and warrant that this Section 5.1(b) has been negotiated and agreed upon in light of that realization and that it and they each nevertheless hereby intend to release and discharge the SpinCo Released Persons with regard to such unknown, unanticipated and unsuspected matters.

(c) <u>No Impairment</u>. Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, nothing contained herein releases or shall release any Person from (nor impairs or will impair any right of any Person to enforce the applicable agreements, arrangements, commitments or understandings relating to) (i) the obligations under this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement, in each case in accordance with its terms, including without limitation (A) any Liability assumed, transferred, assigned, allocated or retained by or to the Group of which such Person is a member in accordance with this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement or (B) any indemnification or contribution pursuant to this Agreement for claims brought against the Parties as provided herein, and, if applicable, the appropriate provisions of the Ancillary Agreements, (ii) any right of any Person to be indemnified and/or advanced expenses under any corporate or organizational document of any Party

(including without limitation any bylaws or certificate of incorporation (or similar organizational document) of any Party) or any agreement or pursuant to applicable Law, or to be covered under any applicable directors' and officers' liability insurance policies of any Party, (iii) any accrued and unpaid compensation or expense reimbursement of any employee, (iv) any terms of any existing employment agreements or arrangements (including without limitation any restrictive covenant provisions such as confidentiality, non-solicitation, non-competition and non-disparagement provisions) or restrictive covenant agreements amongst any member of any Group and any of its respective employees, contractors or agents, or (v) any rights of any equityholder of Cogint in its capacity as such, or under any agreement between such equityholder and any Cogint Entity or SpinCo Entity.

(d) <u>No Legal Proceedings as to Released Pre-Business Transfer Time Claims</u>. Following the Business Transfer Time, no Party hereto shall make or permit any other member of its Group to make, any claim or demand, or commence any Legal Proceeding asserting any claim or demand, including any claim of contribution or any indemnification, against any member of the Group of the other Party, or any other Person released pursuant to Section 5.1(a), with respect to any Liabilities released pursuant to Section 5.1(a), or any other Person released pursuant to Section 5.1(b).

(e) <u>General Intent</u>. It is the intent of each of Cogint and SpinCo, by virtue of the provisions of this Section 5.1, to provide for a full and complete general release and discharge of all Liabilities existing or arising from all acts and events occurring or failing to occur or alleged to have occurred or to have failed to occur and all conditions existing or alleged to have existed on or before the Business Transfer Time, between or among SpinCo or any member of the SpinCo Group, on the one hand, and Cogint or any member of the Cogint Group, on the other hand, except as expressly set forth in Section 5.1(c). At any time, at the request of any other Party, each Party shall cause each member of its Group to execute and deliver releases reflecting the provisions hereof.

Section 5.2 <u>Indemnification by the SpinCo Group</u>. Without limiting or otherwise affecting the indemnity or limitations of liability provisions of the Ancillary Agreements, from and after the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo, and each member of the SpinCo Group shall, on a joint and several basis, indemnify, defend (or, where applicable, pay the defense costs for) and hold harmless the Cogint Indemnitees from and against, and shall reimburse such Cogint Indemnitees with respect to, any and all Liabilities that result from, relate to or arise, whether prior to, at or following the Business Transfer Time, out of any of the following items (without duplication):

(a) the IDI Business, including any failure of SpinCo or any other member of the SpinCo Group or any other Person to pay, perform, fulfill, discharge and, to the extent applicable, comply with, promptly and in full, any Liability relating to, arising out of or resulting from the IDI Business;

(b) the SpinCo Assets and SpinCo Liabilities;

(c) any breach by SpinCo or any other member of the SpinCo Group of any agreement or obligation to be performed by such Persons pursuant to this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement unless such Ancillary Agreement expressly provides for separate indemnification therein (which, including any limitation of liability contained therein, shall be controlling); and

(d) the enforcement by the Cogint Indemnitees of their rights to be indemnified, defended and held harmless under this Section 5.2.

Section 5.3 <u>Indemnification by Cogint</u>. Without limiting or otherwise affecting the indemnity or limitation of liability provisions of the Ancillary Agreements, from and after the Business Transfer Time, Cogint, and each member of the Cogint Group shall, on a joint and several basis, indemnify, defend (or, where applicable, pay the defense costs for) and hold harmless the SpinCo Indemnitees from and against, and shall reimburse such SpinCo

Indemnitees with respect to, any and all Liabilities that result from, relate to or arise, whether prior to or following the Business Transfer Time, out of any of the following items (without duplication):

(a) the Fluent Business, including any failure of Cogint or any other member of the Cogint Group or any other Person to pay, perform, fulfill, discharge and, to the extent applicable, comply with, promptly and in full any Liability relating to, arising out of or resulting from the Fluent Business;

(b) the Cogint Assets and the Cogint Liabilities;

(c) any breach by Cogint or any other member of the Cogint Group of any agreement or obligation to be performed by such Persons pursuant to this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement unless such Ancillary Agreement expressly provides for separate indemnification therein (which, including any limitations on liability contained therein, shall be controlling); and

(d) the enforcement by the SpinCo Indemnitees of their rights to be indemnified, defended and held harmless under this Section 5.3.

Section 5.4 Indemnification Obligations Net of Insurance Proceeds and Other Amounts; No Right to Subrogation.

(a) The Parties intend that any Liability subject to indemnification or reimbursement pursuant to this Agreement shall be net of (i) Insurance Proceeds received that actually reduce the amount of the Liability for which indemnification is sought or (ii) other amounts recovered from any third party that actually reduce the amount of, or are paid to the applicable Indemnitee in respect of, such Liability ("<u>Third-Party Proceeds</u>"). Accordingly, the amount which any Party (the "<u>Indemnitor</u>") is required to pay to any Person entitled to indemnification or reimbursement under Section 5.2 or Section 5.3 of this Agreement (the "<u>Indemnitee</u>") shall be reduced by any Insurance Proceeds or Third-Party Proceeds theretofore actually recovered by or on behalf of the Indemnitee in reduction of the related Liability. If the Indemnitee receives a payment (an "<u>Indemnity Payment</u>") required by this Agreement from the Indemnitor in respect of any Liability and subsequently receives Insurance Proceeds or Third-Party Proceeds, then the Indemnitee shall promptly pay to the Indemnitor an amount equal to the excess of the Indemnity Payment received over the amount of the Indemnity Payment that would have been due if the Insurance Proceeds or Third-Party Proceeds had been received, realized or recovered before the Indemnity Payment was made. Any Party that may be entitled to any Insurance Proceeds and/or Third Party Proceeds and shall use its reasonable efforts to seek and recover such Insurance Proceeds or other Third Party Proceeds.

(b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth herein, an insurer that would otherwise be obligated to defend or make payment in response to any claim shall not be relieved of the responsibility with respect thereto or, solely by virtue of the indemnification or other provisions hereof, have any subrogation rights with respect thereto, it being expressly understood and agreed that no insurer or any other third party shall be entitled to any benefit that it would not be entitled to receive in the absence of the indemnification or assumption provisions of this Agreement by virtue of the indemnification or assumption provisions hereof.

Section 5.5 Procedures for Defense, Settlement and Indemnification of Third-Party Claims.

(a) If the Indemnitee receives notice or otherwise becomes aware that a Person (including any Governmental Authority) other than a Cogint Entity or a SpinCo Entity has asserted any claim or commenced a Legal Proceeding (other than claims or Legal Proceedings relating to Taxes, which shall be governed by the Tax Matters Agreement) for which the Indemnitee may be entitled to indemnification under this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement (other than the Tax Matters Agreement) (collectively, a "<u>Third-Party Claim</u>"), then the Indemnitee shall notify the Indemnitor in writing as promptly as practicable thereafter. Any such notice shall describe the Third-Party Claim in reasonable detail and include any relevant written correspondence from the third party regarding the Third-Party Claim. If the Indemnitee does not provide this notice of a Third-Party

Claim, then the Indemnitor shall not be relieved of its indemnification obligations under this Article V, except to the extent that the Indemnitor is actually materially prejudiced as a result of such Indemnitee's failure to give timely notice. The Indemnitee shall deliver copies of all documents it receives regarding the Third-Party Claim to the Indemnitor promptly (and in any event within five (5) Business Days) after the Indemnitee receives them.

(b) With respect to any Third-Party Claim:

(i) Unless the Parties otherwise agree and subject to the cooperation and consultation rights and obligations of the Parties described in Section 5.6, to the extent applicable, within thirty (30) days after the Indemnitor receives notice of a Third-Party Claim in accordance with Section 5.5(a), the Indemnitor shall have the right to assume the defense of the Third-Party Claim (and, unless the Indemnitor has specified any reservations or exceptions and subject to this Section 5.5(b), seek to settle or compromise such Third-Party Claim), at its expense and with its counsel; provided, however, that the defense of such Third-Party Claim by the Indemnitor (A) shall not, in the reasonable determination of the Indemnitee, affect the Indemnitee or any of its controlled Affiliates in a materially adverse manner (and, for the avoidance of doubt, any Third-Party Claim relating to or arising in connection with any criminal proceeding, Legal Proceeding, indictment, allocation or investigation against Cogint or its Affiliates shall be deemed materially adverse to Cogint, and any Third-Party Claim relating to or arising in connection with any criminal proceeding, Legal Proceeding, indictment, allocation or investigation against SpinCo or its Affiliates shall be deemed materially adverse to SpinCo), (B) shall with respect to such Third-Party Claim solely seek (and continue to seek) monetary damages and not equitable relief and (C) shall not, in the reasonable determination of the Indemnitee's counsel, result in a conflict between the positions of the Indemnitor and Indemnitee in conducting such defense. The Indemnitee may, at its expense, employ separate counsel and participate in (but not control) the defense, compromise, or settlement of the Third-Party Claim with respect to which the Indemnitor has assumed the defense. However, the Indemnitor shall pay the fees and expenses of counsel that the Indemnitee engages for any period during which the Indemnitor has not assumed (or is prohibited from assuming) the defense of the Third-Party Claim (other than for any period in which the Indemnitee did not notify the Indemnitor of the Third-Party Claim as required by Section 5.5(a)).

(ii) No Indemnitor shall consent to entry of a judgment or settle a Third-Party Claim without the applicable Indemnitee's consent, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed. However, the Indemnitee shall consent to entry of a judgment or a settlement if it (A) does not include a finding or admission by the Indemnitee of a violation of Law or the rights of any Person, (B) involves only monetary relief which the Indemnitor has agreed to pay and could not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse impact (financial or nonfinancial) on the Indemnitee, or any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates and (C) includes a full and unconditional release of the Indemnitee. The Indemnitee shall not be required to consent to entry of a judgment or a settlement if it would permit an injunction, declaratory judgment, other order or other non-monetary relief to be entered, directly or indirectly, against any Indemnitee.

(c) No Indemnitee shall admit any Liability with respect to, or settle, compromise or discharge, a Third-Party Claim without the Indemnitor's prior written consent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), unless the Indemnitee releases the Indemnitor of such Indemnitor's indemnification obligations with respect to such Third-Party Claim.

Section 5.6 Additional Matters.

(a) With respect to any Third-Party Claim for which any SpinCo Entity, on the one hand, and any Cogint Entity, on the other hand, may have Liability under this Agreement or any of the Ancillary Agreements, the Parties agree to cooperate fully and maintain a joint defense (in a manner that shall preserve the attorney-client privilege, joint defense or other privilege with respect thereto) so as to seek to minimize such Liabilities and defense costs associated therewith. The Party that is not responsible for managing the defense of such Third-Party Claims shall, upon reasonable request, be consulted with respect to significant matters relating thereto and may retain counsel to monitor or assist in the defense of such claims at its own cost.

(b) In the event of a Legal Proceeding that involves solely matters that are indemnifiable and in which (i) the Indemnitor is not a named defendant or (ii) any Indemnitee is a named defendant along with the Indemnitor, if either the Indemnitee or the Indemnitor so requests, the Parties shall endeavor, in the case of clause (i), to substitute the Indemnitor for the named defendant and, in the case of clause (ii), cause the Indemnitee to be removed as a named defendant. If such substitution, addition or removal cannot be achieved for any reason or is not requested, the rights and obligations of the Parties regarding indemnification and the management of the defense of clause as set forth in this Article V shall not be affected.

Section 5.7 Contribution.

(a) If the indemnification provided for under this Agreement is judicially determined to be unavailable, or insufficient to hold harmless the Indemnitee in respect of any indemnifiable Liability, then the Indemnitor, in lieu of indemnifying such Indemnitee, shall contribute to the amount paid or payable by the Indemnitee as a result of such Liabilities. The amount contributed by the Indemnitor shall be in such proportion as reflects the relative fault of the Indemnitor and the Indemnitee in connection with the actions or omissions resulting in the Liability and any other relevant equitable considerations.

(b) The Parties agree that any method of allocation of contribution under this Section 5.7 shall take into account the equitable considerations referred to in Section 5.7(a). The amount paid or payable by the Indemnitee to which the Indemnitor shall contribute shall include any legal or other expenses reasonably incurred by the Indemnitee to investigate any claim or defend any Legal Proceeding. No Person guilty of fraudulent misrepresentation (within the meaning of Section 11(f) of the Securities Act of 1933) shall be entitled to contribution from any Person who was not guilty of such fraudulent misrepresentation.

Section 5.8 Exclusive Remedy.

(a) Each of SpinCo and Cogint intends and hereby agrees that this Article V sets forth the exclusive remedies and rights of the Parties following the Business Transfer Time in respect of the matters indemnified under this Article V, except that nothing contained in this Section 5.8 will impair any right of any Person (i) to specific performance under this Agreement, (ii) to equitable relief as provided in Section 7.15 hereof, and (iii) to enforce any rights and remedies provided in Ancillary Agreements.

(b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth herein, indemnification, limitations on remedies and limitations on liabilities with respect to (i) the Ancillary Agreements and (ii) any agreements or arrangements entered into after the Business Transfer Time between any member of the SpinCo Group or any of their respective Affiliates, on the one hand, and any member of the Cogint Group or any of their respective Affiliates, on the other hand, in each case, shall be governed by the terms of such agreements or arrangements and not by this Article V.

Section 5.9 <u>Survival of Indemnities</u>. The rights and obligations of Cogint and SpinCo and their respective Indemnitees under this Article V shall survive the Business Transfer Time and the sale or other transfer by any Party of any Assets or businesses or the assignment by any Party of any Liabilities. The indemnity agreements contained in this Article V shall remain operative and in full force and effect, regardless of (a) any investigation made by or on behalf of any Indemnitee and (b) the knowledge by the Indemnitee of Liabilities for which it might be entitled to indemnification hereunder.

Section 5.10 <u>Limitations of Liability</u>. Except as may expressly be set forth in this Agreement, in no event shall Cogint, SpinCo or any member of their respective Groups have any Liability to the other or to any other member of the other's Group, or to any other Cogint Indemnitee or SpinCo Indemnitee, as applicable, under this Agreement (a) to the extent that any such Liability resulted from any willful violation of Law or fraud by the party seeking indemnification or (b) for any indirect or punitive damages or any damages that are not, as of the Business Transfer Time, reasonably foreseeable (other than to the extent that the Indemnitee is liable for such damages under an order issued by a Governmental Authority in connection with a Third-Party Claim).

ARTICLE VI ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS

Section 6.1 <u>Further Assurances</u>. Subject to the limitations of Section 2.2 and the other terms and conditions of this Agreement, each party will use its reasonable best efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions and to do, or cause to be done, and to assist and cooperate with the other parties in doing or causing to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable under this Agreement and applicable Laws to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as soon as practicable. Without limiting the foregoing, where the cooperation of third parties such as insurers or trustees would be necessary in order for a Party to completely fulfill its obligations under this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements, such Party will use commercially reasonable efforts to cause such third Parties to provide such cooperation. If any Subsidiary of Cogint or SpinCo is not a party to this Agreement or, as applicable, any Ancillary Agreement, and it becomes necessary or desirable for such Subsidiary to be a party hereto or thereto to carry out the purpose hereof or thereof, then Cogint or SpinCo, as applicable, will cause such Subsidiary to become a party hereto or thereto or cause such Subsidiary to undertake such actions as if such Subsidiary were such a party.

Section 6.2 Agreement for Exchange of Information.

(a) Except for any request for Information relating to any Legal Proceeding or threatened Legal Proceeding by any Cogint Entity or SpinCo Entity against any member of the other's Group (which shall be governed by such discovery rules as may be applicable thereto), and subject to Section 6.2(b), each of Cogint and SpinCo, on behalf itself and the members of its respective Group, shall use reasonable efforts to provide, to the other Group, at any time prior to, on or after the Business Transfer Time, as soon as reasonably practicable after written request therefor, any Information in the possession or under the control of the members of such Group that the requesting party reasonably requests (i) in connection with reporting, disclosure, filing or other requirements imposed on the requesting party (including under applicable securities or Laws in respect of Taxes) by a Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over the requesting party, (ii) for use in any other judicial, regulatory, administrative, Tax, insurance or other proceeding or in order to satisfy audit, accounting, claims, regulatory, investigation, litigation, Tax or other similar requirements, or (iii) to comply with its obligations under this Agreement, any Ancillary Agreement, any agreement listed in Section 2.3(b) or any other agreements or arrangements entered into prior to the Business Transfer Time with respect to which the requesting party requires Information from the other Party in order to fulfill the requesting party's obligations under such agreement or arrangement. The receiving party may use any Information received pursuant to this Section 6.2(a) solely to the extent reasonably necessary to satisfy the applicable obligations or requirements described in the immediately preceding sentence and shall otherwise take reasonable steps to protect such Information. Nothing in this Section 6.2 may be construed as obligating a Party to create Information not already in its possession or control.

(b) If any Party determines that the exchange of any Information pursuant to Section 6.2(a) is reasonably likely to violate any Law or Contract, or waive or jeopardize any attorney-client privilege, or attorney work-product protection, then such party shall not be required to provide access to or furnish such Information to the other Party; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the Parties shall take all reasonable measures to permit compliance with Section 6.2(a) in a manner that avoids any such violation, waiver or jeopardy. Cogint and SpinCo intend that any provision of access to or the furnishing of Information that would otherwise be within the ambit of any legal privilege shall not operate as a waiver of such privilege.

Section 6.3 <u>Ownership of Information</u>. The provision of Information pursuant to Section 6.2 shall not grant or confer rights of license or otherwise in any such Information.

Section 6.4 <u>Compensation for Providing Information</u>. Except as otherwise set forth in any Ancillary Agreement, the party requesting Information pursuant to Section 6.2 agrees to reimburse the other Party for the reasonable out-of-pocket costs, if any, actually incurred in seeking, creating, gathering, copying and delivering such Information, to the extent that such costs are incurred for the benefit of the requesting Party.

Section 6.5 <u>Record Retention</u>. To facilitate the possible exchange of Information pursuant to this Article VI and other provisions of this Agreement from and after the Spin-Off Date, each Party agrees to use its reasonable efforts to retain all Information in accordance with its record retention policy as in effect immediately prior to the Spin-Off Date or as modified in good faith thereafter; <u>provided</u>, that to the extent that any Ancillary Agreement provides for a longer retention period for certain Information, such longer period shall control. Cogint shall be entitled to retain a copy of the books and records of the SpinCo Group relating to periods prior to the Spin-Off; <u>provided</u>, that to the extent required to satisfy Cogint's legal or Contractual obligations, Cogint shall be entitled to retain original books and records relating to such periods, and shall provide SpinCo with a copy of all such retained books and records. In the case of any Information relating to a pending or threatened Legal Proceeding (including any pending or threatened investigation by a Governmental Authority) subject to a "litigation hold" known to any member of the Group that possesses relevant documents or records, such member shall issue and comply (or cause the applicable members of its Group to comply) with the requirements of such "litigation hold." Notwithstanding the foregoing, Section 6.02 of the Tax Matters Agreement shall govern the retention of Tax Returns, schedules and work papers and all material records or other documents relating thereto. No Party shall have any liability to any other Party if any Information is destroyed after reasonable efforts by such party to comply with the provisions of this Section 6.5.

Section 6.6 <u>Other Agreements Providing for Exchange of Information</u>. The rights granted and obligations imposed under this Article VI shall be subject to any specific limitations, qualifications or additional provisions on the sharing, exchange or confidential treatment of Information set forth in any Ancillary Agreement.

Section 6.7 <u>Production of Witnesses; Records; Cooperation</u>. From and after the Business Transfer Time, except in the case of any Legal Proceeding or threatened Legal Proceeding by any Cogint Entity or SpinCo Entity against any member of the other's Group (which shall be governed by such discovery rules as may be applicable thereto), each Party, shall (a) cooperate and consult in good faith as reasonably requested in writing by the other Party with respect to (i) any Legal Proceeding, or (ii) any audit or any other legal requirement, in each case, whether relating to this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or otherwise, and (b) use reasonable efforts to make available to such other party the former, current and future directors, managers, officers, employees, other personnel and agents of the members of its respective Group (whether as witnesses or otherwise) and any books, records or other documents within its control or which it otherwise has the ability to make available, to the extent that any such person (giving consideration to business demands of such directors, managers, officers, employees, other personnel and agents) or books, records or other documents may reasonably be required in connection therewith. Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Section 6.7 does not require a Party to take any step that would materially interfere, or that it reasonably determines could materially interfere, with its business. The requesting Party agrees to reimburse the other Party for the reasonable out-of-pocket costs, if any, incurred in connection with a request under this Section 6.7.

Section 6.8 <u>Privilege; Conflicts of Interest</u>.

(a) The parties recognize that legal and other professional services that have been and will be provided prior to the Business Transfer Time have been and will be rendered for the collective benefit of each of the members of the Cogint Group and the SpinCo Group, and that each of the members of the Cogint Group and the SpinCo Group should be deemed to be the client with respect to such services for the purposes of asserting all privileges which may be asserted under applicable Law in connection therewith.

(b) The parties agree as follows:

(i) Cogint shall be entitled, in perpetuity, to control the assertion or waiver of all privileges in connection with any privileged Information that relates solely to the Fluent Business and not to the IDI Business, whether or not the privileged Information is in the possession or under the control of any member of the Cogint Group or any member of the SpinCo Group. Cogint shall also be entitled, in perpetuity, to

control the assertion or waiver of all privileges in connection with any privileged Information that relates solely to any Cogint Liabilities resulting from any Legal Proceedings that are now pending or may be asserted in the future, whether or not the privileged Information is in the possession or under the control of any member of the Cogint Group or any member of the SpinCo Group; and

(ii) SpinCo shall be entitled, in perpetuity, to control the assertion or waiver of all privileges in connection with any privileged Information that relates solely to the IDI Business and not to the Fluent Business, whether or not the privileged Information is in the possession or under the control of any member of the SpinCo Group or any member of the Cogint Group. SpinCo shall also be entitled, in perpetuity, to control the assertion or waiver of all privileges in connection with any privileged Information that relates solely to any SpinCo Liabilities resulting from any Legal Proceedings that are now pending or may be asserted in the future, whether or not the privileged Information is in the possession or under the control of any member of the SpinCo Group or any member of the Cogint Group.

(c) Subject to the restrictions set forth in this Section 6.8, the parties agree that they shall have a shared privilege, each with equal right to assert or waive any such shared privilege, with respect to all privileges not allocated pursuant to Section 6.8(b) and all privileges relating to any Legal Proceedings or other matters that involve both the Cogint Group and the SpinCo Group and in respect of which both parties have Liabilities under this Agreement, and that no such shared privilege or immunity may be waived by either party without the consent of the other party.

(d) In the event of any Legal Proceedings between Cogint and SpinCo, or any members of their respective Groups, either party may waive a privilege in which the other party or member of such other party's Group has a shared privilege, without obtaining consent pursuant to Section 6.8(c); provided, that such waiver of a shared privilege shall be effective only as to the use of Information with respect to the Legal Proceeding between the parties and/or the applicable members of their respective Groups, and shall not operate as a waiver of the shared privilege with respect to any third Person.

(e) If any dispute arises between Cogint and SpinCo, or any members of their respective Groups, regarding whether a privilege should be waived to protect or advance the interests of either the Cogint Group or the SpinCo Group, each party agrees that it shall (i) negotiate with the other party in good faith, (ii) endeavor to minimize any prejudice to the rights of the other party and (iii) not unreasonably withhold, condition or delay consent to any request for waiver by the other party. Further, each party specifically agrees that it will not withhold its consent to the waiver of a privilege for any purpose except to protect its own legitimate interests.

(f) In furtherance of the parties' agreement under this Section 6.8, Cogint and SpinCo shall, and shall cause applicable members of their respective Group to, maintain their respective separate and joint privileges, including by entering into joint defense and common interest agreements where necessary or useful for this purpose.

Section 6.9 Insurance.

(a) Except as otherwise provided herein or in any other Ancillary Agreement, from and after the Business Transfer Time, the SpinCo Entities shall cease to be insured by the Cogint Group's insurance policies or by any of their self-insured or captive insurance programs, except with respect to insurance policies providing coverage on an occurrence basis, including defense and indemnity benefits attributable to or arising from or under such policies or programs (such policies or programs, the "<u>Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Policies</u>"). Any Cogint Entity may, to be effective at the Business Transfer Time, amend any insurance policies in the manner they deem appropriate to give effect to this Section 6.9; <u>provided</u>, that in no event shall a Cogint Entity be permitted to amend any insurance policy in any manner which would eliminate, reduce or otherwise limit coverage for any occurrence or action that occurred prior to the Spin-Off i such coverage was then available. Other than as stated in the foregoing sentences of this Section 6.9(a) and in Section 6.12, from and after the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo shall be responsible for securing all insurance it considers appropriate for its operation of the SpinCo

Entities and the IDI Business and for promptly providing evidence thereof, as may be required, to third parties under any Contract or lease; <u>provided</u>, that notwithstanding the foregoing, each of Cogint and SpinCo shall comply (and shall cause the members of its Group to comply) with the applicable requirements relating to insurance matters set forth in the Ancillary Agreements.

(b) From and after the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo shall not, and shall cause the members of its Group not to, assert any right, claim or interest in, to or under any Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Policies, other than any right, claim or interest that existed prior to the Business Transfer Time. From and after the Business Transfer Time, in the event any SpinCo Entity incurs any Liabilities covered by "occurrence form" Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Policies ("Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Claims"), and notifies Cogint and/or the insurer of such Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Policies, in accordance with the notice provisions of such policies of such Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Claim, Cogint shall, or shall cause its applicable Subsidiaries to, submit such Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Claim to the applicable insurer following such notification. To the extent not covered by or payable under Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Policies, except as provided in Section 6.12, SpinCo shall be solely responsible to Cogint and its Subsidiaries for all costs, expenses and fees in connection with any Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Claim, and for any deductibles, retentions, premium increases on any Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Policies which are attributable to any Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Claims submitted pursuant to this Section 6.9(b). SpinCo shall, and shall cause the members of its Group to, reasonably cooperate with Cogint or its applicable Subsidiaries or the applicable insurer in the investigation, contesting, defense or settlement of such Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Claim. For the avoidance of doubt, (i) any Liabilities involving or related to Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Claims that are in excess of insurance coverage therefor (net of any retention amounts, recovery costs, increases in premium and related deductible payable by Cogint or its Subsidiaries in connection therewith) under applicable Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Policies shall not be the responsibility of Cogint or its Subsidiaries, unless otherwise required by this Agreement, including the provisions of Article V and Section 6.12, (ii) Cogint or its Subsidiaries shall have the right, subject to the terms and provisions of the applicable Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Policy, to investigate, contest, assume the defense of or settle any Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Claim and (iii) any amounts paid by an insurer and/or received by the SpinCo Group pursuant to this Section 6.9(b) shall not constitute indemnifiable Liabilities under Article V, and the SpinCo Group shall have no right to indemnification under Article V with respect to any such amounts. Furthermore, to the extent any Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Claim has been brought under a Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Policy by Cogint or its Subsidiaries, SpinCo shall, and shall cause the members of its Group to, from and after the Business Transfer Time, reasonably cooperate with Cogint or such Subsidiaries in the investigation, contesting, defense or settlement of any such Pre-Spin-Off Insurance Claim.

(c) Subject to Cogint's compliance with the applicable terms of this Section 6.9 and Section 6.12, the Cogint Group shall have no Liability to the SpinCo Group whatsoever as a result of the insurance policies and practices of the Cogint Group as in effect at any time, including as a result of the level or scope of any such insurance, the creditworthiness of any insurance carrier, the terms and conditions of any policy, or the adequacy or timeliness of any notice to any insurance carrier with respect to any claim or potential claim or otherwise.

Section 6.10 <u>Confidentiality</u>.

(a) From and after the Business Transfer Time, subject to Section 6.10(c) and except as contemplated by or otherwise provided in this Agreement or any other Ancillary Agreement, Cogint shall not, and shall cause each of the members of the Cogint Group and their respective Affiliates, directors, officers, employees, consultants, agents, representatives and advisors (collectively, "<u>Representatives</u>"), not to, directly or indirectly, disclose, reveal, divulge or communicate to any Person other than Representatives of such party or of its Affiliates who reasonably need to know such information in providing services to any member of the Cogint Group, any SpinCo Confidential Information. If any disclosures are made to any member of the Cogint Group in connection with any services provided to a member of the SpinCo Group under this Agreement or any other Ancillary Agreement, then the SpinCo Confidential Information so disclosed shall be used only as required in connection with the receipt of such services. Cogint shall use the same degree of care to prevent and restrain the unauthorized use or disclosure of the SpinCo Confidential Information by any of its Representatives as it

currently uses for its own confidential information of a like nature, but in no event less than a reasonable standard of care. For purposes of this Section 6.10(a), any Information, material or documents relating to the IDI Business currently or formerly conducted, or proposed to be conducted, by any member of the SpinCo Group furnished to, or in possession of, Cogint, irrespective of the form of communication, and all notes, analyses, compilations, forecasts, data, translations, studies, memoranda or other documents prepared by Cogint or its officers, directors and Affiliates, that contain or otherwise reflect such information, material or documents is referred to herein as "<u>SpinCo Confidential Information</u>." SpinCo Confidential Information does not include, and there shall be no obligation hereunder with respect to, information that (i) is or becomes generally available to the public, other than as a result of a disclosure by any member of the Cogint Group not otherwise permissible hereunder, (ii) Cogint can demonstrate became available to any member of the Cogint Group after the Business Transfer Time from a source other than any member of the Cogint Group, SpinCo Group or their respective Affiliates or (iii) is developed independently by any member of the Cogint Group without reference to the SpinCo Confidential Information; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that, in the case of clause (ii), the source of such information was not known by any member of the Cogint Group to be bound by a confidentiality agreement with, or other contractual, legal or fiduciary obligation of confidentiality to, SpinCo or any member of the SpinCo Group with respect to such information.

(b) From and after the Business Transfer Time, subject to Section 6.10(c) and except as contemplated by this Agreement or any other Ancillary Agreement, SpinCo shall not, and shall cause each of the members of the SpinCo Group and their respective Affiliates and Representatives, not to, directly or indirectly, disclose, reveal, divulge or communicate to any Person other than Representatives of such party or of its Affiliates who reasonably need to know such information in providing services to SpinCo or any member of the SpinCo Group, any Cogint Confidential Information. If any disclosures are made to any member of the SpinCo Group in connection with any services provided to a member of the SpinCo Group under this Agreement or any other Ancillary Agreement, then the Cogint Confidential Information so disclosed shall be used only as required in connection with the receipt of such services. The SpinCo Group shall use the same degree of care to prevent and restrain the unauthorized use or disclosure of the Cogint Confidential Information by any of their Representatives as they use for their own confidential information of a like nature, but in no event less than a reasonable standard of care. For purposes of this Section 6.10(b), any Information, material or documents relating to the businesses currently or formerly conducted, or proposed to be conducted, by Cogint or any of its Affiliates (other than any member of the SpinCo Group) furnished to, or in possession of, any member of the SpinCo Group, irrespective of the form of communication, and all notes, analyses, compilations, forecasts, data, translations, studies, memoranda or other documents prepared by SpinCo, any member of the SpinCo Group or their respective officers, directors and Affiliates, that contain or otherwise reflect such information, material or documents is hereinafter referred to as "Cogint Confidential Information." Cogint Confidential Information does not include, and there shall be no obligation hereunder with respect to, information that (i) is or becomes generally available to the public, other than as a result of a disclosure by any member of the SpinCo Group not otherwise permissible hereunder, (ii) SpinCo can demonstrate became available to any member of the SpinCo Group after the Business Transfer Time from a source other than any member of the SpinCo Group, any member of the Cogint Group or their respective Affiliates or (iii) is developed independently by any member of the SpinCo Group without reference to the Cogint Confidential Information; provided, however, that, in the case of clause (ii), the source of such information was not known by any member of the SpinCo Group to be bound by a confidentiality agreement with, or other contractual, legal or fiduciary obligation of confidentiality to, Cogint or its Affiliates with respect to such information.

(c) If Cogint or its Affiliates, on the one hand, or SpinCo or its Affiliates, on the other hand, are requested or required (by oral question, interrogatories, requests for information or documents, subpoena, civil investigative demand or similar process) by any Governmental Authority or pursuant to applicable Law to disclose or provide any SpinCo Confidential Information or Cogint Confidential Information, as applicable, the Person receiving such request or demand shall use commercially reasonable efforts to provide the other party with written notice of such request or demand as promptly as practicable under the circumstances so that such other party shall have an opportunity to seek an appropriate protective order. The party receiving such request or

demand agrees to take, and cause its Representatives to take, at the requesting party's expense, all other reasonable steps necessary to obtain confidential treatment by the recipient. Subject to the foregoing, the party that received such request or demand may thereafter disclose or provide any SpinCo Confidential Information or Cogint Confidential Information, as the case may be, to the extent required by such Law (as so advised by counsel) or by lawful process or such Governmental Authority.

(d) Each of Cogint and SpinCo acknowledges that it and the other members of its Group may have in their possession confidential or proprietary information of third Persons that was received under confidentiality or non-disclosure agreements with such third Person prior to the Business Transfer Time. Cogint and SpinCo each agrees that it will hold, and will cause the other members of its Group and their respective Representatives to hold, in strict confidence the confidential and proprietary information of third Persons to which it or any other member of its respective Group has access, in accordance with the terms of any agreements entered into prior to the Business Transfer Time between or among one (1) or more members of the applicable party's Group and such third Persons to the extent disclosed to such party.

Section 6.11 Non-Solicitation.

(a) From the Spin-Off Date until the date that is three (3) years after the Spin-Off Date, SpinCo shall not, and shall cause each of its Affiliates and its and their Representatives (to the extent acting on their behalf) not to, without the prior written consent of Cogint, directly or indirectly, (i) solicit for employment (or service) or employ (or engage) any current officer or non-administrative employee of the Cogint Group (the "<u>Cogint Group Employees</u>") or (ii) knowingly induce or encourage any Cogint Group Employee to no longer be employed by or provide services to the Cogint Group; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that nothing in this Section 6.11(a) shall prohibit SpinCo or any of its Affiliates or Representatives from (A) engaging in general solicitations to the public or general advertising, including in periodicals, newspapers, trade publications and the Internet, not directly targeted at the Cogint Group Employee who initiates employment discussions with SpinCo or any of its Affiliates solely on his or her own initiative without any direct or indirect solicitation by or encouragement from SpinCo or any of its Affiliates, or (D) soliciting or employing any person who has resigned from employment with a Cogint Entity at least six (6) months prior to such solicitation or employment.

(b) From the Spin-Off Date until the date that is three (3) years after the Spin-Off Date, Cogint shall not, and shall cause each of its Affiliates and its and their Representatives (to the extent acting on their behalf) not to, without the prior written consent of SpinCo, directly or indirectly, (i) solicit for employment (or service) or employ (or engage) any current officer or non-administrative employee of the SpinCo Group (the "<u>SpinCo Group Employees</u>") or (ii) knowingly induce or encourage any SpinCo Group Employee to no longer be employed by or provide services to the SpinCo Group; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that nothing in this Section 6.11(b) shall prohibit Cogint or any of its Affiliates or Representatives from (A) engaging in general solicitations to the public or general advertising, including in periodicals, newspapers, trade publications and the Internet, not directly targeted at SpinCo Group Employees (B) soliciting or employing any person who has been terminated by a SpinCo Entity, (C) employing or otherwise working with any SpinCo Group Employee who initiates employment discussions with Cogint or any of its Affiliates solely on his or her own initiative without any direct or indirect solicitation by or encouragement from Cogint or any of its Affiliates, or (D) soliciting or employing any person who has resigned from employment with a SpinCo Entity at least six (6) months prior to such solicitation or employment.

(c) Cogint and SpinCo acknowledge that the covenants set forth in this Section 6.11 are reasonable in order to protect the value of the Restricted Business, its goodwill and the Cogint Group and in light of the activities and nature of the Restricted Business and the businesses of the parties hereto and their respective Affiliates and the current plans of the Restricted Business and the businesses of the parties hereto and their respective Affiliates that if any restriction or covenant contained in this

Section 6.11 is held to cover a geographic area or to be for a length of time which is not permitted by applicable Law, or in any way construed to be too broad or to any extent invalid, such restriction or covenant may be amended by a court of competent jurisdiction to interpret or reform (including by substitution, addition or deletion of words and numbers) this Section 6.11 to provide for a covenant having the maximum enforceable geographic area, time period and other provisions (not greater than those contained in this Section 6.11) that would be valid and enforceable under such Law.

Section 6.12 Directors' and Officers' Exculpation, Indemnification and Insurance.

(a) From and after the Spin-Off, Cogint and its Subsidiaries will honor and fulfill, in all respects, the obligations of Cogint and its Subsidiaries pursuant to any indemnification agreements entered into before the date of this Agreement between Cogint and any of its Subsidiaries and any of their respective current or former directors or officers (and any person who becomes a director or officer of Cogint or any of its Subsidiaries prior to the Spin-Off) (collectively, the "<u>Indemnified Persons</u>"). In addition, during the period commencing at the Spin-Off and ending on the sixth (6th) anniversary of the Spin-Off, Cogint and its Subsidiaries will cause the certificate of incorporation, bylaws and other similar organizational documents of Cogint and its Subsidiaries to contain provisions with respect to indemnification, exculpation and the advancement of expenses that are at least as favorable as the indemnification, exculpation and advancement of expenses provisions set forth in the certificate of incorporation, bylaws and other similar organizational documents of Cogint and its Subsidiaries as of the Spin-Off Date. During such six (6) year period, such provisions may not be repealed, amended or otherwise modified in any manner except as required by applicable Law.

(b) Without limiting the generality of the provisions of Section 6.12(a), during the period commencing at the Spin-Off and ending on the sixth (6th) anniversary of the Spin-Off, Cogint will indemnify and hold harmless, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Law or pursuant to any indemnification agreements with Cogint and/or any of its Subsidiaries in effect on the date of the Spin-Off, each Indemnified Person from and against any costs, fees and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and investigation expenses), judgments, fines, losses, claims, damages, Liabilities and amounts paid in settlement or compromise in connection with any Legal Proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, to the extent that such Legal Proceeding arises, directly or indirectly, out of or pertains, directly or indirectly, to (i) any action or omission, or alleged action or omission, in such Indemnified Person's capacity as a director, officer, employee or agent of Cogint or any of its Subsidiaries (regardless of whether such action or omission, or alleged action or omission, occurred prior to, at or after the Spin-Off); and (ii) any transaction contemplated hereby or in any Ancillary Agreement, as well as any actions taken by Cogint with respect thereto, except that if, at any time prior to the sixth (6th) anniversary of the Spin-Off, any Indemnified Person delivers to the Parent a written notice asserting a claim for indemnification pursuant to this Section 6.12(b), then the claim asserted in such notice will survive the sixth (6th) anniversary of the Spin-Off until such claim is fully and finally resolved. In the event of any such Legal Proceeding, (A) Cogint will have the right to control the defense thereof after the Spin-Off; (B) each Indemnified Person will be entitled to retain his or her own counsel to the extent such Indemnified Person has defenses not available to other defendants in such Legal Proceedings or such Indemnified Person, upon the advice of counsel, reasonably believes it has a conflict of interest with Cogint or its Subsidiaries in such Legal Proceeding, in each case, whether or not Cogint elects to control the defense of any such Legal Proceeding; (C) Cogint will advance all fees and expenses (including reasonable fees and expenses of no more than one separate counsel retained by each Indemnified Person and reasonably acceptable to Cogint and fees relating to posting of any bond) as incurred by an Indemnified Person in the defense of such Legal Proceeding whether or not Cogint elects to control the defense of any such Legal Proceeding, subject to receipt of an undertaking by such Indemnified Person to repay such fees and expenses if it is finally determined by the court of competent jurisdiction that he or she is not entitled to indemnification in the underlying Legal Proceeding; and (D) no Indemnified Person will be liable for any settlement of such Legal Proceeding effected without his or her prior express written consent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, none of Cogint nor any of its Affiliates will settle or otherwise compromise or consent to the entry of any judgment with respect to, or otherwise seek the termination

of, any Legal Proceeding for which indemnification may be sought by an Indemnified Person pursuant to this Agreement unless such settlement, compromise, consent or termination includes an unconditional release of such Indemnified Person from all Liability arising out of such Legal Proceeding.

(c) During the period commencing at the Spin-Off and ending on the sixth (6th) anniversary of the Spin-Off, Cogint will maintain in effect directors' and officers' liability insurance ("<u>D&O Insurance</u>") in respect of acts or omissions occurring at or prior to the Spin-Off on terms (including with respect to coverage, conditions, retentions, limits and amounts) that are substantially equivalent to those of Cogint's and its Subsidiaries' current directors' and officers' liability insurance. Prior to the Spin-Off, Cogint may purchase a prepaid "tail" policy with respect to the D&O Insurance from an insurance carrier with the same or better credit rating as Cogint's current directors' and officers' liability insurance carrier. If Cogint elects to purchase such a "tail" policy prior to the Spin-Off, Cogint will maintain such "tail" policy in full force and effect and continue to honor its obligations thereunder, in lieu of all other obligations under the first sentence of this Section 6.12(c), for so long as such "tail" policy is in full force and effect.

(d) If Cogint or any of its successors or assigns will (i) consolidate with or merge into any other Person and not be the continuing or surviving corporation or entity in such consolidation or merger; or (ii) transfer all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any Person, then proper provisions will be made so that the successors and assigns of Cogint or any of its successors or assigns will assume all of the obligations of Cogint set forth in this Section 6.12.

(e) The obligations set forth in this Section 6.12 may not be terminated, amended or otherwise modified in any manner that adversely affects any Indemnified Person (or any other person who is a beneficiary pursuant to the D&O Insurance or the "tail" policy referred to in Section 6.12(c) (and their heirs and Representatives)) without the prior written consent of such affected Indemnified Person or other person who is a beneficiary under the D&O Insurance or the "tail" policy referred to in Section 6.12(c) (and their heirs, agents and Representatives). Each of the Indemnified Persons or other persons who are beneficiaries pursuant to the D&O Insurance or the "tail" policy referred to be third-party beneficiaries of this Section 6.12, with full rights of enforcement as if a Party. The rights of the Indemnified Persons (and other persons who are beneficiaries pursuant to the D&O Insurance or the "tail" policy referred to in Section 6.12(c) (and their heirs, agents and Representatives)) pursuant to this Section 6.12 will be in addition to, and not in substitution for, any other rights that such persons may have pursuant to the certificate of incorporation, bylaws and other similar organizational documents of Cogint and its Subsidiaries, any and all indemnification agreements entered into with Cogint or any of its Subsidiaries before the Spin-Off Date or applicable Law (whether at Law or in equity).

(f) Nothing in this Agreement is intended to, or will be construed to, release, waive or impair any rights to directors' and officers' insurance claims pursuant to any applicable insurance policy or indemnification agreement that is or has been in existence with respect to Cogint or any of its Subsidiaries for any of their respective directors, officers or other employees, it being understood and agreed that the indemnification provided for in this Section 6.12 is not prior to or in substitution for any such claims pursuant to such policies or indemnification agreement.

ARTICLE VII MISCELLANEOUS

Section 7.1 <u>Expenses</u>. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, each Party shall be responsible for its own fees and expenses in connection with the preparation and negotiation of this Agreement, the Ancillary Agreements, the Internal Reorganization and the Spin-Off.

Section 7.2 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements, including any related annexes, exhibits and schedules, as well as any other agreements and documents referred to herein and therein,

shall together constitute the entire agreement between the Parties relating to the transactions contemplated hereby and supersede any other agreements, whether written or oral, that may have been made or entered into by or among any of the Parties or any of their respective Affiliates relating to the transactions contemplated hereby.

Section 7.3 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement and, unless expressly provided therein, each Ancillary Agreement, and all Legal Proceedings (whether in contract or tort) that may be based upon, arise out of or relate hereto or thereto or the negotiation, execution or performance hereof or thereof (including any claim or cause of action based upon, arising out of or related to any representation or warranty made in or in connection with this Agreement or as an inducement to enter into this Agreement), shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the Law of the State of Delaware, without regard to the choice of law or conflicts of law principles thereof. The Parties expressly waive any right they may have, now or in the future, to demand or seek the application of a governing Law other than the Law of the State of Delaware.

Section 7.4 <u>Characterization of Payments</u>. The Parties agree to treat all payments required by this Agreement (other than any payments with respect to interests accruing after the Spin-Off Date) as either a contribution by Cogint to SpinCo or a distribution by SpinCo to Cogint, as the case may be, occurring immediately prior to the Spin-Off Date unless a contrary treatment is required under applicable Law.

Section 7.5 <u>Notices</u>. All notices and other communications among the parties hereto shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given (a) when delivered in person, (b) when delivered after posting in the United States mail having been sent registered or certified mail return receipt requested, postage prepaid, (c) when delivered by FedEx or other nationally recognized overnight delivery service or (d) when delivered by facsimile (solely if receipt is confirmed) or email (so long as the sender of such email does not receive an automatic reply from the recipient's email server indicating that the recipient did not receive such email), addressed as follows:

If to Cogint after the Spin-Off:

2650 North Military Trail, Suite 300 Boca Raton, FL 33431 Attn: Chief Executive Officer Email: Fax: (561) 571-2712

with a copy (which will not constitute notice) to:

Akerman LLP Three Brickell City Centre 98 Southeast Seventh Street, Suite 1100 Miami, FL 33131 Attn: Teddy D. Klinghoffer Mary V. Carroll Fax: (954) 463-2224 Email: Teddy.Klinghoffer@akerman.com Mary.Carroll@akerman.com

If to SpinCo, prior to or after the Spin-Off (and if to Cogint, prior to the Spin-Off):

2650 North Military Trail, Suite 300 Boca Raton, FL 33431 Attn: Chief Executive Officer Fax: (561) 571-2712 Email: derek@cogint.com

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Akerman LLP Three Brickell City Centre 98 Southeast Seventh Street, Suite 1100 Miami, FL 33131 Attn: Teddy D. Klinghoffer Mary V. Carroll Fax: (954) 463-2224 Email: Teddy.Klinghoffer@akerman.com Mary.Carroll@akerman.com

or to such other address addresses as the Parties hereto may from time to time designate in writing.

Section 7.6 <u>Priority of Agreements</u>. If there is a conflict between any provision of this Agreement and a provision in any of the Ancillary Agreements (other than the Tax Matters Agreement and Employee Matters Agreement), each of this Agreement and the other Ancillary Agreement is to be interpreted and construed, if possible, so as to avoid or minimize such conflict, but to the extent, and only to the extent, of such conflict, the provision of this Agreement shall control unless specifically provided otherwise in this Agreement or in the Ancillary Agreement. Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, this Agreement shall not apply to matters relating to Taxes or employees, employee benefits plans, and related assets and liabilities including pension and other post-employment benefit assets and liabilities, which shall be exclusively governed by the Tax Matters Agreement and Employee Matters Agreement, respectively. In the case of any conflict between this Agreement or Employee Matters Agreement, the Tax Matters Agreement, as applicable, shall prevail. The procedures relating to indemnification for Tax matters shall be exclusively governed by the Tax Matters shall be exclusively governed by the Tax Matters shall be exclusively governed by the Tax Matters and the tax Matters and the tax Matters Agreement, respectively, in relation to any matters addressed by the Tax Matters Agreement, the Tax Matters Agreement, as applicable, shall prevail. The procedures relating to indemnification for Tax matters shall be exclusively governed by the Tax Matters Agreement.

Section 7.7 Amendments and Waivers.

(a) Any Party may, at any time, by action taken by its board of directors (or other governing body), or officers thereunto duly authorized, waive any of the terms or conditions of this Agreement or (without limiting Section 7.7(b)) agree to an amendment or modification to this Agreement by an agreement in writing executed in the same manner (but not necessarily by the same Persons) as this Agreement. No waiver by any of the Parties of any breach hereunder, whether intentional or not, shall be deemed to extend to any prior or subsequent breach hereunder or affect in any way any rights arising by virtue of any prior or subsequent such occurrence. No waiver by any of the Parties of any of the provisions hereof shall be effective unless explicitly set forth in writing and executed by the Party sought to be charged with such waiver.

(b) This Agreement may be amended or modified in whole or in part, only by a duly authorized agreement in writing executed by the Parties in the same manner as this Agreement and which makes reference to this Agreement. The Parties hereby agree to provide written notice to Ryan Schulke of any such amendments.

Section 7.8 <u>Termination</u>. This Agreement may be terminated upon the mutual written agreement of the Parties. If terminated, no Party shall have any Liability of any kind to the other Party or any other Person on account of this Agreement.

Section 7.9 <u>Assignability</u>. No Party may assign its rights or delegate its duties under this Agreement without the written consent of the other Party, except that a Party may assign its rights or delegate its duties under this Agreement to an Affiliate thereof; <u>provided</u>, that no assignment or delegation shall relieve any Party of its indemnification obligations or obligations in the event of a breach of this Agreement and any assignee shall agree in writing to be bound by the terms and conditions contained in this Agreement. Any attempted assignment or delegation in breach of this Section 7.9 shall be null and void.

Section 7.10 <u>Parties in Interest</u>. This Agreement is for the sole benefit of the Parties hereto and their permitted assigns and nothing herein, express or implied, shall give or be construed to give to any Person, other than the Parties hereto and such permitted assigns, any legal or equitable rights hereunder, except (a) as provided in Section 6.12, (b) that the applicable Cogint Indemnitees and SpinCo Indemnitees shall be third-party beneficiaries of Article V and (c) Ryan Schulke shall be a third-party beneficiary of the last sentence of Section 7.7(b).

Section 7.11 Interpretation.

(a) Unless the context of this Agreement otherwise requires:

(i) (A) words of any gender include each other gender and neuter form; (B) words using the singular or plural number also include the plural or singular number, respectively; (C) derivative forms of defined terms will have correlative meanings; (D) the terms "hereof," "herein," "hereby," "hereto," "herewith," "hereunder" and derivative or similar words refer to this entire Agreement; (E) the terms "Article," "Section," "Annex," "Exhibit," and "Schedule" refer to the specified Article, Section, Annex, Exhibit or Schedule of this Agreement and references to "paragraphs" or "clauses" shall be to separate paragraphs or clauses of the section or subsection in which the reference occurs; (F) the word "include," "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation," and (G) the word "or" shall be disjunctive but not exclusive;

(ii) references to Contracts (including this Agreement) and other documents or Laws shall be deemed to include references to such Contract or Law as amended, restated, supplemented or modified from time to time in accordance with its terms and the terms hereof, as applicable, and in effect at any given time (and, in the case of any Law, to any successor provisions);

(iii) references to any federal, state, local, or foreign statute or Law shall include all regulations promulgated thereunder; and

(iv) references to any Person include references to such Person's successors and permitted assigns, and in the case of any Governmental Authority, to any Person succeeding to its functions and capacities.

(b) The language used in this Agreement shall be deemed to be the language chosen by the Parties to express their mutual intent. The Parties acknowledge that each Party and its attorney has reviewed and participated in the drafting of this Agreement and that any rule of construction to the effect that any ambiguities are to be resolved against the drafting Party, or any similar rule operating against the drafter of an agreement, shall not be applicable to the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

(c) Whenever this Agreement refers to a number of days, such number shall refer to calendar days unless Business Days are specified. If any action is to be taken or given on or by a particular calendar day, and such calendar day is not a Business Day, then such action may be deferred until the next Business Day.

(d) The word "to the extent" shall mean the degree to which a subject or other thing extends, and such phrase shall not mean simply "if."

(e) The term "writing," "written" and comparable terms refer to printing, typing and other means of reproducing words (including electronic media) in a visible form.

(f) All accounting terms used herein and not expressly defined herein shall have the meanings given to them under GAAP unless the context otherwise requires.

(g) All monetary figures shall be in United States dollars unless otherwise specified.

Section 7.12 <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement, or the application of any provision to any Person or circumstance, is held invalid or unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, the other provisions of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect. The Parties further agree that if any provision contained herein is, to any extent, held invalid or unenforceable in any respect under the Laws governing this Agreement, they shall take any actions necessary to render the remaining provisions of this Agreement valid and enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by Law and, to the extent necessary, shall amend or otherwise modify this Agreement to replace any provision contained herein that is held invalid or unenforceable with a valid and enforceable provision giving effect to the intent of the Parties.

Section 7.13 <u>Captions; Counterparts</u>. The captions in this Agreement are for convenience only and shall not be considered a part of or affect the construction or interpretation of any provision of this Agreement. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts (including by electronic or .pdf transmission), each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument. Delivery of any signature page by facsimile, electronic or pdf. transmission shall be binding to the same extent as an original signature page.

Section 7.14 Jurisdiction; Consent to Jurisdiction.

(a) Exclusive Jurisdiction. Except as otherwise expressly provided in any Ancillary Agreement, each of the Parties hereby irrevocably and unconditionally submits, for itself and its property, to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or, if such court shall not have jurisdiction, any state or federal court of the United States of America sitting in Delaware, and any appellate court from any appeal thereof, in any Legal Proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement, the Ancillary Agreements, the documents referred to in this Agreement, or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or for recognition or enforcement of any judgment relating thereto, and each of the parties hereby irrevocably and unconditionally (i) agrees not to commence any such Legal Proceeding except in such courts, (ii) agrees that any claim in respect of any such Legal Proceeding may be heard and determined in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or, to the extent permitted by Law, in such state or federal court, (iii) waives, to the fullest extent it may legally and effectively do so, any objection which it may now or hereafter have to the laying of venue of any such Legal Proceeding in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or such state or federal court and (iv) waives, to the fullest extent permitted by Law, the defense of an inconvenient forum to the maintenance of such Legal Proceeding shall be conclusive and may be enforced in other jurisdictions by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by Law. To the fullest extent permitted by Law, each Party irrevocably consents to service of process in the manner permitted by Law.

(b) <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>. EACH PARTY ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT ANY CONTROVERSY WHICH MAY ARISE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT OR THE ANCILLARY AGREEMENTS IS LIKELY TO INVOLVE COMPLICATED AND DIFFICULT ISSUES, AND THEREFORE IT HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LITIGATION DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, THE ANCILLARY AGREEMENTS OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED BY THIS AGREEMENT AND THE ANCILLARY AGREEMENTS. EACH PARTY CERTIFIES AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT (i) NO REPRESENTATIVE, AGENT OR ATTORNEY OF ANY OTHER PARTY HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PARTY

WOULD NOT, IN THE EVENT OF ANY LITIGATION, SEEK TO ENFORCE SUCH WAIVERS, (ii) EACH PARTY UNDERSTANDS AND HAS CONSIDERED THE IMPLICATIONS OF SUCH WAIVERS, (iii) EACH PARTY MAKES SUCH WAIVERS VOLUNTARILY, AND (iv) EACH PARTY HAS BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT, BY, AMONG OTHER THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION 7.14(b).

Section 7.15 <u>Specific Performance</u>. In the event of any actual or threatened default in, or breach of, any of the terms, conditions and provisions of this Agreement or any other Ancillary Agreement, the Party who is, or is to be, thereby aggrieved shall have the right to specific performance and injunctive or other equitable relief in respect of its rights under this Agreement or such Ancillary Agreement, in addition to any and all other rights and remedies at Law or in equity, subject to Section 5.8. The Parties agree that the remedies at Law for any breach or threatened breach, including monetary damages, are inadequate compensation for any loss and that any defense in any Legal Proceeding for specific performance that a remedy at Law would be adequate is waived. Any requirements for the securing or posting of any bond with such remedy are waived by each of the Parties to this Agreement.

[Signature page follows.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed on the date first written above by their respective duly authorized officers.

COGINT, INC.

By:/s/ Derek DubnerName:Derek DubnerTitle:Chief Executive Officer

RED VIOLET, INC.

By: /s/ Derek Dubner

Name: Derek Dubner Title: Chief Executive Officer

COGINT CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (Amounts in thousands, except share data)

	(unaudited) June 30, 2017	Notes
ASSETS:		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ —	(a)
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$1,001	31,506	(b)
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	2,132	(c)
Total current assets	33,638	
Property and equipment, net	403	(d)
Intangible assets, net	79,969	(e)
Goodwill	161,029	(f)
Other non-current assets	1,224	(g)
Total assets	\$ 276,263	
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY:		
Current liabilities:		
Trade accounts payable	\$ 14,202	(h)
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	5,444	(i)
Deferred revenue	1,058	(j)
Current portion of long-term debt	2,750	(k)
Total current liabilities	23,454	
Promissory notes payable to certain shareholders, net	10,253	(l)
Long-term debt, net	49,910	(k)
Acquisition consideration payable in stock	10,225	(m)
Total liabilities	93,842	
Shareholders' equity:		
Series A preferred stock—\$0.0001 par value, 10,000,000 shares authorized;		
0 share issued and outstanding at June 30, 2017	_	
Series B preferred stock—\$0.0001 par value, 10,000,000 shares authorized;		
0 share issued and outstanding at June 30, 2017	—	
Common stock—\$0.0005 par value, 200,000,000 shares authorized; 55,528,094 and 55,180,092 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2017, respectively	28	
Treasury stock, at cost, 348,002 shares at June 30, 2017	(1,254)	
Additional paid-in capital	287,870	
Accumulated deficit	(104,223)	
Total shareholders' equity	182,421	
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity	\$ 276,263	

Notes:

(a) For pro forma purpose, all cash and cash equivalents are included into SpinCo.

(b) Represents accounts receivable of Fluent LLC and its subsidiaries.

(c) Represents prepaid expenses and other current assets recorded by Fluent and Cogint, Inc. (Cogint, Inc.'s prepaid expenses and other current assets result from transactions related to public holding company items).

(d) Represents property and equipment of Fluent LLC and its subsidiaries.

- (e) Represents intangible assets of Fluent LLC and its subsidiaries.
- (f) Represents goodwill of Fluent LLC and its subsidiaries.
- (g) Represents other non-current assets of Fluent LLC and its subsidiaries, and Cogint, Inc. (Cogint, Inc.'s other non-current assets result from transactions related to public holding company items).
- (h) Represents trade accounts payable of Fluent LLC and its subsidiaries.
- (i) Represents accrued expenses and other current liabilities of Fluent LLC and its subsidiaries, and Cogint, Inc. (Cogint, Inc.'s accrued expenses and other current liabilities result from transactions related to public holding company items).
- (j) Represents deferred revenue of Fluent LLC and its subsidiaries.
- (k) Represents current and non-current portion of long-term debt of Fluent LLC and its subsidiaries.
- (l) Represents promissory notes payable to certain shareholders of Cogint, Inc.
- (m) Represents acquisition consideration payable in stock by Cogint, Inc.

Schedule 1.2 SpinCo Assumed Liabilities

All Liabilities arising from or relating to the Management Employment Agreements (other than accrued and unpaid compensation and expense reimbursement as of the Spin-Off Date).

Any Liabilities of Cogint arising from (i) that certain Settlement Agreement, dated as of July 22, 2017, by and among TransUnion, TransUnion Risk and Alternative Data Solutions, Inc., Cogint, Inc., IDI Holdings, LLC, Interactive Data, LLC, Ole Poulsen, Michael Brauser, Derek Dubner and James Reilly (the "<u>Settlement Agreement</u>") and (ii) the BK IP Action, BK IP Appeal, IP Judgment Appeal, Datamyx Action, Lanham Action and Tortious Interference/D&O Action (each as defined in the Settlement Agreement).

For the avoidance of doubt, any Liability resulting from any Legal Proceeding commenced or threatened against Cogint or any of its Subsidiaries (after the Spin-Off), or their respective directors or officers, in each case arising from or directly related to any pre-Spin-Off acquisition transaction by a SpinCo Subsidiary, shall constitute SpinCo Liabilities and/or SpinCo Assumed Liabilities, but only to the extent not covered by insurance.

Schedule 1.3 SpinCo Balance Sheet

SPINCO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED BALANCE SHEETS (Amounts in thousands)

	naudited) ne 30, 2017
ASSETS:	
Current assets:	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 19,248
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$90	911
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	831
Total current assets	 20,990
Property and equipment, net	1,012
Intangible assets, net	12,845
Goodwill	5,227
Other non-current assets	 1,357
Total assets	\$ 41,431
LIABILITIES AND MEMBER'S CAPITAL:	
Current liabilities:	
Trade accounts payable	\$ 971
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	9,327
Deferred revenue	50
Total current liabilities	10,348
Other non-current liabilities	 500
Total liabilities	10,848
Total member's capital	30,583
Total liabilities and member's capital	\$ 41,431

Schedule 1.4 SpinCo Transferred Assets

The Contributed Cash, as set forth in the CFO Certificate.

All (i) books and records of any Cogint Entity exclusively relating to the IDI Business, including files, manuals, price lists, mailing lists, distributor lists, customer lists, sales and promotional materials, purchasing materials, documents evidencing intangible rights or obligations, personnel records, financial, accounting and Tax records, and Legal Proceeding files (regardless of the media in which stored), including, without limitation, the minute books of each SpinCo Entity and (ii) books, records and files related to litigation.

The following Employment Agreements (collectively, the "<u>Management Employment Agreements</u>") more specifically addressed in and governed by the Employee Matters Agreement:

- 1. Employment Agreement, dated September 30, 2014, by and between The Best One, Inc. and Daniel MacLachlan, as amended by that certain Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated March 17, 2015 and that Second Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated November 16, 2015 and that certain Third Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated April 11, 2017.
- 2. Employment Agreement, dated September 30, 2014, by and between The Best One, Inc. and Derek Dubner, as amended by that certain Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated March 17, 2015 and by that certain Second Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated November 16, 2015, and by that certain Third Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated April 11, 2017.
- 3. Employment Agreement, dated September 30, 2014, by and between The Best One, Inc. and James Reilly, as amended by that certain Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated March 17, 2015, by that certain Second Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated November 16, 2015, and by that certain Third Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated September 6, 2017.
- 4. Letter Agreement, dated April 11, 2017, by and between Cogint, Inc. and Joshua Weingard.

The following Consulting Agreement:

1. Consulting Services Agreement, effective as of June 23, 2017, by and between Cogint, Inc. and Michael Brauser.

Schedule 2.1(a) Internal Reorganization Step Plan

In consideration of the Spin-Off, effective as of the Business Transfer Time, the following steps shall be consummated (and deemed consummated) in the following order:

Step 1: Cogint shall contribute to SpinCo all of the outstanding equity interests of the SpinCo Subsidiaries that are directly owned by Cogint.

Step 2: Cash shall be distributed up to Cogint from its Subsidiaries, if necessary, so that Cogint holds an amount at least equal to the Contributed Cash amount as set forth in the CFO Certificate, and thereafter, the Contributed Cash shall be contributed to SpinCo.

Step 3: All other SpinCo Transferred Assets and SpinCo Assumed Liabilities held by any Subsidiary of Cogint shall be distributed to and assumed by Cogint, after which, Cogint shall contribute all SpinCo Transferred Assets to SpinCo, and SpinCo shall assume such SpinCo Assumed Liabilities.

Step 4: All necessary actions shall be taken to file with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of SpinCo in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A (the "<u>Charter Amendment</u>"), and all necessary actions shall be taken to adopt the Amended and Restated Bylaws of SpinCo in the form attached hereto as Exhibit B.

To facilitate the transfers contemplated herein, each of Cogint on the one hand and SpinCo on the other authorizes and directs each of its respective Subsidiaries to make the transfers contemplated by this Step Plan directly to the receiving entity on its behalf.

Schedule 4.3(f) Interim Operations

Cogint may contribute cash to SpinCo or any SpinCo Subsidiary.

Schedule 4.6 Guarantees

Guaranty of Lease, dated April 14, 2017, by and between Cogint, Inc. in favor of 111 Third Property Owner, LLC for that certain Office Lease, dated April 14, 2017, by and between IDI Holdings, LLC and 1111 Third Property Owner LLC for the premises located at 1111 Third Avenue, Seattle, Washington.

Schedule 4.7 Officers and Directors of SpinCo

Directors:

Michael Brauser – Chairman of the Board Derek Dubner Steve Rubin Peter Benz Bob Swayman

Executive officers:

Derek Dubner – Chief Executive Officer and Director James Reilly – President Daniel MacLachlan – Chief Financial Officer Jeff Dell – Chief Information Officer

This schedule may be amended and/or directors and officers may be added or deleted after the date hereof and prior to the Spin-Off Date by written notice to Cogint.

Exhibit A Form of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation

[See Exhibit 3.2 to this Form 10]

Exhibit B Form of Amended and Restated Bylaws

[See Exhibit 3.4 to this Form 10]

CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION OF RED VIOLET, INC.

I, the undersigned, for the purposes of incorporating and organizing a corporation under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, do execute this Certificate of Incorporation and do hereby certify as follows:

FIRST. The name of the corporation is Red Violet, Inc.

SECOND. The address of the corporation's registered office in the State of Delaware is Corporation Trust Center, 1209 Orange Street, Wilmington, DE 19801, New Castle County. The name of its registered agent at such address is The Corporation Trust Company.

THIRD. The purpose of the corporation is to engage in any lawful act or activity for which corporations may be organized under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

FOURTH. The total number of shares of stock which the corporation shall have authority to issue is 5,000. All such shares are to be Common Stock, par value of \$0.001 per share, and are to be of one class.

FIFTH. The incorporator of the corporation is Michael Francis, Esq., whose mailing address is Akerman LLP, 350 East Las Olas Blvd., Suite 1600, Fort Lauderdale, Florida 33301.

SIXTH. Unless and except to the extent that the by-laws of the corporation shall so require, the election of directors of the corporation need not be by written ballot.

SEVENTH. In furtherance and not in limitation of the powers conferred by the laws of the State of Delaware, the Board of Directors of the corporation is expressly authorized to make, alter and repeal the by-laws of the corporation.

EIGHTH. A director of the corporation shall not be liable to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except to the extent such exemption from liability or limitation thereof is not permitted under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware as the same exists or may hereafter be amended. Any amendment, modification or repeal of the foregoing sentence shall not adversely affect any right or protection of a director of the corporation hereunder in respect of any act or omission occurring prior to the time of such amendment, modification or repeal.

NINTH. The corporation reserves the right at any time, and from time to time, to amend, alter, change or repeal any provision contained in this Certificate of Incorporation, and other provisions authorized by the laws of the State of Delaware at the time in force may be added or inserted, in the manner now or hereafter prescribed by law; and all rights, preferences and privileges of any nature conferred upon stockholders, directors or any other persons by and pursuant to this Certificate of Incorporation in its present form or as hereafter amended are granted subject to the rights reserved in this article.

TENTH. The corporation shall not be subject to the provisions of Section 203 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

The undersigned incorporator hereby acknowledges that the foregoing certificate of incorporation is his act and deed on this 4th day of August, 2017.

/s/ Michael Francis

Michael Francis, Esq., Incorporator

FORM OF AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION OF RED VIOLET, INC.

The present name of the corporation is Red Violet, Inc. The corporation was incorporated under the name "Red Violet, Inc." by the filing of its original Certificate of Incorporation with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on August 4, 2017. This Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the corporation, which restates and integrates and also further amends the provisions of the corporation's Certificate of Incorporation, was duly adopted in accordance with the provisions of Sections 242 and 245 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware. The Certificate of Incorporation of the corporation is hereby amended, integrated and restated to read in its entirety as follows:

FIRST. The name of the corporation is Red Violet, Inc.

SECOND. The address of the corporation's registered office in the State of Delaware is Corporation Trust Center, 1209 Orange Street, Wilmington, DE 19801, New Castle County. The name of its registered agent at such address is The Corporation Trust Company.

THIRD. The purpose of the corporation is to engage in any lawful act or activity for which corporations may be organized under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

FOURTH.

(A) The total number of shares of all classes of stock which the corporation shall be authorized to issue is Two Hundred and Ten Million (210,000,000) shares, divided into Two Hundred Million (200,000,000) shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share ("<u>Common Stock</u>"), and Ten Million (10,000,000) shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.001 per share ("<u>Preferred Stock</u>").

(B) The Board of Directors of the corporation (the "**Board of Directors**") is hereby expressly authorized, by resolution or resolutions thereof, to provide, out of the unissued shares of Preferred Stock, for one or more series of Preferred Stock and, with respect to each such series, to fix the number of shares constituting such series and the designation of such series, the voting powers (if any) of the shares of such series, and the preferences and relative, participating, optional or other special rights, if any, and any qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof, of the shares of such series. The powers, preferences and relative, participating, optional and other special rights of each series of Preferred Stock, and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof, if any, may differ from those of any and all other series at any time outstanding.

(C) Except as may otherwise be provided in this Certificate of Incorporation (including any certificate filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware establishing the terms of a series of Preferred Stock in accordance with Section B of this Article FOURTH) or by applicable law, each holder of Common Stock, as such, shall be entitled to one vote for each share of Common Stock held of record by such holder on all matters on which stockholders generally are entitled to vote; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that, except as otherwise required by law, holders of Common Stock, as such, shall not be entitled to vote on any amendment to this Certificate of Incorporation (including any certificate filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware establishing the terms of a series of Preferred Stock in accordance with Section B of this Article FOURTH) that relates solely to the terms of one or more outstanding series of Preferred Stock if the holders of such affected series are entitled, either separately or together with the holders of one or more other such series, to vote thereon pursuant to this Certificate of Incorporation (including any certificate filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware establishing the terms of a series of Preferred Stock in accordance with Section B of this Article FOURTH) or pursuant to the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

(D) Subject to applicable law and the rights, if any, of the holders of any outstanding series of Preferred Stock, dividends may be declared and paid on the Common Stock at such times and in such amounts as the Board of Directors in its discretion shall determine.

(E) Upon the dissolution, liquidation or winding up of the corporation, subject to the rights, if any, of the holders of any outstanding series of Preferred Stock, the holders of the Common Stock shall be entitled to receive the assets of the corporation available for distribution to its stockholders ratably in proportion to the number of shares held by them.

(F) Subject to the rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock pursuant to the terms of this Certificate of Incorporation or any resolution or resolutions providing for the issuance of such series of stock adopted by the Board of Directors, the number of authorized shares of Preferred Stock may be increased or decreased (but not below the number of shares thereof then outstanding) by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the stock of the corporation entitled to vote generally in the election of directors irrespective of the provisions of Section 242(b)(2) of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

FIFTH. Unless and except to the extent that the bylaws of the corporation shall so require, the election of directors of the corporation need not be by written ballot.

SIXTH.

(A) In furtherance and not in limitation of the powers conferred by the laws of the State of Delaware, the Board of Directors of the corporation is expressly authorized to make, alter and repeal the bylaws of the corporation.

(B) The number of directors constituting the whole Board of Directors shall be fixed from time to time by resolution of the Board of Directors, provided that the Board of Directors shall not be composed of less than three, nor more than 15, directors.

(C) Vacancies and newly created directorships on the Board of Directors may be filled only by a majority of the directors then in office, even if less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining director.

SEVENTH. Subject to the rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock and to the requirements of applicable law, special meetings of stockholders of the corporation for any purpose or purposes may be called at any time only by the chairman of the Board of Directors or the president of the corporation or at the written request of a majority of the members of the Board of Directors and may not be called by any other person, and any power of stockholders to call a special meeting is specifically denied.

EIGHTH. Except as authorized in advance by a resolution adopted by the Board of Directors or except as otherwise provided for or fixed pursuant to the provisions of Article FOURTH of this Certificate of Incorporation relating to the rights of holders of any series of Preferred Stock, any action required or permitted to be taken by the stockholders of the corporation must be effected at a duly called annual or special meeting of the stockholders of the corporation, and the taking of any action by written consent of the stockholders in lieu of a meeting of the stockholders is specifically denied.

NINTH. A director of the corporation shall not be liable to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except to the extent such exemption from liability or limitation thereof is not permitted under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware as the same exists or may hereafter be amended. Any amendment, modification or repeal of the foregoing sentence shall not adversely affect any right or protection of a director of the corporation hereunder in respect of any act or omission occurring prior to the time of such amendment, modification or repeal. TENTH. The corporation reserves the right at any time, and from time to time, to amend, alter, change or repeal any provision contained in this Certificate of Incorporation, and other provisions authorized by the laws of the State of Delaware at the time in force may be added or inserted, in the manner now or hereafter prescribed by law; and all rights, preferences and privileges of any nature conferred upon stockholders, directors or any other persons by and pursuant to this Certificate of Incorporation in its present form or as hereafter amended are granted subject to the rights reserved in this article.

ELEVENTH. The corporation shall not be subject to the provisions of Section 203 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

[Signature on next page.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Red Violet, Inc. has caused this Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to be executed by its duly authorized officer on this [•] day of [•], 2018.

RED VIOLET, INC.

By: _____

Name: _____

Title: _____

ARTICLE I

Meetings of Stockholders

Section 1.1. <u>Annual Meetings</u>. If required by applicable law, an annual meeting of stockholders shall be held for the election of directors at such date, time and place, if any, either within or without the State of Delaware, as may be designated by resolution of the Board of Directors from time to time. Any other proper business may be transacted at the annual meeting. The corporation may postpone, reschedule or cancel any annual meeting of stockholders previously scheduled by the Board of Directors.

Section 1.2. <u>Special Meetings</u>. Special meetings of stockholders for any purpose or purposes may be called at any time by the Board of Directors, but such special meetings may not be called by any other person or persons. Business transacted at any special meeting of stockholders shall be limited to the purposes stated in the notice. The corporation may postpone, reschedule or cancel any special meeting of stockholders previously scheduled by the Board of Directors.

Section 1.3. <u>Notice of Meetings</u>. Whenever stockholders are required or permitted to take any action at a meeting, a notice of the meeting shall be given that shall state the place, if any, date and hour of the meeting, the means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxy holders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such meeting, the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting (if such date is different from the record date for stockholders entitled to notice of the meeting) and, in the case of a special meeting, the purpose or purposes for which the meeting is called. Unless otherwise provided by law, the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, the notice of any meeting shall be given not less than ten (10) nor more than sixty (60) days before the date of the meeting to each stockholder entitled to vote at the meeting as of the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to notice of the meeting. If mailed, such notice shall be deemed to be given when deposited in the United States mail, postage prepaid, directed to the stockholder at such stockholder's address as it appears on the records of the corporation.

Section 1.4. <u>Adjournments</u>. Any meeting of stockholders, annual or special, may adjourn from time to time to reconvene at the same or some other place, and notice need not be given of any such adjourned meeting if the time and place thereof are announced at the meeting at which the adjournment is taken. At the adjourned meeting the corporation may transact any business which might have been transacted at the original meeting. If the adjournment is for more than thirty (30) days, a notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given to each stockholder of record entitled to vote at the meeting. If after the adjournment a new record date for determination of stockholders entitled to vote is fixed for the adjourned meeting, the Board of Directors shall fix as the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of such adjourned meeting the same or an earlier date as that fixed for determination of stockholders entitled to vote at the adjourned meeting to each stockholder of record as of the record date so fixed for notice of such adjourned meeting.

Section 1.5. <u>Quorum</u>. Except as otherwise provided by law, the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, at each meeting of stockholders the presence in person or by proxy of the holders of a majority in voting power of the outstanding shares of stock entitled to vote at the meeting shall be necessary and sufficient to constitute a quorum. In the absence of a quorum, the stockholders so present may, by a majority in voting power thereof, adjourn the meeting from time to time in the manner provided in Section 1.4 of these bylaws until a quorum shall

attend. Shares of its own stock belonging to the corporation or to another corporation, if a majority of the shares entitled to vote in the election of directors of such other corporation is held, directly or indirectly, by the corporation, shall neither be entitled to vote nor be counted for quorum purposes; provided, however, that the foregoing shall not limit the right of the corporation or any subsidiary of the corporation to vote stock, including but not limited to its own stock, held by it in a fiduciary capacity.

Section 1.6. <u>Organization</u>. Meetings of stockholders shall be presided over by the Chairperson of the Board, if any, or in his or her absence by the Vice Chairperson of the Board, if any, or in his or her absence by the President, or in his or her absence by a Vice President, or in the absence of the foregoing persons by a chairperson designated by the Board of Directors, or in the absence of such designation by a chairperson chosen at the meeting. The Secretary shall act as secretary of the meeting, but in his or her absence the chairperson of the meeting may appoint any person to act as secretary of the meeting.

Section 1.7. <u>Voting; Proxies</u>. Except as otherwise provided by or pursuant to the provisions of the certificate of incorporation, each stockholder entitled to vote at any meeting of stockholders shall be entitled to one vote for each share of stock held by such stockholder which has voting power upon the matter in question. Each stockholder entitled to vote at a meeting of stockholders or to express consent to corporate action in writing without a meeting may authorize another person or persons to act for such stockholder by proxy, but no such proxy shall be voted or acted upon after three years from its date, unless the proxy provides for a longer period. A proxy shall be irrevocable if it states that it is irrevocable and if, and only as long as, it is coupled with an interest sufficient in law to support an irrevocable power. A stockholder may revoke any proxy which is not irrevocable by attending the meeting and voting in person or by delivering to the Secretary of the corporation a revocation of the proxy or a new proxy bearing a later date. Voting at meetings of stockholders need not be by written ballot. At all meetings of stockholders for the election of directors at which a quorum is present a plurality of the votes cast shall be sufficient to elect. All other elections and questions presented to the stockholders at a meeting at which a quorum is present shall, unless a different or minimum vote is required by the certificate of incorporation, these bylaws, the rules or regulations of any stock exchange applicable to the corporation, or any law or regulation applicable to the corporation or its securities, in which case such different or minimum vote shall be the applicable vote on the matter, be decided by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority in voting power of the shares of stock of the corporation which are present in person or by proxy and entitled to vote thereon.

Section 1.8. Fixing Date for Determination of Stockholders of Record.

(a) In order that the corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to notice of any meeting of stockholders or any adjournment thereof, the Board of Directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the Board of Directors, and which record date shall, unless otherwise required by law, not be more than sixty (60) nor less than ten (10) days before the date of such meeting. If the Board of Directors so fixes a date, such date shall also be the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote at such meeting unless the Board of Directors determines, at the time it fixes such record date, that a later date on or before the date of the meeting shall be the date for making such determination. If no record date is fixed by the Board of Directors, the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall be at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which the meeting; provided, however, that the Board of Directors may fix a new record date for determination of stockholders entitled to vote at the adjourned meeting, and in such case shall also fix as the record date for stockholders entitled to vote in accordance herewith at the adjourned meeting.

(b) In order that the corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to receive payment of any dividend or other distribution or allotment of any rights, or entitled to exercise any rights in respect of any change,

-2-

conversion or exchange of stock or for the purpose of any other lawful action, the Board of Directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted, and which record date shall not be more than sixty (60) days prior to such action. If no such record date is fixed, the record date for determining stockholders for any such purpose shall be at the close of business on the day on which the Board of Directors adopts the resolution relating thereto.

(c) Unless otherwise restricted by the certificate of incorporation, in order that the corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to express consent to corporate action in writing without a meeting, the Board of Directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the Board of Directors, and which record date shall not be more than ten (10) days after the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the Board of Directors. If no record date for determining stockholders entitled to express consent to corporate action in writing without a meeting is fixed by the Board of Directors, (i) when no prior action of the Board of Directors is required by law, the record date for such purpose shall be the first date on which a signed written consent setting forth the action taken or proposed to be taken is delivered to the corporation in accordance with applicable law, and (ii) if prior action by the Board of Directors is required by law, the record date for such purpose shall be at the close of business on the day on which the Board of Directors adopts the resolution taking such prior action.

Section 1.9. List of Stockholders Entitled to Vote. The officer who has charge of the stock ledger shall prepare and make, at least ten (10) days before every meeting of stockholders, a complete list of the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting (provided, however, if the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote is less than ten (10) days before the date of the meeting, the list shall reflect the stockholders entitled to vote as of the tenth day before the meeting date), arranged in alphabetical order, and showing the address of each stockholder and the number of shares registered in the name of each stockholder. Such list shall be open to the examination of any stockholder for any purpose germane to the meeting at least ten (10) days prior to the meeting (i) on a reasonably accessible electronic network, provided that the information required to gain access to such list is provided with the notice of meeting or (ii) during ordinary business hours at the principal place of business of the corporation. If the meeting during the whole time thereof and may be examined by any stockholder who is present. If the meeting is to be held solely by means of remote communication, then the list shall also be open to the examination of any stockholders required to access such list shall be provided with the notice of the meeting or access such list shall be provided with the notice of the meeting on a reasonably accessible electronic network, and the information required to access such list shall be provided with the notice of the meeting during the whole time of the meeting on a reasonably accessible electronic network, and the information required to access such list shall be provided with the notice of the meeting. Except as otherwise provided by law, the stock ledger shall be the only evidence as to who are the stockholders entitled to examine the list of stockholders required by this Section 1.9 or to vote in person or by proxy at any meeting of stockholders.

Section 1.10. <u>Action By Written Consent of Stockholders</u>. Unless otherwise restricted by the certificate of incorporation, any action required or permitted to be taken at any annual or special meeting of the stockholders may be taken without a meeting, without prior notice and without a vote, if a consent or consents in writing, setting forth the action so taken, shall be signed by the holders of outstanding stock having not less than the minimum number of votes that would be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting at which all shares entitled to vote thereon were present and voted and shall be delivered to the corporation by delivery to its registered office in the State of Delaware, its principal place of business, or an officer or agent of the corporation having custody of the book in which minutes of proceedings of stockholders are recorded. Delivery made to the corporate action without a meeting by less than unanimous written consent shall, to the extent required by law, be given to those stockholders who have not consented in writing and who, if the action had been taken at a meeting, would have been entitled to notice of the meeting if the record date for notice of such meeting had been the date that written consents signed by a sufficient number of holders to take the action were delivered to the corporation.

Section 1.11. <u>Inspectors of Election</u>. The corporation may, and shall if required by law, in advance of any meeting of stockholders, appoint one or more inspectors of election, who may be employees of the corporation,

-3-

to act at the meeting or any adjournment thereof and to make a written report thereof. The corporation may designate one or more persons as alternate inspectors to replace any inspector who fails to act. In the event that no inspector so appointed or designated is able to act at a meeting of stockholders, the person presiding at the meeting shall appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting. Each inspector, before entering upon the discharge of his or her duties, shall take and sign an oath to execute faithfully the duties of inspector with strict impartiality and according to the best of his or her ability. The inspector or inspectors so appointed or designated shall (i) ascertain the number of shares of capital stock of the corporation outstanding and the voting power of each such share, (ii) determine the shares of capital stock of the corporation represented at the meeting and the validity of proxies and ballots, (iii) count all votes and ballots, (iv) determine and retain for a reasonable period a record of the disposition of any challenges made to any determination by the inspectors, and (v) certify their determination of the number of shares of capital stock of the corporation represented at the meeting and such inspectors' count of all votes and ballots. Such certification and report shall specify such other information as may be required by law. In determining the validity and counting of proxies and ballots cast at any meeting of stockholders of the corporation, the inspectors may consider such information as is permitted by applicable law. No person who is a candidate for an office at an election may serve as an inspector at such election.

Section 1.12. <u>Conduct of Meetings</u>. The date and time of the opening and the closing of the polls for each matter upon which the stockholders will vote at a meeting shall be announced at the meeting by the person presiding over the meeting. The Board of Directors may adopt by resolution such rules and regulations for the conduct of the meeting of stockholders as it shall deem appropriate. Except to the extent inconsistent with such rules and regulations as adopted by the Board of Directors, the person presiding over any meeting of stockholders shall have the right and authority to convene and (for any or no reason) to recess and/or adjourn the meeting, to prescribe such rules, regulations and procedures and to do all such acts as, in the judgment of such presiding person, are appropriate for the proper conduct of the meeting. Such rules, regulations or procedures, whether adopted by the Board of Directors or prescribed by the presiding person of the meeting, may include, without limitation, the following: (i) the establishment of an agenda or order of business for the meeting; (ii) rules and procedures for maintaining order at the meeting and the safety of those present; (iii) limitations on attendance at or participation in the meeting to stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting, their duly authorized and constituted proxies or such other persons as the presiding person of the meeting shall determine; (iv) restrictions on entry to the meeting after the time fixed for the commencement thereof; and (v) limitations on the time allotted to questions or comments by participants. The presiding person at any meeting of stockholders, in addition to making any other determinations that may be appropriate to the conduct of the meeting, shall, if the facts warrant, determine and declare to the meeting that a matter or business was not properly brought before the meeting and if such presiding person should so determine, such presiding person shall so declare to the meeting and any such matter or business not properly brought before the meeting shall not be transacted or considered. Unless and to the extent determined by the Board of Directors or the person presiding over the meeting, meetings of stockholders shall not be required to be held in accordance with the rules of parliamentary procedure.

ARTICLE II

Board of Directors

Section 2.1. <u>Number</u>; <u>Qualifications</u>. The Board of Directors shall consist of one or more members, the number thereof to be determined from time to time by resolution of the Board of Directors. Directors need not be stockholders.

Section 2.2. <u>Election; Resignation; Vacancies</u>. The Board of Directors shall initially consist of the persons named as directors in the certificate of incorporation or elected by the incorporator of the corporation, and each director so elected shall hold office until the first annual meeting of stockholders or until his or her successor is duly elected and qualified. At the first annual meeting of stockholders and at each annual meeting thereafter, the

stockholders shall elect directors each of whom shall hold office for a term of one year or until his or her successor is duly elected and qualified, subject to such director's earlier death, resignation, disqualification or removal. Any director may resign at any time upon notice to the corporation. Unless otherwise provided by law or the certificate of incorporation, any newly created directorship or any vacancy occurring in the Board of Directors for any cause may be filled by a majority of the remaining members of the Board of Directors, although such majority is less than a quorum, or by a plurality of the votes cast at a meeting of stockholders, and each director so elected shall hold office until the expiration of the term of office of the director whom he or she has replaced or until his or her successor is elected and qualified.

Section 2.3. <u>Regular Meetings</u>. Regular meetings of the Board of Directors may be held at such places within or without the State of Delaware and at such times as the Board of Directors may from time to time determine.

Section 2.4. <u>Special Meetings</u>. Special meetings of the Board of Directors may be held at any time or place within or without the State of Delaware whenever called by the President, any Vice President, the Secretary, or by any member of the Board of Directors. Notice of a special meeting of the Board of Directors shall be given by the person or persons calling the meeting at least twenty-four hours before the special meeting.

Section 2.5. <u>Telephonic Meetings Permitted</u>. Members of the Board of Directors, or any committee designated by the Board of Directors, may participate in a meeting thereof by means of conference telephone or other communications equipment by means of which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other, and participation in a meeting pursuant to this by-law shall constitute presence in person at such meeting.

Section 2.6. <u>Quorum; Vote Required for Action</u>. At all meetings of the Board of Directors the directors entitled to cast a majority of the votes of the whole Board of Directors shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business. Except in cases in which the certificate of incorporation, these bylaws or applicable law otherwise provides, a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the directors present at a meeting at which a quorum is present shall be the act of the Board of Directors.

Section 2.7. <u>Organization</u>. Meetings of the Board of Directors shall be presided over by the Chairperson of the Board, if any, or in his or her absence by the Vice Chairperson of the Board, if any, or in his or her absence by the President, or in their absence by a chairperson chosen at the meeting. The Secretary shall act as secretary of the meeting, but in his or her absence the chairperson of the meeting may appoint any person to act as secretary of the meeting.

Section 2.8. <u>Action by Unanimous Consent of Directors</u>. Unless otherwise restricted by the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of the Board of Directors, or of any committee thereof, may be taken without a meeting if all members of the Board of Directors or such committee, as the case may be, consent thereto in writing or by electronic transmission and the writing or writings or electronic transmissions are filed with the minutes of proceedings of the board or committee in accordance with applicable law.

ARTICLE III

Committees

Section 3.1. <u>Committees</u>. The Board of Directors may designate one or more committees, each committee to consist of one or more of the directors of the corporation. The Board of Directors may designate one or more directors as alternate members of any committee, who may replace any absent or disqualified member at any meeting of the committee. In the absence or disqualification of a member of the committee, the member or

members thereof present at any meeting and not disqualified from voting, whether or not he, she or they constitute a quorum, may unanimously appoint another member of the Board of Directors to act at the meeting in place of any such absent or disqualified member. Any such committee, to the extent permitted by law and to the extent provided in the resolution of the Board of Directors, shall have and may exercise all the powers and authority of the Board of Directors in the management of the business and affairs of the corporation, and may authorize the seal of the corporation to be affixed to all papers which may require it.

Section 3.2. <u>Committee Rules</u>. Unless the Board of Directors otherwise provides, each committee designated by the Board of Directors may make, alter and repeal rules for the conduct of its business. In the absence of such rules each committee shall conduct its business in the same manner as the Board of Directors conducts its business pursuant to Article II of these bylaws.

ARTICLE IV

Officers

Section 4.1. <u>Officers; Election; Qualifications; Term of Office; Resignation; Removal; Vacancies</u>. The Board of Directors shall elect a President and Secretary, and it may, if it so determines, choose a Chairperson of the Board and a Vice Chairperson of the Board from among its members. The Board of Directors may also choose one or more Vice Presidents, one or more Assistant Secretaries, a Treasurer and one or more Assistant Treasurers and such other officers as it shall from time to time deem necessary or desirable. Each such officer shall hold office until the first meeting of the Board of Directors after the annual meeting of stockholders next succeeding his or her election, and until his or her successor is elected and qualified or until his or her earlier resignation or removal. Any officer may resign at any time upon written notice to the corporation. The Board of Directors may remove any officer with or without cause at any time, but such removal shall be without prejudice to the contractual rights of such officer, if any, with the corporation. Any number of offices may be held by the same person. Any vacancy occurring in any office of the corporation by death, resignation, removal or otherwise may be filled for the unexpired portion of the term by the Board of Directors at any regular or special meeting.

Section 4.2. <u>Powers and Duties of Officers</u>. The officers of the corporation shall have such powers and duties in the management of the corporation as may be prescribed in a resolution by the Board of Directors and, to the extent not so provided, as generally pertain to their respective offices, subject to the control of the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors may require any officer, agent or employee to give security for the faithful performance of his or her duties.

Section 4.3. <u>Appointing Attorneys and Agents</u>; <u>Voting Securities of Other Entities</u>. Unless otherwise provided by resolution adopted by the Board of Directors, the Chairperson of the Board, the President or any Vice President may from time to time appoint an attorney or attorneys or agent or agents of the corporation, in the name and on behalf of the corporation, to cast the votes which the corporation may be entitled to cast as the holder of stock or other securities in any other corporation or other entity, any of whose stock or other securities may be held by the corporation, at meetings of the holders of the stock or other securities of such other corporation or other entity, or to consent in writing, in the name of the corporation as such holder, to any action by such other corporation or other entity, and may instruct the person or persons so appointed as to the manner of casting such votes or giving such consents, and may execute or cause to be executed in the name and on behalf of the corporation and under its corporate seal or otherwise, all such written proxies or other instruments as he or she may deem necessary or proper. Any of the rights set forth in this Section 4.3 which may be delegated to an attorney or agent may also be exercised directly by the Chairperson of the Board, the President or the Vice President.

-6-

ARTICLE V

<u>Stock</u>

Section 5.1. <u>Certificates</u>. The shares of the corporation shall be represented by certificates, provided that the Board of Directors may provide by resolution or resolutions that some or all of any or all classes or series of stock shall be uncertificated shares. Any such resolution shall not apply to shares represented by a certificate until such certificate is surrendered to the corporation. Every holder of stock represented by certificates shall be entitled to have a certificate signed by or in the name of the corporation by any two authorized officers of the corporation (it being understood that each of the Chairperson of the Board of Directors, the Vice Chairperson of the Board of Directors, the President, any Vice President, the Treasurer, any Assistant Treasurer, the Secretary and any Assistant Secretary shall be an authorized officer for such purpose), certifying the number of shares owned by such holder in the corporation. Any or all the signatures on the certificate shall have ceased to be such officer, transfer agent or registrar who has signed or whose facsimile signature has been placed upon a certificate shall have ceased to be such officer, transfer agent, or registrar at the date of issue.

Section 5.2. Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Stock Certificates; Issuance of New Certificates. The corporation may issue a new certificate of stock in the place of any certificate theretofore issued by it, alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed, and the corporation may require the owner of the lost, stolen or destroyed certificate, or such owner's legal representative, to give the corporation a bond sufficient to indemnify it against any claim that may be made against it on account of the alleged loss, theft or destruction of any such certificate or the issuance of such new certificate.

ARTICLE VI

Indemnification and Advancement of Expenses

Section 6.1. <u>Right to Indemnification</u>. The corporation shall indemnify and hold harmless, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law as it presently exists or may hereafter be amended, any person (a "Covered Person") who was or is made or is threatened to be made a party or is otherwise involved in any action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (a "proceeding"), by reason of the fact that he or she, or a person for whom he or she is the legal representative, is or was a director or officer of the corporation or, while a director or officer of the corporation, is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or of a partnership, joint venture, trust, enterprise or nonprofit entity, including service with respect to employee benefit plans, against all liability and loss suffered and expenses (including attorneys' fees) reasonably incurred by such Covered Person. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, except as otherwise provided in Section 6.3, the corporation shall be required to indemnify a Covered Person in connection with a proceeding (or part thereof) commenced by such Covered Person only if the commencement of such proceeding (or part thereof) by the Covered Person was authorized in the specific case by the Board of Directors of the corporation.

Section 6.2. <u>Advancement of Expenses</u>. The corporation shall to the fullest extent not prohibited by applicable law pay the expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by a Covered Person in defending any proceeding in advance of its final disposition, provided, however, that, to the extent required by law, such payment of expenses in advance of the final disposition of the proceeding shall be made only upon receipt of an undertaking by the Covered Person to repay all amounts advanced if it should be ultimately determined that the Covered Person is not entitled to be indemnified under this Article VI or otherwise.

-7-

Section 6.3. <u>Claims</u>. If a claim for indemnification under this Article VI (following the final disposition of such proceeding) is not paid in full within sixty days after the corporation has received a claim therefor by the Covered Person, or if a claim for any advancement of expenses under this Article VI is not paid in full within thirty days after the corporation has received a statement or statements requesting such amounts to be advanced, the Covered Person shall thereupon (but not before) be entitled to file suit to recover the unpaid amount of such claim. If successful in whole or in part, the Covered Person shall be entitled to be paid the expense of prosecuting such claim to the fullest extent permitted by law. In any such action, the corporation shall have the burden of proving that the Covered Person is not entitled to the requested indemnification or advancement of expenses under applicable law.

Section 6.4. <u>Nonexclusivity of Rights</u>. The rights conferred on any Covered Person by this Article VI shall not be exclusive of any other rights which such Covered Person may have or hereafter acquire under any statute, provision of the certificate of incorporation, these bylaws, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise.

Section 6.5. <u>Other Sources</u>. The corporation's obligation, if any, to indemnify or to advance expenses to any Covered Person who was or is serving at its request as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, enterprise or nonprofit entity shall be reduced by any amount such Covered Person may collect as indemnification or advancement of expenses from such other corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, enterprise or non-profit enterprise.

Section 6.6. <u>Amendment or Repeal</u>. Any right to indemnification or to advancement of expenses of any Covered Person arising hereunder shall not be eliminated or impaired by an amendment to or repeal of these bylaws after the occurrence of the act or omission that is the subject of the civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding for which indemnification or advancement of expenses is sought.

Section 6.7. <u>Other Indemnification and Advancement of Expenses</u>. This Article VI shall not limit the right of the corporation, to the extent and in the manner permitted by law, to indemnify and to advance expenses to persons other than Covered Persons when and as authorized by appropriate corporate action.

ARTICLE VII

Miscellaneous

Section 7.1. Fiscal Year. The fiscal year of the corporation shall be determined by resolution of the Board of Directors.

Section 7.2. <u>Seal</u>. The corporate seal shall have the name of the corporation inscribed thereon and shall be in such form as may be approved from time to time by the Board of Directors.

Section 7.3. <u>Manner of Notice</u>. Except as otherwise provided herein or permitted by applicable law, notices to directors and stockholders shall be in writing and delivered personally or mailed to the directors or stockholders at their addresses appearing on the books of the corporation. Without limiting the manner by which notice otherwise may be given effectively to stockholders, and except as prohibited by applicable law, any notice to stockholders given by the corporation under any provision of applicable law, the certificate of incorporation, or these bylaws shall be effective if given by a single written notice to stockholders who share an address if consented to by the stockholders at that address to whom such notice is given. Any such consent shall be revocable by the stockholder by written notice to the corporation. Any stockholder who fails to object in writing to the corporation, within 60 days of having been given written notice by the corporation of its intention to send the single notice permitted under this Section 7.3, shall be deemed to have consented to receiving such single written notice. Notice to directors may be given by telecopier, telephone or other means of electronic transmission.

Section 7.4. <u>Waiver of Notice of Meetings of Stockholders, Directors and Committees</u>. Any waiver of notice, given by the person entitled to notice, whether before or after the time stated therein, shall be deemed equivalent to notice. Attendance of a person at a meeting shall constitute a waiver of notice of such meeting, except when the person attends a meeting for the express purpose of objecting, at the beginning of the meeting, to the transaction of any business because the meeting is not lawfully called or convened. Neither the business to be transacted at nor the purpose of any regular or special meeting of the stockholders, directors, or members of a committee of directors need be specified in a waiver of notice.

Section 7.5. <u>Form of Records</u>. Any records maintained by the corporation in the regular course of its business, including its stock ledger, books of account, and minute books, may be kept on, or by means of, or be in the form of, any information storage device or method, provided that the records so kept can be converted into clearly legible paper form within a reasonable time.

Section 7.6. <u>Amendment of Bylaws</u>. These bylaws may be altered, amended or repealed, and new bylaws made, by the Board of Directors, but the stockholders may make additional bylaws and may alter and repeal any bylaws whether adopted by them or otherwise.

FORM OF AMENDED AND RESTATED BYLAWS OF RED VIOLET, INC. (hereinafter called the "Corporation")

Adopted [•], 2018

ARTICLE ONE OFFICES

1.01 <u>Registered Office</u>. The registered office of the Corporation shall be fixed in the certificate of incorporation.

1.02 <u>Other Offices</u>. The Corporation may also have an office or offices, and keep the books and records of the Corporation, except as may otherwise be required by law, at such other place or places, either within or without the State of Delaware, as the board of directors may from time to time determine or the business of the Corporation may require.

ARTICLE TWO MEETINGS OF STOCKHOLDERS

2.01 <u>Annual Meetings</u>. An annual meeting of stockholders for the purpose of electing directors and for the transaction of such other business as may properly be brought before the meeting shall be held at such time and place, if any, either within or without the State of Delaware, as may be determined by the board of directors.

2.02 <u>Special Meetings</u>. The chairman of the board, the president, or a majority of the members of the board of directors by written request shall have the power to call a special meeting of stockholders at any time. Special meetings of stockholders may not be called by any other person.

2.03 <u>Notice of Meetings</u>. Whenever stockholders are required or permitted to take any action at a meeting, a notice of the meeting shall be given that shall state the place, if any, date and time of the meeting (and the means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxyholders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such meeting), the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting (if such date is different from the record date for stockholders entitled to notice of the meeting) and, in the case of a special meeting, the purpose or purposes for which the meeting is called. Unless otherwise provided by law, the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, the notice of any meeting shall be given not less than ten (10) nor more than sixty (60) days before the date of the meeting to each stockholder entitled to vote at the meeting as of the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to notice of the meeting. Business transacted at any special meeting shall be limited to the purposes stated in the notice to stockholders.

2.04 List of Stockholders Entitled to Vote. The Corporation shall prepare and make, at least ten (10) days before every meeting of stockholders, a complete list of the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting (provided, however, if the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting is less than ten (10) days before the date of the meeting, the list shall reflect the stockholders entitled to vote as of the tenth day before the meeting date), arranged in alphabetical order and showing the address of each stockholder and the number of shares registered in the name of each stockholder. Such list shall be open to the examination of any stockholder for any purpose germane to the meeting at least ten (10) days before the meeting (i) on a reasonably

accessible electronic network, provided that the information required to gain access to such list is provided with the notice of meeting or (ii) during ordinary business hours at the principal place of business of the Corporation. If the meeting is to be held at a place, then a list of stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting shall be produced and kept at the time and place of the meeting during the whole time thereof and may be examined by any stockholder who is present. If the meeting is to be held solely by means of remote communication, then the list shall also be open to the examination of any stockholder during the whole time of the meeting on a reasonably accessible electronic network, and the information required to access such list shall be provided with the notice of the meeting. Except as otherwise provided by law, the stock ledger shall be the only evidence as to who are the stockholders entitled to examine the list of stockholders required by this Section 2.04 or to vote in person or by proxy at any meeting of stockholders.

2.05 Fixing Date for Determination of Stockholders of Record.

(A) In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to notice of any meeting of stockholders or any adjournment thereof, the board of directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the board of directors, and which record date shall, unless otherwise required by law, not be more than sixty (60) nor less than ten (10) days before the date of such meeting. If the board of directors so fixes a date, such date shall also be the record date for determining the stockholders entitled to vote at such meeting unless the board of directors determines, at the time it fixes such record date, that a later date on or before the date of the meeting shall be the date for making such determination. If no record date is fixed by the board of directors, the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall be at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which notice is given, or, if notice is waived, at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which the meeting; provided, however, that the board of directors may fix a new record date for determination of stockholders entitled to vote at the adjourned meeting, and in such case shall also fix as the record date for stockholders entitled to vote in accordance herewith at the adjourned meeting.

(B) In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to receive payment of any dividend or other distribution or allotment of any rights, or entitled to exercise any rights in respect of any change, conversion or exchange of stock or for the purpose of any other lawful action, the board of directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted, and which record date shall not be more than sixty (60) days prior to such action. If no such record date is fixed, the record date for determining stockholders for any such purpose shall be at the close of business on the day on which the board of directors adopts the resolution relating thereto.

(C) Unless otherwise restricted by the certificate of incorporation, in order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to express consent to corporate action in writing without a meeting, the board of directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the board of directors, and which record date shall not be more than ten (10) days after the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the board of directors. If no record date for determining stockholders entitled to express consent to corporate action in writing without a meeting is fixed by the board of directors, (i) when no prior action of the board of directors is required by law, the record date for such purpose shall be the first date on which a signed written consent setting forth the action taken or proposed to be taken is delivered to the corporation in accordance with applicable law, and (ii) if prior action by the board of directors is required by law, the record date for such purposes on the day on which the board of directors adopts the resolution taking such prior action.

2.06 <u>Organization; Chairman and Secretary</u>. The first mentioned of the following officers who is present at a meeting of stockholders shall be chosen as chairman to preside over the meeting: president, chairman of the

board, or a vice-president. If no such officer is present at the meeting, a chairman of the meeting shall be chosen by the holders of a majority in voting power of the stock entitled to vote thereat, present in person or by proxy. The secretary, or in his or her absence, an assistant secretary, or in the absence of the secretary and all assistant secretaries, a person whom the chairman of the meeting shall appoint, shall act as secretary of the meeting and keep a record of the proceedings thereof.

2.07 Inspector of Election. The Corporation may, and shall if required by law, in advance of any meeting of stockholders, appoint one or more inspectors of election, who may (unless otherwise required by applicable law) be employees of the Corporation, to act at the meeting or any adjournment thereof and to make a written report thereof. The Corporation may designate one or more persons as alternate inspectors to replace any inspector who fails to act. In the event that no inspector so appointed or designated is able to act at a meeting of stockholders, the chairman of the meeting shall appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting. Each inspector, before entering upon the discharge of his or her duties, shall take and sign an oath to execute faithfully the duties of inspector with strict impartiality and according to the best of his or her ability. The inspector or inspectors so appointed or designated shall (i) ascertain the number of shares of capital stock of the Corporation outstanding and the voting power of each such share, (ii) determine the shares of capital stock of the Corporation represented at the meeting and the validity of proxies and ballots, (iii) count all votes and ballots, (iv) determination of the number of shares of capital stock of the Corporation represented at the meeting and such inspectors' count of all votes and ballots. Such certification and report shall specify such other information as may be required by law. In determining the validity and counting of proxies and ballots cast at any meeting of stockholders of the Corporation, the inspectors may consider such information as is permitted by applicable law. No person who is a candidate for an office at an election may serve as an inspector at such election.

2.08 <u>Conduct of Meetings</u>. The date and time of the opening and the closing of the polls for each matter upon which the stockholders will vote at a meeting shall be announced at the meeting by the person presiding over the meeting. The board of directors may adopt by resolution such rules and regulations for the conduct of the meeting of stockholders as it shall deem appropriate. Except to the extent inconsistent with such rules and regulations as adopted by the board of directors, the chairman of the meeting shall have the right and authority to convene the meeting, to prescribe such rules, regulations and procedures and to do all such acts as, in the judgment of such prescribed by the chairman of the meeting. Such rules, regulations or procedures, whether adopted by the board of directors or prescribed by the chairman of the meeting, may include, without limitation, the following: (i) the establishment of an agenda or order of business for the meeting to stockholders of record of the Corporation, their duly authorized and constituted proxies or such other persons as the presiding person of the meeting shall determine; (iv) restrictions on entry to the meeting after the time fixed for the commencement thereof; and (v) limitations on the time allotted to questions or comments by participants. The chairman of the meeting that a matter or business was not properly brought before the meeting and if the chairman should so determine, shall so declare to the meeting and any such matter or business not properly brought before the meeting and if the chairman should so determine, shall so declare to the meeting and any such matter or business not properly brought before the meeting and if the chairman should so determine, shall so declare to the meeting and any such matter or business not properly brought before the meeting shall not be transacted or considered.

2.09 Quorum. A quorum for the transaction of business at any meeting of stockholders shall be at least a majority of the shares entitled to vote at the meeting, present in person or represented by proxy. If a quorum is present at the opening of any meeting of stockholders, the stockholder or stockholders present or represented may proceed with the business of the meeting notwithstanding that a quorum is not present throughout the meeting. If a quorum is not present at the time appointed for the meeting or within a reasonable time thereafter as the stockholders may determine, the stockholders present or represented may, by majority vote, adjourn the meeting to a fixed time and place but may not transact any other business.

2.10 <u>Proxies</u>. Each stockholder entitled to vote at a meeting of stockholders may authorize another person or persons to act for such stockholder by proxy, but no such proxy shall be voted or acted upon after three years from its date. A proxy shall be irrevocable if it states that it is irrevocable and if, and only as long as, it is coupled with an interest sufficient in law to support an irrevocable power. A stockholder may revoke any proxy which is not irrevocable by attending the meeting and voting in person or by delivering to the secretary of the Corporation a revocation of the proxy or a new proxy bearing a later date.

2.11 <u>Right to Vote; Voting</u>. Except as otherwise provided by the certificate of incorporation or applicable law, each stockholder entitled to vote at any meeting of stockholders shall be entitled to one vote for each share of stock held by such stockholder which has voting power upon the matter in question. At any meeting of stockholders for the election of directors at which a quorum is present, a plurality of the votes cast shall be sufficient to elect. All other elections and questions presented to the stockholders at a meeting at which a quorum is present shall, unless otherwise provided by the certificate of incorporation, these bylaws, the rules or regulations of any stock exchange applicable to the Corporation, or applicable law or pursuant to any regulation applicable to the Corporation or its securities, be decided by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority in voting power of the shares of stock of the Corporation which are present in person or by proxy and entitled to vote thereon. Voting at meetings of stockholders need not be by written ballot.

2.12 <u>Adjournment</u>. Any meeting of stockholders, annual or special, may adjourn from time to time to reconvene at the same or some other place, and notice need not be given of any such adjourned meeting if the time and place, if any, thereof (and the means of remote communication, if any, by which stockholders and proxy holders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such adjourned meeting) are announced at the meeting at which the adjournment is taken. At the adjourned meeting, the Corporation may transact any business which might have been transacted at the original meeting. If the adjournment is for more than thirty (30) days, a notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given to each stockholder of record entitled to vote at the meeting. If after the adjournment a new record date for stockholders entitled to vote is fixed for the adjourned meeting, the board of directors shall fix a new record date for notice of such adjourned meeting, and shall give notice of the adjourned meeting to each stockholder of record entitled to vote at such adjourned meeting as of the record date for notice of such adjourned meeting.

2.13 Notice of Stockholder Business and Nominations.

(A) Annual Meetings of Stockholders.

(1) Nominations of persons for election to the board of directors of the Corporation and the proposal of other business to be considered by the stockholders may be made at an annual meeting of stockholders only (a) pursuant to the Corporation's notice of meeting (or any supplement thereto), (b) by or at the direction of the board of directors or any committee thereof or (c) by any stockholder of the Corporation who was a stockholder of record of the Corporation at the time the notice provided for in this Section 2.13 is delivered to the secretary of the Corporation, who is entitled to vote at the meeting and who complies with the notice procedures set forth in this Section 2.13.

(2) For any nominations or other business to be properly brought before an annual meeting by a stockholder pursuant to clause (c) of paragraph (A)(1) of this Section 2.13, the stockholder must have given timely notice thereof in writing to the secretary of the Corporation and any such proposed business (other than the nominations of persons for election to the board of directors) must constitute a proper matter for stockholder action. To be timely, a stockholder's notice shall be delivered to the secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not later than the close of business on the ninetieth (90th) day, nor earlier than the close of business on the one hundred twentieth (120th) day, before the first anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting. However, in the event the date of the annual meeting is more than thirty (30) days before or more than seventy (70) days after such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder must be so delivered not earlier than the close of business on the one hundred twentieth (120th) day before such annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the ninetieth (90th) day before

such annual meeting or the tenth (10th) day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made by the Corporation). In no event shall the public announcement of an adjournment or postponement of an annual meeting commence a new time period (or extend any time period) for the giving of a stockholder's notice as described above. Such stockholder's notice shall set forth: (a) as to each person whom the stockholder proposes to nominate for election as a director (i) all information relating to such person that is required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxies for election of directors in an election contest, or is otherwise required, in each case pursuant to and in accordance with Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act") and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, and (ii) such person's written consent to being named in the Corporation's proxy statement as a nominee and to serving as a director if elected; (b) as to any other business that the stockholder proposes to bring before the meeting, a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the meeting, the text of the proposal or business (including the text of any resolutions proposed for consideration and in the event that such business includes a proposal to amend the bylaws of the Corporation, the language of the proposed amendment), the reasons for conducting such business at the meeting and any material interest in such business of such stockholder and the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the proposal is made; and (c) as to the stockholder giving the notice and the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the nomination or proposal is made (i) the name and address of such stockholder, as they appear on the Corporation's books, and of such beneficial owner, (ii) the class or series and number of shares of capital stock of the Corporation which are owned beneficially and of record by such stockholder and such beneficial owner, (iii) a description of any agreement, arrangement or understanding with respect to the nomination or proposal between or among such stockholder and/or such beneficial owner, any of their respective affiliates or associates, and any others acting in concert with any of the foregoing, including, in the case of a nomination, the nominee, (iv) a description of any agreement, arrangement or understanding (including any derivative or short positions, profit interests, options, warrants, convertible securities, stock appreciation or similar rights, hedging transactions, and borrowed or loaned shares) that has been entered into as of the date of the stockholder's notice by, or on behalf of, such stockholder and such beneficial owners, whether or not such instrument or right shall be subject to settlement in underlying shares of capital stock of the Corporation, the effect or intent of which is to mitigate loss to, manage risk or benefit of share price changes for, or increase or decrease the voting power of, such stockholder or such beneficial owner, with respect to securities of the Corporation, (v) a representation that the stockholder is a holder of record of stock of the Corporation entitled to vote at such meeting and intends to appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to propose such business or nomination, (vi) a representation whether the stockholder or the beneficial owner, if any, intends or is part of a group which intends (a) to deliver a proxy statement and/or form of proxy to holders of at least the percentage of the Corporation's outstanding capital stock required to approve or adopt the proposal or elect the nominee and/or (b) otherwise to solicit proxies or votes from stockholders in support of such proposal or nomination, and (vii) any other information relating to such stockholder and beneficial owner, if any, required to be disclosed in a proxy statement or other filings required to be made in connection with solicitations of proxies for, as applicable, the proposal and/or for the election of directors in an election contest pursuant to and in accordance with Section 14(a) of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder. The foregoing notice requirements of this paragraph (A) of this Section 2.13 shall be deemed satisfied by a stockholder with respect to business or a nomination if the stockholder has notified the Corporation of his, her or its intention to present a proposal or make a nomination at an annual meeting in compliance with applicable rules and regulations promulgated under the Exchange Act and such stockholder's proposal or nomination has been included in a proxy statement that has been prepared by the Corporation to solicit proxies for such annual meeting. The Corporation may require any proposed nominee to furnish such other information as the Corporation may reasonably require to determine the eligibility of such proposed nominee to serve as a director of the Corporation.

(3) Notwithstanding anything in the second sentence of paragraph (A)(2) of this Section 2.13 to the contrary, in the event that the number of directors to be elected to the board of directors of the Corporation at the annual meeting is increased effective after the time period for which nominations would otherwise be

due under paragraph (A)(2) of this Section 2.13 and there is no public announcement by the Corporation naming the nominees for the additional directorships at least one hundred (100) days before the first anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting, a stockholder's notice required by this Section 2.13 shall also be considered timely, but only with respect to nominees for the additional directorships, if it shall be delivered to the secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not later than the close of business on the tenth (10th) day following the day on which such public announcement is first made by the Corporation.

(B) <u>Special Meetings of Stockholders</u>. Only such business shall be conducted at a special meeting of stockholders as shall have been brought before the meeting pursuant to the Corporation's notice of meeting.

(C) General.

(1) Except as otherwise expressly provided in any applicable rule or regulation promulgated under the Exchange Act, only such persons who are nominated in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 2.13 shall be eligible to be elected at a meeting of stockholders of the Corporation to serve as directors and only such business shall be conducted at a meeting of stockholders as shall have been brought before the meeting in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 2.13. Except as otherwise provided by law, the chairman of the meeting shall have the power and duty (a) to determine whether a nomination or any business proposed to be brought before the meeting was made or proposed, as the case may be, in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 2.13 (including whether the stockholder or beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the nomination or proposal is made solicited (or is part of a group which solicited) or did not so solicit, as the case may be, proxies or votes in support of such stockholder's nominee or proposal in compliance with such stockholder's representation as required by clause (A)(2)(c)(vi) of this Section 2.13) and (b) if any proposed nomination or business was not made or proposed in compliance with this Section 2.13, to declare that such nomination shall be disregarded or that such proposed business shall not be transacted. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 2.13, unless otherwise required by law, if the stockholder (or a qualified representative of the stockholder) does not appear at the meeting of stockholders of the Corporation to present a nomination or proposed business, such nomination shall be disregarded and such proposed business shall not be transacted, notwithstanding that proxies in respect of such vote may have been received by the Corporation. For purposes of this Section 2.13, to be considered a qualified representative of the stockholder, a person must be a duly authorized officer, manager or partner of such stockholder or must be authorized by a writing executed by such stockholder or an electronic transmission delivered by such stockholder to act for such stockholder as proxy at the meeting of stockholders and such person must produce such writing or electronic transmission, or a reliable reproduction of the writing or electronic transmission, at the meeting of stockholders.

(2) For purposes of this Section 2.13, "public announcement" shall include disclosure in a press release reported by the Dow Jones News Service, Associated Press or other national news service or in a document publicly filed by the Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Section 13, 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

(3) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 2.13, a stockholder shall also comply with all applicable requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder with respect to the matters set forth in this Section 2.13; provided however, that any references in these bylaws to the Exchange Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder are not intended to and shall not limit any requirements applicable to nominations or proposals as to any other business to be considered pursuant to this Section 2.13, and compliance with paragraph (A)(1)(c) of this Section 2.13 shall be the exclusive means for a stockholder to make nominations or submit other business (other than, as provided in the penultimate sentence of paragraph (A)(2)hereof, business or nominations brought properly under and in compliance with Rule 14a-8 of the Exchange Act, as such Rules may be amended from time to time). Nothing in this Section 2.13 shall be deemed to affect any rights (a) of stockholders to request inclusion of

proposals or nominations in the Corporation's proxy statement pursuant to applicable rules and regulations promulgated under the Exchange Act or (b) of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock to elect directors pursuant to any applicable provisions of the certificate of incorporation.

ARTICLE THREE DIRECTORS

3.01 <u>Board of Directors; Number</u>. The business and affairs of the Corporation shall be managed by or under the direction of the board of directors. Unless otherwise provided by the certificate of incorporation, the number of directors constituting the whole board of directors shall be determined from time to time by the board of directors.

3.02 <u>Qualification</u>. No person shall be qualified for election as a director if he is less than 18 years of age; if he is of unsound mind and has been so found by a court of the State of Delaware or any other court of competent jurisdiction; if he is not a natural person; or if he, at the time of the proposed election, has the status of a bankrupt. A director need not be a stockholder.

3.03 <u>Election and Term</u>. The election of directors shall take place at each annual meeting of stockholders. Each director shall hold office until his successor is duly elected and qualified, or until his earlier death, resignation or removal.

3.04 <u>Removal of Directors</u>. Subject to the certificate of incorporation and applicable law, any director may be removed from office, with or without cause, by the stockholders, and the vacancy created by such removal may be filled only by a majority of the directors then in office, even if less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining director.

3.05 <u>Vacancies</u>. Subject to the certificate of incorporation, these bylaws and applicable law, vacancies in the board of directors may be filled only by a majority of the directors then in office, even if less than a quorum, or a sole remaining director, and each director so elected shall hold office until the expiration of the term of office of the director whom he or she has replaced or until his or her successor is duly elected and qualified.

3.06 Place of Meetings. Meetings of the board of directors may be held at any place within or outside Delaware.

3.07 <u>Calling of Meetings</u>. Meetings of the board of directors shall be held from time to time at such time and at such place, if any, as determined by the board of directors, the chairman of the board, the president or the secretary, or upon the request in writing of any two directors.

3.08 Notice of Meeting. Notice of the time and place of each meeting of the board of directors shall be given to each director in accordance with Section 8.01 of these bylaws not less than 24 hours before the time when the meeting is to be held. A notice of a meeting of directors need not specify the purpose of or the business to be transacted at the meeting. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (i) provided a quorum of directors is present, each newly elected board of directors may without notice hold its first meeting immediately following the meeting of stockholders at which such board of directors is elected and (ii) the board of directors may appoint a day or days in any month or months for regular meetings of the board of directors at a place and hour to be named and, so long as a copy of any resolution of the board of directors fixing the place and time of such regular meetings shall be sent to each director promptly after being passed, no other notice shall be required for any such regular meeting.

3.09 Quorum; Vote Required for Action. The quorum for the transaction of business at any meeting of the board of directors shall be a majority of the total number of directors or such greater number or proportion of

directors as the board of directors may from time to time determine. Unless otherwise provided by the certificate of incorporation or applicable law, a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the directors present at a meeting at which a quorum is present shall be the act of the board of directors.

3.10 <u>Meeting by Telephone</u>. Directors may participate in a meeting of the board of directors (or a committee thereof) by means of conference telephone or other communications equipment by means of which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other, and participation in such a meeting shall constitute presence in person at such meeting.

3.11 <u>Action by Unanimous Consent of Directors</u>. Unless otherwise restricted by the certificate of incorporation or these bylaws, any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of the board of directors, or of any committee thereof, may be taken without a meeting if all members of the board of directors or such committee, as the case may be, consent thereto in writing or by electronic transmission and the writing or writings or electronic transmissions are filed with the minutes of proceedings of the board of directors or committee in accordance with applicable law.

3.12 <u>Chairman</u>. The chairman of any meeting of the board of directors shall be the first mentioned of such of the following officers as have been appointed and who is a director and is present at the meeting: chairman of the board or president (if a director). If either of the foregoing is not present, the directors present at the meeting shall choose one director who is present at such meeting to act as chairman of the meeting.

3.13 <u>Conflict of Interest</u>. A director who is a party to, or who is a director or officer of or has a material interest in any person who is a party to, a material contract or transaction or proposed material contract or transaction with the Corporation shall disclose to the Corporation the nature and extent of his interest at the time and in the manner provided by the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

3.14 <u>Remuneration and Expenses</u>. The directors shall be paid such remuneration for their services as the board of directors may from time to time determine. The directors shall also be entitled to be reimbursed for travelling and other expenses properly incurred by them in attending meetings of the board of directors or any committee thereof. Nothing herein contained shall preclude any director from serving the Corporation in any other capacity and receiving remuneration therefor.

ARTICLE FOUR COMMITTEES

4.01 <u>Committees of the Board</u>. The board of directors may appoint among its ranks one or more committees of the board of directors, however designated, and delegate to any such committee the full power of the board of directors, to the fullest extent permitted by law. The board of directors may designate one or more directors as alternate members of any committee, who may replace any absent or disqualified member at any meeting of the committee. In the absence or disqualification of a member of the committee, the member or members thereof present at any meeting and not disqualified from voting, whether or not he, she or they constitute a quorum, may unanimously appoint another member of the board of directors to act at the meeting in place of any absent or disqualified member.

4.02 <u>Transaction of Business</u>. Unless the board of directors otherwise provides, each committee designated by the board of directors may make, alter and repeal rules for the conduct of its business, provided that no committee shall fix its quorum at less than a majority of the members. In the absence of such rules, each committee shall conduct its business in the same manner as the board of directors conducts its business pursuant to Article Three of these bylaws.

4.03 <u>Audit Committee</u>. The board of directors shall select annually from among its ranks an audit committee to be composed of not fewer than three directors none of whom shall be officers or employees of the Corporation or any of its affiliates. The audit committee shall have the powers and duties provided by resolution of the board of directors.

ARTICLE FIVE OFFICERS

5.01 <u>Appointment</u>. The board of directors may from time to time appoint a president, one or more vice-presidents (to which title may be added words indicating seniority or function), a secretary, a treasurer and such other officers as the board of directors may determine, including one or more assistants to any of the officers so appointed. One person may hold more than one office. The board of directors may specify the duties of and, in accordance with these bylaws and subject to the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, delegate to such officers powers to manage the business and affairs of the Corporation. Subject to Section 5.02, an officer may but need not be a director.

5.02 <u>Chairman of the Board</u>. The board of directors may from time to time appoint a chairman of the board who shall be a director. If appointed, the board of directors may assign to the chairman of the board any of the powers and duties that are by any provisions of these bylaws assigned to the president; and the chairman of the board shall have such other powers and duties as the board of directors may specify.

5.03 <u>President</u>. The president shall be the chief executive officer and, subject to the authority of the board of directors, shall have general supervision of the business of the Corporation; and the president shall have such other powers and duties as the board of directors may specify.

5.04 <u>Secretary</u>. Unless otherwise determined by the board of directors, the secretary shall be the secretary of all meetings of the board of directors, stockholders and committees of the board of directors that the secretary attends. The secretary shall enter or cause to be entered in records kept for that purpose minutes of all proceedings at meetings of the board of directors, stockholders and committees of the board of directors, whether or not the secretary attends such meetings; the secretary shall give or cause to be given, as and when instructed, all notices to stockholders, directors, officers, auditors and members of committees of the board of directors; the secretary shall be the custodian of the stamp or mechanical device generally used for affixing the corporate seal of the Corporation and of all books, records and instruments belonging to the Corporation, except when some other officer or agent has been appointed for that purpose; and the secretary shall have such other powers and duties as otherwise may be specified.

5.05 <u>Treasurer</u>. The treasurer shall keep proper accounting records in compliance with applicable law and any regulation or rules applicable to the Corporation or its securities, including any regulation or rules of the stock exchange upon which the securities of the Corporation are listed and shall be responsible for the deposit of money, the safekeeping of securities and the disbursement of the funds of the Corporation; the treasurer shall render to the board of directors whenever required an account of all his transactions as treasurer and of the financial position of the Corporation; and the treasurer shall have such other powers and duties as otherwise may be specified.

5.06 <u>Powers and Duties of Officers</u>. The powers and duties of all officers shall be such as the terms of their engagement call for or as the board of directors or (except for those whose powers and duties are to be specified only by the board of directors) the president may specify. The board of directors and (except as aforesaid) the president may, from time to time and subject to the provisions of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, vary, add to or limit the powers and duties of any officer. Any of the powers and duties of an officer to whom an assistant has been appointed may be exercised and performed by such assistant, unless the board of directors or the president otherwise directs.

5.07 <u>Removal; Term of Office</u>. The board of directors, in its discretion, may remove any officer of the Corporation. Each officer appointed by the board of directors shall hold office until his successor is appointed or until his earlier resignation or removal.

5.08 <u>Conflict of Interest</u>. An officer shall disclose his interest in any material contract or transaction or proposed material contract or transaction with the Corporation.

ARTICLE SIX INDEMNIFICATION AND ADVANCEMENT

6.01 <u>Right to Indemnification</u>. The Corporation shall indemnify and hold harmless, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law as it presently exists or may hereafter be amended, any person (a "**Covered Person**") who was or is made or is threatened to be made a party or is otherwise involved in any action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (a "**Proceeding**"), by reason of the fact that he or she, or a person for whom he or she is the legal representative, is or was a director or officer of the Corporation or, while a director or officer of the Corporation, is or was serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or of a partnership, joint venture, trust, enterprise or nonprofit entity, including service with respect to employee benefit plans, against all liability and loss suffered and expenses (including attorneys' fees) reasonably incurred by such Covered Person. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, except as otherwise provided in Section 6.03, the Corporation shall be required to indemnify a Covered Person in connection with a Proceeding (or part thereof) commenced by such Covered Person only if the commencement of such Proceeding (or part thereof) by the Covered Person was authorized in the specific case by the board of directors.

6.02 <u>Prepayment of Expenses</u>. The Corporation shall to the fullest extent not prohibited by applicable law pay the expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by a Covered Person in defending any Proceeding in advance of its final disposition, provided, however, that, to the extent required by law, such payment of expenses in advance of the final disposition of the Proceeding shall be made only upon receipt of an undertaking by the Covered Person to repay all amounts advanced if it should be ultimately determined that the Covered Person is not entitled to be indemnified under this Article Six or otherwise.

6.03 <u>Claims</u>. If a claim for indemnification (following the final disposition of such Proceeding) or advancement of expenses under this Article Six is not paid in full within thirty days after a written claim therefor by the Covered Person has been received by the Corporation, the Covered Person may file suit to recover the unpaid amount of such claim and, if successful in whole or in part, shall be entitled to be paid the expense of prosecuting such claim to the fullest extent permitted by law. In any such action the Corporation shall have the burden of proving that the Covered Person is not entitled to the requested indemnification or advancement of expenses under applicable law.

6.04 <u>Nonexclusivity of Rights</u>. The rights conferred on any Covered Person by this Article Six shall not be exclusive of any other rights which such Covered Person may have or hereafter acquire under any statute, provision of the certificate of incorporation, these bylaws, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise.

6.05 <u>Other Sources</u>. The Corporation's obligation, if any, to indemnify or to advance expenses to any Covered Person who was or is serving at its request as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, enterprise or nonprofit entity shall be reduced by any amount such Covered Person may collect as indemnification or advancement of expenses from such other corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, enterprise or non-profit enterprise.

6.06 <u>Amendment or Repeal</u>. Any right to indemnification or to advancement of expenses of any Covered Person arising hereunder shall not be eliminated or impaired by an amendment to or repeal of these bylaws after the occurrence of the act or omission that is the subject of the civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding for which indemnification or advancement of expenses is sought.

6.07 <u>Other Indemnification and Advancement of Expenses</u>. This Article Six shall not limit the right of the Corporation, to the extent and in the manner permitted by law, to indemnify and to advance expenses to persons other than Covered Persons when and as authorized by appropriate corporate action.

ARTICLE SEVEN STOCK CERTIFICATES

7.01 <u>Certificates; Uncertificated Stock</u>. The shares of the Corporation shall be represented by certificates, provided that the board of directors may provide by resolution or resolutions that some or all of any or all classes or series of stock shall be uncertificated shares. Any such resolution shall not apply to shares represented by a certificate until such certificate is surrendered to the Corporation. Every holder of stock represented by certificates shall be entitled to have a certificate signed by or in the name of the Corporation by the chairman of the board, if any, or the president or a vice president, and by the treasurer or an assistant treasurer, or the secretary or an assistant secretary, of the Corporation certifying the number of shares owned by such holder in the Corporation. Any of or all the signatures on the certificate may be a facsimile. In case any officer, transfer agent or registrar who has signed or whose facsimile signature has been placed upon a certificate shall have ceased to be such officer, transfer agent, or registrar before such certificate is issued, it may be issued by the Corporation with the same effect as if such person were such officer, transfer agent, or registrar at the date of issue.

7.02 Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Stock Certificates; Issuance of New Certificates. The Corporation may issue a new certificate of stock in the place of any certificate theretofore issued by it, alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed, and the Corporation may require the owner of the lost, stolen or destroyed certificate, or such owner's legal representative, to give the Corporation a bond sufficient to indemnify it against any claim that may be made against it on account of the alleged loss, theft or destruction of any such certificate or the issuance of such new certificate.

7.03 <u>Transfers of Stock</u>. Transfers of shares of stock of the Corporation shall be made only on the books of the Corporation upon authorization by the registered holder thereof or by such holder's attorney thereunto authorized by a power of attorney duly executed and filed with the secretary or a transfer agent for such stock, and if such shares are represented by a certificate, upon surrender of the certificate or certificates for such shares properly endorsed or accompanied by a duly executed stock transfer power and the payment of any taxes thereon; provided, however, that the Corporation shall be entitled to recognize and enforce any lawful restriction on transfer.

7.04 <u>Addresses of Stockholders</u>. Each stockholder shall designate to the secretary an address at which notices of meetings and all other corporate notices may be served or mailed to such stockholder and, if any stockholder shall fail to so designate such an address, corporate notices may be served upon such stockholder by mail directed to the mailing address, if any, as the same appears in the stock ledger of the Corporation or at the last known mailing address of such stockholder.

7.05 <u>Registered Stockholders</u>. The Corporation shall be entitled to recognize the exclusive right of a person registered on its books as the owner of shares to receive dividends, and to vote as such owner, and shall not be bound to recognize any equitable or other claim to or interest in such share or shares on the part of any other person, whether or not it shall have express or other notice thereof, except as otherwise provided by law.

ARTICLE EIGHT NOTICES

8.01 <u>Method of Giving Notices</u>. Any notice to be given pursuant to the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, the certificate of incorporation, these bylaws or otherwise to a stockholder or director may be provided in person, in writing or by electronic transmission. A notice so delivered shall be deemed to have been received when it is delivered personally and a notice so mailed shall be deemed to have been received when it is deposited in the United States mail, postage prepaid and directed to the stockholder or director at such person's address as it appears on the records of the Corporation. Any notice to stockholders given by electronic

transmission shall be effective if given by a form of electronic transmission consented to by the stockholder to whom the notice is given and shall be deemed given: (i) if by facsimile telecommunication, when directed to a number at which the stockholder has consented to receive notice; (ii) if by electronic mail, when directed to an electronic mail address at which the stockholder has consented to receive notice; (iii) if by a posting on an electronic network, together with separate notice to the stockholder of such specific posting, upon the later of such posting and the giving of such separate notice; and (iv) if by another form of electronic transmission, when directed to the stockholder. For purposes of these bylaws, "electronic transmission" means any form of communication, not directly involving the physical transmission of paper, that creates a record that may be retained, retrieved and reviewed by a recipient thereof, and that may be directly reproduced in paper form by such a recipient through an automated process.

8.02 <u>Notice to Joint Stockholders</u>. If two or more persons are registered as joint holders of any share, any notice may be addressed to all such joint holders, but notice addressed to one of such persons shall be sufficient notice to all of them.

8.03 <u>Waiver of Notice</u>. Any waiver of notice, given by the person entitled to notice, whether before or after the time stated therein, shall be deemed equivalent to notice. Attendance of a person at a meeting shall constitute a waiver of notice of such meeting, except when the person attends a meeting for the express purpose of objecting, at the beginning of the meeting, to the transaction of any business because the meeting is not lawfully called or convened. Neither the business to be transacted at nor the purpose of any regular or special meeting of the stockholders, directors, or members of a committee of directors need be specified in a waiver of notice.

ARTICLE NINE MISCELLANEOUS

9.01 <u>Corporate Seal</u>. The corporate seal shall have the name of the Corporation inscribed thereon and shall be in such form as may be approved from time to time by the board of directors.

9.02 Fiscal Year. The fiscal year of the Corporation shall end on such day in each year as determined from time to time by the board of directors.

9.03 Forum Selection. Unless the Corporation consents in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, the sole and exclusive forum for (i) any derivative action or proceeding brought against or on behalf of the Corporation, (ii) any action asserting a claim of breach of a duty owed by any current or former director, officer, other employee or stockholder of the Corporation to the Corporation or the Corporation's stockholders, (iii) any action asserting a claim arising pursuant to any provision of the Delaware General Corporation Law, (iv) any action as to which the Delaware General Corporation Law confers jurisdiction upon the Court of Chancery in the State of Delaware, or (v) any action asserting a claim governed by the internal affairs doctrine, shall, to the fullest extent permitted by law, be the Court of Chancery in the State of Delaware (or, only if the Court of Chancery in the State of Delaware declines to accept jurisdiction over a particular matter, any state or federal court located within the State of Delaware). Any person or entity purchasing or otherwise acquiring any interest in shares of capital stock of the Corporation shall be deemed to have notice of and consented to the provisions of this Section 9.03.

9.04 Power to Amend. The power to adopt, amend and repeal the Bylaws shall be as provided in the certificate of incorporation.

FORM OF RED VIOLET, INC. 2018 STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN

1. ESTABLISHMENT, EFFECTIVE DATE AND TERM

Red Violet, Inc., a Delaware corporation, hereby establishes the Red Violet, Inc. 2018 Stock Incentive Plan. The Effective Date of the Plan shall be the later of: (i) the date the Plan was approved by the Board, and (ii) the date the Plan was approved by stockholders of Red Violet in accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware. Unless earlier terminated pursuant to Section 14(k) hereof, the Plan shall terminate on the tenth anniversary of the Effective Date. Capitalized terms used herein are defined in Annex A attached hereto.

2. PURPOSE

The purpose of the Plan is to enable Red Violet to attract, retain, reward and motivate Eligible Individuals by providing them with an opportunity to acquire or increase a proprietary interest in Red Violet and to incentivize them to expend maximum effort for the growth and success of the Company, so as to strengthen the mutuality of the interests between the Eligible Individuals and the stockholders of Red Violet.

3. ELIGIBILITY

Awards may be granted under the Plan to any Eligible Individual, as determined by the Committee from time to time, on the basis of their importance to the business of the Company, pursuant to the terms of the Plan.

4. ADMINISTRATION

(a) <u>Committee</u>. The Plan shall be administered by the Committee, which shall have the full power and authority to take all actions, and to make all determinations not inconsistent with the specific terms and provisions of the Plan and deemed by the Committee to be necessary or appropriate to the administration of the Plan, any Award granted or any Award Agreement entered into hereunder. The Committee may correct any defect or supply any omission or reconcile any inconsistency in the Plan or in any Award Agreement in the manner and to the extent it shall deem expedient to carry the Plan into effect as it may determine in its sole discretion. The decisions by the Committee shall be final, conclusive and binding with respect to the interpretation and administration of the Plan, any Award or any Award Agreement entered into under the Plan.

(b) <u>Delegation to Officers or Employees</u>. The Committee may designate officers or employees of the Company to assist the Committee in the administration of the Plan. The Committee may delegate authority to officers or employees of the Company to grant Awards and execute Award Agreements or other documents on behalf of the Committee in connection with the administration of the Plan, subject to whatever limitations or restrictions the Committee may impose and in accordance with applicable law.

(c) <u>Designation of Advisors</u>. The Committee may designate professional advisors to assist the Committee in the administration of the Plan. The Committee may employ such legal counsel, consultants, and agents as it may deem desirable for the administration of the Plan and may rely upon any advice and any computation received from any such counsel, consultant, or agent. The Company shall pay all expenses and costs incurred by the Committee for the engagement of any such counsel, consultant, or agent.

(d) <u>Participants Outside the U.S.</u> In order to conform with the provisions of local laws and regulations of foreign countries that may affect the Awards or the Participants, the Committee shall have the sole discretion to (i) modify the terms and conditions of the Awards granted under the Plan to Eligible Individuals located outside the United States; (ii) establish subplans with such modifications as may be necessary or advisable under the circumstances present by local laws and regulations; and (iii) take any action that it deems advisable to comply with or otherwise reflect any necessary governmental regulatory procedures, or to obtain any exemptions or approvals necessary with respect to the Plan or any subplan established hereunder.

(e) <u>Liability and Indemnification</u>. No Covered Individual shall be liable for any action or determination made in good faith with respect to the Plan, any Award granted hereunder or any Award Agreement entered into hereunder. The Company shall, to the maximum extent permitted by applicable law and the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws of Red Violet, indemnify and hold harmless each Covered Individual against any cost or expense (including reasonable attorney fees reasonably acceptable to the Company) or liability (including any amount paid in settlement of a claim with the approval of the Company), and amounts advanced to such Covered Individual necessary to pay the foregoing at the earliest time and to the fullest extent permitted, arising out of any act or omission to act in connection with the Plan, any Award granted hereunder or any Award Agreement entered into hereunder. Such indemnification shall be in addition to any rights of indemnification such individuals may have under other agreements, applicable law or under the Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws of Red Violet. Notwithstanding anything else herein, this indemnification will not apply to the actions or determinations made by a Covered Individual with regard to Awards granted to such Covered Individual under the Plan or arising out of such Covered Individual's own fraud or bad faith.

5. SHARES OF COMMON STOCK SUBJECT TO PLAN

(a) <u>Shares Available for Awards</u>. The Common Stock that may be issued pursuant to Awards granted under the Plan shall be treasury shares or authorized but unissued shares of the Common Stock. The total number of shares of Common Stock that may be issued pursuant to Awards granted under the Plan shall be [•] shares.

(b) <u>Certain Limitations on Specific Types of Awards</u>. The granting of Awards under this Plan shall be subject to the following limitations:

(i) With respect to the shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to this Section, a maximum of [•] of such shares may be subject to grants of Incentive Stock Options;

(ii) With respect to the shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to this Section, a maximum of [•] such shares may be issued in connection with Awards, other than Stock Options and Stock Appreciation Rights, that are settled in Common Stock;

(iii) With respect to the shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to this Section, a maximum of [•] of such shares may be subject to grants of Options or Stock Appreciation Rights to any one Eligible Individual during any one fiscal year;

(iv) With respect to the shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to this Section, a maximum of [●] of such shares may be subject to grants of Performance Shares, Restricted Stock, Restricted Stock Units and Awards of Common Stock to any one Eligible Individual during any one fiscal year; and

(v) The maximum value at Grant Date of grants of Performance Units that may be granted to any one Eligible Individual during any one fiscal year shall be $[\bullet]$.

(c) Reduction of Shares Available for Awards. Upon the granting of an Award, the number of shares of Common Stock available for issuance under this Section for the granting of further Awards shall be reduced as follows:

(i) In connection with the granting of an Option or Stock Appreciation Right, the number of shares of Common Stock shall be reduced by the number of shares of Common Stock subject to the Option or Stock Appreciation Right;

(ii) In connection with the granting of an Award that is settled in Common Stock, other than the granting of an Option or Stock Appreciation Right, the number of shares of Common Stock shall be reduced by the number of shares of Common Stock subject to the Award; and

(iii) Awards settled in cash or property other than Common Stock shall not count against the total number of shares of Common Stock available to be granted pursuant to the Plan.

(d) <u>Cancelled, Forfeited, or Surrendered Awards</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Plan, if any award under this Plan is cancelled, forfeited or terminated for any reason prior to exercise, delivery or becoming vested in full, the shares of Common Stock that were subject to such Award shall, to the extent cancelled, forfeited or terminated, immediately become available for future Awards granted under this Plan; provided, however, that any shares of Common Stock subject to an Award that is cancelled, forfeited or terminated in order to pay the exercise price of a stock option, purchase price or any taxes or tax withholdings on an award shall not be available for future Awards granted under this Plan.

(e) <u>Recapitalization</u>. If the outstanding shares of Common Stock are increased or decreased or changed into or exchanged for a different number or kind of shares or other securities by reason of any recapitalization, reclassification, reorganization, stock split, reverse split, combination of shares, exchange of shares, stock dividend or other distribution payable in capital stock of Red Violet or other increase or decrease in such shares effected without receipt of consideration by Red Violet occurring after the Effective Date, an appropriate and proportionate adjustment shall be made by the Committee to: (i) the aggregate number and kind of shares of Common Stock available under the Plan (including, but not limited to, the limits of the number of shares of Common Stock described in Section 5(b)), (ii) the calculation of the reduction of shares of Common Stock available under the Plan, (iii) the number and kind of shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to outstanding Awards granted under the Plan and/or (iv) the Exercise Price of outstanding Options or Stock Appreciation Rights granted under the Plan. No fractional shares of Common Stock or units of other securities shall be issued pursuant to any such adjustment under this Section 5(e), and any fractions resulting from any such adjustment shall be eliminated in each case by rounding downward to the nearest whole share or unit. Any adjustments made under this Section 5(e) with respect to any Incentive Stock Options must be made in accordance with Code Section 424.

6. OPTIONS

(a) <u>Grant of Options</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan, the Committee may grant to such Eligible Individuals as the Committee may determine, Options to purchase such number of shares of Common Stock and on such terms and conditions as the Committee shall determine in its sole and absolute discretion. Each grant of an Option shall satisfy the requirements set forth in this Section.

(b) <u>Type of Options</u>. Each Option granted under the Plan may be designated by the Committee, in its sole discretion, as either (i) an Incentive Stock Option, or (ii) a Non-Qualified Stock Option. Options designated as Incentive Stock Options that fail to continue to meet the requirements of Code Section 422 shall be re-designated as Non-Qualified Stock Options automatically on the date of such failure to continue to meet such requirements without further action by the Committee. In the absence of any designation, Options granted under the Plan will be deemed to be Non-Qualified Stock Options.

(c) <u>Exercise Price</u>. Subject to the limitations set forth in the Plan relating to Incentive Stock Options, the Exercise Price of an Option shall be fixed by the Committee and stated in the respective Award Agreement, provided that the Exercise Price of the shares of Common Stock subject to such Option may not be less than Fair Market Value of such Common Stock on the Grant Date, or if greater, the par value of the Common Stock.

(d) <u>Limitation on Repricing</u>. Unless such action is approved by Red Violet's stockholders in accordance with applicable law: (i) no outstanding Option granted under the Plan may be amended to provide an Exercise Price that is lower than the then-current Exercise Price of such outstanding Option (other than adjustments to the Exercise Price pursuant to Sections 5(e) and 11); (ii) the Committee may not cancel any outstanding Option and grant in substitution therefore new Awards under the Plan covering the same or a different number of shares of Common Stock and having an Exercise Price lower than the then-current Exercise Price of the cancelled Option (other than adjustments to the Exercise Price pursuant to Sections 5(e) and 11); and (iii) the Committee may not authorize the repurchase of an outstanding Option that has an Exercise Price that is higher than the then-current fair market value of the Common Stock (other than adjustments to the Exercise Price pursuant to Sections 5(e) and 11).

(e) <u>Limitation on Option Period</u>. Subject to the limitations set forth in the Plan relating to Incentive Stock Options, Options granted under the Plan and all rights to purchase Common Stock thereunder shall terminate no later than the tenth anniversary of the Grant Date of such Options, or on such earlier date as may be stated in the Award Agreement relating to such Option. In the case of Options expiring prior to the tenth anniversary of the Grant Date, the Committee may in its discretion, at any time prior to the expiration or termination of said Options, extend the term of any such Options for such additional period as it may determine, but in no event beyond the tenth anniversary of the Grant Date thereof.

(f) <u>Limitations on Incentive Stock Options</u>. Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Plan, the following provisions shall apply with respect to Incentive Stock Options granted pursuant to the Plan.

(i) <u>Limitation on Grants</u>. Incentive Stock Options may only be granted to Section 424 Employees. The aggregate Fair Market Value (determined at the time such Incentive Stock Option is granted) of the shares of Common Stock for which any individual may have Incentive Stock Options that first become vested and exercisable in any calendar year (under all incentive stock option plans of the Company) shall not exceed \$100,000. Options granted to such individual in excess of the \$100,000 limitation, and any Options issued subsequently that first become vested and exercisable in the same calendar year, shall automatically be treated as Non-Qualified Stock Options.

(ii) <u>Minimum Exercise Price</u>. In no event may the Exercise Price of a share of Common Stock subject an Incentive Stock Option be less than 100% of the Fair Market Value of such share of Common Stock on the Grant Date.

(iii) <u>Ten Percent Stockholder</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, in the case of Incentive Stock Options granted to a Section 424 Employee who, at the time the Option is granted, owns (after application of the rules set forth in Code Section 424(d)) stock possessing more than ten percent of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of Red Violet, such Incentive Stock Options (i) must have an Exercise Price per share of Common Stock that is at least 110% of the Fair Market Value as of the Grant Date of a share of Common Stock, and (ii) must not be exercisable after the fifth anniversary of the Grant Date.

(g) <u>Vesting Schedule and Conditions</u>. No Options may be exercised prior to the satisfaction of the conditions and vesting schedule provided for in the Plan and in the Award Agreement relating thereto.

(h) <u>Exercise</u>. When the conditions to the exercise of an Option have been satisfied, the Participant may exercise the Option only in accordance with the following provisions. The Participant shall deliver to Red Violet a written notice stating that the Participant is exercising the Option and specifying the number of shares of Common Stock that are to be purchased pursuant to the Option, and such notice shall be accompanied by payment in full of the Exercise Price of the shares for which the Option is being exercised, by one or more of the methods provided for in the Plan. An attempt to exercise any Option granted hereunder other than as set forth in the Plan shall be invalid and of no force and effect.

(i) <u>Payment</u>. Payment of the Exercise Price for the shares of Common Stock purchased pursuant to the exercise of an Option shall be made by one of the following methods:

(i) by cash, certified or cashier's check, bank draft or money order;

(ii) through the delivery to Red Violet of shares of Common Stock that have been previously owned by the Participant for the requisite period necessary to avoid a charge to Red Violet's earnings for financial reporting purposes; such shares shall be valued, for purposes of determining the extent to which the Exercise Price has been paid thereby, at their Fair Market Value on the date of exercise; without limiting the foregoing, the Committee may require the Participant to furnish an opinion of counsel acceptable to the Committee to the effect that such delivery would not result in Red Violet incurring any liability under Section 16(b) of the Exchange Act; or

(iii) by any other method that the Committee, in its sole and absolute discretion and to the extent permitted by applicable law, may permit, including, but not limited to through a "cashless exercise sale and remittance procedure" pursuant to which the Participant shall concurrently provide irrevocable instructions (1) to a brokerage firm approved by the Committee to effect the immediate sale of the purchased shares and remit to Red Violet, out of the sale proceeds available on the settlement date, sufficient funds to cover the aggregate Exercise Price payable for the purchased shares plus all applicable federal, state and local income, employment, excise, foreign and other taxes required to be withheld by the Company by reason of such exercise and (2) to Red Violet to deliver the certificates for the purchased shares directly to such brokerage firm in order to complete the sale.

(j) <u>Termination of Employment</u>. Unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, upon the termination of the employment or other service of a Participant with Company for any reason, all of the Participant's outstanding Options (whether vested or unvested) shall be subject to the rules of this paragraph. Upon such termination, the Participant's unvested Options shall expire. Notwithstanding anything in this Plan to the contrary, the Committee may provide, in its sole and absolute discretion, that following the termination of employment or other service of a Participant with the Company for any reason (i) any unvested Options held by the Participant shall vest in whole or in part, at any time subsequent to such termination of employment or other service, and/or (ii) a Participant or the Participant's estate, devisee or heir at law (whichever is applicable), may exercise an Option, in whole or in part, at any time subsequent to such termination of employment or other service and prior to the termination of the Option pursuant to its terms that are unrelated to termination of service. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee, temporary absence from employment or other service because of illness, vacation, approved leaves of absence or military service shall not constitute a termination of employment or other service.

(i) <u>Termination for Reason Other Than Cause, Disability or Death</u>. If a Participant's termination of employment or other service is for any reason other than death, Disability, Cause or a voluntary termination within ninety (90) days after occurrence of an event that would be grounds for termination of employment or other service by the Company for Cause, any Option held by such Participant may be exercised, to the extent exercisable at termination, by the Participant at any time within a period not to exceed ninety (90) days from the date of such termination, but in no event after the termination of the Option pursuant to its terms that are unrelated to termination of service.

(ii) <u>Disability</u>. If a Participant's termination of employment or other service with the Company is by reason of a Disability of such Participant, any Option held by such Participant may be exercised, to the extent exercisable at termination, by the Participant at any time within a period not to exceed one (1) year after such termination, but in no event after the termination of the Option pursuant to its terms that are unrelated to termination of service; provided, however, that if the Participant dies within such period, any vested Option held by such Participant upon death shall be exercisable by the Participant's estate, devisee or heir at law (whichever is applicable) for a period not to exceed one (1) year after the Participant's death, but in no event after the termination of the Option pursuant to its terms that are unrelated to termination of service.

(iii) <u>Death</u>. If a Participant dies while in the employment or other service of the Company, any Option held by such Participant may be exercised, to the extent exercisable at termination, by the Participant's estate or the devisee named in the Participant's valid last will and testament or the Participant's heir at law who inherits the Option, at any time within a period not to exceed one (1) year after the date of such Participant's death, but in no event after the termination of the Option pursuant to its terms that are unrelated to termination of service.

(iv) <u>Termination for Cause</u>. In the event the termination is for Cause or is a voluntary termination within ninety (90) days after occurrence of an event that would be grounds for termination of employment or other service by the Company for Cause (without regard to any notice or cure period requirement), any Option held by the Participant at the time of such termination shall be deemed to have terminated and expired upon the date of such termination.

7. STOCK APPRECIATION RIGHTS

(a) <u>Grant of Stock Appreciation Rights</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan, the Committee may grant to such Eligible Individuals as the Committee may determine, Stock Appreciation Rights, in such amounts and on such terms and conditions as the Committee shall determine in its sole and absolute discretion. Each grant of a Stock Appreciation Right shall satisfy the requirements as set forth in this Section.

(b) <u>Terms and Conditions of Stock Appreciation Rights</u>. Unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, the terms and conditions (including, without limitation, the limitations on the Exercise Price, exercise period, repricing and termination) of the Stock Appreciation Right shall be substantially identical (to the extent possible taking into account the differences related to the character of the Stock Appreciation Right) to the terms and conditions that would have been applicable under Section 6 above were the grant of the Stock Appreciation Rights a grant of an Option.

(c) <u>Exercise of Stock Appreciation Rights</u>. Stock Appreciation Rights shall be exercised by a Participant only by written notice delivered to Red Violet, specifying the number of shares of Common Stock with respect to which the Stock Appreciation Right is being exercised.

(d) <u>Payment of Stock Appreciation Right</u>. Unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, upon exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right, the Participant or Participant's estate, devisee or heir at law (whichever is applicable) shall be entitled to receive payment, in cash, in shares of Common Stock, or in a combination thereof, as determined by the Committee in its sole and absolute discretion. The amount of such payment shall be determined by multiplying the excess, if any, of the Fair Market Value of a share of Common Stock on the date of exercise over the Fair Market Value of a share of Common Stock on the Grant Date, by the number of shares of Common Stock with respect to which the Stock Appreciation Rights are then being exercised. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee may limit in any manner the amount payable with respect to a Stock Appreciation Right by including such limitation in the Award Agreement.

8. RESTRICTED STOCK AND RESTRICTED STOCK UNITS

(a) <u>Grant of Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan, the Committee may grant to such Eligible Individuals as the Committee may determine, Restricted Stock or Restricted Stock Units, in such amounts and on such terms and conditions as the Committee shall determine in its sole and absolute discretion. Each grant of Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units shall satisfy the requirements as set forth in this Section.

(b) <u>Restrictions</u>. The Committee shall impose such restrictions on any Restricted Stock or Restricted Stock Unit granted pursuant to the Plan as it may deem advisable including, without limitation, time-based vesting restrictions or the attainment of Performance Goals. The determination with respect to achievement of Performance Goals shall be made pursuant to Section 9 hereof.

(c) <u>Certificates and Certificate Legend</u>. With respect to a grant of Restricted Stock, the Company may issue a certificate evidencing such Restricted Stock to the Participant or issue and hold such shares of Restricted Stock for the benefit of the Participant until the applicable restrictions expire. The Company may legend the certificate representing Restricted Stock to give appropriate notice of such restrictions. In addition to any such legends, each certificate representing shares of Restricted Stock granted pursuant to the Plan shall bear the following legend:

"Shares of stock represented by this certificate are subject to certain terms, conditions, and restrictions on transfer as set forth in Red Violet, Inc. Stock Incentive Plan (the "Plan"), and in an agreement entered into by and between the registered owner of such shares and Red Violet, Inc. (the "Company"), dated , 20 (the "Award Agreement"). A copy of the Plan and the Award Agreement may be obtained from the Secretary of the Company."

(d) <u>Removal of Restrictions</u>. Except as otherwise provided in the Plan, shares of Restricted Stock shall become freely transferable by the Participant upon the lapse of the applicable restrictions. Once the shares of Restricted Stock are released from the restrictions, the Participant shall be entitled to have the legend required by paragraph (c) above removed from the share certificate evidencing such Restricted Stock and the Company shall pay or distribute to the Participant all dividends and distributions held in escrow by the Company with respect to such Restricted Stock, if any.

(e) Stockholder Rights. Unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, until the expiration of all applicable restrictions, (i) the Restricted Stock shall be treated as outstanding, (ii) the Participant holding shares of Restricted Stock may exercise full voting rights with respect to such shares, and (iii) the Participant holding shares of Restricted Stock shall be entitled to receive all dividends and other distributions paid with respect to such shares while they are so held. If any such dividends or distributions are paid in shares of Common Stock, such shares shall be subject to the same restrictions on transferability and forfeitability as the shares of Restricted Stock with respect to which they were paid. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, at the discretion of the Committee, all such dividends and distributions may be held in escrow by the Company (subject to the same restrictions on forfeitability) until all restrictions on the respective Restricted Stock have lapsed. Holders of the Restricted Stock Units shall not have any of the rights of a stockholder, including the right to vote or receive dividends and other distributions, until Common Stock shall have been issued in the Participant's name pursuant to the Restricted Stock Units; provided, however the Committee, in its sole and absolute discretion, may provide for Dividend Equivalents on vested Restricted Stock Units.

(f) <u>Termination of Service</u>. Unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, if a Participant's employment or other service with the Company terminates for any reason, all unvested shares of Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units held by the Participant and any dividends or distributions held in escrow by the Company with respect to Restricted Stock shall be forfeited immediately and returned to the Company. Notwithstanding this paragraph, to the extent applicable, all grants of Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units that vest solely upon the attainment of Performance Goals shall be treated pursuant to the terms and conditions that would have been applicable under Section 9 as if such grants were Awards of Performance Shares. Notwithstanding anything in this Plan to the contrary, the Committee may provide, in its sole and absolute discretion, that following the termination of employment or other service of a Participant with the Company for any reason, any unvested shares of Restricted Stock or Restricted Stock Units held by the Participant that vest solely upon a future service requirement shall vest in whole or in part, at any time subsequent to such termination of employment or other service.

(g) Payment of Common Stock with respect to Restricted Stock Units. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, unless otherwise provided in the Award agreement, Common Stock will be issued with respect to Restricted Stock Units no later than March 15 of the year immediately following the year in which the Restricted Stock Units are first no longer subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture as such term is defined in Section 409A of the Code and the regulations issued thereunder ("RSU Payment Date"). In the event that Participant has elected to defer the receipt of Common Stock pursuant to an Award Agreement beyond the RSU Payment Date, then the Common Stock will be issued at the time specified in the Award Agreement or related deferral election form. In addition, unless otherwise provided in the Award Agreement, if the receipt of Common Stock is deferred past the RSU Payment Date, Dividend Equivalents on the Common Stock covered by Restricted Stock Units shall be deferred until the RSU Payment Date.

9. PERFORMANCE SHARES AND PERFORMANCE UNITS

(a) <u>Grant of Performance Shares and Performance Units</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan, the Committee may grant to such Eligible Individuals as the Committee may determine, Performance Shares and Performance Units, in such amounts and on such terms and conditions as the Committee shall determine in its sole and absolute discretion. Each grant of a Performance Share or a Performance Unit shall satisfy the requirements as set forth in this Section.

(b) Performance Goals. Performance Goals will be based on one or more of the following criteria, as determined by the Committee in its absolute and sole discretion: (i) the attainment of certain target levels of, or a specified increase in, Red Violet's enterprise value or value creation targets; (ii) the attainment of certain target levels of, or a percentage increase in, Red Violet's after-tax or pre-tax profits including, without limitation, that attributable to Red Violet's continuing and/or other operations; (iii) the attainment of certain target levels of, or a specified increase relating to, Red Violet's operational cash flow or working capital, or a component thereof; (iv) the attainment of certain target levels of, or a specified decrease relating to, Red Violet's operational costs, or a component thereof; (v) the attainment of a certain level of reduction of, or other specified objectives with regard to limiting the level of increase in all or a portion of bank debt or other of Red Violet's long-term or short-term public or private debt or other similar financial obligations of Red Violet, that may be calculated net of cash balances and/or other offsets and adjustments as may be established by the Committee; (vi) the attainment of a specified percentage increase in earnings per share or earnings per share from Red Violet's continuing operations; (vii) the attainment of certain target levels of, or a specified percentage increase in, Red Violet's net sales, revenues, net income or earnings before income tax or other exclusions; (viii) the attainment of certain target levels of, or a specified increase in, Red Violet's return on capital employed or return on invested capital; (ix) the attainment of certain target levels of, or a percentage increase in, Red Violet's after-tax or pre-tax return on stockholder equity; (x) the attainment of certain target levels in the fair market value of Red Violet's Common Stock; (xi) the growth in the value of an investment in the Common Stock assuming the reinvestment of dividends; and/or (xii) the attainment of certain target levels of, or a specified increase in, EBITDA (earnings before income tax, depreciation and amortization). In addition, Performance Goals may be based upon the attainment by a subsidiary, division or other operational unit of Red Violet of specified levels of performance under one or more of the measures described above. Further, the Performance Goals may be based upon the attainment by Red Violet (or a subsidiary, division, facility or other operational unit of Red Violet) of specified levels of performance under one or more of the foregoing measures relative to the performance of other corporations. To the extent permitted under Code Section 162(m) of the Code (including, without limitation, compliance with any requirements for stockholder approval), the Committee may, in its sole and absolute discretion: (i) designate additional business criteria upon which the Performance Goals may be based; (ii) modify, amend or adjust the business criteria described herein; or (iii) incorporate in the Performance Goals provisions regarding changes in accounting methods, corporate transactions (including, without limitation, dispositions or acquisitions) and similar events or circumstances. Performance Goals may include a threshold level of performance below which no Award will be earned, levels of performance at which an Award will become partially earned and a level at which an Award will be fully earned.

(c) <u>Terms and Conditions of Performance Shares and Performance Units</u>. The applicable Award Agreement shall set forth (i) the number of Performance Shares or the dollar value of Performance Units granted to the Participant; (ii) the Performance Period and Performance Goals with respect to each such Award; (iii) the threshold, target and maximum shares of Common Stock or dollar values of each Performance Share or Performance Unit and corresponding Performance Goals; and (iv) any other terms and conditions as the Committee determines in its sole and absolute discretion. The Committee shall establish, in its sole and absolute discretion, the Performance Goals for the applicable Performance Period for each Performance Share or Performance Units need not be identical. Unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, a holder of Performance Units or Performance Shares is not entitled to the rights of a holder of Common Stock.

(d) <u>Determination and Payment of Performance Units or Performance Shares Earned</u>. Following the end of a Performance Period, the Committee shall determine the extent to which Performance Shares or Performance Units have been earned on the basis of the Company's actual performance in relation to the established Performance Goals as set forth in the applicable Award Agreement and shall certify these results in writing. Unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, the Committee shall determine in its sole and absolute discretion whether payment with respect to the Performance Share or Performance Unit shall be made in cash, in shares of Common Stock, or in a combination thereof.

(e) <u>Termination of Employment</u>. Unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement, if a Participant's employment or other service with the Company terminates for any reason, all of the Participant's outstanding Performance Shares and Performance Units shall be subject to the rules of this Section.

(i) <u>Termination for Reason Other Than Death or Disability</u>. If a Participant's employment or other service with the Company terminates prior to the expiration of a Performance Period with respect to any Performance Units or Performance Shares held by such Participant for any reason other than death or Disability, the outstanding Performance Units or Performance Shares held by such Participant for which the Performance Period has not yet expired shall terminate upon such termination of employment or other service with the Company and the Participant shall have no further rights pursuant to such Performance Units or Performance Shares.

(ii) <u>Termination of Employment for Death or Disability</u>. If a Participant's employment or other service with the Company terminates by reason of the Participant's death or Disability prior to the end of a Performance Period, the Participant, or the Participant's estate, devisee or heir at law (whichever is applicable) shall be entitled to a payment of the Participant's outstanding Performance Units and Performance Shares, pursuant to the terms of the Plan and the Participant's Award Agreement; provided, however, that the Participant shall be deemed to have earned only that proportion (to the nearest whole unit or share) of the Performance Units or Performance Shares granted to the Participant under such Award as the number of full months of the Performance Period which have elapsed since the first day of the Performance Period for which the Award was granted to the end of the month in which the Participant's termination of employment or other service, bears to the total number of months in the Performance Period, subject to the attainment of the Performance Goals associated with the Award as certified by the Committee. The remaining Performance Units or Performance Shares and any rights with respect thereto shall be canceled and forfeited.

10. OTHER AWARDS

Awards of shares of Common Stock, phantom stock and other Awards that are valued in whole or in part by reference to, or otherwise based on, Common Stock, may also be made, from time to time, to Eligible Individuals as may be selected by the Committee. Such Common Stock may be issued in satisfaction of Awards granted under any other plan sponsored by the Company or compensation payable to an Eligible Individual. In addition, such Awards may be made alone or in addition to or in connection with any other Award granted hereunder. The Committee may determine the terms and conditions of any such Award. Each such Award shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement between the Eligible Individual and the Company that shall specify the number of shares of Common Stock subject to the Award, any consideration therefore, any vesting or performance requirements, and such other terms and conditions as the Committee shall determine in its sole and absolute discretion.

11. CHANGE IN CONTROL

Upon the occurrence of a Change in Control, the Committee may, in its sole and absolute discretion, provide on a case by case basis that (i) all Awards shall terminate, provided that Participants shall have the right, immediately prior to the occurrence of such Change in Control and during such reasonable period as the Committee in its sole discretion shall determine and designate, to exercise any Award, (ii) all Awards shall terminate, provided that Participants shall be entitled to a cash payment equal to the Change in Control Price with respect to shares subject to the vested portion of the Award net of the Exercise Price thereof, if applicable, (iii) in connection with a liquidation or dissolution of Red Violet, the Awards, to the extent vested, shall convert into the right to receive liquidation proceeds net of the Exercise Price (if applicable), (iv) accelerate the vesting of Awards and (v) any combination of the foregoing. In the event that the Committee does not terminate or convert an Award upon a Change in Control of Red Violet, then the Award shall be assumed, or substantially equivalent Awards shall be substituted, by the acquiring, or succeeding corporation (or an affiliate thereof).

12. CHANGE IN STATUS OF PARENT OR SUBSIDIARY

Unless otherwise provided in an Award Agreement or otherwise determined by the Committee, in the event that an entity or business unit that was previously a part of the Company is no longer a part of the Company, as determined by the Committee in its sole discretion, the Committee may, in its sole and absolute discretion: (i) provide on a case by case basis that some or all outstanding Awards held by a Participant employed by or performing service for such entity or business unit may become immediately exercisable or vested, without regard to any limitation imposed pursuant to this Plan; (ii) provide on a case by case basis that some or all outstanding Awards held by a Participant employed by or performing service for such entity or business unit may remain outstanding, may continue to vest, and/or may remain exercisable for a period not exceeding one (1) year, subject to the terms of the Award Agreement and this Plan; and/or (iii) treat the employment or other services of a Participant performing services for such entity or business unit as terminated, if such Participant is not employed by Red Violet or any entity that is a part of the Company, immediately after such event.

13. REQUIREMENTS OF LAW

(a) <u>Violations of Law</u>. The Company shall not be required to make any payments, sell or issue any shares of Common Stock under any Award if the sale or issuance of such shares would constitute a violation by the individual exercising the Award, the Participant or the Company of any provisions of any law or regulation of any governmental authority, including without limitation any provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, and any other federal or state securities laws or regulations. Any determination in this connection by the Committee shall be final, binding, and conclusive. The Company shall not be obligated to take any affirmative action in order to cause the exercise of an Award, the issuance of shares pursuant thereto or the grant of an Award to comply with any law or regulation of any governmental authority.

(b) <u>Registration</u>. At the time of any exercise or receipt of any Award, the Company may, if it shall determine it necessary or desirable for any reason, require the Participant (or Participant's heirs, legatees or legal representative, as the case may be), as a condition to the exercise or grant thereof, to deliver to the Company a written representation of present intention to hold the shares for their own account as an investment and not with a view to, or for sale in connection with, the distribution of such shares, except in compliance with applicable federal and state securities laws with respect thereto. In the event such representation is required to be delivered, an appropriate legend may be placed upon each certificate delivered to the Participant (or Participant's heirs, legatees or legal representative, as the case may be) upon the Participant's exercise of part or all of the Award or receipt of an Award and a stop transfer order may be placed with the transfer agent. Each Award shall also be subject to the requirement that, if at any time the Company determines, in its discretion, that the listing, registration or qualification of the shares subject to the Award upon any securities exchange or under any state or federal law, or the consent or approval of any governmental regulatory body, is necessary or desirable as a condition of or in connection with, the issuance or purchase of the shares thereunder, the Award may not be exercised in whole or in part and the restrictions on an Award may not be removed unless such listing, registration, qualification, consent or approval shall have been effected or obtained free of any conditions not acceptable to the Company in its sole discretion. The Participant shall provide the Company with any certificates, representations and information that the Company requests and shall otherwise cooperate with the Company in obtaining any listing, registration, qualification, consent or approval that the Company deems necessary or appropriate. The Company shall not be obligated to take any affirmative action in order to cause the exercisability or vesting of an Award, to cause the exercise of an Award or the issuance of shares pursuant thereto, or to cause the grant of Award to comply with any law or regulation of any governmental authority.

(c) <u>Withholding</u>. The Committee may make such provisions and take such steps as it may deem necessary or appropriate for the withholding of any taxes that the Company is required by any law or regulation of any governmental authority, whether federal, state or local, domestic or foreign, to withhold in connection with the grant or exercise of an Award, or the removal of restrictions on an Award including, but not limited to: (i) the withholding of delivery of shares of Common Stock until the holder reimburses the Company for the

amount the Company is required to withhold with respect to such taxes; (ii) the canceling of any number of shares of Common Stock issuable in an amount sufficient to reimburse the Company for the amount it is required to so withhold; (iii) withholding the amount due from any such person's wages or compensation due to such person; or (iv) requiring the Participant to pay the Company cash in the amount the Company is required to withhold with respect to such taxes.

(d) Governing Law. The Plan shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of Delaware.

14. GENERAL PROVISIONS

(a) <u>Award Agreements</u>. All Awards granted pursuant to the Plan shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement. Each Award Agreement shall specify the terms and conditions of the Award granted and shall contain any additional provisions as the Committee shall deem appropriate, in its sole and absolute discretion (including, to the extent that the Committee deems appropriate, provisions relating to confidentiality, non-competition, non-solicitation and similar matters). The terms of each Award Agreement need not be identical for Eligible Individuals provided that each Award Agreement shall comply with the terms of the Plan.

(b) <u>Purchase Price</u>. To the extent the purchase price of any Award granted hereunder is less than par value of a share of Common Stock and such purchase price is not permitted by applicable law, the per share purchase price shall be deemed to be equal to the par value of a share of Common Stock.

(c) <u>Dividends and Dividend Equivalents</u>. Except as set forth in the Plan, an Award Agreement or provided by the Committee in its sole and absolute discretion, a Participant shall not be entitled to receive, currently or on a deferred basis, cash or stock dividends, Dividend Equivalents, or cash payments in amounts equivalent to cash or stock dividends on shares of Common Stock covered by an Award. The Committee in its absolute and sole discretion may credit a Participant's Award with Dividend Equivalents with respect to any Awards. To the extent that dividends and distributions relating to an Award are held in escrow by the Company, or Dividend Equivalents are credited to an Award, a Participant shall not be entitled to any interest on any such amounts. The Committee may not grant Dividend Equivalents to an Award subject to performance-based vesting to the extent that the grant of such Dividend Equivalents would limit the Company's deduction of the compensation payable under such Award for federal tax purposes pursuant to Code Section 162(m).

(d) <u>Deferral of Awards</u>. The Committee may from time to time establish procedures pursuant to which a Participant may elect to defer, until a time or times later than the vesting of an Award, receipt of all or a portion of the shares of Common Stock or cash subject to such Award and to receive Common Stock or cash at such later time or times, all on such terms and conditions as the Committee shall determine. The Committee shall not permit the deferral of an Award unless counsel for Red Violet determines that such action will not result in adverse tax consequences to a Participant under Section 409A of the Code. If any such deferrals are permitted, then notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, a Participant who elects to defer receipt of Common Stock shall not have any rights as a stockholder with respect to deferred shares of Common Stock unless and until shares of Common Stock are actually delivered to the Participant with respect thereto, except to the extent otherwise determined by the Committee.

(e) <u>Prospective Employees</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, any Award granted to a Prospective Employee shall not become vested prior to the date the Prospective Employee first becomes an employee of the Company.

(f) <u>Stockholder Rights</u>. Except as expressly provided in the Plan or an Award Agreement, a Participant shall not have any of the rights of a stockholder with respect to Common Stock subject to the Awards prior to satisfaction of all conditions relating to the issuance of such Common Stock, and no adjustment shall be made for dividends, distributions or other rights of any kind for which the record date is prior to the date on which all such conditions have been satisfied.

(g) <u>Transferability of Awards</u>. A Participant may not Transfer an Award other than by will or the laws of descent and distribution. Awards may be exercised during the Participant's lifetime only by the Participant. No Award shall be liable for or subject to the debts, contracts, or liabilities of any Participant, nor shall any Award be subject to legal process or attachment for or against such person. Any purported Transfer of an Award in contravention of the provisions of the Plan shall have no force or effect and shall be null and void, and the purported transferee of such Award shall not acquire any rights with respect to such Award. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, the Committee may in its sole and absolute discretion permit the Transfer of an Award to a Participant's "family member" as such term is defined in the Form S-8 Registration Statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, under such terms and conditions as specified by the Committee. In such case, such Award shall be exercisable only by the transferee approved of by the Committee. To the extent that the Committee permits the Transfer of an Incentive Stock Option to a "family member", so that such Option fails to continue to satisfy the requirements of an incentive stock option under the Code such Option shall automatically be re-designated as a Non-Qualified Stock Option.

(h) <u>Buyout and Settlement Provisions</u>. Except as prohibited in Section 6(d) of the Plan, the Committee may at any time on behalf of Red Violet offer to buy out any Awards previously granted based on such terms and conditions as the Committee shall determine which shall be communicated to the Participants at the time such offer is made.

(i) <u>Use of Proceeds</u>. The proceeds received by Red Violet from the sale of Common Stock pursuant to Awards granted under the Plan shall constitute general funds of Red Violet.

(j) <u>Modification or Substitution of an Award</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan, the Committee may modify outstanding Awards, provided that, except as expressly provided in the Plan, no modification of an Award shall adversely affect any rights or obligations of the Participant under the applicable Award Agreement without the Participant's consent. Nothing in the Plan shall limit the right of the Company to pay compensation of any kind outside the terms of the Plan.

(k) <u>Amendment and Termination of Plan</u>. The Board may, at any time and from time to time, amend, suspend or terminate the Plan as to any shares of Common Stock as to which Awards have not been granted; *provided, however*, that the approval of the stockholders of Red Violet in accordance with applicable law and the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws of Red Violet shall be required for any amendment: (i) that changes the class of individuals eligible to receive Awards under the Plan; (ii) that increases the maximum number of shares of Common Stock in the aggregate that may be subject to Awards that are granted under the Plan (except as permitted under Section 5 or Section 11 hereof); (iii) the approval of which is necessary to comply with federal or state law (including without limitation Section 162(m) of the Code and Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act) or with the rules of any stock exchange or automated quotation system on which the Common Stock may be listed or traded; or (iv) that proposed to eliminate a requirement provided herein that the stockholders of Red Violet must approve an action to be undertaken under the Plan. Except as expressly provided in the Plan, no amendment, suspension or termination of the Plan shall, without the consent of the holder of an Award, alter or impair rights or obligations under any Award theretofore granted under the Plan. Awards granted prior to the termination of the Plan may extend beyond the date the Plan is terminated and shall continue subject to the terms of the Plan as in effect on the date the Plan is terminated.

(1) Section 409A and 162(m) of the Code. With respect to Awards subject to Section 409A or 162(m) of the Code, this Plan is intended to comply with the requirements of such Sections, and the provisions hereof shall be interpreted in a manner that satisfies the requirements of such Sections and the related regulations, and the Plan shall be operated accordingly. If any provision of this Plan or any term or condition of any Award would otherwise frustrate or conflict with this intent, the provision, term or condition will be interpreted and deemed amended so as to avoid this conflict.

(m) <u>Notification of 83(b) Election</u>. If in connection with the grant of any Award, any Participant makes an election permitted under Code Section 83(b), such Participant must notify Red Violet in writing of such election within ten (10) days of filing such election with the Internal Revenue Service.

(n) <u>Disclaimer of Rights</u>. No provision in the Plan, any Award granted hereunder, or any Award Agreement entered into pursuant to the Plan shall be construed to confer upon any individual the right to remain in the employ of or other service with the Company or to interfere in any way with the right and authority of the Company either to increase or decrease the compensation of any individual, including any holder of an Award, at any time, or to terminate any employment or other relationship between any individual and the Company. The grant of an Award pursuant to the Plan shall not affect or limit in any way the right or power of the Company to make adjustments, reclassifications, reorganizations or changes of its capital or business structure or to merge, consolidate, dissolve or liquidate, or to sell or transfer all or any part of its business or assets.

(o) <u>Unfunded Status of Plan</u>. The Plan is intended to constitute an "unfunded" plan for incentive and deferred compensation. With respect to any payments as to which a Participant has a fixed and vested interest but which are not yet made to such Participant by the Company, nothing contained herein shall give any such Participant any rights that are greater than those of a general creditor of the Company.

(p) <u>Nonexclusivity of Plan</u>. The adoption of the Plan shall not be construed as creating any limitations upon the right and authority of the Board to adopt such other incentive compensation arrangements (which arrangements may be applicable either generally to a class or classes of individuals or specifically to a particular individual or individuals) as the Board in its sole and absolute discretion determines desirable.

(q) <u>Other Benefits</u>. No Award payment under the Plan shall be deemed compensation for purposes of computing benefits under any retirement plan of the Company or any agreement between a Participant and the Company, nor affect any benefits under any other benefit plan of the Company now or subsequently in effect under which benefits are based upon a Participant's level of compensation.

(r) <u>Headings</u>. The section headings in the Plan are for convenience only; they form no part of this Agreement and shall not affect its interpretation.

(s) <u>Pronouns</u>. The use of any gender in the Plan shall be deemed to include all genders, and the use of the singular shall be deemed to include the plural and vice versa, wherever it appears appropriate from the context.

(t) <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. The Plan shall be binding on all successors of the Company and all successors and permitted assigns of a Participant, including, but not limited to, a Participant's estate, devisee, or heir at law.

(u) <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of the Plan or any Award Agreement shall be determined to be illegal or unenforceable by any court of law in any jurisdiction, the remaining provisions hereof and thereof shall be severable and enforceable in accordance with their terms, and all provisions shall remain enforceable in any other jurisdiction.

(v) <u>Notices</u>. Any communication or notice required or permitted to be given under the Plan shall be in writing, and mailed by registered or certified mail or delivered by hand, to Red Violet, to its principal place of business, Attention: [Person(s)], and if to the holder of an Award, to the address as appearing on the records of the Company.

ANNEX A

DEFINITIONS

"Award" means any Common Stock, Option, Performance Share, Performance Unit, Restricted Stock, Stock Appreciation Right, Restricted Stock Unit or any other award granted pursuant to the Plan.

"Award Agreement" means a written agreement entered into by Red Violet and a Participant setting forth the terms and conditions of the grant of an Award to such Participant.

"Board" means the board of directors of Red Violet.

"Cause" means, with respect to a termination of employment or other service with the Company, a termination of employment or other service due to a Participant's dishonesty, fraud, or willful misconduct; *provided, however*, that if the Participant and the Company have entered into an employment agreement or consulting agreement that defines the term Cause, the term Cause shall be defined in accordance with such agreement with respect to any Award granted to the Participant on or after the effective date of the respective employment or consulting agreement. The Committee shall determine in its sole and absolute discretion whether Cause exists for purposes of the Plan.

"Change in Control" means: (i) any Person (other than Red Violet, any trustee or other fiduciary holding securities under any employee benefit plan of Red Violet, or any company owned, directly or indirectly, by stockholders of Red Violet in substantially the same proportions as their ownership of Red Violet Common Stock) becomes the "beneficial owner" (as defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of securities of Red Violet representing more than fifty percent (50%) or more of the value of Red Violet's then outstanding securities (the "Majority Owner"); provided, however, that no Change in Control shall occur under this paragraph (i) unless a person who was not a Majority Owner at some time after the Effective Date becomes a Majority Owner after the Effective Date; (ii) a merger, consolidation, reorganization, or other business combination of Red Violet with any other entity, other than a merger or consolidation that would result in the securities of Red Violet outstanding immediately prior thereto continuing to represent (either by remaining outstanding or by being converted into voting securities of the surviving entity) more than fifty percent (50%) by value of the securities of Red Violet or such surviving entity outstanding immediately after such merger or consolidation; or (iii) the consummation of the sale or disposition by Red Violet of all or substantially all of its assets other than (x) the sale or disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company to a Person or Persons who beneficially own, directly or indirectly, at least fifty percent (50%) or more of the securities of Red Violet by value at the time of the sale or (y) pursuant to a spin-off type transaction, directly or indirectly, of such assets to the stockholders of the Red Violet.

However, to the extent that Section 409A of the Code would cause an adverse tax consequence to a Participant using the above definition, the term "Change in Control" shall have the meaning ascribed to the phrase "Change in the Ownership or Effective Control of a Corporation or in the Ownership of a Substantial Portion of the Assets of a Corporation" under Treasury Department Regulation 1.409A-3(i)(5), as revised from time to time in either subsequent regulations or other guidance, and in the event that such regulations are withdrawn or such phrase (or a substantially similar phrase) ceases to be defined, as determined by the Committee.

"Change in Control Price" means the price per share of Common Stock paid in any transaction related to a Change in Control of Red Violet.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Committee" means a committee or sub-committee of the Board consisting of two or more members of the Board, none of whom shall be an officer or other salaried employee of the Company, and each of whom shall

Annex A-1

qualify in all respects as a "non-employee director" as defined in Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act, and as an "outside director" for purposes of Code Section 162(m). If no Committee exists, the functions of the Committee will be exercised by the Board; *provided, however*, that a Committee shall be created prior to the grant of Awards to a Covered Employee and that grants of Awards to a Covered Employee shall be made only by such Committee. Notwithstanding the foregoing, with respect to the grant of Awards to non-employee directors, the Committee shall be the Board.

"Common Stock" means the common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, of Red Violet or any other security into which such common stock shall be changed as contemplated by the adjustment provisions of Section 5 of the Plan.

"Company" means Red Violet, the subsidiaries of Red Violet and all other entities whose financial statements are required to be consolidated with the financial statements of Red Violet pursuant to United States generally accepted accounting principles, and any other entity determined to be an affiliate of Red Violet as determined by the Committee in its sole and absolute discretion.

"Covered Employee" means "covered employee" as defined in Code Section 162(m)(3).

"Covered Individual" means any current or former member of the Committee, any current or former officer or director of the Company, or, if so determined by the Committee in its sole discretion, any individual designated pursuant to Section 4(c).

"Disability" means a "permanent and total disability" within the meaning of Code Section 22(e)(3); *provided*, *however*, that if a Participant and the Company have entered into an employment or consulting agreement that defines the term Disability for purposes of such agreement, Disability shall be defined pursuant to the definition in such agreement with respect to any Award granted to the Participant on or after the effective date of the respective employment or consulting agreement. The Committee shall determine in its sole and absolute discretion whether a Disability exists for purposes of the Plan.

"Dividend Equivalents" means an amount equal to the cash dividends paid by the Company upon one share of Common Stock subject to an Award granted to a Participant under the Plan.

"Eligible Individual" means any employee, consultant, officer, director (employee or non-employee director) or independent contractor of the Company, any Prospective Employee to whom Awards are granted in connection with an offer of future employment with the Company, or any employee, consultant, officer, director (employee or non-employee director) or independent contractor of Cogint, Inc. prior to the spin-off of the Company.

"Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"Exercise Price" means the purchase price per share of each share of Common Stock subject to an Award.

"Fair Market Value" means, unless otherwise required by the Code, as of any date, the last sales price reported for the Common Stock on the day immediately prior to such date (i) as reported by the national securities exchange in the United States on which it is then traded, or (ii) if not traded on any such national securities exchange, as quoted on an automated quotation system sponsored by the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, Inc., or if the Common Stock shall not have been reported or quoted on such date, on the first day prior thereto on which the Common Stock was reported or quoted; *provided, however*, that the Committee may modify the definition of Fair Market Value to reflect any changes in the trading practices of any exchange or automated system sponsored by the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, Inc., the Fair Market Value shall be determined in good faith by the Committee.

Annex A-2

"Grant Date" means, unless otherwise provided by applicable law, the date on which the Committee approves the grant of an Award or such later date as is specified by the Committee and set forth in the applicable Award Agreement.

"Red Violet" means Red Violet, Inc., a Delaware corporation.

"Incentive Stock Option" means an "incentive stock option" within the meaning of Code Section 422.

"Non-Qualified Stock Option" means an Option that is not an Incentive Stock Option.

"Option" means an option to purchase Common Stock granted pursuant to Sections 6 of the Plan.

"Participant" means any Eligible Individual who holds an Award under the Plan and any of such individual's successors or permitted assigns.

"Performance Goals" means the specified performance goals that have been established by the Committee in connection with an Award.

"Performance Period" means the period during which Performance Goals must be achieved in connection with an Award granted under the Plan.

"Performance Share" means a right to receive a fixed number of shares of Common Stock, or the cash equivalent, which is contingent on the achievement of certain Performance Goals during a Performance Period.

"Performance Unit" means a right to receive a designated dollar value, or shares of Common Stock of the equivalent value, which is contingent on the achievement of Performance Goals during a Performance Period.

"Person" shall mean any person, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture or other entity or any group (as such term is defined for purposes of Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act), other than a Parent or subsidiary of the Company.

"Plan" means this Red Violet, Inc. Stock Incentive Plan.

"Prospective Employee" means any individual who has committed to become an employee or independent contractor of the Company within sixty (60) days from the date an Award is granted to such individual.

"Restricted Stock" means Common Stock subject to certain restrictions, as determined by the Committee, and granted pursuant to Section 8 hereunder.

"Restricted Stock Unit" means a right, granted under this Plan, to receive Common Stock upon the satisfaction of certain conditions, or if later, at the end of a specified deferral period following the satisfaction of such conditions.

"Section 424 Employee" means an employee of Red Violet or any "subsidiary corporation" or "parent corporation" as such terms are defined in and in accordance with Code Section 424. The term "Section 424 Employee" also includes employees of a corporation issuing or assuming any Options in a transaction to which Code Section 424(a) applies.

"Stock Appreciation Right" means the right to receive all or some portion of the increase in value of a fixed number of shares of Common Stock granted pursuant to Section 7 hereunder.

"Transfer" means, as a noun, any direct or indirect, voluntary or involuntary, exchange, sale, bequeath, pledge, mortgage, hypothecation, encumbrance, distribution, transfer, gift, assignment or other disposition or attempted disposition of, and, as a verb, directly or indirectly, voluntarily or involuntarily, to exchange, sell, bequeath, pledge, mortgage, hypothecate, encumber, distribute, transfer, give, assign or in any other manner whatsoever dispose or attempt to dispose of.

Annex A-3

FORM OF RESTRICTED STOCK UNIT AGREEMENT PURSUANT TO THE RED VIOLET, INC. 2018 STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN

THIS AGREEMENT made as of the [•]day of [•], [•], between Red Violet, Inc., a Delaware corporation, ("Company"), and the individual whose name and signature appears on the signature page attached hereto ("Participant"). Capitalized terms not defined herein shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Red Violet, Inc. Stock Incentive Plan (as amended to date, the "Plan"). This Agreement shall be effective as of the date hereof ("Effective Date").

1. Award.

(a) **Shares**. Pursuant to the Plan, the Company hereby grants to the Participant the right to receive the number of shares of the Company's Common Stock set forth opposite Participant's name on the signature page hereto upon the satisfaction of certain conditions (the "Restricted Stock Units"). Shares of the Company's Common Stock shall be issued only upon vesting of the Restricted Stock Units and only upon the satisfaction of the terms and conditions set forth herein and in the Plan (such shares shall be referred to hereafter as the "Award Stock").

(b) **<u>Plan Incorporated</u>**. Participant acknowledges receipt of a copy of the Plan, and agrees that this Award of Restricted Stock Units shall be subject to all of the terms and conditions set forth in the Plan, including future amendments thereto, if any, pursuant to the terms thereof, which Plan is incorporated herein by reference as a part of this Agreement.

2. Restricted Stock Units. Participant hereby accepts the Restricted Stock Units when issued and agrees as follows:

(a) <u>Vesting</u>. No Award Stock shall be issued pursuant to the unvested Restricted Stock Units. Except as otherwise provided for in the Plan and this Agreement, the Restricted Stock Units shall vest upon the satisfaction of the time-based vesting requirements set forth below:



There shall be no proportionate or partial vesting in the periods between the vesting dates and all vesting shall occur only on the aforementioned vesting dates.

(b) Termination of Employment or Other Service; Change in Control.

(i) <u>General</u>. Except as otherwise provided for below, if Participant's employment or other service with the Company terminates, all Restricted Stock Units unvested at the time of termination shall expire and be forfeited immediately and returned to the Company.

(ii) [Death. In the event that the Participant dies while in the employment or other service of the Company, all Restricted Stock Units which have not vested on the date of death shall immediately vest.]

(iii) [Disability. In the event that the Participant's employment or other service with the Company is terminated by reason of Disability, the Committee may, in its sole discretion, provide that all Restricted Stock Units which have not vested at the time of such termination shall immediately vest.]

(iv) [Change in Control. In the event of a Change in Control all Restricted Stock Units which have not vested on the date of such Change in Control shall immediately vest.]

(c) <u>Transferability</u>. The Restricted Stock Units may not be sold, assigned, pledged, exchanged, hypothecated or otherwise transferred, encumbered or disposed of unless the Plan so provides.

(d) <u>Distribution</u>. Unless otherwise provided in the Restricted Stock Unit Deferral Election Form attached hereto as Appendix A, the Company shall deliver a certificate evidencing shares of Award Stock to the Participant or direct its transfer agent to register such shares in book entry form within thirty (30) days following the satisfaction of the time-based vesting requirements. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Restricted Stock Units vest due to: (i) a Change in Control, the certificate evidencing shares of Award Stock shall be delivered immediately upon the Change in Control, and (ii) a termination of employment due to death or Disability the certificate evidencing shares of Award Stock shall be delivered within thirty (30) days following such termination of employment. For the Restricted Stock Unit Deferral Election Form to be effective, it must be received by the Company on the Effective Date, or to the extent that none of the Restricted Stock Units vest within 12 months of the Effective Date, no later than 30 days following the Effective Date.

3. <u>Withholding</u>. To the extent that this Award or the delivery of any Award Stock causes the Participant to be subject to any tax withholding obligations, the Participant shall meet such obligations as provided for in the Plan.

4. <u>Status as a Shareholder</u>. Unless otherwise provided in the Plan, Participant shall have no rights of a shareholder with respect to the Restricted Stock Units until Award Stock is issued to him or her pursuant to Section 2 above.

5. <u>Committee's Powers</u>. No provision contained in this Agreement shall in any way terminate, modify or alter, or be construed or interpreted as terminating, modifying or altering any of the powers, rights or authority vested in the Committee or, to the extent delegated, in its delegate pursuant to the terms of the Plan or resolutions adopted in furtherance of the Plan, including, without limitation, the right to make certain determinations and elections with respect to the Restricted Stock Units.

6. <u>Binding Effect</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of any successors to the Company and all persons lawfully claiming under Participant.

7. Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Delaware.

8. Miscellaneous

(a) <u>Provisions of Plan and Other Agreements Control</u>. This Agreement is subject to all the terms, conditions and provisions of the Plan, including, without limitation, the amendment provisions thereof, and to such rules, regulations and interpretations relating to the Plan as may be adopted by the Board and as may be in effect from time to time. The Plan is incorporated herein by reference. If and to the extent that this Agreement conflicts or is inconsistent with the terms, conditions and provisions of the Plan, the Plan shall control, and this Agreement shall be deemed to be modified accordingly.

(b) <u>No Third-Party Beneficiaries</u>. This Agreement shall not confer any rights or remedies upon any person other than the parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns.

(c) <u>Section 409A Compliance</u>. It is intended that all compensation payable pursuant to this Agreement are exempt from or, alternatively, comply with Section 409A (and any legally binding guidance promulgated under Section 409A, including, without limitation, the Final Treasury Regulations), and this Agreement will be interpreted, administered and operated accordingly. In the event that any provision of this Agreement is inconsistent with Section 409A or such guidance, then the applicable provisions of Section 409A shall supersede

such inconsistent provision. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in no event will any of Company, its parent, its or their respective subsidiaries, affiliates, or officers, directors, employees, or agents have any liability for failure of the form of this Agreement to be exempt from or comply with Section 409A and none of the foregoing guarantees that the form of this Agreement is exempt from or complies with Code Section 409A. For all purposes under Section 409A, Executive's right to receive any payments pursuant to this Agreement shall be treated as a right to receive a separate and distinct payment, and any payments to be made in installments shall be deemed to be a series of separate payments. Whenever a payment under this Agreement specifies a payment period with reference to a number of days, the actual date of payment within the specified period shall be within the sole discretion of Company. A "termination of employment" under this Agreement shall mean a "separation from service" under Section 409A. Notwithstanding any provisions of the Agreement to the contrary, to the extent the that Section 409A would cause an adverse tax consequence to the Participant, a Change in Control shall not be deemed to occur for purposes of this Agreement unless the Change in Control meets the definition ascribed to the phrase "Change in the Ownership or Effective Control of a Corporation or in the Ownership of a Substantial Portion of the Assets of a Corporation" under Treasury Department Regulation 1.409A-3(i)(5), as revised from time to time in either subsequent regulations or other guidance.

(d) <u>Entire Agreement; Amendments</u>. This Agreement (including the documents and exhibits referred to herein) and the Plan constitutes the entire agreement among the parties and supersedes any prior understandings, agreements, or representations by or among the parties, written or oral, that may have related in any way to the subject matter hereof. This Agreement may not be amended, supplemented, or modified in whole or in part except by an instrument in writing signed by the party or parties against whom enforcement of any such amendment, supplement, or modification is sought.

(e) <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which will be deemed an original and all of which together will constitute one and the same instrument.

[Signature pages follow]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Company has caused this Agreement to be duly executed by an officer thereunto duly authorized, and the Participant has executed this Agreement, all as of the date first above written.

RED VIOLET, INC.

By: _____

Name: _____

Title:

PARTICIPANT

Name: [Participant Name] Number of Restricted Stock Units: [Number]

[Signature Page to Restricted Stock Unit Agreement]

APPENDIX A: Red Violet, INC. STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN RESTRICTED STOCK UNIT DEFERRAL ELECTION FORM¹

FOR THIS DEFERRAL ELECTION TO BE EFFECTIVE, IT MUST BE RECEIVED BY THE COMPANY ON THE EFFECTIVE DATE, OR TO THE EXTENT THAT NONE OF THE RESTRICTED STOCK UNITS VEST WITHIN 12 MONTHS OF THE EFFECTIVE DATE, NO LATER THAN 30 DAYS FOLLOWING THE EFFECTIVE DATE.

A. PARTICIPANT INFORMATION

Name:	[Participant Name]
Address:	[Participant Address]

B. DEFERRAL ELECTION

For each share of Common Stock to be issued to me pursuant to the Restricted Stock Unit Agreement effective Date), I hereby irrevocably elect to defer the receipt of such Common Stock as set forth below.

C. STOCK ISSUANCE DATE

As Restricted Stock Units vest under your Award, the Company will issue you shares of Common Stock with respect to such vested Restricted Stock Units following the satisfaction of such vesting requirements, in accordance with Section 2(d) of the Restricted Stock Unit Agreement, unless you timely elect to receive the shares at a different time. If you elect a different date, Common Stock will generally be issued to you on such date but only to the extent your Restricted Stock Units are vested and additional shares of Common Stock (if any) will be issued to you when any remaining Restricted Stock Units vest.

I hereby elect to receive my shares of Common Stock on the earlier of (check all that apply):

1. 🗆

, 20 ; (enter date)

2. □ [my death;]

3.
[my Disability (as defined in Code Section 409A);]

4.
[a Change in Control (as defined in the Plan); and/or]

5. \Box my "separation from service" (as defined in Code Section 409A) with the Company.

To the extent you are a "specified employee" for purposes of Code Section 409A and to the extent Code Section 409A is applicable to deferral of receipt of Common Stock pursuant to this Deferral Election Form (the "Form"), notwithstanding any contrary provision which exists in the Plan or the Agreement, your distribution will be delayed for a period of 6 months as required by Code Section 409A.

This Form is subject to all the terms, conditions and provisions of the Plan and the Agreement including, without limitation, the amendment provisions thereof. The Plan and the Agreement are incorporated herein by reference. If and to the extent that this Form conflicts or is inconsistent with the terms, conditions and provisions of the Plan or the Agreement, the Plan and the Agreement shall control, and this Form shall be deemed to be modified accordingly.

SIGNATURE:

[Participant Name]

Date

¹ Capitalized terms not defined herein shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Red Violet, Inc. Stock Incentive Plan (as amended to date, the "Plan").

(insert the Effective

INSTRUCTIONS FOR Red Violet, INC. STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN DEFERRAL ELECTION FORM

This Form is to be used to defer receipt of shares of Common Stock that are issuable under the Plan in connection with Restricted Stock Units. The following instructions provide more information about the Form.

A. PARTICIPANT INFORMATION

Please complete all items.

B. DEFERRAL ELECTION

Please identify the Restricted Stock Units subject to this Form.

C. STOCK ISSUANCE DATE

You may elect the timing of the issuance of your Common Stock to be issued pursuant to the Restricted Stock Units by checking the first box and inserting a specific date in the future that you want such Common Stock issued to you. If you make such an election, you shall be issued Common Stock with respect to any Restricted Stock Units that are vested on the date you elect and shall receive any remaining shares of Common Stock with respect to any other Restricted Stock Units when they vest. Notwithstanding the date you elect to receive your shares of Common Stock, you may choose by checking the corresponding boxes to receive shares of Common Stock corresponding to any vested Restricted Stock Units earlier if and upon occurrence of any of the following events to the extent selected: (1) your death; (2) your Disability; (3) a Change in Control; or (4) a separation from service. If you make no election, the Company will issue you shares of Common Stock with respect to Restricted Stock Units following the satisfaction of such vesting requirements, in accordance with Section 2(d) of the Restricted Stock Unit Agreement.

Exhibit 10.3

Execution Version

AMENDED AND RESTATED TAX MATTERS AGREEMENT

by and among

Cogint, Inc.

and

Red Violet, Inc.

Dated as of February 27, 2018

AMENDED AND RESTATED TAX MATTERS AGREEMENT

THIS AMENDED AND RESTATED TAX MATTERS AGREEMENT (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), dated as of February 27, 2018 amends that certain Tax Matters Agreement dated September 6, 2017 and is by and among Cogint, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("<u>Cogint</u>"), and Red Violet, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("<u>SpinCo</u>"). Each of Cogint and SpinCo is sometimes referred to herein as a "<u>Party</u>" and, collectively, as the "<u>Parties</u>."

WHEREAS, Cogint, acting through itself and its direct and indirect Subsidiaries, currently conducts the Fluent Business and the IDI Business;

WHEREAS, the board of directors of Cogint ("<u>Cogint Board</u>") has determined that it is appropriate, desirable and in the best interests of Cogint and its stockholders to separate the Fluent Business from the IDI Business, and to divest the IDI Business in the manner contemplated by the Separation Agreement;

WHEREAS, Cogint and SpinCo have entered into the Separation Agreement pursuant to which (a) the Fluent Business will be separated from the IDI Business, (b) (i) Cogint will, and will cause its Subsidiaries to, transfer certain assets, liabilities and subsidiaries of the IDI Business to SpinCo and its Subsidiaries, and (ii) SpinCo will, and/or will cause one or more of its Subsidiaries to, transfer certain assets, liabilities, subsidiaries, subsidiaries and/or businesses to Cogint and its Subsidiaries, as a result of which SpinCo will own, directly and indirectly through its Subsidiaries, and will not own, directly or indirectly through its Subsidiaries, any of the Fluent Business (collectively, the "<u>Restructuring</u>"), and (c) Cogint will distribute, on a pro rata basis, all of the issued and outstanding shares of SpinCo Common Stock owned by Cogint to the holders of Cogint Common Stock or other derivative securities of Cogint (the "<u>Distribution</u>") as described therein;

WHEREAS, the Parties wish to provide for the payment of Tax liabilities and entitlement to refunds thereof, allocate responsibility for, and cooperation in, the filing of Tax Returns, and provide for certain other matters relating to Taxes;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements contained herein, and intending to be legally bound hereby, the Parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

Section 1.01 General. As used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

"<u>Accounting Firm</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.01.

"<u>Adjustment</u>" means an adjustment of any item of income, gain, loss, deduction, credit or any other item affecting Taxes of a taxpayer pursuant to a Final Determination.

"<u>Agreement</u>" has the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Ancillary Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the Separation Agreement.

"<u>Carryback</u>" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.02.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Cogint" has the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Cogint Consolidated Return" means the U.S. federal Income Tax Return required to be filed by Cogint as the Common Parent.

"Cogint Consolidated Taxes" means any U.S. federal Income Taxes attributable to any Cogint Consolidated Return.

"<u>Cogint Entity</u>" means any Subsidiary of Cogint immediately after the Distribution.

"Cogint Group" means, individually or collectively, as the case may be, Cogint and any Cogint Entity, excluding any member of the SpinCo Group.

"<u>Cogint Taxes</u>" means, without duplication, (a) any Cogint Consolidated Taxes, (b) any Taxes imposed on SpinCo or any member of the SpinCo Group under Treasury Regulations Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of other Law) as a result of SpinCo or any such member being or having been included as part of a Cogint Consolidated Return (or similar consolidated or combined Tax Return under any other provision of Law), (c) any Taxes of the Cogint Group and any former Subsidiary of Cogint (excluding any member of the SpinCo Group) for any Pre-Closing Period, (d) any Cogint Transaction Taxes, and (e) any Transfer Taxes, in each case (x) other than SpinCo Taxes and (y) including any Taxes resulting from an Adjustment.

"<u>Cogint Transaction Taxes</u>" means any Taxes (a) imposed on or by reason of the Restructuring, the Contribution or the Distribution and (b) payable by reason of the distribution of cash or other property from SpinCo to Cogint (in each case including Transfer Taxes imposed on such transactions described in (a) and (b)). For the avoidance of doubt, Cogint Transaction Taxes include, without limitation, Taxes payable by reason of deferred intercompany transactions or excess loss accounts triggered by the Contribution or the Distribution.

"<u>Common Parent</u>" means the "common parent corporation" of an "affiliated group" (in each case, within the meaning of Section 1504 of the Code) filing a U.S. federal consolidated Income Tax Return.

"<u>Contribution</u>" means the contribution, directly or indirectly, by Cogint of all of the equity interests in IDI Holdings, LLC; Cogint Technologies, LLC; IDI Verified, LLC; and Interactive Data, LLC and any other assets of the IDI Business to SpinCo in exchange for all of the SpinCo Common Stock and the assumption by SpinCo of liabilities related thereto.

"Distribution" has the meaning set forth in the recitals to this Agreement.

"Distribution Date" means the date on which the Distribution is paid.

"<u>Due Date</u>" means (a) with respect to a Tax Return, the date (taking into account all valid extensions) on which such Tax Return is required to be filed under applicable Law and (b) with respect to a payment of Taxes, the date on which such payment is required to be made to the applicable Taxing Authority to avoid the incurrence of interest, penalties and/or additions to Tax.

"Employee Matters Agreement" means the Employee Matters Agreement by and between the Parties dated as of the date hereof.

"<u>Extraordinary Transaction</u>" means any action that is not in the Ordinary Course of Business, but shall not include (a) any action described in or contemplated by the Separation Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement, (b) any action that is undertaken pursuant to the Restructuring or the Distribution, or (c) any compensatory payment or compensatory transfer in respect of services made as a result of, or in connection with, the Restructuring or the Distribution (which shall be treated as paid immediately before the Distribution on the Distribution Date).

"<u>Final Determination</u>" means the final resolution of liability for any Tax for any taxable period, by or as a result of (a) a final decision, judgment, decree or other order by any court of competent jurisdiction that can no longer be appealed to a court other than the Supreme Court of the United States, (b) a final settlement with the IRS, a closing agreement or accepted offer in compromise under Sections 7121 or 7122 of the Code, or a comparable agreement under the Laws of other jurisdictions, which resolves the entire Tax liability for any taxable period, (c) any allowance of a refund or credit in respect of an overpayment of Tax, but only after the expiration of all periods during which such refund or credit may be recovered by the jurisdiction imposing the Tax, or (d) any other final resolution, including by reason of the expiration of the applicable statute of limitations or the execution of a pre-filing agreement with the IRS or other Taxing Authority.

"Fluent Business" has the meaning set forth in the Separation Agreement.

"<u>Group</u>" of which a Person is a member means (i) the Cogint Group if the Person is a member of the Cogint Group, and (ii) the SpinCo Group if the Person is a member of the SpinCo Group.

"IDI Business" has the meaning set forth in the Separation Agreement.

"Income Tax Return" means any Tax Return on which Income Taxes are reflected or reported.

"Income Taxes" means any net income, net receipts, net profits, excess net profits or similar Taxes based upon, measured by, or calculated with respect to net income.

"Indemnified Party" means the Party which is entitled to seek indemnification from the other Party pursuant to the provisions of Article III.

"Indemnifying Party" means the Party from which the other Party is entitled to seek indemnification pursuant to the provisions of Article III.

"Information" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.01(a).

"IRS" means the U.S. Internal Revenue Service.

"Law" means any U.S. or non-U.S. federal, national, supranational, state, provincial, local or similar statute, law, ordinance, regulation, rule, code, administrative pronouncement, order, requirement or rule of law (including common law).

"Mixed Business Income Tax Return" means any Mixed Business Tax Return on which Income Taxes are reflected or reported.

"<u>Mixed Business Tax Return</u>" means any Tax Return (other than a Cogint Consolidated Return), including any consolidated, combined or unitary Tax Return, that reflects or reports Taxes that relate to at least one asset or activity that is part of the Fluent Business, on the one hand, and at least one asset or activity that is part of the IDI Business, on the other hand.

"Ordinary Course of Business" means an action taken by a Person only if such action is taken in the ordinary course of the normal operations of such Person.

"Party" and "Parties" have the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Past Practice" means past practices, accounting methods, elections and conventions.

"Person" has the meaning set forth in the Separation Agreement.

"<u>Post-Closing Period</u>" means any taxable period (or portion thereof) beginning after the Distribution Date, including for the avoidance of doubt, the portion of any Straddle Period beginning on the day after the Distribution Date.

"<u>Pre-Closing Period</u>" means any taxable period (or portion thereof) ending on or before the Distribution Date, including for the avoidance of doubt, the portion of any Straddle Period ending at the end of the day on the Distribution Date.

"Preparing Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.04(a)(ii).

"<u>Privilege</u>" means any privilege that may be asserted under applicable Law, including any privilege arising under or relating to the attorney-client relationship (including the attorney-client and work product privileges), the accountant-client privilege and any privilege relating to internal evaluation processes.

"<u>Refund</u>" means any refund (or credit in lieu thereof) of Taxes (including any overpayment of Taxes that can be refunded or, alternatively, applied to other Taxes payable), including any interest paid on or with respect to such refund of Taxes; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that for purposes of this Agreement, the amount of any Refund required to be paid to another Party shall be reduced by the net amount of any Income Taxes imposed on, related to, or attributable to, the receipt or accrual of such Refund.

"Restructuring" has the meaning set forth in the recitals to this Agreement.

"Reviewing Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.04(a)(ii).

"Separation Agreement" means the Separation and Distribution Agreement by and between Cogint and SpinCo dated as of the date hereof.

"Single Business Return" means any Tax Return including any consolidated, combined or unitary Tax Return, that reflects or reports Tax Items relating only to the Fluent Business, on the one hand, or the IDI Business, on the other (but not both).

"Single Business Return Preparing Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.04(b).

"Single Business Return Reviewing Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.04(b).

"SpinCo" has the meaning set forth in the preamble to this Agreement.

"SpinCo Common Stock" has the meaning set forth in the Separation Agreement.

"SpinCo Entity" means any Subsidiary of SpinCo immediately after the Distribution.

"SpinCo Group" means, individually or collectively, as the case may be, SpinCo and any SpinCo Entity.

"<u>SpinCo Taxes</u>" means, without duplication, (a) any Taxes of (i) Cogint or any Subsidiary or former Subsidiary of Cogint attributable to assets or activities of the IDI Business, as determined pursuant to Section 2.09 or (ii) SpinCo or any Subsidiary of SpinCo and (b) any Taxes attributable to an Extraordinary Transaction occurring after the Distribution on the Distribution Date by SpinCo or a SpinCo Entity.

"Straddle Period" means any taxable period that begins on or before and ends after the Distribution Date.

"Subsidiary" means, with respect to any Person (a) a corporation more than fifty percent (50%) of the voting or capital stock of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by such Person or (b) a limited liability company,

partnership, joint venture, association, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated organization or other entity in which such Person, directly or indirectly, owns more than fifty percent (50%) of the equity economic interests thereof or for which such Person, directly or indirectly, has the power to elect or direct the election of more than fifty percent (50%) of the members of the governing body or which such Person otherwise has control (e.g., as the managing partner or managing member of a partnership or limited liability company, as the case may be).

"<u>Tax</u>" means (a) all taxes, charges, fees, duties, levies, imposts, or other similar assessments, imposed by any U.S. federal, state or local or foreign governmental authority, including net income, gross income, gross receipts, excise, real property, personal property, sales, use, service, service use, license, lease, capital stock, transfer, recording, franchise, business organization, occupation, premium, environmental, windfall profits, profits, customs, duties, payroll, wage, withholding, social security, employment, unemployment, insurance, severance, workers compensation, excise, stamp, alternative minimum, estimated, value added, ad valorem, hospitality, accommodations, transient accommodations, unclaimed property, escheat and other taxes, charges, fees, duties, levies, imposts, or other similar assessments, (b) any interest, penalties or additions attributable thereto and (c) all liabilities in respect of any items described in clauses (a) or (b) payable by reason of assumption, transferee or successor liability, operation of Law or Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-6(a) (or any predecessor or successor thereof or any analogous or similar provision under Law).

"<u>Tax Attributes</u>" means net operating losses, capital losses, tax credit carryovers, earnings and profits, foreign tax credit carryovers, overall foreign losses, previously taxed income, tax bases, separate limitation losses and any other losses, deductions, credits or other comparable items that could affect a Tax liability for a past or future taxable period.

"<u>Tax Benefit</u>" means any refund, credit, or other reduction in Tax payments otherwise required to be made to a Taxing Authority, including for the avoidance of doubt, any actual Tax savings if, as and when realized arising from a step-up in Tax basis or an increase in a Tax Attribute.

"Tax Cost" means any increase in Tax payments otherwise required to be made to a Taxing Authority (or any reduction in any refund otherwise receivable from any Taxing Authority).

"<u>Tax Group</u>" means the members of a consolidated, combined, unitary or other tax group (determined under applicable U.S., State or foreign Income Tax law) which includes Cogint or SpinCo, as the context requires, but for the avoidance of doubt, (i) Cogint's Tax Group does not include any members of the SpinCo Group and (ii) SpinCo's Tax Group does not include any members of the Cogint Group.

"Tax Item" means any item of income, gain, loss, deduction, credit, recapture of credit or any other item which increases or decreases Taxes paid or payable.

"Tax Matter" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.01(a).

"<u>Tax Proceeding</u>" means any audit, assessment of Taxes, pre-filing agreement, other examination by any Taxing Authority, proceeding, appeal of a proceeding or litigation relating to Taxes, whether administrative or judicial, including proceedings relating to competent authority determinations.

"<u>Tax Return</u>" means any return, report, certificate, form or similar statement or document (including any related or supporting information or schedule attached thereto and any information return, or declaration of estimated Tax) required to be supplied to, or filed with, a Taxing Authority in connection with the payment, determination, assessment or collection of any Tax or the administration of any Laws relating to any Tax and any amended Tax return or claim for refund.

"<u>Taxing Authority</u>" means any governmental authority or any subdivision, agency, commission or entity thereof or any quasi-governmental or private body having jurisdiction over the assessment, determination, collection or imposition of any Tax (including the IRS).

"Transfer Taxes" means all sales, use, transfer, real property transfer, intangible, recordation, registration, documentary, stamp or similar Taxes imposed on the Restructuring, the Contribution, the Distribution, the sale of the Purchased Shares, or the payment of the Cash Dividend.

"Treasury Regulations" means the final and temporary (but not proposed) Income Tax regulations promulgated under the Code, as such regulations may be amended from time to time (including corresponding provisions of succeeding regulations).

"U.S." means the United States of America.

TERMS DEFINED IN THIS AGREEMENT

Accounting Firm	7.01
Agreement	Preamble
Carryback	4.02
Cogint Board	Recitals
Distribution	Recitals
Information	6.01(a)
Preparing Party	2.04(a)(ii)
Restructuring	Recitals
Retention Period	6.02
Reviewing Party	2.04(a)(ii)
Single Business Return Preparing Party	2.04(b)
Single Business Return Reviewing Party	2.04(b)
SpinCo	Preamble
Tax Matter	6.01(a)

Section 1.02 <u>Additional Definitions</u>. Capitalized terms not defined in this Agreement shall have the meaning ascribed to them in the Separation Agreement.

ARTICLE II

PREPARATION, FILING AND PAYMENT OF TAXES SHOWN DUE ON TAX RETURNS

Section 2.01 Cogint Consolidated Returns.

(a) <u>Cogint Consolidated Returns</u>. Cogint shall prepare and file all Cogint Consolidated Returns for a Pre-Closing Period or a Straddle Period, and shall pay all Taxes shown to be due and payable on such Tax Returns; <u>provided</u> that SpinCo shall reimburse Cogint for any such Taxes that are SpinCo Taxes.

(b) <u>Extraordinary Transactions</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, for all Tax purposes, the Parties shall report any Extraordinary Transactions that are caused or permitted by SpinCo or any SpinCo Entity on the Distribution Date after the Distribution as occurring on the day after the Distribution Date pursuant to Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-76(b)(1)(ii)(B) or any similar or analogous provision of state, local or foreign Law.

Section 2.02 Mixed Business Tax Returns.

(a) Subject to Section 2.02(b), Cogint shall prepare (or cause a Cogint Entity to prepare) and Cogint, a Cogint Entity or SpinCo shall file (or cause to be filed) any Mixed Business Tax Returns for a Pre-Closing Period or a Straddle Period and shall pay, or cause such Cogint Entity to pay, all Taxes shown to be due and payable on such Tax Returns; <u>provided</u> that SpinCo shall reimburse Cogint for any such Taxes that are SpinCo Taxes.

(b) SpinCo shall prepare and file (or cause a SpinCo Entity to prepare and file) any Mixed Business Tax Returns for a Pre-Closing Period or a Straddle Period required to be filed by SpinCo or a SpinCo Entity after the Distribution Date, and SpinCo shall pay, or cause such SpinCo Entity to pay, all Taxes shown to be due and payable on such Tax Returns; <u>provided</u> that Cogint shall reimburse SpinCo for any such Taxes that are Cogint Taxes.

Section 2.03 Single Business Returns.

(a) Cogint shall prepare and file (or cause a Cogint Entity to prepare and file) any Single Business Returns for a Pre-Closing Period or a Straddle Period required to be filed by Cogint or a Cogint Entity and shall pay, or cause such Cogint Entity to pay, all Taxes shown to be due and payable on such Tax Returns; <u>provided</u> that SpinCo shall reimburse Cogint for any such Taxes that are SpinCo Taxes.

(b) SpinCo shall prepare and file (or cause a SpinCo Entity to prepare and file) any Single Business Returns for a Pre-Closing Period or a Straddle Period required to be filed by SpinCo or a SpinCo Entity and shall pay, or cause such SpinCo Entity to pay, all Taxes shown to be due and payable on such Tax Returns; provided that Cogint shall reimburse SpinCo for any such Taxes that are Cogint Taxes.

Section 2.04 Tax Return Procedures.

(a) Procedures relating to Tax Returns other than Single Business Returns.

(i) <u>Cogint Consolidated Returns</u>. With respect to all Cogint Consolidated Returns for the taxable year which includes the Distribution Date, Cogint shall use the closing of the books method under (A) Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-76 (including adopting the "end of the day rule" described therein) and (B) Section 382 of the Code and any applicable Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder. To the extent that the positions taken on any Cogint Consolidated Tax Return would reasonably be expected to materially adversely affect the Tax position of SpinCo or a SpinCo Entity for any period after the Distribution Date, Cogint shall prepare the portions of such Tax Return that relates to the IDI Business in a manner that is consistent with Past Practice unless otherwise required by applicable Law or agreed to in writing by the Parties, and shall provide a draft of such portion of such Tax Return to SpinCo for its review and comment at least thirty (30) days prior to the Due Date for such Tax Return, <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that nothing herein shall prevent Cogint from timely filing any such Tax Return. In the event that Past Practice is not applicable to a particular item or matter, Cogint shall determine the reporting of such item or matter in good faith. The Parties shall negotiate in good faith to resolve all disputed issues. Any dispute is not resolved (whether pursuant to good faith negotiations among the Parties or by the Accounting Firm) prior to the Due Date for the filing of any such Tax Return, such Tax Return shall be timely filed by Cogint and Cogint agrees to amend such Tax Return as necessary to reflect the resolution of such dispute in a manner consistent with such resolution.

(ii) <u>Mixed Business Tax Returns</u>. To the extent that the positions taken on any Mixed Business Tax Return would reasonably be expected to materially adversely affect the Tax position of the party other than the party that is required to prepare and file any such Tax Return pursuant to Section 2.02 (the "<u>Reviewing Party</u>") in any Post-Closing Period, the party required to prepare and file such Tax Return (the "<u>Preparing Party</u>") shall prepare the portions of such Tax Return that relates to the business of the Reviewing Party (the IDI Business or the Fluent Business, as the case may be) in a manner that is consistent with Past Practice unless otherwise required by applicable Law or agreed to in writing by the Parties, and shall provide a draft of such portion of such Tax Return to the Reviewing Party for its review and comment at least thirty (30) days prior to the Due Date for such Tax Return, <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that nothing herein shall prevent the Preparing Party from timely filing any such Tax Return. In the event that Past Practice is not applicable to a

particular item or matter, the Preparing Party shall determine the reporting of such item or matter in good faith. The Parties shall negotiate in good faith to resolve all disputed issues. Any disputes that the Parties are unable to resolve shall be resolved by the Accounting Firm pursuant to Section 7.01. In the event that any dispute is not resolved (whether pursuant to good faith negotiations among the Parties or by the Accounting Firm) prior to the Due Date for the filing of any such Tax Return, such Tax Return shall be timely filed by the Preparing Party and the Parties agree to amend such Tax Return as necessary to reflect the resolution of such dispute in a manner consistent with such resolution.

(b) <u>Procedures relating to Single Business Returns</u>. The Party that is required to prepare and file any Single Business Return pursuant to Section 2.03 (the "<u>Single Business Return Preparing Party</u>") which reflects Taxes which are reimbursable by the other Party (the "<u>Single Business Return Reviewing Party</u>"), in whole or in part, shall (x) unless otherwise required by Law or agreed to in writing by the Single Business Return Reviewing Party, prepare such Tax Return in a manner consistent with Past Practice to the extent such items affect the Taxes for which the Single Business Return Reviewing Party is responsible pursuant to this Agreement, and (y) submit to the Single Business Return Reviewing Party a draft of any such Tax Return (or to the extent practicable the portion of such Tax Return that relates to Taxes for which the Single Business Return Reviewing Party is responsible pursuant to this Agreement) along with a statement setting forth the calculation of the Tax shown due and payable on such Tax Return reimbursable by the Single Business Return Reviewing Party under Section 2.03 at least thirty (30) days prior to the Due Date for such Tax Return <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that nothing herein shall prevent the Single Business Return Preparing Party from timely filing any such Single Business Return. The Parties shall negotiate in good faith to resolve all disputed issues. Any disputes that the Parties are unable to resolve shall be resolved by the Accounting Firm pursuant to Section 7.01. In the event that any dispute is not resolved (whether pursuant to good faith negotiations among the Parties or by the Accounting Firm) prior to the Due Date for the filing of any Single Business Return as necessary to reflect the resolution of such dispute in a manner consistent with such resolution.

Section 2.05 <u>Amended Returns</u>. Except as provided in Section 2.04 to reflect the resolution of any dispute by the Accounting Firm pursuant to Section 7.01, (a) except with the prior written consent of Cogint (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned), SpinCo shall not, and shall not permit any SpinCo Entity to, amend any Tax Return of SpinCo or any SpinCo Entity for any Pre-Closing Period or Straddle Period to the extent such amendment could reasonably be expected to result in an indemnification obligation on the part of Cogint pursuant to Article III or otherwise increase the Taxes of any member of the Cogint shall not, and shall not permit any Cogint Entity to, amend any Tax Return for any Pre-Closing Period or Straddle Period to the extent such amendment could reasonably be expected to result in an indemnification obligation on the part of SpinCo (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned), Cogint shall not, and shall not permit any Cogint Entity to, amend any Tax Return for any Pre-Closing Period or Straddle Period to the extent such amendment could reasonably be expected to result in an indemnification obligation on the part of SpinCo pursuant to Article III or otherwise increase the Taxes of any member of the Spinco Group.

Section 2.06 <u>Straddle Period Tax Allocation</u>. Cogint and SpinCo shall take all actions necessary or appropriate to close the taxable year of SpinCo and each SpinCo Entity for all Tax purposes as of the close of the Distribution Date to the extent permissible or required under applicable Law. If applicable Law does not require or permit SpinCo or a SpinCo Entity, as the case may be, to close its taxable year on the Distribution Date, then the allocation of income or deductions required to determine any Taxes or other amounts attributable to the portion of the Straddle Period ending on, or beginning after, the Distribution Date shall be made by means of a closing of the books and records of SpinCo or such SpinCo Entity as of the close of the Distribution Date; <u>provided</u> that exemptions, allowances or deductions that are calculated on an annual or periodic basis shall be allocated between such portions in proportion to the number of days in each such portion; <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that real property and other property or similar periodic Taxes shall be apportioned on a per diem basis.

Section 2.07 <u>Timing of Payments</u>. All Taxes required to be paid or caused to be paid pursuant to this Article II by either Cogint or a Cogint Entity or SpinCo or a SpinCo Entity, as the case may be, to an applicable

Taxing Authority or reimbursed by Cogint or SpinCo to the other Party pursuant to this Agreement, shall, in the case of a payment to a Taxing Authority, be paid on or before the Due Date for the payment of such Taxes and, in the case of a reimbursement to the other Party, be paid at least two (2) business days before the Due Date for the payment of such Taxes by the other Party; provided that the Party seeking reimbursement shall furnish such other Party reasonably satisfactory documentation setting forth the basis for, and calculation of, the amount of such reimbursement obligation at least twenty (20) days before such Due Date.

Section 2.08 <u>Expenses</u>. Except as provided in Section 7.01 in respect of the expenses relating to the Accounting Firm, each Party shall bear its own expenses incurred in connection with this Article II.

Section 2.09 <u>Apportionment of SpinCo Taxes</u>. For all purposes of this Agreement, but subject to Section 4.03, Cogint and SpinCo shall jointly determine in good faith which Tax Items are properly attributable to assets or activities of the IDI Business (and in the case of a Tax Item that is properly attributable to both the IDI Business and the Fluent Business, the allocation of such Tax Item between the IDI Business and the Fluent Business) in a manner consistent with the Past Practices of the Parties and the provisions of this Agreement and any disputes shall be resolved by the Accounting Firm in accordance with Section 7.01.

Section 2.10 <u>Distribution Tax Reporting</u>. The Parties shall cause the Distribution to be reported to holders of Cogint Common Stock on IRS Form 1099-DIV. The Parties shall not take any position on any U.S. federal or state income tax return or take any other U.S. tax reporting position that is inconsistent with the treatment of the Distribution as a distribution to which Section 301 of the Code applies, except as otherwise required by applicable Law.

ARTICLE III

INDEMNIFICATION

Section 3.01 <u>Indemnification by Cogint</u>. Subject to Section 3.03, Cogint shall pay, and shall indemnify and hold the SpinCo Group harmless from and against, without duplication, (a) all Cogint Taxes, (b) all Taxes incurred by SpinCo or any SpinCo Entity arising out of, attributable to, or resulting from the breach by Cogint of any of its covenants hereunder, and (c) any out-of-pocket costs and expenses related to the foregoing (including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses).

Section 3.02 <u>Indemnification by SpinCo</u>. Subject to Section 3.03, SpinCo shall pay, and shall indemnify and hold the Cogint Group harmless from and against, without duplication, (a) all SpinCo Taxes, (b) all Taxes incurred by Cogint or any Cogint Entity arising out of, attributable to, or resulting from the breach by SpinCo of any of its covenants hereunder, and (c) any out-of-pocket costs and expenses related to the foregoing (including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses).

Section 3.03 Characterization of and Adjustments to Payments.

(a) For all Tax purposes, Cogint and SpinCo shall treat any payment by Cogint to a member of the Spinco Group or by Spinco to a member of the Cogint Group required by this Agreement (other than payments with respect to interest accruing after the Distribution Date) as either a contribution by Cogint to SpinCo or a distribution by SpinCo to Cogint, as the case may be, occurring immediately prior to the Distribution.

(b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the amount that any Indemnifying Party is or may be required to provide indemnification to or on behalf of any Indemnified Party pursuant to Article III of this Agreement shall be (i) decreased to take into account any Tax Benefit to the Indemnified Party (or any of its affiliates) arising from the incurrence or payment of the relevant indemnified item and actually realized in or prior to the taxable year succeeding the taxable year in which the indemnified item is incurred (which Tax Benefit would not

have arisen or been allowable but for such indemnified item), and (ii) increased to take into account any actual Tax Cost of the Indemnified Party (or any of its affiliates) arising from the receipt of the relevant indemnity payment.

Section 3.04 <u>Timing of Indemnification Payments</u>. Indemnification payments in respect of any liabilities for which an Indemnified Party is entitled to indemnification pursuant to this Article III shall be paid by the Indemnifying Party to the Indemnified Party within ten (10) days after written notification thereof by the Indemnified Party, including reasonably satisfactory documentation setting forth the basis for, and calculation of, the amount of such indemnification payment, or within ten (10) days after resolution pursuant to Section 7.01.

Section 3.05 Indemnification Payments under Ancillary Agreements. To the extent that an indemnification payment is made under any Ancillary Agreement, such indemnification payment shall be decreased to take into account the Tax Benefit actually realized (whether directly or indirectly) by the indemnified party and increased to take into account any Tax Cost actually incurred (whether directly or indirectly) by the indemnified party under principles analogous to the principles described in Section 3.03 hereof.

ARTICLE IV

REFUNDS, CARRYBACKS, TIMING DIFFERENCE AND TAX ATTRIBUTES

Section 4.01 Refunds and Credits.

(a) Except as provided in Section 4.02, Cogint shall be entitled to all Refunds of Taxes for which Cogint is responsible pursuant to Article III, and SpinCo shall be entitled to all Refunds of Taxes for which SpinCo is responsible pursuant to Article III. For the avoidance of doubt, to the extent that a particular Refund of Taxes may be allocable to a Straddle Period with respect to which the Parties may share responsibility pursuant to Article III, the portion of such Refund to which each Party will be entitled shall be determined by comparing the amount of payments made by a Party (or any of member of such Party's Group) to a Taxing Authority or to the other Party (and reduced by the amount of payments received from the other Party) pursuant to Articles II and III hereof with the Tax liability of such Party as determined under Section 2.06, taking into account the facts as utilized for purposes of claiming such Refund. If a Party (or any member of its Tax Group) receives a Refund to which the other Party is entitled pursuant to this Agreement, such Party shall pay the amount to which such other Party is entitled (net of any Taxes imposed with respect to such refund and any other reasonable out-of-pocket costs incurred by such Party) within ten (10) days after the receipt of the Refund.

(b) Notwithstanding Section 4.01(a), to the extent that a Party (or any member of its Tax Group) applies or causes to be applied an overpayment of Taxes as a credit toward or a reduction in Taxes otherwise payable (or a Taxing Authority requires such application in lieu of a Refund) and such overpayment of Taxes, if received as a Refund, would have been payable by such Party to the other Party pursuant to this Section 4.01, such Party shall pay such amount to the other Party no later than ten (10) days following the date on which the overpayment is reflected on a filed Tax Return.

(c) To the extent that the amount of any Refund under this Section 4.01 is later reduced by a Taxing Authority or in a Tax Proceeding, such reduction shall be allocated to the Party to which such Refund was allocated pursuant to this Section 4.01 and an appropriate adjusting payment shall be made.

Section 4.02 <u>Carrybacks</u>. Except to the extent otherwise consented to by Cogint or prohibited by applicable Law, SpinCo (or the appropriate member of its Tax Group) shall elect to relinquish, waive or otherwise forgo the carryback of any loss, credit or other Tax Attribute from any Post-Closing Period to any Pre-Closing Period or Straddle Period with respect to members of the SpinCo Group (a "<u>Carryback</u>"). In the event that SpinCo (or the appropriate member of its Tax Group) is prohibited by applicable Law to relinquish,

waive or otherwise forgo a Carryback (or Cogint consents to a Carryback), Cogint shall cooperate with SpinCo, at SpinCo's expense, in seeking from the appropriate Taxing Authority such Refund as reasonably would result from such Carryback, to the extent that such Refund is directly attributable to such Carryback, and shall pay over to SpinCo the amount of such Refund, net of any Taxes imposed on the receipt of such Refund and any other reasonable out-of-pocket costs, within ten (10) days after such Refund is received.

Section 4.03 Tax Attributes.

(a) As soon as reasonably practicable after the Distribution Date, Cogint shall reasonably determine in good faith the allocation of Tax Attributes, as well as any limitations on the use thereof, arising in a Pre-Closing Period to the Cogint Group and the SpinCo Group in accordance with the Code and Treasury Regulations including Treasury Regulations Sections 1.1502-9T(c), 1.1502-21, 1.1502-21T, 1.1502-22, 1.1502-79 and, if applicable, 1.1502-79A, and 1.1502-95 (and any applicable state, local and foreign Tax Laws). Subject to the preceding sentence, Cogint shall be entitled to make any determination as to (A) basis, and (B) valuation, and shall make such determinations reasonably and in good faith and consistent with Past Practice, where applicable. Cogint shall consult in good faith with SpinCo regarding such allocation of Tax Attributes and determinations as to basis and valuation, and shall consider in good faith any comments received in writing from SpinCo regarding such allocation and determinations. Cogint and SpinCo hereby agree to compute all Taxes for Post-Closing Periods consistently with the determination of the allocation of Tax Attributes pursuant to this Section 4.03(a) unless otherwise required by a Final Determination.

(b) To the extent that the amount of any Tax Attribute is later reduced or increased by a Taxing Authority or Tax Proceeding, such reduction or increase shall be allocated to the Party to which such Tax Attribute was allocated pursuant to Section 4.03(a).

Section 4.04 <u>Timing Differences</u>. If pursuant to a Final Determination an Adjustment (i) increases the amount of liability for any Taxes for which a member of the Cogint Group is responsible hereunder and a Tax Benefit is made allowable to SpinCo or a member of its Tax Group for any Tax period after the Distribution Date, which Tax Benefit would not have arisen or been allowable but for such Adjustment, and which Tax Benefit reduces Taxes in respect of a Tax period for which SpinCo or a member of its Tax Group is liable (and for which no member of the Cogint Group is liable) or (ii) increases the amount of liability for any Taxes for which a member of the SpinCo Group is responsible hereunder and a Tax Benefit is made allowable to Cogint or a member of its Tax Group for any Tax period prior to the Distribution Date, which Tax Benefit would not have arisen or been allowable but for such Adjustment, and which Tax Benefit reduces Taxes in respect of a Tax period which Cogint or a member of its Tax Group is liable), then SpinCo or Cogint, as the case may be, shall make a payment to either Cogint or SpinCo, as appropriate, within thirty (30) days of the date that such paying Party (or any of its Tax Group members) actually receives such Tax Benefit (determined by comparing its (and its Tax Group members') Tax liability with and without the Tax consequences of the Adjustment), which payment shall not exceed the increase in the amount of liability for any Taxes resulting from such Adjustment, for which a member of the Cogint Group or SpinCo Group, as the case may be, is responsible hereunder.

Section 4.05 <u>Tax Benefit Determinations</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if and to the extent a Party owns, directly or indirectly, less than 100% of the equity of any entity and as a result of such less-than-100% ownership interest in the entity such entity is not a member of the Party's Tax Group, then the amount of the Tax Benefit payment under Article IV shall be appropriately adjusted to take into account the percentage ownership (based on value) of any such entity, and shall be determined and due and owing even if such entity is not a member of the Tax Group of a Party.

Section 4.06 <u>Supporting Documentation</u>. If a Party seeks any payment from the other Party pursuant to Article IV, the requesting Party shall furnish such other Party reasonably satisfactory documentation setting forth the basis for, and the calculation of, the amount of such payment obligation. If such other Party disagrees with

the determination of the amount of the payment obligation set forth therein, any disputes shall be resolved by the Accounting Firm in accordance with Section 7.01

ARTICLE V

TAX PROCEEDINGS

Section 5.01 <u>Notification of Tax Proceedings</u>. Within ten (10) days after an Indemnified Party becomes aware of the commencement of a Tax Proceeding that may give rise to Taxes for which an Indemnifying Party is responsible pursuant to Article III, such Indemnified Party shall notify the Indemnifying Party of such Tax Proceeding, and thereafter shall promptly forward or make available to the Indemnifying Party copies of notices and communications relating to such Tax Proceeding. The failure of the Indemnified Party to notify the Indemnifying Party of the commencement of any such Tax Proceeding within such ten (10) day period or promptly forward any further notices or communications shall not relieve the Indemnifying Party of any obligation which it may have to the Indemnified Party under this Agreement except to the extent that the Indemnifying Party is prejudiced by such failure.

Section 5.02 Tax Proceeding Procedures Generally.

(a) <u>Tax Proceedings relating to Cogint Consolidated Returns</u>. Cogint shall be entitled to contest, compromise, control and settle any adjustment or deficiency proposed, asserted or assessed pursuant to any Tax Proceeding with respect to any Cogint Consolidated Return; <u>provided</u> that to the extent such Tax Proceeding could reasonably be expected to adversely affect the amount of Taxes for which SpinCo is responsible pursuant to Article III less the amount payable to SpinCo pursuant to Section 4.04, Cogint shall (i) defend such Tax Proceeding diligently and in good faith and (ii) shall keep SpinCo informed in a timely manner of all actions proposed to be taken by Cogint with respect to such Tax Proceeding (or to the extent practicable the portion of such Tax Proceeding that relates to Taxes for which SpinCo is responsible pursuant to Article III), (C) shall permit SpinCo to participate (at SpinCo's sole expense) in all proceedings with respect to such tax Proceeding (or to the extent practicable the portion of such Tax Proceeding with respect to such tax Proceeding (or to the extent practicable the portion of such Tax Proceeding with respect to such tax Proceeding (or to the extent practicable the portion of such Tax Proceeding with respect to such tax Proceeding (or to the extent practicable the portion of such Tax Proceeding with respect to such tax Proceeding (or to the extent practicable the portion of such Tax Proceeding with respect to such tax Proceeding (or to the extent practicable the portion of such Tax Proceeding without the prior written consent of SpinCo, which shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.

(b) <u>Tax Proceedings relating to Other Returns.</u> The Preparing Party (in the case of a Mixed Business Tax Return) or the Single Business Return Preparing Party (in the case of a Single Business Return) shall be entitled to contest, compromise, control and settle any adjustment or deficiency proposed, asserted or assessed pursuant to any Tax Proceeding with respect to any Mixed Business Tax Return or Single Business Return; <u>provided</u> that to the extent such Tax Proceeding could reasonably be expected to adversely affect the amount of Taxes for which the Reviewing Party or Single Business Return Reviewing Party (as applicable) is responsible pursuant to Article III, the controlling party shall (A) defend such Tax Proceeding diligently and in good faith, (B) shall keep the non-controlling party informed in a timely manner of all actions proposed to be taken by the controlling party with respect to such Tax Proceeding (or to the extent practicable the portion of such Tax Proceeding that relates to Taxes for which the non-controlling party is responsible pursuant to Article III), (C) shall permit the non-controlling party to participate (at the non-controlling party's sole expense) in all proceedings with respect to such Tax Proceeding (or to the extent practicable the portion of such Tax Proceeding that relates to Taxes for which the non-controlling party is responsible pursuant to Article III), and (D) shall not settle any such Tax Proceeding without the prior written consent of the non-controlling party, which shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.

COOPERATION

Section 6.01 General Cooperation.

(a) The Parties shall each cooperate fully (and each shall cause its respective Subsidiaries to cooperate fully) with all reasonable requests in writing from another Party hereto, or from an agent, representative or advisor to such Party, in connection with the preparation and filing of Tax Returns, claims for Refunds, Tax Proceedings, and calculations of amounts required to be paid pursuant to this Agreement, in each case, related or attributable to or arising in connection with Taxes of either of the Parties or their respective Subsidiaries covered by this Agreement and in connection with any financial reporting matter relating to Taxes (a "<u>Tax Matter</u>"). Such cooperation shall include the provision of any information reasonably necessary or helpful in connection with a Tax Matter ("<u>Information</u>") and shall include, without limitation:

(i) the provision of any Tax Returns, other than any Cogint Consolidated Return, of the Parties and their respective Subsidiaries, books, records (including information regarding ownership and Tax basis of property), documentation and other information relating to such Tax Returns, including accompanying schedules, related work papers, and documents relating to rulings or other determinations by Taxing Authorities (or, in the case of any Mixed Business Income Tax Return, to the extent practicable, the portion of such Tax Return that relates to Taxes for which SpinCo is responsible pursuant to this Agreement);

(ii) the execution of any document (including any power of attorney) in connection with any Tax Proceedings of either of the Parties or their respective Subsidiaries, or the filing of a Tax Return or a Refund claim of the Parties or any of their respective Subsidiaries;

(iii) the use of the Party's reasonable best efforts to obtain any documentation in connection with a Tax Matter;

(iv) the use of the Party's reasonable best efforts to obtain any Tax Returns (including accompanying schedules, related work papers, and documents) (other than any Cogint Consolidated Return), documents, books, records or other information in connection with the filing of any Tax Returns of either of the Parties or their Subsidiaries (or, in the case of any Mixed Business Income Tax Return, to the extent practicable, the portion of such Tax Return, documents, books, records or other information that relates to Taxes for which SpinCo is responsible pursuant to this Agreement); and

(v) the making of each Party's employees, advisors, and facilities available on a reasonable and mutually convenient basis in connection with the foregoing matters.

(b) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, neither Party shall be required to provide the other Party or any of such other Party's Subsidiaries access to or copies of information, documents or personnel if such action could reasonably be expected to result in the waiver of any Privilege. In the event that either Party determines that the provision of any information or documents to the other Party or any of such other Party's Subsidiaries could be commercially detrimental, violate any law or agreement or waive any Privilege, the Parties shall use commercially reasonable efforts to permit compliance with its obligations hereunder in a manner that avoids any such harm or consequence.

(c) The Parties shall perform all actions required or permitted under this Agreement in good faith. If one Party requests the cooperation of the other Party pursuant to this Section 6.01 or any other provision of this Agreement, except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, the requesting Party shall reimburse such other Party for all reasonable out-of-pocket costs and expenses incurred by such other Party in complying with the requesting Party's request.

Section 6.02 <u>Retention of Records</u>. Cogint and SpinCo shall retain or cause to be retained all Tax Returns, schedules and work papers, and all material records or other documents relating thereto in their possession, in each case that relate to a Pre-Closing Period, until the later of the six-year anniversary of the filing of the relevant Tax Return or, upon the written request of the other Party, for a reasonable time thereafter (the "<u>Retention</u> <u>Period</u>"). Upon the expiration of the Retention Period, the foregoing information may be destroyed or disposed of by the Party retaining such documentation or other information shall deliver such materials to the other Party or continue to retain such materials, in either case at the expense of such other Party.

ARTICLE VII

MISCELLANEOUS

Section 7.01 Dispute Resolution. In the event of any dispute between the Parties as to any matter covered by this Agreement, the Parties shall appoint a nationally recognized public accounting firm reasonably acceptable to both of the Parties (the "Accounting Firm") to resolve such dispute. In this regard, the Accounting Firm shall make determinations with respect to the disputed items based solely on representations made by Cogint and SpinCo and their respective representatives, and not by independent review, and shall function only as an expert and not as an arbitrator and shall be required to make a determination within the ranges submitted by the Parties. The Parties shall require the Accounting Firm to resolve all disputes no later than thirty (30) days after the submission of such dispute to the Accounting Firm, and agree that all decisions by the Accounting Firm with respect thereto shall be final and conclusive and binding on the Parties. The Accounting Firm shall resolve all disputes in a manner consistent with this Agreement and, to the extent not inconsistent with this Agreement, in a manner consistent with the Past Practices of Cogint and its Subsidiaries, except as otherwise required by applicable Law. The Parties shall require the Accounting Firm will be allocated and borne between Cogint and SpinCo based upon that percentage of such determination. The total costs and expenses of the Accounting Firm will be allocated and borne between Cogint and SpinCo based upon that percentage of such fees and expenses equal to the percentage of the dollar value of the proposed determinations submitted to the Accounting Firm determined in favor of the other Party; provided, that if in light of the nature of the dispute the foregoing is not feasible, such costs and expenses shall be borne equally by the Parties. Any initial retainer required by the Accounting Firm shall be funded equally by the Parties (and, following the Accounting Firm's determination, the Parties shall make appropriate payments between themsel

Section 7.02 <u>Interest on Late Payments</u>. With respect to any payment between the Parties pursuant to this Agreement not made by the due date set forth in this Agreement for such payment, the outstanding amount will accrue interest at a rate per annum equal to the prime rate published in the Wall Street Journal for the relevant period.

Section 7.03 <u>Survival of Covenants</u>. Except as otherwise contemplated by this Agreement, all covenants and agreements of the Parties contained in this Agreement shall survive the Distribution and remain in full force and effect in accordance with their applicable terms.

Section 7.04 <u>Successors</u>. This Agreement shall be binding on and inure to the benefit of any successor by merger, acquisition of assets, or otherwise, to either of the Parties hereto (including without limitation any successor of Cogint or SpinCo succeeding to the Tax Attributes of either under Section 381 of the Code), to the same extent as if such successor had been an original party to this Agreement.

Section 7.05 <u>Severability</u>. If any term or other provision of this Agreement is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced under any Law or as a matter of public policy, all other conditions and provisions of

this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced, the Parties to this Agreement shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the Parties as closely as possible in a mutually acceptable manner.

Section 7.06 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, this Agreement, the Separation Agreement and the other Ancillary Agreements constitute the entire agreement of the Parties hereto with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement and supersedes all prior agreements and undertakings, both written and oral, between or on behalf of the Parties hereto with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. Agreement.

Section 7.07 <u>Assignment; No Third-Party Beneficiaries</u>. This Agreement shall not be assigned by any Party without the prior written consent of the other Parties hereto, except that each Party may assign (a) any or all of its rights and obligations under this Agreement to any of its Subsidiaries and (b) any or all of its rights and obligations under this Agreement in connection with a sale or disposition of any of its assets or entities or lines of business; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that, in each case, no such assignment shall release such Party from any liability or obligation under this Agreement. Except as provided in Article III with respect to indemnified Parties, this Agreement is for the sole benefit of the Parties to this Agreement and their respective Subsidiaries and their permitted successors and assigns and nothing in this Agreement, express or implied, is intended to or shall confer upon any other Person any legal or equitable right, benefit or remedy of any nature whatsoever under or by reason of this Agreement.

Section 7.08 <u>Specific Performance</u>. In the event of any actual or threatened default in, or breach of, any of the terms, conditions and provisions of this Agreement, the Party who is or is to be thereby aggrieved shall have the right to specific performance and injunctive or other equitable relief of its rights under this Agreement, in addition to any and all other rights and remedies at law or in equity, and all such rights and remedies shall be cumulative. The Parties agree that the remedies at law for any breach or threatened breach, including monetary damages, may be inadequate compensation for any loss and that any defense in any action for specific performance that a remedy at law would be adequate is waived. Any requirements for the securing or posting of any bond with such remedy are waived by the Parties to this Agreement.

Section 7.09 <u>Amendment</u>. No provision of this Agreement may be amended or modified except by a written instrument signed by the Parties to this Agreement. No waiver by any Party of any provision of this Agreement shall be effective unless explicitly set forth in writing and executed by the Party so waiving. The waiver by any Party of a breach of any provision of this Agreement shall not operate or be construed as a waiver of any other subsequent breach.

Section 7.10 <u>Rules of Construction</u>. Interpretation of this Agreement shall be governed by the following rules of construction: (a) words in the singular shall be held to include the plural and vice versa and words of one gender shall be held to include the other gender as the context requires; (b) references to the terms Article, Section, paragraph, clause, Exhibit and Schedule are references to the Articles, Sections, paragraphs, clauses, exhibits and schedules of this Agreement unless otherwise specified; (c) the terms "hereof," "herein," "hereby," "hereto," and derivative or similar words refer to this entire Agreement, including the Schedules and Exhibits hereto; (d) references to "\$" shall mean U.S. dollars; (e) the word "including" and words of similar import when used in this Agreement shall mean "including without limitation," unless otherwise specified; (f) the word "or" shall not be exclusive; (g) references to "written" or "in writing" include in electronic form; (h) provisions shall apply, when appropriate, to successive events and transactions; (i) the headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement; (j) Cogint and SpinCo have each participated in the negotiation and drafting of this Agreement and if an ambiguity or question of interpretation should arise, this Agreement shall be construed as if drafted jointly by the parties hereto and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favoring or burdening either Party by virtue of the authorship of any of the provisions in this Agreement or any interim drafts of this Agreement; and (k) a reference to any Person includes such Person's successors and permitted assigns.

Section 7.11 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts each of which when executed shall be deemed to be an original but all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same agreement. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page to this Agreement by facsimile or portable document format (PDF) shall be as effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart of any such Agreement.

Section 7.12 <u>Coordination with the Employee Matters Agreements</u>. To the extent any covenants or agreements between the Parties with respect to employee withholding Taxes are set forth in the Employee Matters Agreement, such Taxes shall be governed exclusively by the Employee Matters Agreement and not by this Agreement.

Section 7.13 <u>Confidentiality</u>. The parties hereby agree that the provisions of the Confidentiality Agreement shall apply to all information and material furnished by any Party or its representatives hereunder (including any Information and any Tax Returns).

Section 7.14 <u>Expenses</u>. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, whether or not the Distribution or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement are consummated, all costs and expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby shall be paid by the Party incurring such costs or expenses.

Section 7.15 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware, without giving effect to any choice or conflict of law provision or rule (whether of the State of Delaware or any other jurisdiction) that would cause the application of the laws of any jurisdiction other than the State of Delaware.

Section 7.16 <u>Notices</u>. Any notice, demand, claim or other communication under this Agreement will be in writing and will be deemed to have been given (a) on delivery if delivered personally; (b) on the date on which delivery thereof is guaranteed by the carrier if delivered by a national courier guaranteeing delivery within a fixed number of days of sending; or (c) on the date of facsimile or email transmission thereof if delivery is confirmed, but, in each case, only if addressed to the Parties in the following manner at the following addresses or facsimile numbers (or at the other address or other number as a Party may specify by notice to the others):

If to: Cogint after the Distribution Date, to:

2650 North Military Trail, Suite 300 Boca Raton, FL 33431 Attn: Chief Executive Officer Email: derek@cogint.com Fax: (561) 571-2712

with a copy (which will not constitute notice) to:

Akerman LLP Three Brickell City Centre 98 Southeast Seventh Street, Suite 1100 Miami, Florida 33131

Attention: Teddy D. Klinghoffer Mary V. Carroll

Email: <u>teddy.klinghoffer@akerman.com</u> <u>mary.carroll@akerman.com</u> Fax: (954) 463-2224

If to: SpinCo, prior to or after the Distribution Date (or if to Cogint before the Distribution Date) to:

2650 North Military Trail, Suite 300 Boca Raton, FL 33431 Attn: Chief Executive Officer Email: derek@cogint.com Fax: (561) 571-2712

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Akerman LLP Three Brickell City Centre 98 Southeast Seventh Street, Suite 1100 Miami, Florida 33131 Attention: Teddy D. Klinghoffer Mary V. Carroll Email: teddy.klinghoffer@akerman.com <u>mary.carroll@akerman.com</u> Fax: (954) 463-2224

Any notice to Cogint will be deemed notice to all members of the Cogint Group, and any notice to SpinCo will be deemed notice to all members of the SpinCo Group.

Section 7.17 <u>Coordination with Ancillary Agreements</u>. Except as explicitly set forth in the Separation Agreement or any other Ancillary Agreement, this Agreement shall be the exclusive agreement among the Parties with respect to all Tax matters, including indemnification in respect of Tax matters. The Parties agree that this Agreement shall take precedence over any and all agreements among the Parties with respect to Tax matters.

Section 7.18 Effective Date. This Agreement shall become effective only upon the occurrence of the Distribution.

[The remainder of this page is intentionally left blank.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed as of the day and year first above written.

Cogint, Inc.

By:	/s/ Derek Dubner
Name:	Derek Dubner
Title:	Chief Executive Officer

Red Violet, Inc.

By:/s/ Derek DubnerName:Derek DubnerTitle:Chief Executive Officer

Exhibit 10.4

Execution Version

EMPLOYEE MATTERS AGREEMENT

by and between

COGINT, INC.

and

RED VIOLET, INC.

dated as of

February 27, 2018

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I DEFINIT	IONS	1
Section 1.01	Definitions	1
Section 1.02	Interpretation; Construction	3
Section 1.03	Survival	4
Section 1.04	Termination	4
ARTICLE II EMPLO	YEE BENEFITS	4
Section 2.01	Employment	4
Section 2.02	Retirement Plans	5
Section 2.05	Health and Welfare Benefits	6
Section 2.06	Workers' Compensation	7
Section 2.07	Vacation and Sick Pay Liabilities	8
Section 2.08	Severance	8
Section 2.09	Preservation of Right To Amend or Terminate Plans	8
Section 2.10	No Right to Employment	8
Section 2.11	Cogint Equity Awards Compensation Plans and Awards	8
ARTICLE III LABOR	R AND EMPLOYMENT MATTERS	9
Section 3.01	WARN Obligations	9
Section 3.02	Payroll Taxes and Reporting	9
Section 3.03	Attorney-Client Privilege	10
ARTICLE IV REMEI	DIES; GENERAL MATTERS	10
Section 4.01	Reserved	10
Section 4.02	Non-Termination of Employment; No Third Party Beneficiaries	10
Section 4.03	Sharing of Information; Audit Rights with Respect to Information Provided	10
Section 4.04	Fiduciary Matters	11
Section 4.05	Consent of Third Parties	11
Section 4.06	Reimbursement	11
ARTICLE V MISCEL	LLANEOUS	11
Section 5.01	Relationship of Parties	11
Section 5.02	Assignment	11
Section 5.03	Rights of Third Parties	11
Section 5.04	Captions; Counterparts	11
Section 5.05	Severability	11
Section 5.06	Notices	12

Section 5.07	Further Assurances	13
Section 5.08	Amendment; Waiver	13
Section 5.09	Governing Law	13
Section 5.10	Consent to Jurisdiction: Waiver of Jury Trial	13
Section 5.11	Entire Agreement	14
Section 5.12	Expenses	14

<u>SCHEDULES</u> 2.01(a)(1) Certain SpinCo Employees

EMPLOYEE MATTERS AGREEMENT

This EMPLOYEE MATTERS AGREEMENT, dated as of February 27, 2018 (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), is entered into by and between Cogint, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("<u>Cogint</u>") and Red Violet, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("<u>SpinCo</u>"). Each of Cogint and SpinCo is referred to herein as a "Party" and collectively as the "Parties". Capitalized terms used in this Agreement and not otherwise defined have the meanings ascribed to such terms in the Separation Agreement (as defined below).

RECITALS

WHEREAS, pursuant to that certain Separation and Distribution Agreement (the "<u>Separation Agreement</u>") dated as of the date hereof, by and among Cogint and SpinCo, Cogint and SpinCo have set out the terms on which, and the conditions subject to which, they wish to implement the Internal Reorganization and the Spin-Off; and

WHEREAS, in connection with the foregoing, the Parties have entered into this Agreement to allocate, among Cogint and SpinCo, Assets, Liabilities and responsibilities with respect to certain employee compensation, benefits, labor and certain other employment matters pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth herein.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants contained herein, and other valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS

Section 1.01 Definitions. As used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the meanings indicated below:

"Closing Plan Year" means the calendar year in which the Business Transfer Time occurs.

"<u>Code</u>" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or any successor federal income tax Law. Reference to a specific Code provision also includes any temporary or final regulation in force under that provision.

"Cogint" has the meaning specified in the preamble of this Agreement.

"Cogint Common Stock" means the common stock, par value \$0.0005, of Cogint.

"Cogint Equity Award" means a Cogint Option or Cogint RSU.

"<u>Cogint Health and Welfare Benefit Plans</u>" means the health and welfare plans sponsored and maintained by Cogint or any of its subsidiaries or Affiliates, including any flexible benefit plan.

"<u>Cogint Option</u>" means a compensatory stock option granted under a Cogint Stock Plan or pursuant to any other agreement entered into outside of a Cogint Stock Plan.

"<u>Cogint Benefit Plan</u>" means any of (i) the Cogint Health and Welfare Benefit Plans, the Cogint Retirement Plan, and (ii) any other Plan that, as of the close of business on the day before the Business Transfer Time, is sponsored or maintained solely by Cogint or a Cogint Group member.

"<u>Cogint Retirement Plan</u>" means the Cogint, Inc. 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan and Trust, as in effect immediately prior to the Business Transfer Time.

"<u>Cogint RSU</u>" means any compensatory restricted stock unit granted under a Cogint Stock Plan or pursuant to any other agreement entered into outside of a Cogint Stock Plan.

"<u>Cogint Stock Plans</u>" means the IDI, Inc. 2015 Stock Incentive Plan, as amended, and the SearchMedia Holdings Limited Amended and Restated 2008 Share Incentive Plan.

"<u>Employee</u>" means with respect to any entity, an individual who is considered, according to the payroll and other records of such entity, to be employed by such entity, whether active or inactive, on disability leave, or on other leave of absence.

"<u>Employment Agreement</u>" means any individual employment, offer, retention, consulting, change in control, split dollar life insurance, sale bonus, incentive bonus, severance, restrictive covenant or other employment related or individual compensatory agreement between any current or former employee and Cogint or any of its Affiliates (including SpinCo), in each case that is not exclusively related to the Fluent Business.

"<u>Employment Claim</u>" means any actual, threatened or potential lawsuit, arbitration, ERISA claim, or federal, state, or local judicial or administrative proceeding of whatever kind involving a demand by or on behalf of or relating to an employee, former employee, job applicant, intern or volunteer, independent contractor, leased employee, or anyone claiming to be an employee or joint employee, or by or relating to a collective bargaining agent of employees, or by or relating to any federal, state, or local government agency alleging liability against an entity as an employer or against an employee pension, welfare or other benefit plan, or an administrator, trustee or fiduciary thereof.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended. Reference to a specified provision of ERISA also includes any temporary or final regulations in force under that provision.

"<u>Former SpinCo Employee</u>" means former Employees of Cogint or its Affiliates (including members of the SpinCo Group) whose last employment with Cogint or its Affiliates before the Business Transfer Time was with a SpinCo Entity or was not primarily related to the Fluent Business.

"IRS" means the United States Internal Revenue Service or any successor thereto.

"Party" and "Parties" have the meaning set forth in the preamble of this Agreement.

"<u>Plan</u>" means any plan, policy, arrangement, contract or agreement providing compensation or benefits for any group of Employees or individual Employee, or the dependents or beneficiaries of any such Employee(s), whether formal or informal or written or unwritten, and including, without limitation, any means, whether or not legally required, pursuant to which any benefit is provided by an employer to any Employee or the beneficiaries of any such Employee. The term "Plan" as used in this Agreement does not include any contract, agreement or understanding relating to settlement of actual or potential Employment Claims. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Employment Agreement will constitute a Plan for purposes hereof.

"<u>Plan Payee</u>" means an individual who is entitled to payment of Plan benefits in his or her capacity as a beneficiary with respect to the benefits of a deceased participant in the Plan or an alternate payee under a qualified domestic relations order within the meaning of Section 414(p)(1)(A) of the Code and Section 206(d)(3)(B)(i) of ERISA with respect to the benefits of a participant in the Plan.

"Separation Agreement" has the meaning specified in the recitals of this Agreement.

"SpinCo" has the meaning specified in the preamble of this Agreement.

"SpinCo Benefit Plans" means any Plan that is sponsored or maintained by SpinCo or a SpinCo Entity.

"SpinCo Common Stock" has the meaning specified in the Separation Agreement.

"Workers' Compensation Event, means the event, injury, illness or condition giving rise to a workers' compensation claim.

TERMS DEFINED IN THIS AGREEMENT

Agreement COBRA 2015 Plan Cogint Options Cogint FSAS Continuing Cogint Employee SpinCo Employee SpinCo FSAs SpinCo Health and Welfare Benefit Plans SpinCo LTD Employees	Preamble 2.04(d) 2.10(b) 2.04(c) 2.01(a) 2.01(a) 2.04(c) 2.04(b) 2.04(b) 2.01(a)
SpinCo Health and Welfare Benefit Plans	2.04(b)
SpinCo LTD Employees	2.01(a)
SpinCo Retirement Plan	2.02(b)
WARN	3.01

Section 1.02 Interpretation; Construction. Unless the context of this Agreement otherwise requires:

(a) (A) words of any gender include each other gender and neuter form; (B) words using the singular or plural number also include the plural or singular number, respectively; (C) derivative forms of defined terms will have correlative meanings; (D) the terms "hereof," "herein," "hereby," "hereto," "herewith," "hereunder" and derivative or similar words refer to this entire Agreement; (E) the terms "Article," "Section," "Annex," "Exhibit," and "Schedule" refer to the specified Article, Section, Annex, Exhibit or Schedule of this Agreement and references to "paragraphs" or "clauses" shall be to separate paragraphs or clauses of the section or subsection in which the reference occurs; (F) the word "include," "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation," and (G) the word "or" shall be disjunctive but not exclusive;

(b) references to Contracts (including this Agreement) and other documents or Laws shall be deemed to include references to such Contract or Law as amended, restated, supplemented or modified from time to time in accordance with its terms and the terms hereof, as applicable, and in effect at any given time (and, in the case of any Law, to any successor provisions);

(c) references to any federal, state, local, or foreign statute or Law shall include all regulations promulgated thereunder; and

(d) references to any Person include references to such Person's successors and permitted assigns, and in the case of any Governmental Authority, to any Person succeeding to its functions and capacities.

(e) The language used in this Agreement shall be deemed to be the language chosen by the Parties to express their mutual intent. The Parties acknowledge that each Party and its attorney has reviewed and participated in the drafting of this Agreement and that any rule of construction to the effect that any ambiguities are to be resolved against the drafting Party, or any similar rule operating against the drafter of an agreement, shall not be applicable to the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

(f) Whenever this Agreement refers to a number of days, such number shall refer to calendar days unless Business Days are specified. If any action is to be taken or given on or by a particular calendar day, and such calendar day is not a Business Day, then such action may be deferred until the next Business Day.

(g) The word "to the extent" shall mean the degree to which a subject or other thing extends, and such phrase shall not mean simply "if."

(h) The term "writing," "written" and comparable terms refer to printing, typing and other means of reproducing words (including electronic media) in a visible form.

(i) All accounting terms used herein and not expressly defined herein shall have the meanings given to them under GAAP unless the context otherwise requires.

(j) All monetary figures shall be in United States dollars unless otherwise specified.

Section 1.03 <u>Survival</u>. If the Spin-Off is consummated, the obligations set forth in this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and shall survive the Business Transfer Time.

Section 1.04 <u>Termination</u>. This Agreement shall terminate automatically without any further action of the Parties upon a termination of the Separation Agreement, and no Party will have any further obligations to the other Parties.

ARTICLE II EMPLOYEES AND EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

Section 2.01 Employment.

(a) <u>Transfer of Employees to SpinCo and Cogint</u>. At or prior to the Business Transfer Time, Cogint and SpinCo shall take all steps necessary and appropriate so that the employment of all of the following Employees is transferred to or continued with the SpinCo Entities: (i) each Employee (other than any Employees who are on long-term disability leave as of the Business Transfer Time (such Employees, "<u>SpinCo LTD Employees</u>")) whose employment duties immediately prior to the Business Transfer Time relate primarily to the IDI Business and (ii) each Employee listed on Schedule 2.01(a)(1) attached hereto (clauses (i) and (ii) collectively, the "<u>SpinCo Employees</u>," and each such Employee, a "<u>SpinCo Employee</u>"). At or prior to the Business Transfer Time, Cogint and SpinCo shall take all steps necessary and appropriate so that the employment of all of the following Employees is transferred to or continued with the Cogint Entities: each Employee whose employment duties immediately prior to the Business Transfer Time relate primarily to the Fluent Business (collectively, the "<u>Continuing Cogint Employees</u>" and each such Employee a "<u>Continuing Cogint Employee</u>"). The Parties shall cooperate to effect transfers of employment contemplated by this Section 2.01 in a manner that does not result in severance or termination payments or benefits becoming due to any affected Employee.

(b) <u>Continued Employment</u>. Between the date hereof and the Business Transfer Time, the Parties shall not, and shall cause their Affiliates not to, terminate the employment of any Employees other than in the ordinary course of business and shall not transfer the employment of such Employees prior to the Business Transfer Time except as provided in Section 2.01(a).

(c) <u>Allocation of Responsibilities as Employer; Assumption of Employment-Related Liabilities</u>. At the Business Transfer Time SpinCo or the applicable member of the SpinCo Group shall retain or assume, as the case may be, responsibility as employer of the SpinCo Employees. In addition, at the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo shall retain or assume all Liabilities related to the employment or retention of SpinCo Employees and Former SpinCo Employees, except as specifically provided herein, including Liabilities for any Employment Claim with respect to a SpinCo Employee or Former SpinCo Employee.

(d) <u>Employment Agreements</u>. At or prior to the Business Transfer Time, the Parties shall cause SpinCo to assume, perform and be solely and exclusively responsible for all Employment Agreements and all obligations and Liabilities with respect thereto, to be effective as of the Business Transfer Time. On and after the Business Transfer Time, Cogint and its Affiliates (other than SpinCo Entities) shall have no obligations or liabilities with respect to such Employment Agreements. From and after the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo shall retain or

assume all Liabilities under and perform all obligations under all SpinCo Benefit Plans and all Employment Agreements. To the extent an Employment Agreement is not transferred in accordance with this Section 2.01(d), SpinCo shall fully indemnify Cogint and any applicable Cogint Group member with respect to all Liabilities incurred in connection with such Employment Agreement (including any termination thereof).

(e) <u>Service Credit</u>. From and after the Spin-Off, SpinCo shall give each SpinCo Employee full credit for determining the amount of paid time off, vacation or sick leave, and the level of employer contributions under any defined contribution retirement plan, and for purposes of eligibility to participate and vesting (but not benefit accruals (if applicable)) under any employee benefit plans, arrangements, collective agreements and employment-related entitlements (including under any applicable pension, defined contribution (for example, 401(k)), deferred compensation, savings, medical, dental, life insurance, disability, vacation, long-service leave or other leave entitlements, post-retirement health and life insurance, termination indemnity, severance or separation pay plans) provided, sponsored, maintained or contributed to by SpinCo or any of its Affiliates under which such SpinCo Employee is eligible to participate after the Business Transfer Time for such SpinCo Employee's service with Cogint, SpinCo or their respective Subsidiaries prior to the Business Transfer Time, to the same extent recognized by any of Cogint, SpinCo and their respective Subsidiaries immediately prior to the Business Transfer Time, except to the extent such credit would result in the duplication of benefits for the same period of service.

(f) <u>Independent Contractors</u>. With respect to any independent contractor agreements that with independent contractors that relate primarily to the Fluent Business and that are not with Cogint or a Cogint Group member, the Parties shall use reasonable best efforts to assign the applicable Contract and related Liabilities to a member of the Cogint Group in the applicable jurisdiction (or such other Cogint Group member as is designated by Cogint). With respect to any independent contractor agreements with independent contractors that relate primarily to the IDI Business and that are not with SpinCo or a SpinCo Group member, the Parties shall use reasonable best efforts to assign the applicable Contract and related Liabilities to a member of the SpinCo Group member, the Parties shall use reasonable best efforts to assign the applicable Contract and related Liabilities to a member of the SpinCo Group in the applicable jurisdiction.

(g) <u>SpinCo LTD Employees</u>. Cogint shall, or shall cause a Cogint Group member to, employ or retain the employment of each SpinCo LTD Employee until such SpinCo LTD Employee returns to active work or ceases to have a right to reemployment. SpinCo shall, or cause a SpinCo Group member to, offer (upon substantially comparable terms and conditions of employment) employment to each SpinCo LTD Employee when such SpinCo LTD Employee returns to work within the latest of (i) the time period prescribed under applicable Law, (ii) the applicable leave policy governing such employee at the time the disability commenced and (iii) six (6) months, and shall hire each SpinCo LTD Employee who accepts such offer of employment. SpinCo or a SpinCo Group member, as the case may be, shall indemnify each Cogint Group member against any Liability with respect to a failure by SpinCo or a SpinCo Group member to (i) offer to hire such SpinCo LTD Employee or (ii) hire such SpinCo LTD Employee who accepts an offer of employment by SpinCo or a SpinCo Group member and arrives to work in accordance with this Section 2.01(g). Periodically following the Business Transfer Time, Cogint shall calculate the out of pocket cost of the compensation, benefits and other employment-related costs actually incurred by Cogint Group members in employing such SpinCo LTD Employee) and shall provide SpinCo with notice and reasonable documentation of such amount. Promptly following SpinCo's receipt of such notice, SpinCo shall reimburse such amount to Cogint.

Section 2.02 Retirement Plans.

(a) <u>Cogint Retirement Plan</u>. Effective on the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo Employees shall cease to be eligible to: (i) have elective deferrals contributed on their behalf to the Cogint Retirement Plan with respect to pay paid after the Business Transfer Time, (ii) be credited with future employer contributions (for example, matching contributions) in the Cogint Retirement Plan, or (iii) make contributions (for example, rollovers or loan repayments) to the Cogint Retirement Plan and shall cease to be active participants in such Plan. Effective on the

Business Transfer Time, each SpinCo Group member shall cease to be a participating employer in the Cogint Retirement Plan.

(b) <u>SpinCo Retirement Plan</u>. Prior to the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo shall take all action necessary and appropriate to establish or maintain for the benefit of SpinCo Employees (i) a defined contribution plan qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code that includes a cash or deferred arrangement qualified under Section 401(k) of the Code that is a participant-directed individual account plan that complies with Section 404(c) of ERISA, and (ii) a related trust or trusts exempt under Section 501(a) of the Code, each to be effective no later than the Business Transfer Time (such plan and trust(s), the "<u>SpinCo Retirement Plan</u>").

(c) <u>401(k)</u> Transfer of Assets and Liabilities. SpinCo shall cause each SpinCo Employee who is covered under the Cogint Retirement Plan immediately prior the Business Transfer Time to be covered under the SpinCo Retirement Plan immediately following the Business Transfer Time. Cogint shall cause to be transferred from the Cogint Retirement Plan to the SpinCo Retirement Plan the full cash value of the SpinCo Employees' account balances under the Cogint Retirement Plan, including any outstanding participant loans, and SpinCo shall cause the SpinCo Retirement Plan to accept such transfer. The transfer of assets and the related liabilities shall take place as soon as practicable following the Business Transfer Time; provided, however, that in no event shall the transfer take place until SpinCo has provided Cogint with a favorable determination letter from the IRS with respect to the qualification of the SpinCo Retirement Plan under Section 401(a) of the Code (or other evidence of qualification acceptable to Cogint). Cogint and the Cogint Retirement Plan shall be relieved of the liability for the SpinCo Employees' accounts under the Cogint Retirement Plan following the transfer of assets and liabilities described in this paragraph.

Section 2.03 [Reserved].

Section 2.04 Health and Welfare Benefits.

(a) <u>Cogint Health and Welfare Benefit Plans</u>. Effective as of the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo Employees will cease to participate in the Cogint Health and Welfare Benefit Plans and each member of the SpinCo Group shall cease to be a participating employer in the Cogint Health and Welfare Plans. The Cogint Health and Welfare Benefit Plans shall continue to be responsible for the payments of any claims for benefits with respect to SpinCo Employees that occur prior to the Business Transfer Time to the extent such claims are covered under applicable insurance.

(b) <u>Establishment of SpinCo Health and Welfare Benefit Plans</u>. Prior to the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo shall or shall cause one of its Affiliates to take, or cause to be taken, or have taken, all action necessary and appropriate to establish or designate and administer a group welfare benefits plan for the benefit of all SpinCo Employees effective as of the Business Transfer Time (the "<u>SpinCo Health and Welfare Benefit Plans</u>") and to provide benefits thereunder for all eligible SpinCo Employees who choose to enroll in such Plans that are substantially comparable to those provided under the Cogint Health and Welfare Benefit Plans as of the date hereof. SpinCo will cause such SpinCo Health and Welfare Benefit Plans to cover those SpinCo Employees and their dependents who immediately prior to the Business Transfer Time were participating in, or entitled to present or future benefits under, the corresponding Cogint Health and Welfare Benefit Plans. Except as otherwise provided in Section 2.04(a), SpinCo will be responsible for all Liabilities associated with claims incurred prior to the Business Transfer Time by SpinCo Employees and Former SpinCo Employees and their dependents under the Cogint Health and Welfare Benefit Plans, which are paid on or after the Business Transfer Time, regardless of when such claims are incurred, filed and/or paid, and shall promptly reimburse Cogint for any such amounts following receipt from Cogint of adequate documentation.

(c) Prior to the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo shall establish or designate a dependent care spending account and a medical care spending account (the "<u>SpinCo FSAs</u>"). The Parties shall take all steps reasonably necessary or appropriate so that the account balances (positive or negative) under the dependent care spending

account and a medical care spending account plans sponsored by Cogint (the "<u>Cogint FSAs</u>") of each SpinCo Employee who has elected to participate therein in the year in which the Business Transfer Time occurs shall be transferred on, or as soon as practicable after, the Business Transfer Time from the Cogint FSAs to the corresponding SpinCo FSAs. The SpinCo FSAs shall assume responsibility as of the Business Transfer Time for all outstanding dependent care and medical care claims under the Cogint FSAs of each SpinCo Employee for the year in which the Business Transfer Time occurs and shall assume the rights of and agree to perform the obligations of the analogous Cogint FSA from and after the day following the date of the Business Transfer Time. The Parties shall cooperate to provide that the contribution elections of each such SpinCo Employee as in effect immediately before the Business Transfer Time remain in effect under the SpinCo FSAs following the Business Transfer Time. As soon as practicable after the Business Transfer Time, Cogint shall transfer to SpinCo an amount equal to the total contributions made to the Cogint FSAs by SpinCo Employees in respect of the plan year in which the Business Transfer Time occurs, reduced by an amount equal to the total claims already paid in respect of such plan year. From and after the Business Transfer Time, Cogint shall (subject to applicable Law) provide SpinCo with such information such entity may reasonably request to enable it to verify any claims information pertaining to a Cogint FSA.

(d) <u>Continuation Coverage</u>. As of the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo and the SpinCo Health and Welfare Benefit Plans shall assume or retain and shall be solely responsible for providing and meeting the continuation coverage requirements imposed by Section 4980B of the Code and Sections 601 through 608 of ERISA ("<u>COBRA</u>") or similar state law for all SpinCo Employees and all Former SpinCo Employees, as well as their "qualified beneficiaries" (as defined under COBRA), regardless of whether such Liabilities arose before, on or after the Business Transfer Time.

(e) <u>6055/6056 Reporting</u>. SpinCo shall be solely responsible for ensuring that SpinCo complies with the reporting obligations under Section 6056 of the Code (Reporting of Offers of Coverage) with respect to SpinCo Employees for the Spin-Off Plan Year (including while SpinCo was owned by Cogint) and periods after the Business Transfer Time, for which SpinCo has a reporting obligation, provided that Cogint shall be responsible for complying with all reporting obligations with respect to the year prior to the Spin-Off Plan Year. In this regard, SpinCo shall be responsible for distributing IRS Form 1095-C to applicable individuals and filing IRS Forms 1094-C and 1095-C with the IRS, all according to the applicable rules and regulations governing such forms. SpinCo shall also be solely responsible for ensuring that SpinCo complies with the reporting obligations under Section 6055 of the Code (Reporting of Enrollment in Minimum Essential Coverage) with respect to all SpinCo Employees who are enrolled in a selfinsured medical plan under the Cogint Health and Welfare Benefit Plans. SpinCo may meet this obligation either through IRS Forms 1094-C and 1095-C or IRS Forms 1094-B and 1095-B, all in accordance with applicable rules and regulations. The reporting obligations under Section 6055 of the Code for SpinCo Employees who are enrolled in a fully insured medical plan under the Cogint Health and Welfare Benefit Plans shall be met by the applicable insurance carrier or HMO. Cogint shall work with SpinCo to provide all necessary, pre-Business Transfer Time information for SpinCo to meet its reporting obligation, which information shall be complete, accurate and timely provided to SpinCo.

(f) <u>Credit for Benefits</u>. SpinCo shall (i) waive for each SpinCo Employee and his or her dependents, any waiting period provision, payment requirement to avoid a waiting period, pre-existing condition limitation, actively-at-work requirement and any other restriction that would prevent immediate or full participation under the SpinCo Health and Welfare Benefit Plans to the extent such waiting period, pre-existing condition limitation, actively-at-work requirement or other restriction was satisfied by or would not have been applicable to such SpinCo Employee or dependent under the terms of the welfare plans of SpinCo and its Affiliates (including Cogint) immediately prior to the Spin-Off, and (ii) give full credit under the SpinCo Health and Welfare Benefit Plans applicable to each SpinCo Employee and his or her dependents for all co-payments and deductibles satisfied prior to the Spin-Off in the Spin-Off Plan Year, and for any lifetime maximums, as if there had been a single continuous employer.

Section 2.05 <u>Workers' Compensation</u>. Cogint will be solely responsible for all United States (including its territories) workers' compensation claims for all Employees and former Employees of Cogint or its Affiliates

other than the SpinCo Employees, regardless of when the Workers' Compensation Events to which such claims relate occur except to the extent claims of SpinCo Employees related to events occurring prior to the Business Transfer Time are covered under an applicable Cogint's workers' compensation insurance policy. Effective as of the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo and its Affiliates will be solely responsible for all United States (including its territories) workers' compensation claims of SpinCo Employees and Former SpinCo Employees with respect to Workers' Compensation Events, regardless of when such Workers' Compensation Events to which such claims relate occur except to the extent claims related to events occurring prior to the Business Transfer Time are covered under an applicable Cogint's workers' compensation Events, regardless of when such Workers' Compensation Events to which such claims relate occur except to the extent claims related to events occurring prior to the Business Transfer Time are covered under an applicable Cogint's workers' compensation insurance policy. If a Workers' Compensation Event occurs over a period both preceding and following the date of the Business Transfer Time, the claim shall be, to the extent not covered by insurance, the joint responsibility of Cogint and SpinCo (allocated as appropriate between Cogint and SpinCo based upon the relative periods of time that the Workers' Compensation Event transpired preceding and following the Business Transfer Time). The Parties shall cooperate with respect to any notification to appropriate governmental agencies of the disposition and the issuance of new, or the transfer of existing, workers' compensation insurance policies and contracts governing the handling of claims.

Section 2.06 <u>Vacation and Sick Pay Liabilities</u>. On and after the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo shall provide the SpinCo Employees with the same vested and unvested balances of vacation and sick leave as credited to the SpinCo Employees on Cogint's or its Affiliate's payroll system immediately prior to the Business Transfer Time. On and after the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo shall continue to accrue vacation and sick leave in respect of each SpinCo Employee according to Cogint's accrual schedule as in effect immediately prior to the Business Transfer Time.

Section 2.07 <u>Severance</u>. Effective as of the Spin-Off, SpinCo shall assume all severance obligations under any Cogint Benefit Plan with respect to any Former SpinCo Employee.

Section 2.08 <u>Preservation of Right To Amend or Terminate Plans</u>. Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement or the Separation Agreement, no provisions of this Agreement, shall be construed as a limitation on the right of Cogint or SpinCo or any Affiliate thereof to amend any Plan or terminate its participation therein which Cogint or SpinCo or any Affiliate thereof would otherwise have under the terms of such Plan or otherwise, and no provision of this Agreement shall be construed to create a right in any Employee or former Employee, or dependent or beneficiary of such Employee or former Employee, or any Plan Payee under a Plan which such person would not otherwise have under the terms of the Plan itself.

Section 2.09 <u>No Right to Employment</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in this Agreement, no provisions of this Agreement shall be deemed to guarantee employment (or any terms or benefits of employment) for any period of time for, or preclude the ability of a Party or any of its Affiliates to terminate, any employee or individual service provider or any benefit plan for any reason.

Section 2.10 Cogint Equity Awards Compensation Plans and Awards.

(a) <u>Cogint RSUs</u>. Prior to the Record Date, each outstanding Cogint RSU held by a SpinCo Employee or an independent contractor of SpinCo or its subsidiaries shall, to the extent unvested, vest in full and the holder of each such Cogint RSU shall receive, prior to the Record Date, a share of Cogint Common Stock with respect to each such Cogint RSU.

(b) <u>Cogint Options</u>. All Cogint Options held by a SpinCo Employee or an independent contractor of SpinCo or its subsidiaries shall fully vest and may be exercised for a period of at least ten days prior to the Record Date. Upon the Record Date, all outstanding Cogint Options held by a SpinCo Employee or an independent contractor of SpinCo or its subsidiaries that were not exercised prior to the Record Date shall immediately terminate in accordance with the terms of such Cogint Option.

(c) <u>Notice</u>. Cogint and SpinCo shall take any and all reasonable actions as shall be necessary and appropriate to further the provisions of this Section 2.10, including, to the extent practicable, providing written

notice or similar communication to each holder of a Cogint Equity Award informing such holder of the actions contemplated by this Section 2.10 with respect to such award. Without limiting the foregoing, (i) holders of Cogint Options held by a SpinCo Employee or an independent contractor of SpinCo or its subsidiaries shall receive reasonable prior notice of (A) the exercise period prior to the Record Date, (ii) all holders of Cogint Options shall receive reasonable prior notice of the fact that Cogint Options shall not be equitably adjusted in respect of the Spin-Off and (iii) Cogint shall deliver shares of Cogint Common Stock to the holder of each Cogint RSU which prior to the Record Date had been vested but with respect to which the delivery of Cogint Common Stock had previously been deferred (and shall take all necessary or appropriate actions to effect such delivery).

(d) <u>Tax Reporting and Withholding</u>. Cogint will be responsible for all income, payroll, or other tax reporting related to income from a Cogint Equity Award of any current or former employee, director or other service provider of Cogint. Further, Cogint shall be responsible for remitting applicable tax withholdings to each applicable taxing authority. Cogint and SpinCo acknowledge and agree that the parties will cooperate with each other and with third-party providers to effect withholding and remittance of taxes, as well as required tax reporting, in a timely, efficient, and appropriate manner.

(e) <u>Miscellaneous</u>. Cogint and SpinCo shall take any and all actions reasonably necessary to effectuate the transactions contemplated by this Section 2.10. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, as soon as practicable after the Spin-Off, to the extent necessary, SpinCo shall prepare and file with the SEC a registration statement registering the number of shares of SpinCo Common Stock necessary to fulfill SpinCo's obligations under this Section 2.10 (and keep such registration statement effective until such obligations are fulfilled).

Section 2.11 <u>Cash Incentives</u>. At the Business Transfer Time, the participation by each SpinCo Employee in any cash annual bonus, commission, sign-on, retention, stay bonus, transaction bonus or similar plan or agreement of Cogint or a Cogint Group member shall end, and SpinCo shall assume all Liabilities with respect to such cash incentives provided to SpinCo Employees.

ARTICLE III LABOR AND EMPLOYMENT MATTERS

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement or any other agreement between SpinCo and Cogint to the contrary, the Parties understand and agree as follows:

Section 3.01 <u>WARN Obligations</u>. Before and after the Business Transfer Time, each Party shall comply in all material respects with the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act and similar state and local laws ("<u>WARN</u>"). As of the Business Transfer Time, SpinCo and its Affiliates shall be responsible for all obligations and liabilities under WARN relating to the SpinCo Employees arising from mass layoffs or plant closings (each as defined under WARN) occurring prior to the Business Transfer Time.

Section 3.02 Last Payroll; Payroll Taxes and Reporting.

(a) On the applicable Cogint Group member's first ordinary payroll date occurring on or after the Business Transfer Time, Cogint shall cause to be paid to all SpinCo Employees all unpaid wages and other compensation due and payable through the Business Transfer Time.

(b) Cogint and SpinCo (i) shall, to the extent practicable, treat SpinCo (or an SpinCo Group member designated by SpinCo) as a "successor employer" and Cogint (or the appropriate Cogint Group member) as a "predecessor," within the meaning of Sections 3121(a)(1) and 3306(b)(1) of the Code, with respect to SpinCo Employees for purposes of taxes imposed under the United States Federal Unemployment Tax Act or the United States Federal Insurance Contributions Act, and (ii) hereby agree to use commercially reasonable efforts to

implement the alternate procedure described in Section 5 of Revenue Procedure 2004-53. Without limiting in any manner the obligations and Liabilities of the Parties under the Tax Matters Agreement, including all withholding obligations otherwise set forth therein, SpinCo and each SpinCo Group member shall bear its responsibility for payroll tax obligations and for the proper reporting to the appropriate governmental authorities of compensation earned after the Business Transfer Time.

Section 3.03 <u>Attorney-Client Privilege</u>. The provisions herein requiring the Parties to cooperate shall not be deemed to be a waiver of the attorneyclient privilege for the Parties nor shall it require the Parties to waive their attorney-client privilege. In the event of any conflict between the applicable terms of the Separation Agreement and the terms of this Agreement with respect to matters relating to attorney-client privilege, the work product doctrine and all other evidentiary privileges and nondisclosure doctrines, the applicable terms of the Separation Agreement, as applicable (including Section 6.8 of the Separation Agreement), shall prevail.

ARTICLE IV REMEDIES; GENERAL MATTERS

Section 4.01 Reserved.

Section 4.02 <u>Enforcement</u>. The Parties agree that irreparable damage would occur, and that the Parties would not have any adequate remedy at Law, in the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with their specific terms or were otherwise breached. It is accordingly agreed that the Parties shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of this Agreement and to specifically enforce the terms and provisions of this Agreement, without proof of actual damages or otherwise, in addition to any other remedy to which any party hereto is entitled at Law or in equity. Each party hereto agrees to waive any requirement for the securing or posting of any bond in connection with such remedy. The Parties further agree not to assert that a remedy of specific enforcement is unenforceable, invalid, contrary to Law or inequitable for any reason, nor to assert that a remedy of monetary damages would provide an adequate remedy.

Section 4.03 <u>Non-Termination of Employment; No Third Party Beneficiaries</u>. No provision of this Agreement or the Separation Agreement shall be construed to create any right, or accelerate entitlement, to any compensation or benefit whatsoever on the part of any future, present, or former employee of Cogint, SpinCo, or a SpinCo Group member under any Cogint Benefit Plan or SpinCo Benefit Plan or otherwise. Except as expressly provided in this Agreement, nothing in this Agreement shall preclude a Party (or that Party's Affiliates), at any time after the Business Transfer Time, from amending, merging, modifying, terminating, eliminating, reducing, or otherwise altering in any respect any Plan, any benefit under any Plan or any trust, insurance policy or funding vehicle related to any Plan.

Section 4.04 Sharing of Information; Audit Rights with Respect to Information Provided.

(a) Subject to applicable Law, Cogint and SpinCo shall share, and shall cause each member of its respective Group to reasonably cooperate with the other Party hereto to (i) share, with each other and their respective agents and vendors all participant information reasonably necessary for the efficient and accurate administration of each of the Cogint Benefit Plans and the SpinCo Benefit Plans, (ii) facilitate the transactions and activities contemplated by this Agreement and (iii) resolve any and all employment-related claims regarding Employees.

(b) Each of Cogint and SpinCo, and their duly authorized representatives, shall have the right to conduct reasonable audits with respect to all information provided to it by the other Party. The Parties shall cooperate to determine the procedures and guidelines for conducting audits under this Section 4.04, which shall require reasonable advance notice by the auditing Party. The auditing Party shall have the right to make copies of any records at its expense, subject to applicable Law.

Section 4.05 <u>Fiduciary Matters</u>. Each of Cogint and SpinCo acknowledge that actions required to be taken pursuant to this Agreement may be subject to fiduciary duties or standards of conduct under ERISA or other applicable Law, and no Party shall be deemed to be in violation of this Agreement if it fails to comply with any provisions hereof based upon its good faith determination (as supported by advice from counsel experienced in such matters) that to do so would violate such a fiduciary duty or standard. Each Party shall be responsible for taking such actions as are deemed necessary and appropriate to comply with its own fiduciary responsibilities and shall fully release and indemnify the other Party for any Liabilities caused by the failure to satisfy any such responsibility.

Section 4.06 <u>Consent of Third Parties</u>. If any provision of this Agreement is dependent on the consent of any third party (such as a vendor or Governmental Authority) and such consent is withheld, Cogint and SpinCo shall use commercially reasonable efforts to implement the applicable provisions of this Agreement to the full extent practicable. If any provision of this Agreement cannot be implemented due to the failure of such third party to consent, Cogint and SpinCo shall negotiate in good faith to implement the provision in a mutually satisfactory manner. The phrase "commercially reasonable efforts" as used herein shall not be construed to require the incurrence of any non-routine or unreasonable expense or liability or the waiver of any right.

Section 4.07 <u>Reimbursement</u>. From time to time after the Business Transfer Time, the Parties shall promptly reimburse one another, upon reasonable request of the Party requesting reimbursement and the presentation by such Party of such substantiating documentation as the other Party shall reasonably request, for the cost of any Liabilities satisfied or assumed by the Party requesting reimbursement or its Affiliates that are made, pursuant to this Agreement, the responsibility of the other Party or any of its Affiliates.

ARTICLE V MISCELLANEOUS

Section 5.01 <u>Relationship of Parties</u>. Nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed or construed by the Parties or any third party as creating the relationship of principal and agent, partnership or joint venture between the Parties, it being understood and agreed that no provision contained herein, and no act of the Parties, shall be deemed to create any relationship between the Parties other than the relationship set forth herein.

Section 5.02 <u>Assignment</u>. No party hereto shall assign this Agreement or any part hereof without the prior written consent of the other Parties. Subject to the foregoing, this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Parties and their respective permitted successors and assigns.

Section 5.03 <u>Rights of Third Parties</u>. Nothing expressed or implied in this Agreement is intended or shall be construed to confer upon or give any Person, other than the Parties, any right or remedies under or by reason of this Agreement.

Section 5.04 <u>Captions; Counterparts</u>. The captions in this Agreement are for convenience only and shall not be considered a part of or affect the construction or interpretation of any provision of this Agreement. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts (including by electronic or .pdf transmission), each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument. Delivery of any signature page by facsimile, electronic or pdf. transmission shall be binding to the same extent as an original signature page.

Section 5.05 <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of this Agreement or the application of any provision to any Person or circumstance, is held invalid or unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, the other provisions of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect. The Parties further agree that if any provision contained herein is, to any extent, held invalid or unenforceable in any respect under the Laws governing this Agreement, they shall take any actions necessary to render the remaining provisions of this Agreement valid and

enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by Law and, to the extent necessary, shall amend or otherwise modify this Agreement to replace any provision contained herein that is held invalid or unenforceable with a valid and enforceable provision giving effect to the intent of the Parties.

Section 5.06 <u>Notices</u>. All notices and other communications among the parties hereto shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given (a) when delivered in person, (b) when delivered after posting in the United States mail having been sent registered or certified mail return receipt requested, postage prepaid, (c) when delivered by FedEx or other nationally recognized overnight delivery service or (d) when delivered by facsimile (solely if receipt is confirmed) or email (so long as the sender of such email does not receive an automatic reply from the recipient's email server indicating that the recipient did not receive such email), addressed as follows:

If to Cogint, after the Business Transfer Time:

2650 North Military Trail, Suite 300 Boca Raton, FL 33431 Attn: Chief Executive Officer Email: Fax: (561) 571-2712

with a copy (which will not constitute notice) to:

Akerman LLP Three Brickell City Centre 98 Southeast Seventh Street, Suite 1100 Miami, FL 33131 Attn: Teddy D. Klinghoffer Mary V. Carroll Fax: (954) 463-2224 Email: Teddy.Klinghoffer@akerman.com Mary.Carroll@akerman.com

If to SpinCo, prior to or after the Business Transfer Time (and to Cogint prior to the Business Transfer Time):

2650 North Military Trail, Suite 300 Boca Raton, FL 33431 Attn: Chief Executive Officer Fax: (561) 571-2712 Email: derek@cogint.com

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Akerman LLP Three Brickell City Centre 98 Southeast Seventh Street, Suite 1100 Miami, FL 33131 Attn: Teddy D. Klinghoffer Mary V. Carroll Fax: (954) 463-2224 Email: teddy.klinghoffer@ackerman.com mary.carroll@ackerman.com

or to such other address addresses as the Parties hereto may from time to time designate in writing.

Section 5.07 <u>Further Assurances</u>. Each party hereto agrees that it will execute and deliver or cause its respective Affiliates to execute and deliver such further instruments, and take (or cause their respective Affiliates to take) such other action, as may be reasonably necessary to carry out the purposes and intents of this Agreement.

Section 5.08 <u>Amendment; Waiver</u>. This Agreement may be amended or modified in whole or in part, only by a duly authorized agreement in writing executed by the Parties in the same manner as this Agreement and which makes reference to this Agreement. Any party hereto may waive any of the terms or conditions of this Agreement in writing executed in the same manner (but not necessarily by the same Persons) as this Agreement. No waiver by any of the Parties of any of the provisions hereof shall be effective unless explicitly set forth in writing and executed by the party hereto sought to be charged with such waiver. No waiver by any of the Parties of any default, misrepresentation or breach of warranty or covenant hereunder, whether intentional or not, shall be deemed to extend to any prior or subsequent default, misrepresentation or breach of warranty or covenant hereunder or affect in any way any rights arising by virtue of any prior or subsequent such occurrence.

Section 5.09 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement and all Legal Proceedings (whether in contract or tort) that may be based upon, arise out of or relate hereto or thereto or the negotiation, execution or performance hereof (including any claim or cause of action based upon, arising out of or related to any representation or warranty made in or in connection with this Agreement or as an inducement to enter into this Agreement), shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the Law of the State of Delaware, without regard to the choice of law or conflicts of law principles thereof. The Parties expressly waive any right they may have, now or in the future, to demand or seek the application of a governing Law other than the Law of the State of Delaware.

Section 5.10 Consent to Jurisdiction: Waiver of Jury Trial.

(a) Each of the Parties hereby irrevocably and unconditionally submits, for itself and its property, to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or, if such court shall not have jurisdiction, any state or federal court of the United States of America sitting in Delaware, and any appellate court from any appeal thereof, in any Legal Proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement, the documents referred to in this Agreement, or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or for recognition or enforcement of any judgment relating thereto, and each of the parties hereby irrevocably and unconditionally (i) agrees not to commence any such Legal Proceeding except in such courts, (ii) agrees that any claim in respect of any such Legal Proceeding may be heard and determined in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or, to the extent permitted by Law, in such state or federal court, (iii) waives, to the fullest extent it may legally and effectively do so, any objection which it may now or hereafter have to the laying of venue of any such Legal Proceeding in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or such state or federal court and (iv) waives, to the fullest extent permitted by Law, the defense of an inconvenient forum to the maintenance of such Legal Proceeding in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or such state or federal court. Each of the Parties agrees that a final judgment in any such Legal Proceeding shall be conclusive and may be enforced in other jurisdictions by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by Law. Each Party irrevocably consents to service of process in the manner provided for notices in Section 5.06. Nothing in this Agreement shall affect the right of any party to this Agreement to serve process in any other manner permitted by Law.

(b) Waiver of Jury Trial. EACH PARTY ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT ANY CONTROVERSY WHICH MAY ARISE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT OR THE ANCILLARY AGREEMENTS IS LIKELY TO INVOLVE COMPLICATED AND DIFFICULT ISSUES, AND THEREFORE IT HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LITIGATION DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, THE ANCILLARY AGREEMENTS OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED BY THIS AGREEMENT AND THE ANCILLARY AGREEMENTS. EACH PARTY CERTIFIES AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT (i) NO REPRESENTATIVE, AGENT OR ATTORNEY OF

ANY OTHER PARTY HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PARTY WOULD NOT, IN THE EVENT OF ANY LITIGATION, SEEK TO ENFORCE SUCH WAIVERS, (ii) EACH PARTY UNDERSTANDS AND HAS CONSIDERED THE IMPLICATIONS OF SUCH WAIVERS, (iii) EACH PARTY MAKES SUCH WAIVERS VOLUNTARILY, AND (iv) EACH PARTY HAS BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT, BY, AMONG OTHER THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION 5.10(b).

Section 5.11 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Agreement, the other Ancillary Agreements and the Separation Agreement constitute the entire agreement among the Parties relating to the transactions contemplated hereby and supersede any other agreements, whether written or oral, that may have been made or entered into by or among any of the Parties or any of their respective Subsidiaries relating to the transactions contemplated hereby. No representations, warranties, covenants, understandings, agreements, oral or otherwise, relating to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement exist between the Parties, except as expressly set forth in this Agreement, the other Ancillary Agreements and the Separation Agreement.

Section 5.12 <u>Expenses</u>. Each Party hereto shall bear its own expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement and the transactions herein contemplated whether or not such transactions shall be consummated, including all fees of its legal counsel, financial advisers and accountants.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Agreement as of the date first above written.

COGINT, INC.

By:	/s/ Derek Dubner
Name:	Derek Dubner
Title:	Chief Executive Officer

RED VIOLET, INC.

By: /s/ Derek Dubner Name: Derek Dubner Title: Chief Executive Officer

Schedule 2.01(a)(1) SpinCo Employees

Derek Dubner Daniel MacLachlan James Reilly Chief Executive Officer Chief Financial Officer President

TRANSITION SERVICES AGREEMENT

This TRANSITION SERVICES AGREEMENT (this "<u>Agreement</u>") is made as of February 27, 2018 by and between COGINT, INC., a Delaware corporation ("<u>Parent</u>") and RED VIOLET, INC., a Delaware corporation ("<u>Company</u>").

WHEREAS, Parent and Company have entered into a Separation and Distribution Agreement (the "<u>Separation Agreement</u>") which contemplates (i) the separation of the Company (the "<u>Separation</u>") and (ii) the distribution to Parent's stockholders of all of the outstanding shares of the Company's common stock (the "<u>Distribution</u>"); and

WHEREAS, in order to ensure an orderly transition under the Separation Agreement it will be necessary for Parent to provide to Company, and for Company to provide to Parent, the services described herein during the term of this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the above premises and the mutual covenants contained herein, it is agreed by and between the parties as follows:

ARTICLE I FEES AND TERM

1.1 <u>Company Price/Payment</u>. As consideration for the services to be provided to Company by Parent pursuant to Section 2.1 of this Agreement, Company shall pay to Parent a fee (the "<u>Company Services Fee</u>") in accordance with <u>Schedule 2.1</u>. The Company Services Fee shall be payable by Company to Parent in arrears 15 days after the close of each month (prorated for any partial month) during the term of this Agreement. Any services provided by Parent to Company beyond the services covered by the Company Services Fee shall be billed to Company at negotiated rates, no less favorable to the Company than if Company had received the uncovered service from a third party, or on such other basis as the parties may agree from time to time. The Company Services Fee shall be reviewed and reduced from time to time in accordance with Section 2.3.

1.2 <u>Parent Price/Payment</u>. As consideration for the services to be provided to Parent by Company pursuant to Section 3.1 of this Agreement, Parent shall pay to Company a fee (the "<u>Parent Services Fee</u>") in accordance with <u>Schedule 3.1</u>. The Parent Services Fee shall be payable by Parent to Company in arrears 15 days after the close of each month (prorated for any partial month) during the term of this Agreement. Any services provided by Company to Parent beyond the services covered by the Parent Services Fee shall be billed to Parent at negotiated rates, no less favorable to the Parent than if Parent had received the uncovered service from a third party, or on such other basis as the parties may agree from time to time. The Parent Services Fee shall be reviewed and reduced from time to time in accordance with Section 3.3.

1.3 Term. The term of this Agreement (the "Term") shall commence on the date hereof and shall expire one year after the effective date of the Distribution (the "Distribution Date"); provided, however, that either party shall have the right to terminate any or all of the services such party is to receive hereunder and cease paying the services fee associated with the terminated services which such party would otherwise be required to pay therefor upon 30 days written notice to the other party, and provided, further, that at the end of the one-year term, if the parties have not terminated the agreement earlier, either party may renew or extend the term of the agreement with respect to the provision of any services for which that party has not previously terminated the other party's provision or support thereof, however, neither party shall have any obligation to renew or extend the term of this agreement with respect to any services at the services fees established in the initial term of this agreement.

1.4 <u>Additional Services</u>. At any time during the Term, if either party identifies any service that is needed to assure a smooth and orderly transition of the businesses and operations in connection with the Separation and

the Distribution, and that is not otherwise governed by the provisions of this Agreement, the Separation Agreement or any other agreement between the parties, then the parties shall cooperate in determining whether there is a mutually acceptable arm's-length basis on which one of the parties will provide such service to the other party in exchange for a fee.

ARTICLE II SERVICES TO BE PROVIDED BY PARENT TO COMPANY

2.1 <u>Services</u>. Parent agrees to provide the services set forth on <u>Schedule 2.1</u> (subject to such modification or adjustment as may be mutually agreed upon by the parties) to Company during the Term.

2.2 <u>Details of Performance</u>. Reasonable details of Parent's performance of services hereunder may be specified in one or more memoranda signed by the parties and such memoranda shall be deemed incorporated in this Agreement by reference as if recited herein in their entirety.

2.3 <u>Phase Out of Services; Reduction of Company Services Fee</u>. The parties hereby acknowledge that Company will promptly take all steps to internalize the services to be provided herein by acquiring its own staff or outsourcing to third parties. The parties agree to periodically review the level of services being utilized by Company, and from time to time to reduce the Company Services Fee proportionately to account for reductions in the level of services being provided hereunder.

ARTICLE III SERVICES TO BE PROVIDED BY COMPANY TO PARENT

3.1 <u>Services</u>. Company agrees to provide the services set forth on <u>Schedule 3.1</u> (subject to such modification or adjustment as may be mutually agreed upon by the parties) to Parent during the Term.

3.2 <u>Details of Performance</u>. Reasonable details of Company's performance of services hereunder may be specified in one or more memoranda signed by the parties and such memoranda shall be deemed incorporated in this Agreement by reference as if recited herein in their entirety.

3.3 <u>Phase Out of Services; Reduction of Parent Services Fees</u>. The parties hereby acknowledge that Parent will promptly take all steps to internalize the services to be provided herein by acquiring its own staff or outsourcing to third parties. The parties agree to periodically review the level of services being utilized by Parent, and from time to time to reduce the Parent Services Fee proportionately to account for reductions in the level of services being provided hereunder.

ARTICLE IV MISCELLANEOUS

4.1 <u>Confidentiality</u>. Neither party hereto shall use or disclose to any other person at any time, any confidential or proprietary information or trade secrets of the other party, including, without limitation, its customer lists, programs, pricing and strategies except to those of its employees and those other persons who need to know such information to fulfill such party's obligations hereunder, provided that such party shall require that such other persons agree to keep confidential such confidential or proprietary information or trade secrets. Both parties shall provide to the other party semi-annually upon such other party's written request, a list of all employees whose duties have required access to confidential or proprietary information or trade secrets, and any other employees or other persons who to the actual knowledge of that party's officers have had access to such information during the preceding six (6) month period, in each case, designating whether such persons are in the

employ of such party as of the date such list is provided. Both parties agree that all drawings, specifications, data, memoranda, calculations, notes and other materials, including, without limitation, any materials containing confidential or proprietary information or trade secrets of the other party, furnished in connection with this Agreement and any copies thereof are and shall remain the sole and exclusive property of that other party and shall be delivered to that party upon its request.

4.2 <u>No Agency</u>. Both parties shall perform their respective services under this Agreement as an independent contractor. Each party acknowledges and agrees that it is not granted any express or implied authority to assume or create any obligation or responsibility on behalf of the other party, or to bind the other party with regard to third parties in any manner.

4.3 <u>Notices</u>. Any notices required or permitted to be provided pursuant to this Agreement shall be provided in writing via e-mail, certified mail, hand-delivery, telecopier with confirmation or normal mail service, addressed to the recipient party at its e-mail or standard mailing address set forth on the signature page.

4.4 <u>Force Majeure</u>. In the event that either party is prevented from performing, or is unable to perform, any of its obligations under this Agreement due to any act of God, fire, casualty, flood, war, strike, lock out, failure of public utilities, injunction or any act, exercise, assertion or requirement of governmental authority, epidemic, destruction of production facilities, insurrection, inability to procure materials, labor, equipment, transportation or energy sufficient to meet manufacturing needs, or any other cause beyond the reasonable control of the party invoking this provision, and if such party shall have used its best efforts to avoid such occurrence and minimize its duration and has given prompt written notice to the other party, then the affected party's performance for the period of delay or inability to perform due to such occurrence shall be suspended. Should either party fail to perform hereunder and shall have provided proper notice to the other party that it is unable to perform on account of one or more reasons set forth in this section, such party may obtain replacement services from a third party for the duration of such delay or inability to perform, or for such longer period as such party shall be reasonably required to commit to in order to obtain such replacement services and the services fee payable by such party shall be reduced accordingly.

ARTICLE V GENERAL PROVISIONS

5.1 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. Except as contemplated in Sections 2.3 and 3.3, this Agreement embodies the entire agreement and understanding of the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof, and supersedes all prior agreements and understandings relative to said subject matter.

5.2 <u>Binding Effect</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon, and shall inure to the benefit of Parent, Company and their respective successors and assigns.

5.3 <u>Assignment</u>. Neither this Agreement nor any rights or obligations hereunder shall be assignable by either party without the prior written consent of the other party hereto, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.

5.4 <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the law of the State of Delaware applicable to contracts to be performed entirely in that State.

5.5 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be an original but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument.

5.6 <u>Headings</u>. The headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.

(Signatures Appear On Next Page)

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be signed as of the date first above written.

PARENT:

COGINT, INC.

By:	/s/ Derek Dubner
Name:	Derek Dubner
Title:	Chief Executive Officer

Address: 2650 North Military Trail, Suite 300 Boca Raton, FL 33431 Attn: Chief Executive Officer

COMPANY:

RED VIOLET, INC.

By:	/s/ Derek Dubner
Name:	Derek Dubner
Title:	Chief Executive Officer

Address: 2650 North Military Trail, Suite 300 Boca Raton, FL 33431 Attn: Chief Executive Officer

Schedule 2.1

Parent Services

To be mutually agreed upon by Parent and the Company prior to the Spin-Off. At such time, this Schedule may be amended by the parties.

Schedule 3.1

Company Services

Ser	<u>vice</u>	Pricing
1.	Continued consolidation of financial statements for SEC reporting including technical and GAAP related guidance	To be mutually agreed upon by Parent and the Company prior to the Spin-Off.
2.	Filing of quarterly and annual financial related SEC reports (e.g., 10-Q, 10-K, etc) including management of RR Donnelly XBRL reporting software	To be mutually agreed upon by Parent and the Company prior to the Spin-Off.
3.	Review and assist with any non-recurring SEC reporting (e.g., registration statements, 8-Ks, etc)	To be mutually agreed upon by Parent and the Company prior to the Spin-Off.
4.	Management of equity based compensation portal	To be mutually agreed upon by Parent and the Company prior to the Spin-Off.
5.	Management, coordination and guidance regarding SOX, ITGC and other public company related internal control and audit functions (including, but not limited to, monthly audit/entity level control reviews, system backup reviews, user access reviews, and learning/compliance portal)	To be mutually agreed upon by Parent and the Company prior to the Spin-Off.
6.	Use of approximately 500 square feet of dedicated office space, including common area, internet and phone access	To be mutually agreed upon by Parent and the Company prior to the Spin-Off.

Upon agreement of the parties with respect to pricing, this schedule shall be amended by the Company and Parent.

Exhibit 21

Subsidiaries of Red Violet, Inc.

Name of Subsidiary	State of Organization
IDI Holdings, LLC	Delaware
Interactive Data, LLC	Georgia
Cogint Technologies, LLC	Delaware
IDI Verified, LLC	Delaware
Forewarn, LLC	Delaware
Red Violet Blockchain and Analytical Solutions, LLC	Delaware

PRELIMINARY AND SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED FEBRUARY 28, 2018

INFORMATION STATEMENT

common stock, par value \$0.001 per share

Red Violet, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Red Violet," "we," "us," "our," and similar terms), is currently a wholly-owned subsidiary of Cogint, Inc., also a Delaware corporation ("cogint"). cogint plans to spin-off Red Violet by distributing 100% of Red Violet's common stock pro rata to holders of cogint's common stock and certain warrants (the "Spin-off"). As a holder of cogint common stock, you will receive one share of Red Violet common stock for each [•] shares of cogint common stock you hold at the close of business on [•], 2018, the record date for the Spin-off (the "Record Date"). Certain outstanding cogint warrants will participate in the Spin-off pro rata, in accordance with the terms of such warrants or otherwise as discussed in this information statement. We are sending this information statement to describe the Spin-off to cogint stockholders who will also be our stockholders after the Spin-off. We expect the Spin-off to occur on [•], 2018 (the "Spin-off Date"). Immediately after the Spin-off is completed, cogint will not own any shares of Red Violet common stock and Red Violet will be an independent public company.

Currently there is no trading market for our common stock. We have filed an application to list our common stock on the NASDAQ Capital Market ("Nasdaq"). Assuming our common stock is approved for listing, we expect a limited "when issued" trading market for Red Violet common stock to develop on or shortly before the Record Date under the symbol "RDVT." Beginning on [•], 2018 the first trading day after completion of the Spin-off, Red Violet, Inc. will begin trading "regular way" under the symbol "RDVT."

Following the Spin-off, Red Violet will be an "emerging growth company," as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012, and, as such, is allowed to provide in this information statement more limited disclosures than an issuer that would not so qualify. In addition, for so long as Red Violet remains an emerging growth company, it may take advantage, for a period of time, of certain exceptions from the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, and the Dodd-Frank Act of 2010.

A STOCKHOLDER VOTE IS NOT REQUIRED FOR THE SPIN-OFF TO OCCUR. COGINT IS NOT ASKING YOU FOR A PROXY, AND YOU SHOULD NOT SEND A PROXY. Furthermore, to receive the shares of Red Violet common stock to which you are entitled, you do not need to pay any cash or other consideration to cogint or to us and you do not need to surrender any shares of cogint common stock you own.

AS YOU REVIEW THIS INFORMATION STATEMENT, YOU SHOULD CAREFULLY CONSIDER THE MATTERS DESCRIBED IN "RISK FACTORS" BEGINNING ON PAGE 10.

NEITHER THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION NOR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION HAS APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED OF THESE SECURITIES, OR DETERMINED IF THIS INFORMATION STATEMENT IS TRUTHFUL OR COMPLETE. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A CRIMINAL OFFENSE.

THIS INFORMATION STATEMENT DOES NOT CONSTITUTE AN OFFER TO SELL OR THE SOLICITATION OF AN OFFER TO BUY ANY SECURITIES.

The date of this information statement is [•], 2018. cogint first mailed this document to its stockholders on [•], 2018.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PAGE
SUMMARY	1
TERMS OF THE SPIN-OFF	3
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE SPIN-OFF	6
SUMMARY HISTORICAL AND PRO FORMA FINANCIAL DATA	9
RISK FACTORS	10
THE SPIN-OFF	21
DIVIDEND POLICY	31
U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX ASPECTS OF THE SPIN-OFF	32
CAPITALIZATION	34
BUSINESS	35
PROPERTIES	41
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	42
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	52
QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK	55
LEGAL PROCEEDINGS	55
MANAGEMENT	56
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	59
DIRECTOR COMPENSATION	62
COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS	63
BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP OF SECURITIES	64
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS	65
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	66
LIABILITY AND INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS	69
DELIVERY OF INFORMATION STATEMENT	71
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	71
INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-1
UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED PRO FORMA FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	PF-1

SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information from this document, but does not contain all the details concerning the Spin-off or Red Violet, including information that may be important to you. To better understand the Spin-off and Red Violet, Inc., you should carefully review this entire document.

Unless the context otherwise requires, in this document:

- The terms "Red Violet," "we," "us," and "our" refer to the risk management business of cogint for periods before the Spin-off. For periods after the Spin-off, these terms refer to Red Violet and its subsidiaries.
- The term "cogint" refers to cogint and its subsidiaries. Before the Spin-off, this term includes both the risk management business and cogint's digital marketing business. For periods after the Spin-off, this term refers only to the digital marketing business.

Red Violet, Inc.

Red Violet is currently a wholly-owned subsidiary of cogint. Red Violet is a software and services company specializing in big data analysis, providing cloud-based, mission-critical information solutions to enterprises in a variety of industries. Red Violet's mission is to transform data into intelligence utilizing our proprietary technology platform to solve complex problems for our clients. Harnessing the power of data fusion and powerful analytics, we transform data into intelligence, in a fast and efficient manner, so our clients can spend their time on what matters most, running their organizations with confidence. Through our intelligent platform, CORETM, we uncover the relevance of disparate data points utilizing our analytical capabilities to provide real-time and insightful views of people, businesses, assets and their interrelationships. We empower clients across markets and industries to better execute all aspects of their business, from managing risk, identifying fraud and abuse, and ensuring legislative compliance, to debt recovery.

From cogint's acquisition of the risk management business in September 2014 through December 2016, the majority of our operations were dedicated to the early stage development of our business model, including the development of our proprietary, cloud-based technology platform, CORE, and the buildout of our initial-phase suite of products, powered by CORE, to serve a variety of industries within risk management. Beginning January 2017, with our technology platform production ready and hardened, our initial suite of products released into the marketplace, and a multi-year product roadmap defined, we transformed from a development organization to a sales-driven organization with sales increasing from a \$5.7 million annual run-rate for the month ended December 31, 2016, to a \$11.5 million annual run-rate for the month ended December 31, 2017.

For the year ended December 31, 2017, on a consolidated basis, the operations of our risk management business generated revenue of \$8.6 million, and an operating loss of \$21.5 million. For the year ended December 31, 2016, on a consolidated basis, the operations of our risk management business generated revenue of approximately \$4.6 million, and an operating loss of \$16.9 million.

Spin-off

During the third quarter of 2017, cogint announced its intention to separate the risk management business from the digital marketing business. This separation will be accomplished through a Spin-off in which cogint will contribute its risk management business to Red Violet and then distribute its entire interest in Red Violet to cogint's stockholders and certain warrant holders. Subject to cogint and Red Violet receiving all necessary approvals to complete the Spin-off as further discussed below, we expect the Spin-off to occur on [•], 2018. Red Violet and cogint have entered into agreements providing for the separation of the businesses and governing

various ongoing arrangements between the companies upon completion of the Spin-off, including cogint's agreement to contribute up to \$20.0 million to Red Violet if requested by Red Violet. As a holder of cogint common stock, you will receive one share of Red Violet common stock for each [•] shares of cogint common stock you hold at the close of business on [•], 2018, the record date for the Spin-off. Certain cogint warrants outstanding as of the Record Date will participate in the Spin-off pro rata with the cogint common stock, in accordance with their respective terms. Immediately after the Spin-off is completed, cogint will not own any shares of Red Violet common stock and Red Violet will be an independent public company.

The Spin-off is governed by a Separation and Distribution Agreement (the "Separation Agreement"), an Amended and Restated Tax Matters Agreement (the "Tax Matters Agreement"), an Employee Matters Agreement, and a Transition Services Agreement, each dated February 27, 2018, and each between cogint and Red Violet (collectively, the "Spin-off Documents"), which provide the terms and conditions of the separation of the two businesses and for the Spin-off, which include Red Violet's right to request up to a \$20.0 million cash contribution from cogint before the Spin-Off. Red Violet will be led by cogint's current management team, including Derek Dubner, co-founder and Chief Executive Officer of cogint, serving as Chief Executive Officer of Red Violet and Michael Brauser, co-founder and Chairman of the Board of cogint, serving as Chairman of the Spin-off, Mr. Dubner and Mr. Brauser will resign from their respective positions with cogint.

Emerging Growth Company Status of Red Violet

Following the Spin-off, Red Violet will be an "emerging growth company" as defined in the JOBS Act. As such, Red Violet will be eligible to take advantage of certain exemptions from various reporting requirements that apply to other public companies that are not emerging growth companies, including, compliance with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and the requirements to hold a non-binding advisory vote on executive compensation and any golden parachute payments not previously approved. Red Violet has not made a decision whether to take advantage of any or all of these exemptions. If Red Violet does take advantage of some or all of these exemptions, some investors may find Red Violet's common stock less attractive. The result may be a less active trading market for Red Violet's common stock and its stock price may be more volatile.

In addition, Section 107 of the JOBS Act provides that an emerging growth company may take advantage of the extended transition period provided in Section 13(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), for complying with new or revised accounting standards, meaning that Red Violet, as an emerging growth company, can delay the adoption of certain accounting standards until those standards would otherwise apply to private companies. Red Violet has elected to take advantage of this extended transition period, however it is Red Violet's present intention to adopt any applicable accounting standards timely. If at some time Red Violet delays adoption of a new or revised accounting standard, our financial statements may not be comparable to those of companies that comply with such new or revised accounting standards. Section 107 of the JOBS Act provides that our decision not to opt out of the extended transition period for complying with new or revised accounting standards is irrevocable.

Red Violet may remain an emerging growth company until the earliest of (a) the last day of the first fiscal year in which its annual gross revenues exceed \$1 billion, (b) the last day of the fiscal year following the fifth anniversary of the date of the first sale of its common equity securities pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), (c) the date it becomes a "large accelerated filer" as defined in Rule 12b-2 under the Exchange Act, which would occur if the market value of its common stock that is held by non-affiliates exceeds \$700 million as of the last business day of its most recently completed second fiscal quarter, and (d) the date on which Red Violet has issued more than \$1 billion in non-convertible debt during the preceding three-year period.

TERMS OF THE SPIN-OFF

The Spin-off will separate cogint's risk management business from its digital marketing business, resulting in two independent public companies: Red Violet and cogint. The following is a brief summary of the terms of the Spin-off.

Distributing Company	Cogint, Inc. After the Spin-off, cogint will not own any shares of Red Violet common stock.
Spin-off Company	Red Violet, Inc. After the Spin-off, Red Violet will be an independent public company.
Record Date	Close of business on [•], 2018.
Spin-off Date	On or about [●], 2018.
Distribution Ratio	On the Spin-off Date, cogint stockholders and certain warrant holders will receive one share of Red Violet common stock for every [•] shares of cogint common stock held (or into which such cogint warrant is exercisable for) as of the close of business on the Record Date.
Treatment of Restricted Stock Units	Before the Record Date, cogint accelerated the vesting of all outstanding restricted stock units ("RSUs") owned by employees or independent contractors of Red Violet and delivered all shares of common stock underlying such RSUs so that such shares will participate in the Spin-off pro rata.
Treatment of Options	Before the Record Date, cogint vested all outstanding stock options owned by employees or independent contractors of Red Violet. Options outstanding but unexercised on the Record Date will not receive shares of Red Violet common stock in the Spin-off and will not be equitably adjusted in respect of the Spin-off, or otherwise. Shares issued pursuant to any option exercised before the Record Date will participate in the Spin-off pro rata.
Treatment of Warrants	Holders of certain warrants to purchase cogint common stock will participate in the Spin-off pro rata, in accordance with the terms of their warrants. The warrants issued as additional consideration in connection with (i) the exercise of investor warrants in October 2017 and (ii) our January 2018 registered offering will not participate in the Spin-off.
Listing and Trading of Red Violet Common Stock	We have applied to list our common stock on Nasdaq under the symbol "RDVT." We expect limited "when issued" trading for our common stock (identified by the letter "v" next to the listing) will develop on or about the Record Date for the Spin-off and continue through the Spin-off Date. "When issued" trades will be settled only if the Spin-off is completed and our common stock is issued. We expect "regular way" trading in our common stock will begin on the first trading day after the Spin-off Date.

Listing and Trading of cogint Common Stock	cogint common stock will continue to trade "regular way," reflecting the combined value of cogint and Red Violet until the Spin-off Date. cogint common stock will trade carrying due-bills representing Red Violet common stock beginning two days before the Record Date and continuing through the Spin-off Date. Due-bills will be redeemed for Red Violet common stock after the completion of the Spin-off.
Securities to Be Distributed	In aggregate, approximately $[\bullet]$ million shares of Red Violet common stock will be distributed in the Spin-off.
Distribution Agent	Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company.
Distribution Mechanics	Before the Spin-off Date, cogint will deliver all of the outstanding shares of Red Violet common stock to the distribution agent for distribution to cogint stockholders and certain warrant holders. Upon and following the consummation of the Spin-off, cogint, with the assistance of the distribution agent, will electronically issue shares of Red Violet common stock to the stockholders of cogint and certain of its warrant holders by way of direct registration in book-entry form. The distribution agent will mail each cogint stockholder and certain warrant holders a book-entry account statement that reflects such cogint stockholder's or warrant holder's shares of Red Violet common stock.
Fractional Shares	cogint will not distribute any fractional shares of Red Violet common stock to its stockholders or certain warrant holders. Instead, the distribution agent will aggregate fractional shares into whole shares, sell the whole shares in the open market at prevailing market prices and distribute the aggregate net cash proceeds of the sales pro rata to each holder who otherwise would have been entitled to receive a fractional share in the distribution. Recipients of cash in lieu of fractional shares will not be entitled to any interest on the amounts of payment made in lieu of fractional shares. The receipt of cash in lieu of fractional shares generally will be taxable to the recipient stockholders as described in "U.S. Federal Income Tax Aspects of the Spin-off," included elsewhere in this information statement.
Tax Consequences of the Spin-off	Each cogint stockholder or warrant holder's receipt of shares of Red Violet common stock in the Spin-off (including any fractional shares sold on such recipient's behalf) will generally be a taxable dividend to the extent of such holder's ratable share of cogint's current and accumulated earnings and profits, with the excess treated first as a non-taxable return of capital to the extent of such holder's tax basis in its shares of cogint's common stock and then as capital gain. For a more detailed discussion see "U.S. Federal Income Tax Aspects of the Spin-off," included elsewhere in this information statement.

	Stock and warrant holders participating in the Spin-off should consult their tax advisors about the particular consequences of the distribution to them, including the application of state, local and foreign tax laws.
Separation Agreement and Other Spin-off Documents	Red Violet has entered into the Separation Agreement with cogint, which sets forth the terms and conditions of the Spin-off. Red Violet has also entered into the Tax Matter Agreement, the Employee Matters Agreement, and the Transition Services Agreement with cogint to facilitate the separation of the risk management business from the digital marketing business and the operation of Red Violet and cogint as independent public companies.
Conditions to the Spin-off	The Spin-off will occur only if, among other things:
	 our common stock shall have been registered under the Exchange Act and shall not be subject to any stop orders, and the information statement shall have been mailed to the cogint stockholders and certain warrant holders;
	 our common stock shall have been approved for listing on the Nasdaq;
	 no injunction by any court or other tribunal of competent jurisdiction shall have been entered and shall continue to be in effect and no law shall have been adopted or be effective preventing completion of the Spin-off;
	 cogint and Red Violet shall have prepared and mailed to the cogint stockholders and certain warrant holders such information about Red Violet, the digital marketing business, the Spin-off and other matters as appropriate and required by law; and
	 cogint and Red Violet shall have received any necessary permits and authorizations under the securities or "blue sky" laws of the United States and comparable laws of any other applicable jurisdiction and all such permits and authorizations shall be in effect.
Risks Relating to Ownership of Our Common S and the Distribution	tock Our business is subject to both general and specific risks and uncertainties relating to our business and our being a stand-alone, publicly traded company. Our business is also subject to risks relating to the Spin-off. You should read carefully "Risk Factors," beginning on page 10 of this information statement.
Red Violet Dividend Policy	After the Spin-off, we intend to retain all earnings for the foreseeable future for use in the operation of our business. Consequently, we do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our common stock for the foreseeable future.

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE SPIN-OFF

Q: Why is cogint separating its businesses?

- A: cogint's board of directors has determined the separation of its risk management business from its digital marketing business is in the best interests of its stockholders. cogint's board of directors believes the risk management business and the digital marketing businesses have distinct financial and operating characteristics and that separating the businesses will, among other things:
 - allow the two independent company's management teams to adopt strategies and pursue objectives appropriate to their respective needs to focus more exclusively on improving each company's operations, thereby maximizing stockholder value over the long term for each of cogint and Red Violet;
 - simplify the management and organizational structures of each company, allowing each company to optimize capital deployment and investment strategies necessary to advance their respective compelling innovation roadmaps, and provide each company's management team with direct incentives and accountability to their respective investors and other stakeholders;
 - bring greater clarity to the marketplace as to each company's core competencies, allowing each company to compete more effectively within their respective markets;
 - provide current cogint stockholders with equity investments in two separate, publicly traded companies; and
 - enable investors to better evaluate the financial performance, strategies, and other characteristics of each business and company, which will permit investors to make investment decisions based on each company's individual performance and potential, and enhance the likelihood the market will value each company appropriately. In addition, each company will be able to focus its investor relations efforts on cultivating a distinct identity.

Q What will the Spin-off accomplish?

- A: The Spin-off will separate cogint's risk management business from its digital marketing business and thereby transform cogint into two independent companies, each focused on its own core business:
 - cogint an industry leader in people-based digital marketing and customer acquisition, serving over 500 leading consumer brands and direct marketers. Leveraging a unique data-driven platform, cogint enables advertisers to more effectively target and acquire their most valuable customers, with precision, at a massive scale; and
 - Red Violet a software and services company specializing in big data analysis, providing cloud-based, mission-critical information solutions to enterprises in a variety of industries. Red Violet's mission is to transform data into intelligence utilizing our proprietary technology platform to solve complex problems for our clients. Harnessing the power of data fusion and powerful analytics, Red Violet transforms data into intelligence, in a fast and efficient manner, so its clients can spend their time on what matters most, running their organizations with confidence. Through Red Violet's intelligent platform, CORE, Red Violet uncovers the relevance of disparate data points utilizing its analytical capabilities to provide real-time and insightful views of people, businesses, assets and their interrelationships. Red Violet empowers clients across markets and industries to better execute all aspects of their business, from managing risk, identifying fraud and abuse, and ensuring legislative compliance, to debt recovery.

Q: What do stockholders need to do to participate in the Spin-off?

A: Nothing. To effect the Spin-off, cogint has declared, in accordance with applicable law, and will distribute to each of its stockholders a dividend of one share of Red Violet common stock for every [•] shares of cogint common stock held as of the close of business on the Record Date. No proxy or vote is necessary. cogint expects the Spin-off to occur on [•], 2018. The Spin-off will not change the number of shares of cogint common stock outstanding or the number of shares cogint's stockholders own. Immediately after the Spin-off, cogint's stockholders as of the Record Date will continue to own their respective proportionate interest in cogint's digital marketing and risk management businesses, but such stockholders will own their interests through ownership of stock in two independent public companies, cogint and Red Violet.

Q: What is the record date for the distribution of shares of Red Violet common stock in the Spin-off?

A: cogint's board of directors has established [•], 2018 as the Record Date to determine the stockholders entitled to receive shares of Red Violet common stock in the distribution.

Q: When will the distribution of shares of Red Violet common stock occur?

A: We expect cogint will effect the Spin-off and distribute the shares of Red Violet common stock on [•], 2018.

Q: Will cogint retain any ownership interest in Red Violet after the Spin-off?

A: No. After the Spin-off, cogint will not own any shares of Red Violet common stock and Red Violet will not own any shares of cogint common stock. Certain officers and directors of each company may own shares of the other company.

Q: Are there risks to owning Red Violet common stock?

A: Yes. Red Violet's business is subject to risks relating to its operations and financial conditions. In addition, Red Violet's separation from cogint presents risks relating to Red Violet as an independent public company as well as risks relating to the nature of the Spin-off transaction itself. These risks are described in the "Risk Factors" section beginning on page 10 and in the disclosure throughout this information statement.

Q: What are the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the distribution of shares of Red Violet common stock to cogint stockholders?

A: The receipt by you of shares of Red Violet common stock in the Spin-off (including any fractional shares sold on your behalf) will generally be a taxable dividend to the extent of your ratable share of cogint's current and accumulated earnings and profits, with the excess treated first as a non-taxable return of capital to the extent of your tax basis in shares of cogint's common stock and then as capital gain. For a more detailed discussion see "U.S. Federal Income Tax Aspects of the Spin-off," included elsewhere in this information statement.

You should consult your tax advisor about the particular consequences of the distribution to you, including the application of state, local and foreign tax laws.

Q: How will I determine the tax basis I will have in the Red Violet shares I receive in the Spin-off?

A. Your tax basis in the shares of Red Violet common stock received generally will equal the fair market value of such shares on the distribution date. For a more detailed discussion see "U.S. Federal Income Tax Aspects of the Spin-off," included elsewhere in this information statement.

Q: Where can cogint stockholders get more information about the Spin-off?

A: You may direct questions to Cogint, Inc., 2650 North Military Trail, Suite 300, Boca Raton, Florida 33431, Attention: Investor Relations, telephone number: (561) 757-4000, or you may contact the distribution agent for the Spin-off, Continental Stock Transfer & Trust, 1 State Street, 30th Floor, New York, New York 10004, telephone number: (212) 509-4000.

SUMMARY HISTORICAL AND PRO FORMA FINANCIAL DATA

(Amounts in thousands, except share data)

We provide below summary historical and pro forma financial data of Red Violet for the periods indicated. The pro forma statements of operations and balance sheet data give effect to the transactions and events described in "Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements." You should read the summary consolidated and combined historical and pro forma financial data in conjunction with our Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements and notes thereto included elsewhere in this information statement, "Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements," and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations." The summary historical and pro forma financial data is not necessarily indicative of the results of operations or financial position that would have resulted had the Spin-off occurred during the periods presented.

		Year Ended December 31,		
(In thousands, except share data)		ro Forma 2017	2017	2016
Statements of Operations:				
Revenue	\$	8,578	\$ 8,578	\$ 4,585
Loss before income taxes	\$	(26,059)	\$(21,500)	\$(16,901)
Net loss	\$	(26,059)	\$(21,500)	\$(16,863)
Pro forma basic and diluted loss per share	\$	(2.00)		
Pro forma weighted average outstanding shares - Basic and diluted		13,000,000		

				December 31,		
(In thousands)		Pro Forma 2017		2017	2016	
Balance sheets:						
Cash and cash equivalents		\$	20,065	\$ 65	\$ 226	
Intangible assets, net		\$	15,353	\$15,353	\$ 9,482	
Total assets		\$	45,125	\$25,125	\$18,708	
Total shareholders' equity		\$	37,736	\$17,736	\$15,217	
(In thousands)				Year Ended December 3 2017 201		
Adjusted EBITDA(1)						
Adjusted EBITDA				\$ (8,300)	\$ (7,910)	

(1) See "Use and Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Financial Measures" set forth in "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Conditions and Results of Operations," for a discussion of our use of adjusted EBITDA and a reconciliation to net loss, the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure.

RISK FACTORS

This information statement and the Form 10 of which it forms a part contains "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 ("PSLRA"), Section 27A of the Securities Act, and Section 21E of the Exchange Act. Such forward-looking statements contain information about our expectations, beliefs or intentions regarding our business, financial condition, results of operations, strategies or prospects. You can identify forward-looking statements by the fact that these statements do not relate strictly to historical or current matters. Rather, forward-looking statements relate to anticipated or expected events, activities, trends or results as of the date they are made. Because forward-looking statements relate to matters that have not yet occurred, these statements are inherently subject to risks and uncertainties that could cause our actual results to differ materially from any future results expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements. Many factors could cause our actual activities or results to differ materially from the activities and results anticipated in forward-looking statements. These factors include the following:

Risks Relating to the Separation of Red Violet from cogint

We may be unable to achieve some or all of the benefits that we expect to achieve from our separation from cogint.

As a new, publicly traded company, we believe our business will benefit from allowing our management to design and implement strategies based primarily on the characteristics of our operating business, allowing us to focus our time and financial resources wholly on our own operations and implement and maintain a capital structure designed to meet our own specific needs. We may not be able to achieve some or all of the benefits that we expect to achieve as a new operating company or such benefits may be delayed or may not occur at all.

We may need additional capital in the future; however, such capital may not be available to us on reasonable terms, if at all, when or as we require additional funding. If we issue additional shares of our common stock or other securities that may be convertible into, or exercisable or exchangeable for, our common stock, our existing stockholders would experience further dilution.

We may need additional capital in the future, however if that need arises, we cannot be certain additional capital will be available to us on acceptable terms when required, or at all. Disruptions in the global equity and credit markets may limit our ability to access capital. To the extent that we raise additional funds by issuing equity securities, our shareholders would experience dilution, which may be significant and could cause the market price of our common stock to decline significantly. Any debt financing, if available, may restrict our operations. If we are unable to raise additional capital when required or on acceptable terms, we may have to significantly delay, scale back or discontinue certain operations. Any of these events could significantly harm our business and prospects and could cause our stock price to decline.

Our historical and pro forma financial information is not necessarily representative of the results we would have achieved as a publicly traded company and may not be a reliable indicator of our future results.

The historical and pro forma financial statements we have included in this information statement may not reflect what our business, financial position or results of operations would have been had we been a publicly traded company during the periods presented or what our results of operations, financial position and cash flows will be in the future when we are a stand-alone company. For additional information about our past financial performance and the basis of presentation of our financial statements, please see "Summary Historical And Pro Forma Financial Data," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," and our financial statements and the notes thereto included elsewhere in this information statement.

The Spin-off could give rise to disputes or other unfavorable effects, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial position and results of operations.

Disputes with third parties could arise out of the distribution, and we could experience unfavorable reactions to the distribution from employees, investors, or other interested parties. These disputes and reactions of third parties could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial position, and results of operations. In addition, following the Spin-off, disputes between us and cogint could arise in connection with any of the Separation Agreement, the Tax Matters Agreement, the Employee Matters Agreement or other agreements between the parties.

Under the Separation Agreement, cogint will have to indemnify us for certain liabilities. However, there can be no assurance that these indemnities will be sufficient to insure us against the full amount of such liabilities, or that cogint's ability to satisfy its indemnification obligation will not be impaired in the future.

Under the Separation Agreement, cogint will agree to indemnify us for certain liabilities. However, third parties could seek to hold us responsible for any of the liabilities that cogint will agree to retain, and there can be no assurance that cogint will be able to fully satisfy its indemnification obligations. Even if we ultimately succeed in recovering from cogint any amounts for which we are held liable, we may be temporarily required to bear these losses while seeking recovery from cogint.

Our potential indemnification obligations pursuant to the Separation Agreement could materially adversely affect us.

Under the Separation Agreement we have an obligation to indemnify cogint for liabilities associated with our business, cogint's assets and liabilities being transferred to us or our subsidiaries in connection with the Spin-off, and any breach of our obligations under the Separation Agreement and the other agreements associated with the Spin-off. Although no such liabilities are currently anticipated, if we have to indemnify cogint for unanticipated liabilities, the cost of such indemnification obligations may have a material and adverse effect on our financial performance.

A court could deem the Spin-off to be a fraudulent conveyance and void the transaction or impose substantial liabilities upon us.

If the transaction is challenged by a third party, a court could deem the distribution by cogint of our common stock or certain internal restructuring transactions undertaken by us in connection with the Spin-off to be a fraudulent conveyance or transfer. Fraudulent conveyances or transfers are defined to include transfers made or obligations incurred with the actual intent to hinder, delay or defraud current or future creditors or transfers made or obligations incurred for less than reasonably equivalent value when the debtor was insolvent, or that rendered the debtor insolvent, inadequately capitalized or unable to pay its debts as they become due. In such circumstances, a court could void the transactions or impose substantial liabilities upon us, which could adversely affect our financial condition and our results of operations. Among other things, the court could require our stockholders to return to us some or all of the shares of our common stock issued in the Spin-off or require us to fund liabilities of other companies involved in the restructuring transactions for the benefit of creditors.

Risks Relating to Our Business

We have a history of losses and negative cash flow from operations which makes our future results uncertain.

Since inception, we have incurred operating losses and negative cash flow from operations. We need to generate greater revenue from the sale of our products and services if we are to achieve and sustain profitability. If we are unable to generate greater revenue, we may not be able to achieve profitability or generate positive cash flow from operations in the future.

Our products and services are highly technical and if they contain undetected errors, our business could be adversely affected and we may have to defend lawsuits or pay damages in connection with any alleged or actual failure of our products and services.

Our products and services are highly technical and complex. Our products and services have contained and may contain one or more undetected errors, defects or security vulnerabilities. Some errors in our products and services may only be discovered after a product or service has been used by end customers. Any errors or security vulnerabilities discovered in our products after commercial release could result in loss of revenues or delay in revenue recognition, or loss of customers, any of which could adversely affect our business and results of operations. In addition, we could face claims for product liability or breach of personally identifiable information. Defending a lawsuit, regardless of its merit, is costly and may divert management's attention. In addition, if our business liability insurance coverage is inadequate or future coverage is unavailable on acceptable terms or at all, our financial condition could be harmed.

Because our networks and information technology systems are critical to our success, if unauthorized persons access or hack into our systems or our systems otherwise cease to function properly, our operations could be adversely affected and we could lose revenues, proprietary information or personal data, all of which could materially adversely affect our business.

As our business is conducted largely online, it is dependent on our networks being accessible and secure. If an actual or perceived breach of network security occurs, regardless of whether the breach is attributable to our network security controls, the market perception of the effectiveness of our network security could be harmed resulting in loss of current and potential end user customers, data suppliers, or cause us to lose potential value-added resellers. Our business is largely dependent on our customer-facing websites and our websites may be inaccessible because of service interruptions or subject to hacking or computer attacks. Because the techniques used by computer hackers to access or sabotage networks change frequently and generally are not recognized until launched against a target, we may be unable to anticipate these techniques. If an actual or perceived breach were to occur, we cannot assure you that we would not lose revenue or not sustain operating losses as a result.

We also rely heavily on large information technology databases and the ability to provide services using that information. A party who is able to breach the security measures on our networks could misappropriate either our proprietary information or the personal information of consumers that we collect, or otherwise cause interruptions or malfunctions to our operations. Hacking of computer data systems is a growing problem throughout the United States. If we grow and obtain more visibility, we may be more vulnerable to hacking. Moreover, the increased use of mobile devices also increases the risk of intentional and unintentional theft or disclosure of data including personally identifiable information. We may be unable to anticipate all of these vulnerabilities and implement adequate preventative measures and, in some cases, we may not be able to immediately detect a security incident. Any security incident may also result in a misappropriation of our proprietary information or that of our users, clients, and third-party publishers, which could result in legal and financial liability, as well as harm to our reputation.

We may be required to expend significant capital and other resources to protect against such threats or to alleviate problems caused by breaches in security. Additionally, any server interruptions, break-downs or system failures, including failures which may be attributable to events within our control, could increase our future operating costs and cause us to lose business. We maintain insurance policies covering losses relating to our network systems or other assets. However, these policies may not cover the entire cost of a claim. Any future disruptions in our information technology systems, whether caused by hacking or otherwise, may have a material adverse effect on our future results.

Privacy concerns relating to our data collection practices and any perceived or actual unauthorized disclosure of personally identifiable information, whether through breach of our network by an unauthorized party, employee theft, misuse, or error could harm our reputation, impair our ability to attract website visitors and

Table of Contents

to attract and retain clients, result in a loss of confidence in the security of our products and services, or subject us to claims or litigation arising from damages suffered by consumers, and thereby harm our business and results of operations. In addition, we could incur significant costs for which our insurance policies may not adequately cover and cause us to expend significant resources in protecting against security breaches and complying with the multitude of state, federal and foreign laws regarding data privacy and data breach notification obligations.

We must adequately protect our intellectual property in order to prevent loss of valuable proprietary information.

We rely primarily upon a combination of patent, copyright, trademark and trade secret laws, as well as other intellectual property laws, and confidentiality procedures and contractual agreements, such as non-disclosure agreements, to protect our proprietary technology and intellectual property. However, unauthorized parties may attempt to copy or reverse-engineer aspects of our products or services or to obtain and use information that we regard as proprietary. Policing unauthorized use of our products or services is difficult, and we cannot be certain that the steps we have taken will prevent misappropriation of our intellectual property. If the protection of our intellectual property proves to be inadequate or unenforceable, others may be able to use our proprietary developments without compensation to us, resulting in potential cost advantages to our competitors.

Some of our systems and technologies are not covered by any copyright, patent or patent application. Additionally, we cannot guarantee that: (i) our intellectual property rights will provide us with a competitive advantage; (ii) our ability to assert our intellectual property rights against potential competitors or to settle current or future disputes will be effective; (iii) our intellectual property rights will be enforced in jurisdictions where competition may be intense or where legal protection may be weak; (iv) any of the patent, trademark, copyright, trade secret or other intellectual property rights that we presently employ in our business will not lapse or be invalidated, circumvented, challenged, or abandoned; (v) competitors will not design around our protected systems and technology; or (vi) we will not lose the ability to assert our intellectual property rights against others.

Policing unauthorized use of our proprietary rights can be difficult and costly. Litigation, while it may be necessary to enforce or protect our intellectual property rights, could result in substantial costs and diversion of resources and management attention and could adversely affect our business, even if we are successful on the merits. In addition, others may independently discover trade secrets and proprietary information, and in such cases we could not assert any trade secret rights against such parties.

We depend, in part, on strategic alliances, joint ventures and acquisitions to grow our business. If we are unable to make strategic acquisitions and develop and maintain these strategic alliances and joint ventures, our growth may be adversely affected.

An important focus of our business is to identify business partners who can enhance our services, enable us to develop solutions that differentiate us from our competitors, drive users to our websites and monetize our data. We have entered into several alliance agreements or license agreements with respect to certain of our datasets and services and may enter into similar agreements in the future. These arrangements may require us to restrict our use of certain of our technologies or datasets among certain customer industries, restrict content on our websites or grant licenses on terms that ultimately may prove to be unfavorable to us, any of which could adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations. Relationships with our alliance agreement partners may include risks due to incomplete information regarding the marketplace and commercial strategies of our partners, and our alliance agreements or other licensing agreements may be the subject of contractual disputes. If we or our alliance agreements' partners are not successful in maintaining or commercializing the alliance agreements' services, such commercial failure could adversely affect our business.

If we consummate any future acquisitions, we will be subject to the risks inherent in identifying, acquiring and operating a newly acquired business.

We may, in the future, acquire additional businesses, which we believe could complement or expand our current business or offer growth opportunities. We may experience difficulties in identifying potential acquisition candidates that complement our current business at appropriate prices, or at all. We cannot assure you that our acquisition strategy will be successful. We may spend significant management time and resources in analyzing and negotiating acquisitions or investments that are not consummated. Furthermore, the ongoing process of integrating an acquired business is distracting, time consuming, expensive, and requires continuous optimization and allocation of resources. Additionally, if we use stock as consideration, this would dilute our existing shareholders and if we use cash, this would reduce our liquidity and impact our financial flexibility. We may seek debt financing for particular acquisitions, which may not be available on commercially reasonable terms, or at all. We face the risks associated with the business acquisition strategy, including:

- the potential disruption of our existing businesses, including the diversion of management attention and the redeployment of resources;
- entering new markets or industries in which we have limited prior experience;
- our failure in due diligence to identify key issues specific to the businesses we seek to acquire or the industries or other environments in which they operate, or, failure to protect against contingent liabilities arising from those issues;
- unforeseen, hidden or fraudulent liabilities;
- our difficulties in integrating, aligning and coordinating organizations which will likely be geographically separated and may involve diverse business operations and corporate cultures;
- our difficulties in integrating and retaining key management, sales, research and development, production and other personnel;
- the potential loss of key employees, customers or distribution partners of the acquired businesses;
- our difficulties in incorporating the acquired business into our organization;
- the potential loss of customers, distributors or suppliers;
- our difficulties in integrating or expanding information technology systems and other business processes to accommodate the acquired business;
- the risks associated with integrating financial reporting and internal control systems, including the risk that significant deficiencies or material weaknesses may be identified in acquired entities;
- the potential for future impairments of goodwill and other intangible assets if the acquired business does not perform as expected;
- the inability to obtain necessary government approvals for the acquisition, if any; and
- our successfully operating the acquired business.

If we cannot overcome these challenges, we may not realize actual benefits from past and future acquisitions, which will impair our overall business results. If we complete an investment or acquisition, we may not realize the anticipated benefits from the transaction.

Our business is subject to various governmental regulations, laws and orders, compliance with which may cause us to incur significant expenses or reduce the availability or effectiveness of our solutions, and the failure to comply with which could subject us to civil or criminal penalties or other liabilities.

Our businesses are subject to regulation under the Driver's Privacy Protection Act (18 U.S.C. §§ 2721- 2725) ("DPPA"), the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act (15 U.S.C. §§ 6801- 6809) ("GLBA"), and various other federal,

state and local laws and regulations. These laws and regulations, which generally are designed to protect the privacy of the public and to prevent the misuse of personal information are complex, change frequently and have tended to become more stringent over time. We have already incurred significant expenses in our attempt to ensure compliance with these laws.

These U.S. federal and state laws and regulations, which can be enforced by government entities or, in some cases, private parties, are constantly evolving and can be subject to significant change. Keeping our business in compliance with or bringing our business into compliance with new laws may be costly, and may affect our revenue and/or harm our financial results. In addition, the application, interpretation, and enforcement of these laws and regulations are often uncertain, particularly in the new and rapidly evolving industry in which we operate, and may be interpreted and applied inconsistently from jurisdiction to jurisdiction and inconsistently with our current policies and practices. In addition, new laws or regulations or changes in enforcement of existing laws or regulations applicable to our clients could affect the activities or strategies of such clients and, therefore, lead to reductions in their level of business with us.

The following legal and regulatory developments could also have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations:

- amendment, enactment or interpretation of laws and regulations that restrict the access and use of personal information and reduce the availability or effectiveness of our solutions or the supply of data available;
- changes in cultural and consumer attitudes in favor of further restrictions on information collection and sharing, which may lead to
 regulations that prevent full utilization of our solutions;
- failure of data suppliers or customers to comply with laws or regulations, where mutual compliance is required;
- failure of our solutions to comply with current laws and regulations; and
- failure of our solutions to adapt to changes in the regulatory environment in an efficient, cost-effective manner.

Changes in applicable legislation or regulations that restrict or dictate how we collect, maintain, combine and disseminate information could adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations. In the future, we may be subject to significant additional expense to ensure continued compliance with applicable laws and regulations and to investigate, defend or remedy actual or alleged violations.

The outcome of litigation, inquiries, investigations, examinations or other legal proceedings in which we are involved, in which we may become involved, or in which our customers or competitors are involved could subject us to significant monetary damages or restrictions on our ability to do business.

Legal proceedings arise frequently as part of the normal course of our business. These may include individual consumer cases, class action lawsuits and inquiries, investigations, examinations, regulatory proceedings or other actions brought by federal (e.g., the FTC) or state (e.g., state attorneys general) authorities. The scope and outcome of these proceedings is often difficult to assess or quantify. Plaintiffs in lawsuits may seek recovery of large amounts and the cost to defend such litigation may be significant. There may also be adverse publicity and uncertainty associated with investigations, litigation and orders (whether pertaining to us, our customers or our competitors) that could decrease customer acceptance of our services or result in material discovery expenses. In addition, a court-ordered injunction or an administrative cease-and-desist order or settlement may require us to modify our business practices or may prohibit conduct that would otherwise be legal and in which our competitors may engage. Many of the technical and complex statutes to which we are subject, including state and federal financial privacy requirements, may provide for civil and criminal penalties and may permit consumers to maintain individual or class action lawsuits against us and obtain statutorily prescribed

damages. Additionally, our customers might face similar proceedings, actions or inquiries which could affect their business and, in turn, our ability to do business with those customers. For additional information regarding legal proceedings, please see Note 11(c) to the "Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements" and Note 7(b) to the "Unaudited Condensed Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements."

While we do not believe that the outcome of any pending or threatened legal proceeding, investigation, examination or supervisory activity will have a material adverse effect on our financial position, such events are inherently uncertain and adverse outcomes could result in significant monetary damages, penalties or injunctive relief against us. Furthermore, we review legal proceedings and claims on an ongoing basis and follow appropriate accounting guidance, including ASC 450, when making accrual and disclosure decisions. We establish accruals for those contingencies where the incurrence of a loss is probable and can be reasonably estimated, and we disclose the amount accrued and the amount of a reasonably possible loss in excess of the amount accrued, if such disclosure is necessary for our financial statements to not be misleading. To estimate whether a loss contingency should be accrued by a charge to income, we evaluate, among other factors, the degree of probability of an unfavorable outcome and the ability to make a reasonable estimate of the amount of the loss. We do not record liabilities when the likelihood that the liability has been incurred is probable, but the amount cannot be reasonably estimated.

Our relationships with key customers may be materially diminished or terminated.

We have established relationships with a number of customers, many of whom could unilaterally terminate their relationship with us or materially reduce the amount of business they conduct with us at any time. Market competition, customer requirements, customer financial condition and customer consolidation through mergers or acquisitions also could adversely affect our ability to continue or expand these relationships. There is no guarantee that we will be able to retain or renew existing agreements, maintain relationships with any of our customers on acceptable terms or at all or collect amounts owed to us from insolvent customers. The loss of one or more of our major customers could adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

If we lose the services of key personnel, it could adversely affect our business.

Our future success depends, in part, on our ability to attract and retain key personnel. Our future also depends on the continued services of Michael Brauser, our Chairman, Derek Dubner, our Chief Executive Officer, Daniel MacLachlan, our Chief Financial Officer and other key employees in all areas of our organization, each of whom is important to the management of certain aspects of our business and operations and the development of our strategic direction, and each of whom may be difficult to replace. The loss of the services of these key individuals and the process to replace these individuals would involve significant time and expense and could significantly delay or prevent the achievement of our business objectives.

If we fail to respond to rapid technological changes in the big data and analytics sector, we may lose customers and/or our products and/or services may become obsolete.

The big data and analytics sector is characterized by rapidly changing technology, frequent product introductions, and continued evolution of new industry standards. As a result, our success depends upon our ability to develop and introduce in a timely manner new products and services and enhancements to existing products and services that meet changing customer requirements and evolving industry standards. The development of technologically advanced product solutions is a complex and uncertain process requiring high levels of innovation, rapid response and accurate anticipation of technological and market trends. We cannot assure you that it will be able to identify, develop, manufacture, market or support new or enhanced products and services successfully in a timely manner. Further, we or our competitors may introduce new products or services or product enhancements that shorten the life cycle of existing products or services or cause existing products or services to become obsolete.

Our revenues are concentrated in the U.S. market across a broad range of industries. When these industries or the broader financial markets experience a downturn, demand for our services and revenues may be adversely affected.

Our customers, and therefore our business and revenue, sometimes depend on favorable macroeconomic conditions and are impacted by the availability of credit, the level and volatility of interest rates, inflation, employment levels, consumer confidence and housing demand. In addition, a significant amount of our revenue is concentrated among certain industries. Our customer base suffers when financial markets experience volatility, illiquidity and disruption, which has occurred in the past and which could reoccur. Such market developments, and the potential for increased and continuing disruptions going forward, present considerable risks to our business and operations. Changes in the economy have resulted, and may continue to result, in fluctuations in volumes, pricing and operating margins for our services. For example, the banking and financial market downturn that began to affect U.S. businesses in 2008 caused a greater focus on expense reduction by customers of businesses similar to ours. If businesses in these industries experience economic hardship, we cannot assure you that we will be able to generate future revenue growth. These types of disruptions could lead to a decline in the volumes of services we provide our customers and could negatively impact our revenue and results of operations.

We could lose our access to data sources which could prevent us from providing our services.

Our services and products depend extensively upon continued access to and receipt of data from external sources, including data received from the major credit bureaus, including our largest data supplier, other strategic partners, and various government and public records repositories. In some cases, we compete with our data providers. Our data providers could stop providing data, provide untimely data or increase the costs for their data for a variety of reasons, including a perception that our systems are insecure as a result of a data security breach, budgetary constraints, a desire to generate additional revenue or for regulatory or competitive reasons. We could also become subject to increased legislative, regulatory or judicial restrictions or mandates on the collection, disclosure or use of such data, in particular if such data is not collected by our providers in a way that allows us to legally use the data. Also, we cannot assure you that we will be successful in maintaining our relationships with our external data providers, including our largest data supplier, or that we will be able to continue to obtain data from these data suppliers on our current terms, on acceptable terms, or at all. If we are unable to maintain our relationships with our current data suppliers, our ability to provide services could be negatively impacted. Furthermore, we cannot provide assurance that we will be able to obtain data from alternative sources on acceptable terms or at all if our current sources become unavailable. If we were to lose access to this external data or if our access or use were restricted or were to become less economical or desirable, our ability to provide services could be negatively impacted, which would adversely affect our reputation, business, financial condition and results of operations.

The foregoing risks are heightened with respect to our largest data supplier, with whom we have expanded our relationship while securing favorable business terms over the years. If we are unable to maintain our current relationship with our largest data supplier, our ability to provide services could be negatively impacted, as we would need to secure comparable data on similar terms, which would require significant time, expense, and resources, and may in the short-term adversely affect our reputation, business, financial condition and results of operations and, if we are unable to establish a similar relationship with other data suppliers over time, could have a long-term material impact on our business and financial condition.

We face intense competition from both start-up and established companies that may have significant advantages over us and our products.

The market for our products and services is intensely competitive. There are numerous companies competing with us in various segments of the big data and analytics sector, and their products and services may have advantages over our products and services in areas such as conformity to existing and emerging industry standards, performance, price, ease of use, scalability, reliability, flexibility, product features and technical support.

Table of Contents

Our principal competitors in the big data and analytics sector include Palantir, RELX Group (LexisNexis), TransUnion, and Thomson Reuters. Current and potential competitors may have one or more of the following significant advantages:

- greater financial, technical and marketing resources;
- better name recognition;
- more comprehensive solutions;
- better or more extensive cooperative relationships; and
- larger customer base.

We cannot assure you that we will be able to compete successfully with our existing or new competitors. Some of our competitors may have, in relation to us, one or more of the following: longer operating histories, longer-standing relationships with end-user customers and greater customer service, public relations and other resources. As a result, these competitors may be able to more quickly develop or adapt to new or emerging technologies and changes in customer requirements, or devote greater resources to the development, promotion and sale of their products and services. Additionally, it is likely that new competitors or alliances among existing competitors could emerge and rapidly acquire significant market share.

There may be further consolidation in our end-customer markets, which may adversely affect our revenues.

There has been, and we expect there will continue to be, merger, acquisition and consolidation activity in our customer markets. If our customers merge with, or are acquired by, other entities that are not our customers, or that use fewer of our services, our revenue may be adversely impacted. In addition, industry consolidation could affect the base of recurring transaction-based revenue if consolidated customers combine their operations under one contract, since many of our contracts provide for volume discounts. In addition, our existing customers might leave certain geographic markets, which would no longer require them to purchase certain products from us and, consequently, we would generate less revenue than we currently expect.

To the extent the availability of free or relatively inexpensive consumer and/or business information increases, the demand for some of our services may decrease.

Public and commercial sources of free or relatively inexpensive consumer and business information have become increasingly available and this trend is expected to continue. Public and commercial sources of free or relatively inexpensive consumer and/or business information may reduce demand for our services. To the extent that our customers choose not to obtain services from us and instead rely on information obtained at little or no cost from these public and commercial sources, our business, financial condition and results of operations may be adversely affected.

If our newer products do not achieve market acceptance, revenue growth may suffer.

Our products have been in the market place for a limited period of time and may have longer sales cycles than competitive products. Accordingly, we may not achieve the meaningful revenue growth needed to sustain operations. We cannot provide any assurances that sales of our newer products will continue to grow or generate sufficient revenues to sustain our business. If we are unable to recognize revenues due to longer sales cycles or other problems, our results of operations could be adversely affected.

We have not yet received broad market acceptance for our newer products. We cannot assure you that our present or future products will achieve market acceptance on a sustained basis. In order to achieve market acceptance and achieve future revenue growth, we must introduce complementary products, incorporate new technologies into existing product lines and design, and develop and successfully commercialize higher performance products in a timely manner. We cannot assure you that we will be able to offer new or complementary products that gain market acceptance quickly enough to avoid decreased revenues during current or future product introductions or transitions.

Our products and services can have long sales and implementation cycles, which may result in substantial expenses before realizing any associated revenues.

The sale and implementation of our products and services to large companies and government entities typically involves a lengthy education process and a significant technical evaluation and commitment of capital and other resources. This process is also subject to the risk of delays associated with customers' internal budgeting and other procedures for approving capital expenditures, and testing and accepting new technologies that affect key operations. As a result, sales and implementation cycles for our products and services can be lengthy, and we may expend significant time and resources before we receive any revenues from a customer or potential customer. Our quarterly and annual operating results could be adversely affected if orders forecast for a specific customer and for a particular period are not realized.

Consolidation in the big data and analytics sector may limit market acceptance of our products and services.

Several of our competitors have acquired companies with complementary technologies in the past. We expect consolidation in the industries we serve to continue in the future. These acquisitions may permit our competitors to accelerate the development and commercialization of broader product lines and more comprehensive solutions than we currently offer. Acquisitions of vendors or other companies that with whom we have a strategic relationship by our competitors may limit our access to commercially significant technologies. Further, business combinations are creating companies with larger market shares, customer bases, sales forces, product offerings and technology and marketing expertise, which may make it more difficult for us to compete.

We may incur substantial expenses defending against claims of infringement.

There are numerous patents held by many companies relating to the design and manufacture of data and analytics solutions. Third parties may claim that our products and/or services infringe on their intellectual property rights. Any claim, with or without merit, could consume management's time, result in costly litigation, cause delays in sales or implementation of products or services or require entry into royalty or licensing agreements. In this respect, patent and other intellectual property litigation is becoming increasingly more expensive in terms of legal fees, expert fees and other expenses. Royalty and licensing agreements, if required and available, may be on terms unacceptable to us or detrimental to our business. Moreover, a successful claim of product infringement against us or our failure or inability to license the infringed or similar technology on commercially reasonable terms could seriously harm our business.

Risks Relating to Our Common Stock

No market for our common stock currently exists and an active trading market may not develop or be sustained after the distribution.

There is currently no public market for our common stock. We have applied to list our common stock on Nasdaq. We anticipate that before the distribution date, trading of shares of our common stock will begin on a "when issued" basis and that trading will continue up to and including the distribution date. However, an active trading market for our common stock may not develop as a result of the distribution or may not be sustained in the future. The lack of an active market may make it more difficult for you to sell our shares and could lead to our share price being depressed or volatile. An inactive market may also impair our ability to raise capital by selling our common stock, motivate our employees and sales representatives through equity incentive awards, and acquire other companies, products or technologies by using our common stock as consideration.

The price of our common stock, once publicly traded, may be volatile and the value of an investment in our common stock may decline.

We cannot predict the prices at which our common stock may trade after the distribution. The market price of our common stock may fluctuate widely, depending on many factors, some of which may be beyond our control, including:

- additions or departures of key personnel;
- changes in governmental regulations or in the status of our regulatory approvals;
- changes in earnings estimates or recommendations by securities analysts;
- any major change in our board or management;
- · general economic conditions and slow or negative growth of our markets; and
- political instability, natural disasters, war and/or events of terrorism.

In addition, the stock market has experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations that have often been unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of publicly traded companies. Broad market and industry factors may seriously affect the market price of companies' stock, including ours, regardless of actual operating performance. These fluctuations may be even more pronounced in the trading market for our stock. In addition, in the past, following periods of volatility in the overall market and the market price of a particular company's securities, securities class action litigation has often been instituted against these companies. This litigation, if instituted against us, could result in substantial costs and a diversion of our management's attention and resources.

Future issuances of shares of our common stock in connection with acquisitions or pursuant to our stock incentive plans could have a dilutive effect on your investment.

Future acquisitions may involve the issuance of our common stock as payment, in part or in full, for the business or assets acquired. The benefits derived by us from an acquisition might not exceed the dilutive effect of the acquisition. Pursuant to the potential plans, our board of directors may grant stock options, RSUs, or other equity awards to our directors and employees. When these awards vest or are exercised, the issuance of shares of common stock underlying these awards may have a dilutive effect on our common stock.

The concentration of our stock ownership may limit individual stockholder ability to influence corporate matters.

Our officers and directors will own approximately [•]% of our common stock. As a result, these stockholders may be in a position to exert significant influence over all matters requiring stockholder approval, including the election of directors and determination of significant corporate actions. The interests of these stockholders may not always coincide with the interests of other stockholders, and these stockholders may act in a manner that advances their interests and not necessarily those of other stockholders, and might affect the prevailing market price for our securities.

We are an "emerging growth company," and we cannot be certain if the reduced reporting requirements available to emerging growth companies will make our shares of common stock less attractive to investors.

We are an "emerging growth company," as defined in Section 2(a) of the Securities Act. For as long as we continue to be an emerging growth company, we may take advantage of exemptions from various reporting requirements that are applicable to other public companies that are not emerging growth companies. We cannot predict if investors will find our shares of common stock to be less attractive because we may rely on these exemptions. If some investors find our shares of common stock less attractive as a result, there may be a less active trading market for our shares of common stock and our share price may be more volatile.

THE SPIN-OFF

Reasons for the Spin-off

cogint's board of directors has determined the separation of its risk management business from its digital marketing business is in the best interests of its stockholders. cogint's board of directors believes the risk management and digital marketing businesses have distinct financial and operating characteristics and that separating the businesses will, among other things:

- allow the two independent company's management teams to adopt strategies and pursue objectives appropriate to their respective needs to
 focus more exclusively on improving each company's operations, thereby maximizing stockholder value over the long term for each of
 cogint and Red Violet;
- simplify the management and organizational structures of each company, allowing each company to optimize capital deployment and
 investment strategies necessary to advance their respective compelling innovation roadmaps, and provide each company's management team
 with direct incentives and accountability to their respective investors and other stakeholders;
- bring greater clarity to the market place as to each company's core competencies, allowing each to compete more effectively within their respective markets;
- provide current cogint stockholders with equity investments in two separate, publicly traded companies; and
- enable investors to better evaluate the financial performance, strategies, and other characteristics of each business and company, which will
 permit investors to make investment decisions based on each company's own performance and potential, and enhance the likelihood that the
 market will value each company appropriately. In addition, each company will be able to focus its public relations efforts on cultivating a
 distinct identity.

Mechanics of the Spin-off

cogint will accomplish the Spin-off by distributing 100% of the shares of Red Violet's common stock to cogint stockholders and certain warrant holders. On [•], 2018, the cogint board of directors formally declared the dividend necessary to effect the Spin-off. Each cogint stockholder as of the close of business on [•], 2018, which is the Record Date for the Spin-off, will participate in the Spin-off. On the Spin-off Date, those cogint stockholders will each receive one share of Red Violet common stock for every [•] shares of cogint common stock they held as of the Record Date. Currently outstanding cogint warrants will participate in the Spin-off pro rata with the cogint common stock, in accordance with their respective terms. We expect the Spin-off will take place on or about [•], 2018, although completion of the Spin-off is contingent upon the satisfaction of conditions described in the Separation Agreement discussed further below.

Before the Record Date, cogint accelerated the vesting of all outstanding RSUs held by Red Violet employees and independent contractors and delivered all shares of common stock underlying such RSUs so that such shares will participate in the Spin-off pro rata.

Before the Record Date, cogint vested all outstanding stock options held by Red Violet employees and independent contractors. Options outstanding but unexercised on the Record Date will not receive shares of Red Violet common stock in the Spin-off and will not be equitably adjusted in respect of the Spin-off, or otherwise. Shares issued pursuant to any option exercised before the Record Date will participate in the Spin-off pro rata.

Holders of warrants to purchase cogint common stock will participate in the Spin-off pro rata, in accordance with the terms of their warrants. These warrants issued as additional consideration in connection with (i) the exercise of investor warrants in October 2017 and (ii) our January 2018 registered offering will not participate in the Spin-off.

Before the Spin-off Date, cogint will deliver all of the outstanding shares of Red Violet common stock to the distribution agent for distribution to cogint stockholders and certain warrant holders. Upon and following the consummation of the Spin-off, cogint, with the assistance of the distribution agent, will electronically issue shares of Red Violet common stock to the stockholders of cogint and certain of its warrant holders by way of direct registration in book-entry form. The distribution agent will mail each cogint stockholder and certain warrant holders a book-entry account statement that reflects such cogint stockholder's or warrant holder's shares of Red Violet common stock. cogint will not distribute any fractional shares of our common stock. The distribution agent will aggregate all fractional shares, sell them on behalf of cogint stockholders and certain warrant holders who would otherwise have been entitled to receive a fractional interest in our common stock and distribute the net cash proceeds to the Red Violet stockholders. This cash received in lieu of fractional shares may be taxable to you.

No cogint stockholder or warrant holder will be required to pay cash or other consideration for the shares of Red Violet common stock they will receive in the Spin-off, or be required to surrender or exchange shares of cogint common stock to receive Red Violet common stock.

Relationship Between Red Violet and cogint

The relationship between Red Violet and cogint will be governed by the Spin-off Documents and other agreements we will enter into in connection with the Spin-off. We describe the material provisions of each of these agreements below. You may also refer to the actual agreements, copies of which are filed as exhibits to the Registration Statement on Form 10 (the "Form 10") of which this information statement forms a part. These agreements are intended to facilitate the separation of cogint's risk management business from its digital marketing business and the operation of cogint and Red Violet as separate companies after the Spin-off.

The following is a summary of the material provisions of the Separation Agreement. This summary is qualified in its entirety by the Separation Agreement, dated as of February 27, 2018, by and between cogint and Red Violet, which is attached as an exhibit to the Form 10 and incorporated by reference in this document. Stockholders of cogint are urged to read the Separation Agreement in its entirety. This description of the Separation Agreement has been included to provide cogint stockholders with information regarding its material terms. The rights and obligations of the parties are governed by the express terms and conditions of the Separation Agreement and not by this summary or any other information included in this information statement.

Separation Agreement

The Separation Agreement generally provides for the separation of the risk management business from the digital marketing business. Among other things, the Separation Agreement provides for the transfer of certain entities, assets and liabilities of cogint and its subsidiaries to Red Violet pursuant to an internal restructuring, in order to separate the risk management business from the digital marketing business, and sets forth when and how such transfers will occur (the "Separation"). The Separation Agreement also sets forth how the Spin-off will be completed and other obligations of the parties prior to, upon and following the completion of the Spin-off. Certain matters addressed by the Separation Agreement are described below.

Separation of the Risk Management Business

The Separation Agreement incorporates a step plan, which provides for the transfer of entities, assets and liabilities at the effective time of the Separation on the Spin-off Date, pursuant to which (i) cogint will contribute to Red Violet all of the outstanding equity interests of the entities that will become Red Violet subsidiaries (the "Red Violet Subsidiaries"), (ii) cogint will contribute to Red Violet the "Contributed Cash", as such term is defined in the Separation Agreement, which includes up to \$20.0 million in cash held by cogint that will be contributed to Red Violet before the Spin-off, (iii) cogint will transfer certain assets to Red Violet and Red Violet will assume certain liabilities of cogint, as further described below, and (iv) all necessary actions will be taken to

file with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Red Violet, attached as an exhibit to the Form 10, and all necessary actions will be taken to adopt the Amended and Restated Bylaws of Red Violet, attached as an exhibit to the Form 10.

The assets to be transferred or owned by Red Violet upon the Separation include:

- all assets identified on a specified schedule which the parties have agreed are being included in the transfer of the risk management business to Red Violet as part of the Separation, including the "Contributed Cash," the books and records of cogint or any of its subsidiaries exclusively relating to the risk management business and certain employment and consulting agreements;
- all interests of the Red Violet Subsidiaries;
- all assets reflected as assets of Red Violet or any other entity that will become a Red Violet Subsidiary;
- all assets listed as assets of Red Violet on the pro forma consolidated balance sheet of Red Violet and any assets acquired by or for Red Violet after the date of such balance sheet that, had they been acquired on or before such date, would have been reflected in such balance sheet; and
- all assets that are owned, in whole or in part, by Red Violet or any Red Violet Subsidiary immediately prior to the Separation.

The Separation Agreement provides that the assets to be transferred to Red Violet will not in any event include any assets retained by cogint under the Separation Agreement, including all assets relating to any of cogint's benefit plans (except to the extent expressly transferred under the Employee Matters Agreement), or any assets expressly governed by the Tax Matters Agreement (see "Relationship Between Red Violet and cogint—Tax Matters Agreement").

The liabilities that are to be assumed by Red Violet or the Red Violet Subsidiaries include:

- all liabilities that are identified on a specified schedule which the parties have agreed are being included in the transfer of the risk
 management business to Red Violet as part of the Separation, including the liabilities arising from the employment agreements being
 transferred;
- all liabilities primarily arising from or relating to the risk management business;
- all liabilities reflected as liabilities of Red Violet or any Red Violet Subsidiary in the pro forma consolidated balance sheet of Red Violet and any liabilities accrued after the date of such balance sheet that, had they been accrued on or before such date, would have been reflected in such balance sheet; and
- all liabilities expressly assumed by or otherwise transferred to Red Violet or any Red Violet Subsidiary under the Employee Matters Agreement (see "Relationship Between Red Violet and cogint—Employee Matters Agreement").

Transfer of the Risk Management Business

The Separation Agreement requires cogint, on the one hand, and Red Violet, on the other hand, to deliver (or cause to be delivered) certain documents to the other party to effect the transfer of the risk management business to Red Violet. On the effective date of the Separation, cogint or its subsidiaries are required to deliver the following documents to Red Violet:

 an executed counterpart to each of the instruments, assignments, documents or agreements to be executed on the effective date of the Separation in connection with the transactions contemplated by

the Separation Agreement (together with the Employee Matters Agreement, Tax Matters Agreement, and the Transition Services Agreement, the "Ancillary Agreements");

- all necessary transfer documents relating to the assets to be transferred to Red Violet and the liabilities to be assumed by Red Violet; and
- resignations of each of the individuals who serve as an officer or director of Red Violet or any of its subsidiaries in their capacity as such and the resignations of any other person who will be an officer or employee of cogint or its subsidiaries after the effective time of the Separation and that are directors or officers of Red Violet or any Red Violet Subsidiary, to the extent previously requested by Red Violet.

On the effective date of the Separation, Red Violet or its subsidiaries are required to deliver the following documents to cogint:

- an executed counterpart to each of the instruments, assignments, documents or agreements to be executed on the effective date of the Separation in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Separation Agreement;
- all necessary transfer documents relating to the assets to be transferred to Red Violet and the liabilities to be assumed by Red Violet; and
- resignations of each of the individuals who serve as an officer or director of cogint or any of its subsidiaries (other than Red Violet and any Red Violet Subsidiary) in their capacity as such and the resignations of any other person who will be an officer or employee of Red Violet or any Red Violet Subsidiary after the effective time of the Separation and that are directors or officers of cogint or its subsidiaries (other than Red Violet and any Red Violet Subsidiary), to the extent previously requested by cogint.

Consents and Delayed Transfers

The Separation Agreement provides that cogint and Red Violet will use their respective reasonable best efforts to obtain promptly any required third-party consents or governmental approvals required in connection with the Separation or the Spin-off, provided that neither party will be required to make any payments or assume any liabilities or offer or grant any financial accommodation or other benefit with respect to any existing agreements with third parties not required to be paid under the terms of an existing agreement. The transfer of any specific asset to Red Violet on the one hand, or cogint, on the other hand, in connection with the Separation will automatically be deferred until the completion of the transfer of the asset or liability, as applicable, can take place in accordance with any required consents or governmental approvals. The obligations of the parties to obtain such consents and approvals will generally terminate on the one-year anniversary of the Spin-off.

Notwithstanding the inability to transfer an asset or liability as a result of a third-party consent or required governmental approval prior to the Spin-off, subject to the satisfaction of the conditions to the completion of the Spin-off, the Spin-off will nevertheless take place, and cogint and Red Violet, as applicable, will be required to hold the applicable asset or liability in trust and use reasonable best efforts to establish arrangements pursuant to which cogint or Red Violet, as applicable, will obtain all benefits and burdens associated with the asset or liability as if it had been transferred.

Intercompany Arrangements

Except for certain agreements such as the Separation Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements as well as agreements with third parties or non-wholly-owned subsidiaries or governing noncompetition, nonsolicitation or confidentiality agreements with employees, all contracts between Red Violet or any of its subsidiaries (other than Red Violet and any Red Violet Subsidiary), on the one hand, and cogint or any of its subsidiaries (other than Red Violet and any Red Violet Subsidiary), on the other hand, will be terminated and all parties to such agreements

Table of Contents

will be released from all liabilities thereunder. Except for liabilities for payment and/or reimbursement for costs and other fees and charges relating to goods or services provided by cogint or any its subsidiaries to Red Violet or any Red Violet Subsidiary, or vice versa, prior to the Separation in the ordinary course of business, Red Violet and cogint will settle all intercompany accounts at the effective time of the Separation, except as provided in the Separation Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements, and any schedules thereto.

No Representations or Warranties

Under the Separation Agreement, neither cogint nor any of its subsidiaries (other than Red Violet and any Red Violet Subsidiary) makes any representations or warranties, express or implied, as to the condition or the value of any asset or liability of the risk management business, the existence of any security interest on any asset, the absence of defenses from counterclaims, or any implied warranties of merchantability and fitness for a particular purpose or title. Under the Separation Agreement, Red Violet will take the assets and liabilities allocated to it "as is, where is," and bear the economic and legal risks relating to conveyance of, title to or the transfer of those assets and liabilities. Similarly, neither Red Violet nor any Red Violet Subsidiary makes any representations or warranties, express or implied, under the Separation Agreement with respect to any assets or liabilities transferred by cogint or its subsidiaries, and cogint takes all assets and liabilities allocated to it "as is, where is" and will bear the economic and legal risks relating to conveyance of those assets and liabilities allocated to it "as is, where is" and will bear the economic and legal risks relating to conveyance of those assets and liabilities allocated to it "as is, where is" and will bear the economic and legal risks relating to conveyance of those assets and liabilities.

Spin-off

In the Spin-off, each holder of shares of cogint common stock as of the Record Date (each, a "Record Holder") will receive, for each share of cogint common stock, a number of shares of Red Violet common stock equal to the total number of outstanding shares of Red Violet common stock held by cogint at such time, divided by the sum of (i) the total number of shares of cogint common stock outstanding and held by the Record Holders on the Record Date plus (ii) the total number of shares of cogint common stock underlying cogint's warrants, RSUs and certain other cogint securities that by their terms are entitled to participate in the distribution.

cogint will not distribute any fractional shares of Red Violet common stock to the Record Holders. Instead, the distribution agent will aggregate fractional shares into whole shares, sell the whole shares in the open market at prevailing market prices and distribute the aggregate net cash proceeds of the sales pro rata to each holder who otherwise would have been entitled to receive a fractional share in the distribution. Recipients of cash in lieu of fractional shares will not be entitled to any interest on the amounts of payment made in lieu of fractional shares.

All outstanding equity compensation grants of cogint common stock will be treated for purposes of the Spin-off as set forth in the Employee Matters Agreement. All other securities of cogint will be treated for purposes of the Spin-off in accordance with their respective terms.

Actions Before the Spin-off

Red Violet and cogint will cooperate to prepare all documents and make all filings required for the Spin-off. cogint will be permitted to reasonably direct and control the efforts of the parties in connection with the Spin-off and Red Violet will use reasonable best efforts to take all actions reasonably requested by cogint to facilitate the Spin-off, including, among other things, cooperating in the preparation and filing of any registration statement required under the Exchange Act.

Before the Spin-off, cogint and Red Violet will prepare and mail to the Record Holders information regarding Red Violet and the Red Violet Subsidiaries and their respective businesses, among other things, as cogint reasonably determines and as may be required by law. Red Violet shall also file with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") any documentation necessary to effectuate the Spin-off and use its reasonable best efforts to obtain all necessary approvals from the SEC and under other securities or "blue sky" laws of the United States.

Table of Contents

Before the Spin-off, cogint is required to cause Red Violet and its subsidiaries to operate substantially in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices.

Conditions to the Spin-off

The obligation of cogint to complete the Spin-off is conditioned upon the fulfillment at or prior to the Spin-off of the following conditions:

- the registration statement for Red Violet having been declared effective by the SEC and not being subject to further comment, stop order or
 proceeding, and the information statement having been mailed to all holders of shares of cogint common stock as of the Record Date;
- the shares of Common Stock of Red Violet having been accepted for listing on a national stock exchange;
- the absence of any injunction or adoption of any law preventing the completion of the Spin-off;
- cogint and Red Violet having prepared and mailed such information concerning Red Violet and the Red Violet Subsidiaries and each of their respective business, operations and management, the Spin-off and such other matters as cogint shall reasonably determine and as may be required by law; and
- cogint and Red Violet having received any necessary permits and authorizations under the securities or "blue sky" laws of the United States and comparable laws of any other applicable jurisdiction and all such permits and authorizations being in effect.

Mutual Releases and Indemnification

cogint and Red Violet (on behalf of themselves and their respective affiliates) will release each other, each other's respective subsidiaries and specified related parties from any and all liabilities arising out of or related to any events or events occurring (or failing to occur) or conditions existing (or alleged to have exist), arising at or before the Spin-off, whether such events, circumstances or actions are known or unknown as of the time of the Spin-off and will not bring, or permit to be brought, any legal proceeding against the other party or its released parties. The Separation Agreement provides that this mutual release will not impair each party's right to enforce the Separation Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement and certain other rights, including, among other things, any right to indemnification or advancement of expenses under the organizational documents of any party or pursuant to directors and officers insurance, accrued and unpaid compensation or expense reimbursement of any employee, terms of existing employment agreement or arrangement, or any rights of a stockholder of cogint in its capacity as such.

Further, under the Separation Agreement, Red Violet and its subsidiaries will indemnify cogint and its affiliates and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents, on a joint and several basis, for any liabilities resulting from, relating to or arising out of the risk management business, any asset or liability allocated to Red Violet and the Red Violet Subsidiaries under the Separation Agreement, any breach by Red Violet or the Red Violet Subsidiaries of any agreement or obligation under the Separation Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement, and the enforcement of any such right to indemnification. cogint and its subsidiaries will indemnify Red Violet and its affiliates and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents, on a joint and several basis, for any and all liabilities resulting from, relating to or arising out of the digital marketing business, any asset or liability allocated to cogint and its subsidiaries (other than Red Violet and any Red Violet Subsidiary) under the Separation Agreement, any breach by cogint and its subsidiaries (other than Red Violet Subsidiaries) of any agreement or obligation under the Red Violet Subsidiaries) of any agreement or obligation under the Separation Agreement, any breach by cogint and its subsidiaries (other than Red Violet Subsidiaries) of any agreement or obligation under the Separation Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement, and the enforcement of any such right to indemnification. The Separation Agreement addresses other matters associated with the indemnification granted by each party under the agreement, including adjustments to indemnification payments for insurance proceeds, the procedure to defend third-party claims and the right to contribution by the indemnified party in the event the indemnification provided under the Separation Agreement is not legally available.

Additional Covenants

The Separation Agreement addresses additional obligations of cogint and Red Violet relating to, among others, omitted services, release of guarantees or indemnity, access to and exchange of information, record retention, provision of financial information, ownership of information, cooperation in the conduct of certain claims, the privileged nature of information, insurance, waivers of conflicts of interest for counsel, confidentiality of information and non-solicitation, directors' and officers' exculpation, indemnification and insurance and change of corporate name. Certain of these obligations and covenants are described below.

Omitted Services

If within ninety (90) days from the Separation Red Violet identifies to cogint any services that were provided by cogint to the risk management business before the Spin-off and that are reasonably necessary to operate the risk management business in the matter conducted on the date of the Separation, the parties will promptly negotiate in good faith the terms for the provision of such service by cogint and its duration.

Release of Guarantees or Indemnity

Red Violet will use its reasonable best efforts to ensure that cogint or any of its subsidiaries is released from the corporate guarantees set forth in a schedule following the date of the Separation or provide indemnification thereof.

Further Actions

Except as otherwise provided in the Separation Agreement, each of cogint and Red Violet has agreed to use its reasonable best efforts to take all appropriate actions and to cooperate and do all things necessary, proper or advisable under the Separation Agreement and applicable law to consummate as soon as practicable the transactions contemplated by the Separation Agreement.

Access to Information

Each of cogint and Red Violet have agreed to use its reasonable efforts to retain all information in accordance with its applicable record retention policies and not to destroy any information to which another party may have a right before the end of the applicable record retention period. Each of cogint and Red Violet agree to use its reasonable best efforts to provide the other with information that is not related to an adversarial action between the parties that the other party may need in connection with disclosure, reporting or filing requirements with a governmental authority, for use in certain proceedings or in accordance with legal requirements, and to comply with obligations under any of the Separation Agreement, the Ancillary Agreements and certain other agreements as described in the Separation Agreement.

Insurance

From and after the Spin-off, Red Violet and the Red Violet Subsidiaries will cease to be insured by cogint's insurance policies or by any of its selfinsured or captive programs, except with respect to insurance policies providing coverage on an occurrence basis, and the directors' and officers' insurance hereafter described, or as otherwise agreed by the parties. The Separation Agreement obligates Red Violet to arrange for its own insurance policies with respect to Red Violet and the Red Violet Subsidiaries following the Spin-off, and Red Violet has agreed not to seek to benefit from any of cogint's insurance policies, other than any right, claim or interest that existed before the Separation and the directors' and officers' insurance hereafter described. cogint is not permitted to amend any of its insurance policies in a manner that would eliminate, reduce or limit coverage for any occurrence based coverage that was available to Red Violet prior to the Spin-off with respect to occurrences prior to the Spin-off. With respect to occurrence-based claims arising from events before the Spin-off, cogint will control the claims procedure.

Confidentiality

cogint and Red Violet, on their behalf and on behalf of their respective subsidiaries, affiliates and certain representatives, are bound by a confidentiality obligation with respect to certain confidential information of the other party, and, among other things, may not divulge such information, must use the certain degree of care with respect to such information as it uses for such party's own confidential information, and in the event disclosure is required by law, must notify the other party and assist such party in preserving the confidential treatment of such information.

Mutual Non-Solicitation

For a period of three years after the Spin-off Date, neither cogint nor Red Violet may, or cause its respective affiliates to, solicit for employment any current officer, director or non-administrative employee of the other party or its subsidiaries or knowingly induce such person to cease to be employed or provide services to Red Violet or cogint or their respective subsidiaries, as the case may be. This prohibition is subject to certain exceptions, including general solicitations to the public, engagement of individuals who have been terminated by the applicable entity, or engagement of individuals who resigned from the applicable entity at least six months prior to any solicitation or inducement.

Directors and Officers' Exculpation; Indemnification and Insurance

After the Spin-off, cogint must honor and comply with all indemnification agreements it entered into prior to the Spin-off with any of its current and former directors and officers (the "Indemnified Persons"). Additionally, for a period six (6) years following the Spin-Off Date, cogint and its subsidiaries must maintain indemnification, exculpation and advancement of expenses provisions in their applicable organizational documents that are at least as favorable as the same provisions of their respective organizational documents as of the Spin-Off Date, and may not amend or repeal such provisions except as required by law.

Additionally, for a period of six (6) years following the Spin-Off, cogint and its subsidiaries must indemnify the Indemnified Persons to the fullest extent permitted by law or as set forth in the applicable indemnification agreement, from all claims and liabilities arising from (i) any action or omission of an Indemnified Person, acting in such capacity, occurring prior to or after the Spin-Off Date and (ii) any transaction contemplated by any of the Spin-off Documents. Furthermore, and in the event any such claim or action has been asserted prior to the six-year anniversary of the Spin-off Date, the obligations will survive until the claim is fully resolved. The Separation Agreement describes the rights and obligations of cogint and each Indemnified Person in connection with a legal proceeding, including such Indemnified Person's right to advancement of fees and expenses by cogint.

Furthermore, for a period of six (6) years following the Spin-Off Date, cogint must maintain in effect directors' and officers' liability insurance covering actions or omissions occurring prior to the Spin-Off Date on terms substantially equivalent to those of cogint's current policy. cogint may purchase pre-paid directors' and officers' "tail" policy with an insurer with the same or better credit rating as its current provider of directors' and officers' liability insurance to satisfy this obligation. Finally, all the indemnification provisions in this section of the Separation Agreement will survive any consolidation or merger of cogint into another Person or a transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of cogint to another person and cogint must ensure that such successor entity assumes these obligations.

Termination

The Separation Agreement will terminate without further action at any time upon the mutual written agreement of the parties. In the event of such a termination, neither party will have any further liability to the other party.

Tax Matters Agreement

The following is a summary of the material provisions of the Tax Matters Agreement. This summary is qualified in its entirety by the Amended and Restated Tax Matters Agreement, dated as of February 27, 2018, by and between cogint and Red Violet, which is attached as an exhibit to the Form 10 and incorporated by reference in this document. Stockholders of cogint are urged to read the Tax Matters Agreement in its entirety. This description of the Tax Matters Agreement has been included to provide cogint stockholders with information regarding its material terms. The rights and obligations of the parties are governed by the express terms and conditions of the Tax Matters Agreement and not by this summary or any other information included in this information statement.

The Tax Matters Agreement generally sets out the respective rights, responsibilities, and obligations of cogint and Red Violet with respect to taxes (including taxes arising in the ordinary course of business and taxes incurred as a result of the Spin-off), tax attributes, tax returns, tax contests and certain other related tax matters.

The Tax Matters Agreement allocates responsibility for the preparation and filing of certain tax returns (and the payment of taxes reflected thereon), including cogint's consolidated federal income tax return, tax returns associated with both the digital marketing business and the risk management business, and tax returns associated with either the digital marketing business or the risk management business, and provides for certain reimbursements by the parties.

Under the Tax Matters Agreement, cogint will generally be liable for its own taxes and taxes of all of its subsidiaries (other than Red Violet and the Red Violet Subsidiaries, the taxes for which Red Violet shall be liable) for all tax periods (or portion thereof) ending on the date of the Separation. Red Violet, however, will be responsible for its taxes and for taxes of the Red Violet Subsidiaries, for taxes attributable to the risk management business, and for taxes of cogint arising as a result of the Spin-off and certain related transactions (including any taxes resulting from an election under section 336(e) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code") in connection with the Spin-off) (taking into account the availability of net operating losses to offset taxable income from the Spin-off and such related transactions). Red Violet will bear liability for any transfer taxes incurred in the Spin-off and certain related transactions.

Each of cogint and Red Violet will indemnify each other against any taxes allocated to such party under the Tax Matters Agreement or arising from any breach of its covenants thereunder, and related out-of-pocket costs and expenses.

Employee Matters Agreement

The following is a summary of the material provisions of the Employee Matters Agreement. This summary is qualified in its entirety by the Employee Matters Agreement, dated as of February 27, 2018, by and between cogint and Red Violet, which is attached as an exhibit to the Form 10 and incorporated by reference in this document. Stockholders of cogint are urged to read the Employee Matters Agreement in its entirety. This description of the Employee Matters Agreement has been included to provide cogint stockholders with information regarding its material terms. The rights and obligations of the parties are governed by the express terms and conditions of the Employee Matters Agreement and not by this summary or any other information included in this information statement.

The Employee Matters Agreement generally sets out the respective rights, responsibilities, and obligations of cogint and Red Violet with respect to the transfer of certain employees engaged in the risk management business and related matters including benefit plans, terms of employment, equity awards, retirement plans and other employment-related matters.

General Allocation of Liabilities

Under the Employee Matters Agreement, Red Violet will assume or retain responsibility as employer of certain employees whose duties primarily relate to the risk management business as well as all obligations and liabilities with respect to (i) the employment or retention of Red Violet employees, including liabilities for any employment claims of current or former Red Violet employees, (ii) the Red Violet benefit plans, (iii) all employment related or individual compensatory agreements between any current or former employee of cogint or any of its affiliates that is not exclusively related to the digital marketing business, and (iv) any other liabilities expressly assigned to Red Violet under the Employee Matters Agreement.

Service Crediting

Upon the Spin-off, Red Violet employees will cease to participate in any cogint employee benefit plans, and will instead be entitled to participate in employee benefit plans established or maintained by Red Violet. Red Violet employees will be entitled to credit for prior service to the extent afforded under any cogint plans for purposes of eligibility to participate and vesting, except to the extent such credit would result in the duplication of benefits for the same period of service.

Retirement Plans

Prior to the Spin-off, Red Violet will establish or maintain for the benefit of Red Violet employees a 401(k) plan that is a participant-directed individual account plan. As soon as practicable following the Spin-off, the 401(k) account balances of the Red Violet employees under the cogint 401(k) plan will be transferred directly to the new Red Violet 401(k) plan.

Health and Welfare Benefits

Red Violet will establish or designate welfare benefit plans and administer a group welfare benefits plan, in which Red Violet employees will participate immediately following the Spin-off. Red Violet will ensure that such employees will be immediately eligible to commence participation in such plans without regard to any eligibility period, pre-existing condition, waiting period, or certain other restrictions.

Transition Services Agreement

The following is a summary of the material provisions of the Transition Services Agreement. This summary is qualified in its entirety by the Transition Services Agreement, dated February 27, 2018, by and between cogint and Red Violet, which is attached as an exhibit to the Form 10 and incorporated by reference in this document. Stockholders of cogint are urged to read the Transition Services Agreement in its entirety. This description of the Transition Services Agreement has been included to provide cogint stockholders with information regarding its material terms. The rights and obligations of the parties are governed by the express terms and conditions of the Transition Services Agreement and not by this summary or any other information included in this information statement.

The Transition Services Agreement generally sets out the respective rights, responsibilities, and obligations of cogint and Red Violet with respect to the certain support services to be provided by each other to one another after the Spin-off, as may be necessary to ensure the orderly transition under the Separation Agreement.

The Transition Services Agreement establishes a baseline charge for certain categories or components of services to be provided. Any services provided beyond the services covered will be billed at a negotiated rate, which will not be less favorable than the rate cogint or Red Violet would have received for such service from a third party.

Under the Transition Services Agreement, cogint and Red Violet agree to promptly take all steps to internalize the services being provided by acquiring their own staff or outsourcing such services to third parties.



The Transition Services Agreement will be effective upon the Spin-Off and will continue for a minimum term of one year, provided that cogint or Red Violet may terminate the Transition Services Agreement with respect to any or all services provided thereunder at any time upon thirty (30) days prior written notice to the other party. Additionally, either party may renew or extend the term of the Transition Services Agreement with respect to the provision of any service which have not been previously terminated.

cogint Equity Compensation Plans and Awards

In connection with the Spin-off, all outstanding equity compensation grants of cogint common stock will be treated as follows:

- The outstanding cogint RSUs owned by Red Violet employees, and independent contractors shall fully vest and the underlying cogint common stock shall be issued to the holders of RSUs immediately prior to the Record Date. These newly issued shares of common stock will entitle the holders thereof to receive Red Violet common stock in the Spin-off.
- All cogint options owned by Red Violet employees, and independent contractors shall fully vest and may be exercised for a period of at least ten (10) days prior to the Record Date at which point all such cogint options not exercised prior to the Record Date shall immediately terminate.

Trading of Red Violet and cogint Common Stock

Currently, there is no trading market for our common stock. We have applied to list our common stock on the Nasdaq, and we expect that our common stock will trade on Nasdaq under the symbol "RDVT." We expect that "when issued" trading in our common stock (identified with the letter "v" next to the listing) will develop on or about the record date for the Spin-off and continue through the Spin-off date. "When issued" trading means that shares are traded before the stock certificates are actually available or issued. None of these trades, however, will settle until after the completion of the Spin-off. We expect that "regular way" trading in our common stock will begin on the first business day following the completion of the Spin-off does not occur, all "when issued" trading will be canceled.

Before the Spin-off, cogint common stock will continue to trade on a regular basis reflecting the combined value of cogint and Red Violet. Nasdaq will require that shares of cogint common stock that are sold or purchased during the period beginning two days before the Record Date and continuing through the Spin-off Date be accompanied by due-bills representing Red Violet common stock. Due-bills will be redeemed for Red Violet common stock after the completion of the Spin-off.

Shares of our common stock received by cogint stockholders and certain warrant holders in connection with the Spin-off will be freely transferable, except for shares received by persons who may be deemed to be our "affiliates" under the Securities Act. Persons who are our affiliates will be permitted to sell their shares of our common stock only pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act, Rule 144 of the Securities Act or another exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

Holders

Currently, Red Violet is a wholly-owned subsidiary of cogint and as such it only has one stockholder. Upon completion of the Spin-off, there will be approximately [•] record holders of [•] shares of Red Violet's common stock.

DIVIDEND POLICY

After the Spin-off, we intend to retain all earnings for the foreseeable future for use in the operation of the business. Consequently, we do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our common stock for the foreseeable future.

U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX ASPECTS OF THE SPIN-OFF

General

The following is a summary description of the material U.S. federal income tax aspects of the Spin-off. This summary is not intended as a complete description of all of the tax consequences of the Spin-off and does not discuss tax consequences under the laws of state, local or foreign governments or any other jurisdiction. Moreover, the tax treatment of a stockholder may vary, depending upon his, her or its particular situation. In this regard, special rules not discussed in this summary may apply to some of our stockholders. In addition, this summary applies only to shares which are held as capital assets. The following discussion may not be applicable to a stockholder who acquired his, her or its shares by exercising stock options or otherwise as compensation.

The following discussion is based on currently existing provisions of the Code, existing, proposed and temporary treasury regulations promulgated under the Code and current administrative rulings and court decisions. All of the foregoing are subject to change, which may or may not be retroactive, and any of these changes could affect the validity of the following discussion.

Each stockholder is urged to consult his, her or its own tax advisor as to the particular tax consequences to him, her or it of the Spin-off described herein, including the applicability and effect of any state, local or foreign tax laws, and the possible effects of changes in applicable tax laws.

Tax Consequences of the Spin-off

For U.S. federal income tax purposes, the distribution by cogint of the shares of Red Violet common stock will not be eligible for treatment as a tax-free distribution. Accordingly, each holder of cogint common stock who receives shares of Red Violet common stock in the Spin-off generally will be treated as if such stockholder received a taxable distribution in an amount equal to the fair market value of Red Violet common stock received (including any fractional share deemed to be received by and sold on behalf of the stockholder), which will result in: (a) a dividend to the extent of such stockholder's ratable share of cogint's current and accumulated earnings and profits; then (b) a reduction in such stockholder's basis in cogint's common stock (but not below zero) to the extent the amount received exceeds the amount referenced in clause (a); and then (c) gain from the sale or exchange of cogint common stock to the extent the amount received exceeds the sum of the amounts referenced in clauses (a) and (b). Each stockholder's basis in his, her or its Red Violet common stock will be equal to the fair market value of such stock at the time of the Spin-off. A stockholder's holding period for such shares will begin the day after the Spin-off date.

A corporate level U.S. federal income tax will be payable by the consolidated group of which cogint is the common parent if gain realized in the Spin-off exceeds any net operating losses that may be available to offset such gain. The tax would be based upon the gain, if any, computed as the difference between the fair market value of the Red Violet common stock and cogint's adjusted basis in such stock.

cogint's earnings and profits generally will be increased by any gain cogint recognizes as a result of the contribution of assets to Red Violet and the subsequent Spin-off. cogint will not be able to advise stockholders of the amount of its earnings and profits until after the end of the tax year in which the Spin-off occurs.

In addition, cogint or other applicable withholding agents may be required or permitted to withhold at the applicable rate on all or a portion of the Spin-off distribution (including cash paid in lieu of fractional shares) payable to non-U.S. stockholders, and any such withholding would be satisfied by cogint or the other applicable withholding agent either withholding and selling a portion of our shares of common stock otherwise distributable to non-U.S. stockholders, or withholding such amount from any cash distribution otherwise payable to such non-U.S. stockholders. Any shares or cash so withheld shall be treated as if they were paid to such non-U.S. stockholders.

Although cogint will be ascribing a value to shares of Red Violet common stock it distributes for tax purposes, this valuation is not binding on the IRS or any other tax authority. These taxing authorities could ascribe a higher valuation to such shares, particularly if such shares trade at prices significantly above the value ascribed to them by cogint in the period following the distribution. Such a higher valuation may cause a larger reduction in the tax basis of a stockholder's shares of cogint common stock or may cause a stockholder to recognize additional dividend or capital gain income.

Back-up Withholding Requirements

United States information reporting requirements and backup withholding may apply with respect to dividends paid on, and proceeds from the taxable sale, exchange or other disposition of, Red Violet common stock unless the stockholder: (a) is a corporation or non-U.S. holder or comes within certain other exempt categories, and, when required, demonstrates these facts (including by providing any applicable IRS form); or (b) provides a correct taxpayer identification number, certifies as to no loss of exemption from backup withholding and otherwise complies with applicable requirements of the backup withholding rules. A stockholder who does not supply us with his, her or its correct taxpayer identification number may be subject to penalties imposed by the IRS. Any amount withheld under these rules will be creditable against the stockholder's U.S. federal income tax liability. Stockholders should consult their tax advisors as to their qualification for exemption from backup withholding and the procedure for obtaining such an exemption. If information reporting requirements apply to a stockholder, the amount of dividends paid with respect to the stockholder's shares will be reported annually to the IRS and to the stockholder.

Stockholders should consult their own tax advisors as to the particular tax consequences of the Spin-off to them.

С	С
С	Э
_	_

CAPITALIZATION

The following table presents, as of December 31, 2017, (1) our capitalization and (2) our capitalization as adjusted to give effect to the transactions and events described in "Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements." You should read this table in conjunction with our "Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements" and "Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements" included elsewhere in this document.

	Decembe	December 31, 2017		
(In thousands)	Historical	Pro Forma		
Shareholders' equity:				
Investment by Cogint, Inc.	\$17,736	\$ —		
Preferred stock	—	—		
Common stock	—	13		
Additional paid-in capital	—	37,723		
Total shareholders' equity and capitalization	\$17,736	\$ 37,736		

BUSINESS

You should read the following business description in conjunction with Red Violet's consolidated financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere in this information statement. For additional information regarding our business, please see "The Spin-off" elsewhere in this information statement.

Company Overview

Red Violet is a Delaware corporation that was incorporated in 2017. We are a software and services company specializing in big data analysis, providing cloud-based, mission-critical information solutions to enterprises in a variety of industries. Red Violet's mission is to transform data into intelligence utilizing our proprietary technology platform to solve complex problems for our clients. Harnessing the power of data fusion and powerful analytics, we transform data into intelligence, in a fast and efficient manner, so that our clients can spend their time on what matters most, running their organizations with confidence. Through our intelligent platform, CORE, we uncover the relevance of disparate data points, utilizing our analytical capabilities to provide real-time insightful views of people, businesses, assets and their interrelationships. We empower clients across markets and industries to better execute all aspects of their business, from managing risk, identifying fraud and abuse, and ensuring legislative compliance, to debt recovery.

We provide unique and compelling solutions essential to the daily workflow of organizations within both the public and private sectors. Our cloud-based data fusion platform, combined with our massive database consisting of public-record, proprietary and publicly-available data, as well as a unique repository of self-reported information on millions of consumers, enables the delivery of differentiated products and solutions used for a variety of essential functions. These essential functions include identification, authentication, investigation and validation. We operate in one reportable segment, information services.

Leveraging leading-edge technology, proprietary algorithms, and massive datasets, and through intuitive and powerful analytical applications, we provide solutions to organizations within the risk management industry. CORE is our next generation data fusion platform, which powers our flagship product idiCORETM, providing mission-critical information about individuals, businesses and assets to a variety of markets and industries. Through machine learning and advanced analytics, we use the power of data fusion to ingest and analyze data at a massive scale. The derived information from the data fusion process ultimately serves to generate unique solutions for banking and financial services companies, insurance companies, healthcare companies, law enforcement and government, the collection industry, law firms, retail, telecommunications companies, corporate security and investigative firms.

Built in a secure payment card industry (PCI) compliant environment, our cloud-based next generation technology delivers greater than four 9s of service uptime. By leveraging our proprietary infrastructure design within the cloud, we currently operate in six datacenters spread geographically across the U.S. and are able to dynamically and seamlessly scale as needed. Using our intelligent framework, and leveraging a microservices architecture where appropriate, we reduce operational cost and complexity, thus delivering superior performance at greatly reduced costs compared to traditional datacenter architectures. Since the release of our CORE platform in May 2016, we have added billions of data records and continue to add over a billion records per month on average. Our average query response time for a comprehensive profile is less than 250 milliseconds versus competitive platforms that measure comprehensive profile response times in seconds.

From cogint's acquisition of the risk management business in September 2014 through December 2016, the majority of our operations were dedicated to the early stage development of our business model, including the development of our proprietary, cloud-based technology platform, CORE, and the buildout of our initial-phase suite of products, powered by CORE, to serve a variety of industries within risk management. Beginning January 2017, with our technology platform production ready and hardened, our initial suite of products released into the

marketplace, and a multi-year product roadmap defined, we transformed from a development organization to a sales-driven organization with sales increasing from a \$5.7 million annual run-rate for the month ended December 31, 2016, to a \$11.5 million annual run-rate for the month ended December 31, 2017.

For the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, we had revenue of \$8.6 million and \$4.6 million, a net loss of \$21.5 million and \$16.9 million, and adjusted EBITDA of negative \$8.3 million and negative \$7.9 million, respectively.

Adjusted EBITDA is a non-GAAP financial measure equal to net loss, the most directly comparable financial measure based on US GAAP, adding back income tax, depreciation and amortization, share-based payments, and other adjustments, as noted in the tables included in "Use and Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Financial Measures" below in "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Conditions and Results of Operations."

Our Markets

The target market for our products and solutions today consists primarily of businesses within the risk management industry.

International Data Corporation, a global provider of market intelligence and advisory services, estimates that worldwide revenue for big data and business analytics services will be \$150.8 billion in 2017 and is expected to be more than \$210.0 billion in the year 2020, representing a CAGR of 11.9% from 2017 through 2020. The big data and analytics sector continues to grow at an accelerated pace due to the proliferation of data generated by technological advancements and changing consumer behavior. Continued, rapid adoption and use of smartphones and other mobile devices, social media and online purchasing channels, and the necessity of organizations to sort through this sea of data to glean actionable intelligence to support their daily operations, serve as key drivers of the sector's growth.

Risk management and fraud analytics has become increasingly important not only in the banking and financial services sectors but across multiple other industries and use cases. According to the market research company MarketsAndMarkets, the risk analytics software market is projected to grow from \$17.6 billion in 2017, with North America estimated to hold the largest market share in the risk analytics market, to \$35.9 billion by 2022, owing to unprecedented growth of data in the region driven by the increasing adoption of mobile and Internet of Things technologies and the direct presence of major risk analytics vendors. Data fusion analytics and the information derived therefrom is now the primary service product for risk management associated with key purchasers such as banking and financial services companies, insurance companies, healthcare companies, law enforcement and government, collection agencies, law firms, retail, telecommunications companies and private investigative firms. Primary use cases include, but are not limited to, obtaining information on consumers, businesses and assets (and their interrelationships) to facilitate the location of individuals and assets, identity verification, and to support criminal, legal, financial, insurance, and corporate investigations, due diligence and the assessment of counterparty risk.

Companies in all industries are inundated with data sourced from a growing number of digital mediums including e-commerce, mobile and social media, which provide new information on a daily basis. Companies struggle to parse through the data available to them to make decisions in real-time that improve scale and efficiency while helping them achieve and exceed their strategic goals. Our platform, solutions, and analytical capabilities directly address these issues in an industry-agnostic manner to solve complex problems in a robust and growing marketplace.

Key Challenges Facing our Customers

We believe our products and solutions address the challenges that the industry faces today, which include:

Actionable Big Data Insights Through A Single Platform—As the velocity and volume of data continues to grow exponentially, enterprises have become overwhelmed with data and their inability to glean intelligence

from such data to derive successful business decisions in real-time. Customers demand full-suite, turn-key solutions that are agile, flexible, and available on-demand in order to gain the speed, scale and insight necessary to drive their business models. As the breadth and depth of data increases, providers will need to deploy new technologies that enable both the ingestion of data at massive scale in real-time, irrespective of structure or form, and the analytics components necessary to function across multiple channels. The continued digitization of human interactions, and the corresponding availability of the data resulting therefrom, is driving demand for data capture, management and analysis software. As a result, customers are looking for flexible and efficient solutions to fuse disparate sets of not only transactional data but also demographic, ethnographic and behavioral data as well, in order to provide insights that are truly actionable.

Cost and Performance Pressures—As our customers face constant cost pressures, they need to continually improve the value they receive from their information solutions. Whether it is right-party contact, managing risk, skip tracing or regulatory compliance, customers are increasingly more sophisticated, requiring enhanced performance that provides fast, accurate, and cost-effective solutions to satisfy their business objectives. Improving performance can mean delivering the right data at the right time, or providing the most intuitive information as rapidly as possible to capitalize on opportunities or reduce risk. Superior data fusion with unique data sources delivers customers an advantage as they cope with these pressures.

Difficult Delivery of Solutions for Complex Problems and Data Analytics at Scale—The larger and more complex a data repository, the more difficult it is to provide sustained levels of performance and insight. The highly-fragmented nature of data across multiple mediums, proliferation of data and lack of robust technology limits the ability to aggregate actionable information into a comprehensive view. There is an inherent need for information solutions that allow businesses to leverage data that provides actionable intelligence to support debt recovery, fraud detection and prevention, investigations, due diligence, identity verification, and legislative compliance in a more efficient manner.

Our Competitive Strengths

We believe our leading-edge technology platform, massive database of holistic views of consumers, and dynamic and intuitive solutions deliver differentiated capabilities to our customers. Our solutions enable our customers to make more informed inquiries regarding their problems and better decisions to solve their most complex problems. We believe the following competitive strengths will continue to deliver an unrivaled value proposition that further drives our differentiation:

Transformative and Innovative Technology Platform—Through the power of our platform, CORE, we offer a comprehensive suite of information solutions. Our cloud-based, data and industry agnostic platform, CORE, allows us to assimilate, structure, and fuse billions of disparate records to create comprehensive views of individuals and to present these views in real-time via analytical applications. We believe our platform's speed, power, and scalability are key differentiators in the marketplace.

Massive Database of Holistic Views of Consumers—Data is the lifeblood of our technology platform. We leverage our CORE platform to build massive proprietary datasets and apply analytics in real-time to provide actionable insights. Our data is compiled from a myriad of online and offline sources, both structured and unstructured, including public record, publicly-available, proprietary, and self-reported data. Public record data includes personally identifiable information, as well as property, identity, bankruptcy, lien, judgment, automotive, phone and other information aggregated from companies specializing in data aggregation, public record repositories, and publicly-available sources. Proprietary data includes data internally generated by proprietary algorithms and analytic processes as well as data which is compiled through media properties, including valuable self-reported consumer information collected through voluntary surveys, promotions and contests. Through next-generation technology and proprietary algorithms, we efficiently ingest these datasets, structure them into common form, and utilize the process of data fusion to connect or fuse the data so as to create an actionable, real-time view of the data for various use cases, delivering greater intelligence to our customers and enhancing their decision-making capabilities across all markets and industries.

Our Platforms and Solutions

Leveraging leading-edge technology, proprietary algorithms, and massive datasets, and through intuitive and powerful analytical applications, we provide industry-agnostic analytical solutions for businesses within the risk management industry. These businesses use our services to perform due diligence, collect debt, verify consumer identities, investigate fraud and abuse, mitigate risk, and locate assets, among other things. Our core capabilities and technology platform allow us to serve multiple industries and solve a broad range of business issues.

CORE—our advanced analytical platform, provides cloud-based, mission-critical solutions to a variety of markets and industries. Our primary investigative solution, idiCORE, provides instant, comprehensive views of individuals, businesses, assets and their interrelationships to multiple industries, including law enforcement, government, financial services, insurance, and corporate risk for purposes such as identity verification, risk assessment, fraud detection, and compliance.

Our Sales, Distribution and Marketing

Inside Sales—Our inside sales team cultivates relationships, and ultimately closes business, with their end-user markets. These professionals are relationship-based sellers with experience in identifying clients' needs and clearly explaining and defining products that provide solutions to those needs.

Strategic Sales—While the majority of our direct sales efforts are supported through professional inside sales staff, major accounts within certain industries require a more personal, face-to-face sales approach. We continue to expand this team to meet the demand of the markets.

Distributors, Resellers, and Strategic Partners—In conjunction with direct-to-client sales efforts, we engage value-added distributors, resellers, and strategic partners that have a significant foothold in many of the industries that we have not historically served, as well as to further penetrate those industries that we do serve. This allows us to rapidly penetrate these markets while also significantly reducing overhead associated with direct sales and support efforts.

Marketing—We have implemented several methods to market our products, including participation in trade shows and seminars, advertising, public relations, distribution of sales literature and product specifications and ongoing communication with prospective clients, distributors, resellers, strategic partners and our installed base of current clients.

Our Strategy

We are committed to developing unique technology and using our analytical capabilities to deliver solutions that transform the way organizations view data. We are advancing our business through the following strategic approach:

- **The Risk Management Industry**—providing actionable intelligence in support of such use cases as the verification and authentication of consumer identities, due diligence, prevention of fraud and abuse, legislative compliance, and debt collection.
- **Custom Analytics**—enabling the public and private sectors to leverage our advanced data fusion platform and analytical applications to obtain insight essential to decision-making processes throughout each client organization.

We will remain focused on building the business organically and will continue to devote resources to the following to ensure that we are well positioned within the industry.

Continuous Advancement of Our Technology and Data to Cross-sell and Up-sell—We strongly believe that our ability to continually innovate and invest resources into our technology and data is a key foundation to our success. In addition to improving our predictive software and underlying technology platform, we also aim to provide new solutions from our data repository in an effort to offer the greatest value to our clients. We believe this allocation of resources will augment our value proposition for both existing and prospective clients. As we invest in our technology platform and data assets, we will always do so with a view towards providing solutions that deliver scalability, functionality and interoperability. Our technology platform operates at significant scale and is programmed to functionally deliver reliable and accurate information through our machine learning algorithms whose performance accelerates with each new item of data about a user, creating a perpetual series of network effects. As a result of our ability to process transactional data, self-reported data, and other proprietary datasets at massive scale, we are focused on creating a dynamic platform that maximizes interoperability and continues to drive growth opportunities within our installed customer base.

Selective Acquisitions—In addition to organic growth, we may, in the future, make acquisitions of businesses or technologies that advance our objectives and that enhance shareholder value. We are focused on identifying complementary technologies and businesses that advance our strategic approach. While we maintain our long-term strategy of increasing revenue, gaining market share and enhancing shareholder value through internal development and organic growth, we will continually seek to identify and pursue acquisition opportunities that fit within our strategy.

Our Competition

Competition in the big data and analytics sector centers on innovation, product stability, pricing and customer service. The market for our products and services is highly competitive and is subject to constant change. We compete on the basis of differentiated solutions, analytical capabilities, integration with our clients' technology, client relationships, service stability, innovation and price. We believe we are well-positioned to effectively compete on all fronts.

Our competitors vary widely in size and nature of the products and services they offer. There are a large number of competitors who offer competing products and services in specialized areas, such as fraud prevention, risk management and decisioning solutions. We believe our next-generation data fusion technology, analytical capabilities, robust database, and intelligent design of our cloud-based infrastructure will allow us to differentiate ourselves from our competition in flexibility, capability, service and price.

Some of our competitors have substantially greater financial, technical, sales and marketing resources, better name recognition and a larger customer base. Even if we introduce advanced products that meet evolving customer requirements in a timely manner, there can be no assurance that our new products will gain market acceptance.

Certain companies in the big data and analytics sector have expanded their product lines or technologies in recent years as a result of acquisitions. Further, more companies have developed products which conform to existing and emerging industry standards and have sought to compete on the basis of price. We anticipate increased competition from large data and analytics vendors. Increased competition in the big data and analytics sector could result in significant price competition, reduced profit margins or loss of market share, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results and financial condition. There can be no assurance that we will be able to compete successfully in the future with current or new competitors.

Concentration of Customers

We have established relationships with a number of customers, many of whom could unilaterally terminate their relationship with us or materially reduce the amount of business they conduct with us at any time. Market competition, customer requirements, customer financial condition and customer consolidation through mergers

or acquisitions also could adversely affect our ability to continue or expand these relationships. There is no guarantee that we will be able to retain or renew existing agreements, maintain relationships with any of our customers on acceptable terms or at all or collect amounts owed to us from insolvent customers. The loss of one or more of our major customers could adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

During the year ended December 31, 2016, no individual customer accounted for more than 10% of total revenue. During the year ended December 31, 2015, Red Violet recognized revenue from one major customer, accounting for 12% of the total consolidated and combined revenue.

As of December 31, 2016, no individual customer accounted for more than 10% of the Company's accounts receivable, while as of December 31, 2015, three customers accounted for 12%, 11% and 10%, respectively, of Red Violet's accounts receivable.

Concentration of Suppliers

Our services and products depend extensively upon continued access to and receipt of data from external sources, including data received from the major credit bureaus, including our largest data supplier. The Company's other data suppliers include strategic partners, as well as various government and public records repositories. Our largest data supplier, with whom we have expanded our relationship while securing favorable business terms over the years, accounted for approximately 43% of our total data acquisition costs for the year ended December 31, 2017, compared to approximately 29% for the year ended December 31, 2016. The initial term of the agreement with this supplier ends November 5, 2020, and continues thereafter for successive twenty-four (24) month periods unless and until either party provides written notice of non-renewal not less than one hundred eighty (180) days prior to the expiration of the then current term. During the term of the agreement, either party has the right to terminate the agreement: (i) in the event of the other party's failure to cure a material breach, (ii) in the event of the other party's insolvency, or (iii) by providing one hundred fifty (150) days' advance written notice. The minimum purchase commitments through the end of the initial term is \$13.2 million. If we are unable to maintain our relationship with our largest data supplier, our ability to provide services could be negatively impacted, as we would need to secure comparable data on similar terms, which would require significant time, expense, and resources, and may in the short-term adversely affect our reputation, business, financial condition and results of operations and, if we are unable to establish a similar relationship with other data suppliers over time, could have a long-term material impact on our business and financial condition.

Our Intellectual Property

We avail ourself of applicable trade secret and unfair competition laws to protect our proprietary technology, trademark law to protect our trademarks and domain names, and copyright laws to protect our content relating to, among other things, websites and marketing materials. Our intellectual property rights are embodied in confidential and proprietary technology and data, trademarked brands relating to our business units, products, services, and solutions, original content on our materials such as websites and marketing materials, and domain names. With respect to our trademarks, we maintain an extensive portfolio of perpetual common law and federally-registered trademark rights across several brands. We have also sought protection and registration of certain brands and trademarks internationally, such as in Europe and Canada. At present, we do not hold any issued patents.

We use data acquired through licensing rights from approximately 20 providers. The loss of any one of these providers could have an immediate near-term impact on our financial position, results of operations, and liquidity. Also see "Concentration of Supplies" above.

Regulatory Matters

Our business is subject to various federal, state, and local laws, rules, and regulations, including, without limitation, DPPA and GLBA. A change in any one of a number of the laws, rules, or regulations applicable to our business or the enactment of new or amended legislation or industry regulations pertaining to consumer or

private sector privacy issues could have a material adverse impact on information services. Legislation or industry regulations regarding consumer or private sector privacy issues could place restrictions upon the collection, sharing and use of information that is currently legally available, which could materially increase our cost of collecting and maintaining some data. These types of legislation or industry regulations could also prohibit us from collecting or disseminating certain types of data, which could adversely affect our ability to meet our clients' requirements and our profitability and cash flow targets

Seasonality

Our results are subject to seasonal fluctuation. Historically, certain products experience seasonal pressure during the fourth quarter.

Our Employees

At the time of the Spin-off, we expect we will employ 83 full time and 5 part time employees. None of our employees are represented by a labor organization, and none are party to any collective bargaining agreement. We have not experienced any work stoppages and consider our relations with our employees to be good. Competition in the recruiting of personnel in the big data and analytics sector is intense. We believe that our future success will depend in part on our continued ability to hire, motivate and retain qualified sales and marketing, executive and administrative and technical personnel. To date, we have not experienced significant difficulties in attracting or retaining qualified employees.

PROPERTIES

Red Violet's headquarters are located at 2650 North Military Trail, Suite 300, Boca Raton, Florida 33431, where it leases 25,315 rentable square feet of office space in accordance with a 91-month lease entered into in December 2014, and the subsequent first amendment, effective in January 2017, to the lease agreement.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

You should read the following discussion in conjunction with our consolidated and combined financial statements and related notes included in this information statement. This information statement contains certain forward-looking statements about our expectations, beliefs, or intentions regarding our business, financial condition, results of operations, strategies, or prospects. You can identify forward-looking statements by the fact that these statements do not relate strictly to historical or current matters. Rather, forward-looking statements relate to anticipated or expected events, activities, trends, or results as of the date they are made. Because forward-looking statements relate to matters that have not yet occurred, these statements are inherently subject to risks and uncertainties that could cause our actual results to differ materially from any future results expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements. Many factors could cause our actual activities or results to differ materially from the activities and results anticipated in forward-looking statements. These factors include those contained in the section titled "Risk Factors" of this information statement. We do not undertake any obligation to update forward-looking statements, except as required by law. These forward-looking statements are only predictions and reflect our views as of the date they are made with respect to future events and financial performance.

The historical and pro forma financial statements we have included in this information statement may not reflect what our business, financial position or results of operations would have been had we been a publicly traded company during the periods presented or what our results of operations, financial position and cash flows will be in the future when we are a stand-alone company. For additional information about our past financial performance and the basis of presentation of our financial statements, please see "Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements" and our financial statements and the notes thereto included elsewhere in this information statement. For additional information about the Spin-off, please see "The Spin-off" elsewhere in this information statement.

Overview

Red Violet, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Red Violet," "we," "us," "our," and similar terms), is currently a wholly-owned subsidiary of Cogint, Inc., also a Delaware corporation ("cogint"). cogint plans to spin-off Red Violet by distributing 100% of Red Violet's common stock pro rata to holders of cogint's common stock and certain warrants, in accordance with the terms of such warrants (the "Spin-off"). After the Spin-off, Red Violet will own the Red Violet Subsidiaries, which currently operate cogint's risk management business. These entities will be IDI Holdings, LLC ("IDI Holdings") and its wholly-owned subsidiary, Interactive Data, LLC ("Interactive Data") as well as Cogint Technologies, LLC ("Cogint Technologies"), IDI Verified, LLC ("IDI Verified") and Forewarn, LLC ("Forewarn").

Red Violet is a software and services company specializing in big data analysis, providing cloud-based, mission-critical information solutions to enterprises in a variety of industries. Red Violet's mission is to transform data into intelligence utilizing our proprietary technology platform to solve complex problems for our clients. Harnessing the power of data fusion and powerful analytics, we transform data into intelligence, in a fast and efficient manner, so our clients can spend their time on what matters most, running their organizations with confidence. Through our intelligent platform, CORETM, we uncover the relevance of disparate data points utilizing our analytical capabilities to provide real-time and insightful views of people, businesses, assets and their interrelationships. We empower clients across markets and industries to better execute all aspects of their business, from managing risk, identifying fraud and abuse, and ensuring legislative compliance, to debt recovery.

We provide unique and compelling solutions essential to the daily workflow of organizations within both the public and private sectors. Our cloud-based data fusion platform, combined with our massive database consisting of public-record, proprietary and publicly-available data, as well as a unique repository of self-

reported information on millions of consumers, enables the delivery of differentiated products and solutions used for a variety of essential functions. These essential functions include identification and authentication, and investigation and validation.

Leveraging leading-edge technology, proprietary algorithms, and massive datasets, and through intuitive and powerful analytical applications, we provide solutions to organizations within the risk management industry. CORE is our next generation data fusion platform, providing mission-critical information about individuals, businesses and assets to a variety of markets and industries. Through machine learning and advanced analytics, we use the power of data fusion to ingest and analyze data at a massive scale. The derived information from the data fusion process ultimately serves to generate unique solutions for banking and financial services companies, insurance companies, healthcare companies, law enforcement and government, the collection industry, law firms, retail, telecommunications companies, corporate security and investigative firms.

Built in a secure payment card industry (PCI) compliant environment, our cloud-based next generation technology delivers greater than four 9s of service uptime. By leveraging our proprietary infrastructure design within the cloud, we currently operate in six datacenters spread geographically across the U.S. and are able to dynamically and seamlessly scale as needed. Using our intelligent framework, and leveraging a microservices architecture where appropriate, we reduce operational cost and complexity, thus delivering superior performance at greatly reduced costs compared to traditional datacenter architectures. Since the release of our CORE platform in May 2016, we have added billions of data records and continue to add over a billion records per month on average. Our average query response time for a comprehensive profile is less than 250 milliseconds versus competitive platforms that measure comprehensive profile response times in seconds.

From cogint's acquisition of the risk management business in September 2014 through December 2016, the majority of our operations were dedicated to the early stage development of our business model, including the development of our proprietary, cloud-based technology platform, CORE, and the buildout of our initial-phase suite of products, powered by CORE, to serve a variety of industries within risk management. Beginning January 2017, with our technology platform production ready and hardened, our initial suite of products released into the marketplace, and a multi-year product roadmap defined, we transformed from a development organization to a sales-driven organization with sales increasing from a \$5.7 million annual run-rate for the month ended December 31, 2016, to a \$11.5 million annual run-rate for the month ended December 31, 2017.

In order for Red Violet to continue to develop new products, grow its existing business and expand into additional markets, we must generate and sustain sufficient operating profits and cash flow in future periods. This will require us to generate additional sales from current products and new products currently under development. We are building out our sales organization to drive current products and to introduce new products into the market place. We will incur increased compensation expenses for our sales and marketing, executive and administrative, and infrastructure related persons as we increase headcount in the next 12 months.

Industry Trends and Uncertainties

Operating results are affected by the following factors that impact the big data and analytics sector in the United States:

- The macroeconomic conditions, including the availability of affordable credit and capital, interest rates, inflation, employment levels and consumer confidence, influences our revenues. Macroeconomic conditions also have a direct impact on overall technology, marketing and advertising expenditures in the U.S. As marketing budgets are often more discretionary in nature, they are easier to reduce in the short term as compared to other corporate expenses. Future widespread economic slowdowns in any of the industries or markets our clients serve could reduce the technology and marketing expenditures of our clients and prospective customers.
- Our revenue is also significantly influenced by industry trends, including the demand for business analytics services in the industries we serve. Companies are increasingly relying on business analytics

and big-data technologies to help process data in a cost-efficient manner. As customers have gained the ability to rapidly aggregate data generated by their own activities, they are increasingly expecting access to real- time data and analytics from their service providers as well as solutions that fully integrate into their workflows. The increasing number and complexity of regulations centered around data and provision of information services makes operations for businesses in the big data and analytic sector more challenging.

• The enactment of new or amended legislation or industry regulations pertaining to consumer or private sector privacy issues could have a material adverse impact on information services. Legislation or industry regulations regarding consumer or private sector privacy issues could place restrictions upon the collection, sharing and use of information that is currently legally available, which could materially increase our cost of collecting and maintaining some data. These types of legislation or industry regulations could also prohibit us from collecting or disseminating certain types of data, which could adversely affect our ability to meet our clients' requirements and our profitability and cash flow targets.

Company Specific Trends and Uncertainties

Our operating results are also directly affected by company-specific factors, including the following:

- Some of our competitors have substantially greater financial, technical, sales and marketing resources, better name recognition and a larger customer base. Even if we introduce advanced products that meet evolving customer requirements in a timely manner, there can be no assurance that our new products will gain market acceptance.
- Certain companies in the big data and analytics sector have expanded their product lines or technologies in recent years as a result of
 acquisitions. Further, more companies have developed products which conform to existing and emerging industry standards and have sought
 to compete on the basis of price. We anticipate increased competition from large data and analytics vendors. Increased competition in the big
 data and analytics sector could result in significant price competition, reduced profit margins or loss of market share, any of which could
 have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results and financial condition. There can be no assurance that we will be able to
 compete successfully in the future with current or new competitors.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations are based upon Red Violet's consolidated and combined financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("US GAAP"). The preparation of these financial statements requires Red Violet to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses, and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. On an ongoing basis, Red Violet evaluates its estimates, including those related to the allowance for doubtful receivables, useful lives of property and equipment and intangible assets, deferred tax valuation allowance, and recoverability of the carrying amounts of goodwill and intangible assets. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

We believe the following critical accounting policies govern our more significant judgments and estimates used in the preparation of our consolidated and combined financial statements.

Revenue recognition

We generally recognize revenue when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, delivery has occurred or a service has been rendered, the price is fixed or determinable and collection is reasonably assured.

Revenue is generally recognized on (a) a transactional basis determined by the customers' usage, (b) a monthly fee or (c) a combination of both. Revenue pursuant to transactions determined by the customers' usage is recognized when the transaction is complete, and either party may terminate the transactional agreement at any time. Revenue pursuant to contracts containing a monthly fee is recognized ratably over the contract period, which is generally 12 months, and the contract shall automatically renew for additional, successive 12-month terms unless written notice of intent not to renew is provided by one party to the other at least 30 days or 60 days prior to the expiration of the then current term. Generally, customers are invoiced monthly for both transactional and contractual arrangements.

Customer payments received in excess of the amount of revenue recognized are recorded as deferred revenue in the consolidated and combined balance sheets, and are recognized as revenue when the services are rendered. All deferred revenue is expected to be realized in the next twelve months.

Generally, customers are invoiced monthly. Red Violet sells its products or provides services to customers with normal payment terms due upon receipt. Rarely does Red Violet extend payment terms beyond their normal terms.

Allowances for doubtful accounts

Red Violet maintains an allowance for doubtful accounts for estimated losses resulting from the inability of its customers to make required payments. Management determines whether an allowance needs to be provided for an amount due from a customer depending on the aging of the individual balances receivable, recent payment history, contractual terms and other qualitative factors such as status of business relationship with the customer. Historically, Red Violet's estimates for doubtful accounts have not differed materially from actual results. The amount of the allowance for doubtful accounts was \$0.2 million and \$0.1 million as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

Income taxes

Red Violet is a "C" corporation, while the subsidiaries included in the consolidation and combination are limited liability companies. Red Violet and the Red Violet Subsidiaries are currently consolidated with cogint for U.S. federal income tax purposes. However, for purposes of these financial statements, the income tax provisions were prepared assuming the entities filed separate tax returns.

Red Violet applies ASC 740-10 for recording the provision for income taxes. ASC 740-10 requires the use of the asset and liability method of accounting for income taxes. Under the asset and liability method, deferred tax assets and liabilities are computed based upon the difference between the financial statement and income tax basis of assets and liabilities using the enacted tax rate applicable when the related asset or liability is expected to be realized or settled. Deferred income tax expenses or benefits are based on the changes in the asset or liability each period. If available evidence suggests that it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized, a valuation allowance is required to reduce the deferred tax assets to the amount that is more likely than not to be realized.

On December 22, 2017, the tax reform legislation commonly known as the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (the "Act") was enacted, resulting in significant modifications to existing law, including lowering the statutory federal income tax rate to 21% among other changes, effective on January 1, 2018. As a full valuation allowance was provided as of December 31, 2017, the Act does not have any material net impact on our consolidated and combined financial statements, however, certain income tax disclosures, including the re-measurement of deferred tax assets and liabilities and related valuation allowance, and the effective income tax rate reconciliation, are affected.

Red Violet applies ASC 740, "*Income Taxes*." ASC 740 clarifies the accounting for uncertain tax positions. This interpretation requires that an entity recognizes in the consolidated and combined financial statements the

impact of a tax position, if that position is more likely than not of being sustained upon examination, based on the technical merits of the position. Recognized income tax positions are measured at the largest amount that is greater than 50% likely of being realized. Changes in recognition or measurement are reflected in the period in which the change in judgment occurs. Red Violet's accounting policy is to accrue interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions, if and when required, as interest expense and a component of other expenses, respectively, in the consolidated and combined statements of operations.

Goodwill

In accordance with ASC 350, "*Intangibles - Goodwill and Other*," goodwill is tested at least annually for impairment, or when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of such assets may not be recoverable, by assessing qualitative factors or performing a quantitative analysis in determining whether it is more likely than not that its fair value exceeds the carrying value. A quantitative step one assessment involves determining the fair value of the reporting unit using market participant assumptions. If we believe that the carrying value of a reporting unit with goodwill exceeds its estimated fair value, we will perform a quantitative step two assessment. Step two compares the carrying value of the reporting unit to the fair value of all of the assets and liabilities of the reporting unit (including any unrecognized intangibles) as if the reporting unit was acquired in a business combination. In January 2017, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2017-04 ("ASU 2017-04"), "*Intangibles - Goodwill and Other (Topic 350): Simplifying the Test for Goodwill Impairment,*" which eliminates step two from the goodwill impairment test. Under ASU 2017-04, an entity should recognize an impairment charge for the amount by which the carrying amount of a reporting unit exceeds its fair value up to the amount of goodwill allocated to that reporting unit. The Company early adopted ASU 2017-04 in the fourth quarter of 2017.

On October 1, 2017 and 2016, we performed a quantitative step one assessment. The results of our step one assessment proved that the estimated fair value of the reporting unit exceeds the carrying value. We concluded that goodwill was not impaired as of December 31, 2017 and 2016.

For purposes of reviewing impairment and the recoverability of goodwill, we must make various assumptions regarding estimated future cash flows and other factors in determining the fair values of the reporting unit, including market multiples, discount rates, etc.

Impairment of long-lived assets

Finite-lived intangible assets are amortized over their respective useful lives and, along with other long-lived assets, are evaluated for impairment periodically whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that their related carrying amounts may not be recoverable in accordance with ASC 360-10-15, "*Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets.*" In evaluating long-lived assets for recoverability, including finite-lived intangibles and property and equipment, Red Violet uses its best estimate of future cash flows expected to result from the use of the asset and eventual disposition in accordance with ASC 360-10-15. To the extent that estimated future undiscounted cash inflows attributable to the asset, less estimated future undiscounted cash outflows, are less than the carrying amount, an impairment loss is recognized in an amount equal to the difference between the carrying value of such asset and its fair value. Assets to be disposed of and for which there is a committed plan of disposal, whether through sale or abandonment, are reported at the lower of carrying value or fair value less costs to sell.

Asset recoverability is an area involving management judgment, requiring assessment as to whether the carrying value of assets can be supported by the undiscounted future cash flows. In calculating the future cash flows, certain assumptions are required to be made in respect of highly uncertain matters such as revenue growth rates, gross margin percentages and terminal growth rates. In September 2016, Red Violet wrote off the remaining balance of the intellectual property purchased by TBO from Ole Poulsen (the "Purchased IP"), pursuant to a purchase agreement dated October 14, 2014, and capitalized litigation costs of \$4.1 million, in total, as a result of an unfavorable ruling in relation to a litigation matter, which was settled pursuant to a settlement agreement on July 22, 2017. For additional information relating to this litigation matter, please see Note 11(c) to the "Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements."

We concluded there was no impairment as of December 31, 2017 and 2016.

Share-based compensation

Red Violet's share-based compensation represents the allocated expenses from cogint in connection with share-based awards granted to employees or non-employees of Red Violet by cogint. We measure share-based compensation to employees based on the estimated fair value of the awards on the date of grant, and recognize them as compensation expenses on a straight-line basis over the service period for such awards expected to vest. We only recognize compensation cost for those awards expected to vest over the service period of the award.

The fair value of RSUs and restricted stock is determined based on the number of shares granted and the quoted price of cogint's common stock and fair value of share options is estimated on the date of grant using a Black-Scholes model. We estimate the volatility of cogint's shares on the date of grant utilizing the historical volatility of cogint's publicly-traded shares. We estimate the risk-free interest rate based on rates in effect for United States government bonds with terms similar to the expected terms of the stock options, at the time of grant. We estimate the expected terms by taking into account the contractual terms and historical exercise patterns. The estimated number of stock awards that will ultimately vest requires judgment, and to the extent actual results or updated estimates differ from our current estimates, such amount will be recorded as a cumulative adjustment in the period estimates are revised. Changes in our estimates and assumptions may cause us to realize material changes in share-based compensation expense in the future. During the first quarter of 2017, we adopted ASU No. 2016-09 ("ASU 2016-09"), "*Compensation-Stock Compensation (Topic 718): Improvement to Employee Share-based Payment Accounting*," which simplifies the accounting for share-based payment transactions, and the Company elected the option to recognize gross share-based compensation expense with actual forfeitures recognized as they occur, on a retrospective basis.

We account for share-based payments to non-employees in accordance with ASC 505-50, "*Equity-Based Payments to Non-Employees*." Under ASC 505-50, share-based payment transactions with non-employees shall be measured at the fair value of the consideration received or the fair value of the equity instruments issued, whichever is more reliably measurable. In the event that the fair value of the equity instruments issued in a share-based payment transaction with non-employees is more reliably measurable than the fair value of the consideration received, the transaction shall be measured based on the fair value of the equity instruments issued. We recognize the fair value as expense on a straight-line basis over the expected service period.

Recently issued accounting standards

See Note 2, "Summary of significant accounting policies—(s) *Recently issued accounting standards*," to the "Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements."



Use and Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Financial Measures

Management evaluates the financial performance of our business on a variety of key indicators, including adjusted EBITDA. Adjusted EBITDA is a non-GAAP financial measure equal to net loss, the most directly comparable financial measure based on US GAAP, adding back income tax, depreciation and amortization, share-based compensation expense, litigation costs, and write-off of intangible assets, as noted in the tables below.

	Year Ended December 31,		
(In thousands)	2017	2016	
Net loss	\$ (21,500)	\$ (16,863)	
Income tax benefit	—	(38)	
Depreciation and amortization	1,138	607	
Share-based compensation expense	2,871	1,847	
Litigation costs	9,191	2,482	
Write-off of intangible assets		4,055	
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ (8,300)	\$ (7,910)	

We present adjusted EBITDA as a supplemental measure of our operating performance because we believe it provides useful information to our investors as it eliminates the impact of certain items that we do not consider indicative of our cash operations and ongoing operating performance. In addition, we use it as an integral part of our internal reporting to measure the performance of our business, evaluate the performance of our senior management and measure the operating strength of our business.

Adjusted EBITDA is a measure frequently used by securities analysts, investors and other interested parties in their evaluation of the operating performance of companies similar to ours and is an indicator of the operational strength of our business. Adjusted EBITDA eliminates the uneven effect of considerable amounts of non-cash depreciation and amortization, the non-cash effect of share-based compensation expense, and the impact of other items.

Adjusted EBITDA is not intended to be a performance measure that should be regarded as an alternative to, or more meaningful than, either operating income or net income as indicators of operating performance or to cash flows from operating activities as a measure of liquidity. The way we measure adjusted EBITDA may not be comparable to similarly titled measures presented by other companies, and may not be identical to corresponding measures used in our various agreements.

Results of Operations

Year ended December 31, 2017 compared to the year ended December 31, 2016

Revenue. Revenue increased \$4.0 million or 87% to \$8.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2017, from \$4.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. This increase was driven by strong growth in volume resulting from the continued staged release of our product suite, following our transformation from a development organization to a sales-driven organization beginning January 2017. During this time frame, our monthly sales increased from a \$5.7 million annual run-rate for the month ended December 31, 2016, to a \$11.5 million annual run-rate for the month ended December 31, 2017.

Cost of revenue (exclusive of depreciation and amortization). Cost of revenue increased \$2.8 million or 64% to \$7.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2017, from \$4.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. Our cost of revenue primarily includes data acquisition costs. Data acquisition costs consist primarily of the costs to acquire data either on a transactional basis or through flat-fee data licensing agreements, including unlimited usage agreements. We continue to expand our relationships with our key data suppliers, including our largest data supplier, which accounted for approximately 43% of our total data acquisition costs for the year

ended December 31, 2017, compared to approximately 29% for the year ended December 31, 2016. Other cost of revenue includes expenses related to third-party infrastructure fees.

We continued to develop our baseline data repository in anticipation of completing the development of our full suite of risk management products during the development periods. As the construct of our data costs is a flat-fee, unlimited usage model, the cost of revenue as a percentage of revenue decreased to 82% for the year ended December 31, 2017 from 94% for the year ended December 31, 2016, as a result of the scaling. We expect that the cost of revenue as a percentage of revenue will continue to decrease over the coming years as our revenue increases. Historically, at scale, the industry business model's cost of revenue will trend between 15% and 30% as a percentage of revenue.

Sales and marketing expenses. Sales and marketing expenses increased \$1.6 million or 57% to \$4.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2017, from \$2.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The increase was mainly the result of increased headcount as we continue to invest in the expansion of our sales organization. Sales and marketing expenses consist of salaries and benefits, advertising and marketing, traveling expenses, and share-based compensation expense, incurred by our sales team. Included in sales and marketing expenses was non-cash share-based compensation expense of \$0.3 million and \$0.1 million for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

General and administrative expenses. General and administrative expenses increased \$7.8 million or 80% to \$17.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2017, from \$9.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The increase was mainly the result of increased litigation costs, non-cash share-based compensation expense, and employee salaries and benefits. For the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, the amounts consisted mainly of litigation costs of \$9.2 million and \$2.5 million, including one-time accrual in connection with the TRADS Litigation Settlement, as defined in Note 11(c) to the "Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements" of this information statement, of \$7.0 million and \$0, non-cash share-based compensation expense of \$2.6 million and \$1.8 million, other professional fees of \$1.0 million and \$1.6 million, and employee salaries and benefits of \$2.8 million and \$1.7 million, respectively. Red Violet expects a significant reduction in litigation costs going forward, as a result of the TRADS Litigation Settlement.

Depreciation and amortization. Depreciation and amortization expenses increased \$0.5 million or 87% to \$1.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2017, from \$0.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The increase in depreciation and amortization for the year ended December 31, 2017 was mainly due to the amortization of intangible assets resulting from the software developed for internal use that became ready for its intended use since the second quarter of 2016.

Write-off of intangible assets. The write-off of intangible assets of \$4.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2016 represented the write-off of the remaining balance of Purchased IP and capitalized litigation costs as a result of an unfavorable ruling in relation to the Purchased IP litigation. There was no write-off of intangible assets recognized for the year ended December 31, 2017.

Loss before income taxes. We had a loss before income taxes of \$21.5 million and \$16.9 million, including litigation costs of \$9.2 million and \$2.5 million, including a one-time accrual in connection with the TRADS Litigation Settlement of \$7.0 million and \$0, non-cash share-based compensation expense of \$2.9 million and \$1.8 million, depreciation and amortization of \$1.1 million and \$0.6 million, and write-off of intangible assets of \$0 and \$4.1 million, for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. The increase in loss before income taxes for the year ended December 31, 2017 as compared to the corresponding period in 2016 was primarily due to the increase in litigation costs and share-based compensation expense, which were offset by the decrease in write-off of intangible assets.

Income taxes. Income tax benefit of \$0 and \$0 million was recognized for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. A full valuation allowance on the deferred tax assets was recognized as of

December 31, 2017 and 2016. On December 22, 2017, the Act was enacted, with the statutory federal income tax rate lowered to 21% among other changes, effective on January 1, 2018. As a full valuation allowance was provided as of December 31, 2017, the Act does not have any material net impact on our consolidated and combined financial statements, however, certain income tax disclosures, including the re-measurement of deferred tax assets and liabilities and related valuation allowance, and the effective income tax rate reconciliation, are affected. See Note 8, "Income Taxes," included in "Notes to Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements," for details.

Net loss. A net loss of \$21.5 million and \$16.9 million was recognized for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively, as a result of the foregoing.

Effect of Inflation

The rates of inflation experienced in recent years have had no material impact on our financial statements. We attempt to recover increased costs by increasing prices for our services, to the extent permitted by contracts and competition.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Cash flows used in operating activities. For the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, net cash used in operating activities was \$10.4 million and \$6.7 million, respectively. These were mainly the results of the operating loss, after the adjustments of non-cash items, for the corresponding periods.

Cash flows used in investing activities. Net cash used in investing activities for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 was \$6.5 million and \$9.3 million, respectively, which was mainly due to capitalized costs included in intangible assets of \$6.0 million and \$9.0 million for the corresponding periods, respectively.

Cash flows provided by financing activities. Net cash provided by financing activities for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 was \$16.7 million and \$16.2 million, respectively, which were mainly the results of capital contributed by Cogint, Inc. during the corresponding periods.

As of December 31, 2017, Red Violet had material commitments under certain data licensing agreements of \$23.2 million, as further disclosed in the contractual obligations table below. Red Violet anticipates funding its operations using available cash, cash flow generated from operations, and capital contributed by Cogint, Inc. for the next twelve months.

Red Violet reported net loss of \$21.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2017, as compared to \$16.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. As of December 31, 2017, Red Violet had a total member's capital balance of \$17.7 million.

As of December 31, 2017, Red Violet had cash and cash equivalents of approximately \$0.1 million. Historically, Red Violet has funded its operations via intercompany transfers from cogint on an as needed basis. Based on projections of growth in revenue and operating results in the coming year, the continued support of cogint until the Spin-off occurs, and the cash and cash equivalents Red Violet will receive upon the Spin-off, Red Violet believes that it will have sufficient cash resources to finance its operations and expected capital expenditures for the next twelve months. Subject to revenue growth, Red Violet may have to continue to raise capital through the issuance of additional equity and/or debt, which, if Red Violet is able to obtain, could have the effect of diluting stockholders. Any equity or debt financings, if available at all, may be on terms which are not favorable to Red Violet. If Red Violet's operations do not generate positive cash flow in the upcoming year, or if it is not able to obtain additional equity or debt financing on terms and conditions acceptable to it, if at all, it may be unable to implement its business plan, or even continue its operations.

Contractual Obligations

As of December 31, 2017, the Company has the following future contractual obligations:

						2023 and	
(In thousands)	2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	thereafter	Total
Lease agreements	\$ 631	\$ 686	\$ 705	\$ 724	\$ 743	\$ 1,384	\$ 4,873
Data license agreements	4,990	5,930	6,250	4,775	1,302	—	23,247
Litigation settlement	4,000						4,000
Total	\$9,621	\$6,616	\$6,955	\$5,499	\$2,045	\$ 1,384	\$32,120

The lease agreements represent future minimum rental payments under non-cancellable operating leases having initial or remaining lease terms of more than one year. The data license agreements of \$23.2 million represent material data acquisition commitments under certain data licensing agreements. Litigation settlement represents payments, over the course of one year, in connection with the TRADS Litigation Settlement.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

Except for the guarantee on certain cogint's debt, with an outstanding principal amount, plus paid-in-kind interest, of \$55.6 million as of December 31, 2017 and a maturity date in December 2020, we do not have any outstanding off-balance sheet guarantees, interest rate swap transactions or foreign currency forward contracts. In addition, we do not engage in trading activities involving non-exchange traded contracts. In our ongoing business, we do not enter into transactions involving, or otherwise form relationships with, unconsolidated entities or financials partnerships that are established for the purpose of facilitating off-balance sheet arrangements or other contractually narrow or limited purposes.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This information statement contains certain "forward-looking statements." Such forward-looking statements contain information about our expectations, beliefs or intentions regarding our product development and commercialization efforts, business, financial condition, results of operations, strategies or prospects. You can identify forward-looking statements by the fact that these statements do not relate strictly to historical or current matters. Rather, forward-looking statements relate to anticipated or expected events, activities, trends or results as of the date they are made. Because forward-looking statements relate to matters that have not yet occurred, these statements are inherently subject to risks and uncertainties that could cause our actual results to differ materially from any future results expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements.

Many factors could cause our actual activities or results to differ materially from the activities and results anticipated in forward-looking statements. These factors include the following:

- We may be unable to achieve some or all of the benefits that we expect to achieve from our separation from cogint.
- We may need additional capital in the future; however, such capital may not be available to us on reasonable terms, if at all, when or as we
 require additional funding. If we issue additional shares of our common stock or other securities that may be convertible into, or exercisable
 or exchangeable for, our common stock, our existing stockholders would experience further dilution.
- Our historical and pro forma financial information is not necessarily representative of the results we would have achieved as a publicly traded company and may not be a reliable indicator of our future results.
- The Spin-off could give rise to disputes or other unfavorable effects, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial position and results of operations.
- Under the Separation Agreement, cogint will have to indemnify us for certain liabilities. However, there can be no assurance that these indemnities will be sufficient to insure us against the full amount of such liabilities, or that cogint's ability to satisfy its indemnification obligation will not be impaired in the future.
- Our potential indemnification obligations pursuant to the Separation Agreement could materially adversely affect us.
- A court could deem the Spin-off to be a fraudulent conveyance and void the transaction or impose substantial liabilities upon us.
- We have a history of losses and negative cash flow from operations which makes our future results uncertain.
- Our products and services are highly technical and if they contain undetected errors, our business could be adversely affected and we may have to defend lawsuits or pay damages in connection with any alleged or actual failure of our products and services.
- Because our networks and information technology systems are critical to our success, if unauthorized persons hack into our systems or our systems otherwise cease to function properly, our operations could be adversely affected and we could lose revenues, proprietary information or personal data, all of which could materially adversely affect our business.
- We must adequately protect our intellectual property in order to prevent loss of valuable proprietary information.

- We depend, in part, on strategic alliances, joint ventures and acquisitions to grow our business. If we are unable to make strategic acquisitions and develop and maintain these strategic alliances and joint ventures, our growth may be adversely affected.
- If we consummate any future acquisitions, we will be subject to the risks inherent in identifying, acquiring and operating a newly acquired business.
- Our business is subject to various governmental regulations, laws and orders, compliance with which may cause us to incur significant
 expenses or reduce the availability or effectiveness of our solutions, and the failure to comply with which could subject us to civil or
 criminal penalties or other liabilities.
- The outcome of litigation, inquiries, investigations, examinations or other legal proceedings in which we are involved, in which we may become involved, or in which our customers or competitors are involved could subject us to significant monetary damages or restrictions on our ability to do business.
- Our relationships with key customers may be materially diminished or terminated.
- If we lose the services of key personnel, it could adversely affect our business.
- If we fail to respond to rapid technological changes in the big data and analytics sector, we may lose customers and/or our products and/or services may become obsolete.
- Our revenues are concentrated in the U.S. market across a broad range of industries. When these industries or the broader financial markets experience a downturn, demand for our services and revenues may be adversely affected.
- We could lose our access to data sources which could prevent us from providing our services.
- We face intense competition from both start-up and established companies that may have significant advantages over us and our products.
- There may be further consolidation in our end-customer markets, which may adversely affect our revenues.
- To the extent the availability of free or relatively inexpensive consumer and/or business information increases, the demand for some of our services may decrease.
- If our newer products do not achieve market acceptance, revenue growth may suffer.
- Our products and services can have long sales and implementation cycles, which may result in substantial expenses before realizing any associated revenues.
- Consolidation in the big data and analytics sector may limit market acceptance of our products and services.
- We may incur substantial expenses defending against claims of infringement.
- If we fail to continually enhance and adapt our products and services to keep pace with rapidly changing technologies and industry standards, we may not remain competitive and could lose clients.
- · Damage to our reputation could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.
- No market for our common stock currently exists and an active trading market may not develop or be sustained after the distribution.
- The price of our common stock, once publicly traded, may be volatile and the value of an investment in our common stock may decline
- Future issuances of shares of our common stock in connection with acquisitions or pursuant to our stock incentive plan could have a dilutive effect on your investment.
- The concentration of our stock ownership may limit individual stockholder ability to influence corporate matters.

• We are an "emerging growth company," and we cannot be certain if the reduced reporting requirements available to emerging growth companies will make our shares of common stock less attractive to investors.

QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK.

As a smaller reporting company as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act, we are not required to include information otherwise required by this item.

LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

We may be involved in litigation from time to time in the ordinary course of business. We do not believe that the ultimate resolution of any such matters will have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flows. However, the results of such matters cannot be predicted with certainty and we cannot assure you that the ultimate resolution of any legal or administrative proceeding or dispute will not have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. For additional information regarding legal proceedings, please see Note 11(c) to the "Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements."

MANAGEMENT

Directors and Executive Officers

Before the Spin-off, cogint will appoint our initial directors and executive officers. Our initial directors will serve until our first annual meeting of stockholders after completion of the Spin-off. Directors will be elected annually.

Our management team has a track record of strong performance and significant expertise in the markets we serve. We have built the leading companies in our industry, creating significant shareholder value. We continue to attract and retain experienced management talent for our business. Our team has deep knowledge of the big data and analytics sector, and expertise across the various industries that we serve. Our team has overseen the expansion of our proprietary technology platform, while managing ongoing initiatives and the strategic acquisition of synergistic businesses and technologies. As a result, we are well positioned to continue successfully driving growth both organically and through acquisitions. Upon completion of the Spin-off, our directors and executive officers will be:

Name	Position
Directors:	
Michael Brauser	Chairman of the Board
Derek Dubner	Director and Chief Executive Officer
Peter Benz	Director
Steven Rubin	Director
Robert Swayman	Director
Executive officers:	
Derek Dubner	Chief Executive Officer and Director
James Reilly	President
Daniel MacLachlan	Chief Financial Officer
Jeff Dell	Chief Information Officer

Mr. **Michael Brauser**, 62, has served as a director of cogint and its Chairman from June 2015 until completion of the Spin-off. Since 2003, Mr. Brauser has been the manager of, and an investor with, Marlin Capital Partners, LLC, a private investment company. From 1999 to 2002, he served as president and chief executive officer of Naviant, Inc. (eDirect, Inc.), an internet marketing company. He also was a founder of Seisint, Inc. (eData.com, Inc.), which was founded in 1998. Mr. Brauser served as co-chairman of the board of directors of InterCLICK (now a part of Yahoo Inc.), from August 2007 to December 2011. Mr. Brauser also served as co-chairman of the board of directors of ChromaDex Corp., an innovative natural products company, from October 2011 to February 2015. The cogint Board believes that Mr. Brauser's experience as a director on various public company boards of directors and as a manager of an investment company brings extensive business and management expertise to the Board.

Mr. Derek Dubner, 46, presently serves as the Chief Executive Officer of cogint, and as a member of the cogint Board since March 2015, as well as Chief Executive Officer of Interactive Data, a cogint subsidiary. Mr. Dubner served as our Co-Chief Executive Officer from March 2015 until March 2016, when he was appointed cogint's Chief Executive Officer. Mr. Dubner has over 15 years of experience in the data fusion industry. Mr. Dubner has served as the Chief Executive Officer of cogint subsidiary The Best One, Inc. ("TBO", now known as the IDI Holdings, LLC), a holding company engaged in the acquisition of operating businesses and the acquisition and development of technology assets across various industries, and its subsidiary, Interactive Data, since October 2014. Prior to TBO, Mr. Dubner served as General Counsel of TransUnion Risk and Alternative Data Solutions, Inc. ("TRADS") from December 2013 to June 2014. Mr. Dubner served as General Counsel and Secretary of TLO, LLC ("TLO"), an information solutions provider, from inception in 2009 through December 2013. The cogint Board believes Mr. Dubner's experience as Chief Executive Officer of cogint provides valuable business, industry, and management advice to the Board.

Mr. Peter Benz, 57, has served as a director of cogint since March 2015. Mr. Benz is the Chief Executive Officer of Viking Asset Management, LLC, an asset and investment management company which he founded in 2001. Since June 2016, Mr. Benz has served as a director of Lilis Energy Inc., an onshore oil and natural gas exploration and production company. From January 2012 until its merger with Lilis Energy Inc. in June 2016, Mr. Benz served as a director of Brushy Resources, Inc. (formerly known as Starboard Resources, Inc.), an onshore oil and natural gas exploration and production company, and became its Chairman on November 24, 2015. Mr. Benz also serves as a director of Usell.com, a technology based online market place, since October 2014. Mr. Benz served as a director and Chairman of the Board of Optex Systems Holdings, Inc., a manufacturer of optical systems for the defense industry from November 2014 until August 2017. The cogint Board believes Mr. Benz's knowledge and experience in developing companies and capital markets strengthen the Board's collective qualifications, skills, and experience.

Mr. Steven Rubin, 57, has served as a director of cogint since October 2009. Mr. Rubin has served as the Executive Vice President of OPKO since May 2007 and a director of OPKO since February 2007. Mr. Rubin currently serves on the board of directors of ChromaDex Corp., an innovator of proprietary health, wellness and nutritional ingredients that creates science-based solutions for dietary supplement, food and beverage, skin care, sports nutrition, and pharmaceutical products, since March 2017, VBI Vaccines, Inc., a commercial-stage biopharmaceutical which develops, produces and markets biological products for human healthcare, since October 2012, Kidville, Inc., which operates large, upscale facilities, catering to newborns through five-year-old children and their families and offers a wide range of developmental classes for newborns to five-year-olds, since August 2008, Non-Invasive Monitoring Systems, Inc., a medical device company, since 2008, Cocrystal Pharma, Inc., a clinical stage biotechnology company developing new treatments for viral diseases, since January 2014, Eloxx Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a clinical stage biopharmaceutical company developing novel RNA modulating drug candidates that are designed to treat rare and ultra-rare premature stop codon diseases since May 2014, Castle Brands, Inc., a developer and marketer of premium brand spirits, since January 2009. Mr. Rubin previously served as a director of Dreams, Inc., a vertically integrated sports licensing and products company, from 2006 to 2012, Ideation, Safestitch Medical, Inc. from September 2007 until its merger with TransEnterix, Inc. in September 2013, Tiger X Medical, Inc. from September 2008 until its merger with BioCardia, Inc. in October 2016, and PROLOR Biotech, Inc., from February 2008 until its acquisition by OPKO in August 2013. Mr. Rubin served as the Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary of IVAX from August 2001 until September 2006. Mr. Rubin served as the Secretary of Ideation from June 2007 to October 2009. The cogint Board believes Mr. Rubin's legal experience, managerial experience, and the knowledge and insight he has attained through his service as a director and officer of several publicly-traded corporations provides valuable business leadership, and management advice to the Board.

Mr. Robert Swayman, 63, has served as a director of cogint since June 2015. From 1998 to 2014, Mr. Swayman served as President and Chief Executive Officer of National Alarm Systems, Inc., a company he founded in 1998, prior to its sale in January 2014. From January 2014 through February 2015, Mr. Swayman served as General Manager of ASG Security, which acquired National Alarm Systems. Mr. Swayman served as a director of Vapor Corp., a U.S.-based distributor and retailer of vaporizers, e-liquids and electronic cigarettes, from March 4, 2015 to April 17, 2015, and as an employee of Vapor Corp. since April 17, 2015 providing financial and business advice. Mr. Swayman is a Certified Public Accountant and holds a B.S. degree in accounting from the State University of New York at Buffalo. The cogint Board believes Mr. Swayman's experience as President and Chief Executive Officer of National Alarm Systems, Inc., from 1998 to 2014, as well as his experience as a Certified Public Accountant provides valuable business, leadership, and management advice to the Board.

Mr. James Reilly, 43, has served as President of cogint since July 1, 2017, and previously from June 2015 until June 30, 2016 and as President and Chief Operating Officer of two of cogint's subsidiaries, IDI Holdings, LLC and Interactive Data from October 2014 until June 30, 2016. From July 1, 2016 through June 30, 2017, Mr. Reilly was enjoined from providing services for cogint or its subsidiaries. Previously, Mr. Reilly served as Vice President of Sales at TransUnion Risk and Alternative Data Solutions, Inc. From August 2010 through its acquisition of substantially all of the assets by TransUnion Risk and Alternative Data Solutions, Inc. Reilly served as Senior Vice President of TLO, LLC.

Mr. Daniel MacLachlan, 39, has served as the Chief Financial Officer of cogint since March 2016 and brings over a decade of experience as the chief financial officer of data-driven technology companies. Mr. MacLachlan served as an Independent Director, Audit and Compensation Committee Chairman for Vapor Corp., a U.S.-based distributor and retailer of vaporizers, e-liquids and electronic cigarettes, from April 2015 through April 2016. From October 2014 until early February 2015, Mr. MacLachlan served as the Chief Financial Officer of TBO. Prior to TBO, Mr. MacLachlan served in the roles of Director of Finance and Chief Financial Officer for TRADS, after it acquired substantially all of the assets of TLO, through a 363 sale process in December 2013. Mr. MacLachlan was the Chief Financial Officer of TLO since its inception in 2009. From 2005 to 2009, Mr. MacLachlan served as the Chief Financial Officer of JARI Research Corporation ("JARI"), a partnership with the Mayo Clinic advancing proprietary cancer therapeutic technology using targeted radioactive therapy. Prior to JARI, Mr. MacLachlan served as a Special Agent in the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) specializing in the criminal investigation of public corruption and civil rights violations.

Mr. Jeff Dell, 46, has served as the Chief Information Officer of cogint since September 2016 and served as the Interim Chief Information Officer of cogint from June 2016 through September 2016. From July 2015 through May 2016, Mr. Dell served as the VP Information Security of cogint. From June 2012 to June 2015, Mr. Dell served as Founder and Chief Executive Officer of Endurance Tracker, Inc., a sports-based data analytics solution. From August 2009 to May 2012, Mr. Dell served as Lead Architect at Tripwire, Inc. From October 2008 to August 2009, Mr. Dell served as Chief Information Security Officer of TLO. From September 2003 to August 2009, Mr. Dell served as Founder and Chief Executive Officer of Activeworx, Inc., a leading information security data analytics company. From January 2001 to August 2003, Mr. Dell served as Chief Information Security Officer of Seisint, Inc., a leading provider in the data fusion industry.

Director Independence

As required by the listing standards of Nasdaq, a majority of the members of the Board must qualify as "independent," as affirmatively determined by the Board. Following the Spin-off, we expect that our Board will affirmatively determine that each of the following directors is an independent director within the meaning of the Nasdaq listing standards and applicable law: Messrs. Benz, Rubin, and Swayman. We expect that that all members of our Audit, Corporate Governance and Nominating, and Compensation Committees will be independent directors, as defined by the Nasdaq listing standards and applicable law.

We do not expect there to be a family relationship between any of the individuals who are expected to serve as members of our Board and as our executive officers following the Spin-off.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Compensation Tables

The following table presents information with respect to certain persons we expect to serve as our executive officers after the Spin-off. In this document, we refer to these executive officers as the "Named Executive Officers." We are presenting executive compensation based on each Named Executive Officer's previous service with cogint. We believe the compensation received by the Named Executive Officers while employees of cogint substantially reflects the compensation they will receive in connection with their anticipated executive responsibilities for Red Violet, however, on subsequent review by our Board and Compensation Committee we may revise the compensation of our executive officers.

Summary Compensation Table

The following table summarizes the compensation for each of the Named Executive Officers for the last two completed fiscal years.

				Equity			
				tive Plan	Stock	Option	
Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary	Comp	ensation	Awards (1)	Awards	Total
Derek Dubner ⁽²⁾	2017	\$325,000	\$	—	\$2,395,000	\$ —	\$2,720,000
Chief Executive Officer	2016	\$294,500	\$	—	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 294,500
Daniel MacLachlan (3)	2017	\$226,269	\$		\$2,537,500	\$ —	\$2,763,769
Chief Financial Officer	2016	\$171,667	\$		\$ —	\$ —	\$ 171,667
James Reilly ⁽⁴⁾	2017	\$132,000	\$		\$ —	\$ —	\$ 132,000
President and Chief Operating Officer	2016	\$132,000	\$	—	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 132,000

(1) This column reflects the aggregate grant date fair value of stock awards granted in 2016 and 2017 computed in accordance with FASB ASC 718. In determining the grant date fair value for restricted stock units, cogint used the closing price of the its common stock on the grant date.

(2) Mr. Dubner began service as cogint's Co-Chief Executive Officer and Director on March 21, 2015, upon the completion of cogint's acquisition of TBO (the "TBO Merger"). Mr. Dubner's current annual salary is \$325,000. Mr. Dubner was granted 125,000 RSUs on April 13, 2017 at a fair value of \$5.60 per share, and 300,000 shares of Restricted Stock on September 7, 2017 at a fair value of \$5.65 per share.

- (3) Mr. MacLachlan began service as cogint's Chief Financial Officer on March 29, 2016. Mr. MacLachlan's current annual salary is \$226,269. Mr. MacLachlan was granted 100,000 RSUs on April 13, 2017 at a fair value of \$5.60 per share, and 350,000 RSU's on September 7, 2017 at a fair value of \$5.65 per share.
- (4) Mr. Reilly began service as cogint's President and Chief Operating Officer on March 21, 2015, and served until June 30, 2016, and resumed service on July 1, 2017. The salary disclosed for 2016 reflects Mr. Reilly's service from January 1, 2016 through June 30, 2016, and for 2017 reflected Mr. Reilly's service from July 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017. Mr. Reilly's current annual salary is \$264,000.

Employment Agreements

Derek Dubner, Daniel MacLachlan and James Reilly

On the Spin-off Date, we expect Red Violet will enter into employment agreements with each of Messrs. Dubner, MacLachlan and Reilly in connection with their service as Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial

Officer, and President of Red Violet, respectively, with substantially the same terms as their current employment agreements with cogint or its subsidiaries, subject to review and approval of Red Violet's Compensation Committee (the "Employment Agreements"). The Employment Agreements of each of Messrs. Dubner, MacLachlan and Reilly will have an initial term ending on April 30, 2020. Thereafter, each agreement will automatically renew for successive one-year terms unless either party provides the other party written notice of termination at least one hundred and twenty (120) days before the expiration of the applicable one-year term or unless terminated earlier pursuant to the terms of the employment agreements. Mr. Dubner will receive an annual

salary of \$325,000. Mr. MacLachlan will receive an annual salary of \$226,269. Mr. Reilly will receive an annual salary of \$264,000. Messrs. Dubner, MacLachlan and Reilly will be eligible to receive grants of equity under the Red Violet 2018 Stock Incentive Plan, subject to the Compensation Committee's sole discretion. Additionally, Messrs. Dubner, MacLachlan and Reilly will be eligible to participate in Red Violet's existing and future benefit plans, policies or arrangements maintained by Red Violet and made available to employees generally and for the benefit of executives.

Red Violet may terminate the Employment Agreements and each of Mr. Dubner's, Mr. MacLachlan's and Mr. Reilly's employment at any time during the term for cause. Also, Red Violet may terminate the Employment Agreements and each of Mr. Dubner's, Mr. MacLachlan's and Mr. Reilly's employment without cause.

Each of Mr. Dubner, Mr. MacLachlan and Mr. Reilly may terminate his employment and the respective employment agreement for "Good Reason," as such term is defined in each employment agreement.

Each of Mr. Dubner, Mr. MacLachlan and Mr. Reilly may also terminate his employment and the respective employment agreement for any reason or for no reason at all; provided, however, that such employee provides Red Violet with at least sixty (60) days prior written notice.

Each of Mr. Dubner's, Mr. MacLachlan's and Mr. Reilly's employment and the respective employment agreement will automatically terminate upon Mr. Dubner's, Mr. MacLachlan's or Mr. Reilly's death, as applicable. Red Violet may terminate the Employment Agreements and each of Mr. Dubner's, Mr. MacLachlan's and Mr. Reilly's employment with Red Violet immediately upon a determination of disability, as applicable.

Upon termination of the applicable employment agreement due to Mr. Dubner's, Mr. MacLachlan's or Mr. Reilly's death or disability, Red Violet shall pay, in the case of death, to the applicable employee's estate such employee's base salary accrued through the date of the employee's death and in the case of disability, to the applicable employee such employee's base salary accrued through the date of determination of the employee's disability, as applicable.

In the event Mr. Dubner's, Mr. MacLachlan's or Mr. Reilly's employment is terminated by Red Violet for cause, Red Violet shall pay to the applicable employee such employee's base salary and benefits accrued through the date of such employee's termination.

In the event Red Violet terminates the Employment Agreements of Mr. Dubner, Mr. MacLahan or Mr. Reilly without cause or any successor of Red Violet refuses to accept assignment of the Employment Agreements, or if Mr. Dubner, Mr. MacLachlan or Mr. Reilly terminates his respective employment agreement and employment with Red Violet for Good Reason, Red Violet shall pay to such employee the greater of (x) his base salary for the remainder of the term and (y) two (2) years of his base salary, in each case in accordance with Red Violet's payroll practices in effect from time to time, provided, however, the applicable employee is not in violation of the Confidentiality, Nondisclosure, Noncompetition, Nonsolicitation and Nondisparagement Agreement expected to be entered into in connection with the applicable employment agreement.

In the event Mr. Dubner, Mr. MacLachlan or Mr. Reilly terminates his respective employment agreement and employment with Red Violet for any reason (other than Good Reason) during the term of his applicable employment agreement, Red Violet shall pay to Mr. Dubner, Mr. MacLachlan or Mr. Reilly, as applicable, such employee's base salary through the date of such employee's termination.

Pursuant to the individual employment agreements or individual equity award agreements, all equity awards granted to Mr. Dubner, Mr. MacLachlan and Mr. Reilly shall vest immediately upon: (i) a "Change of Control," as such term is defined in the applicable employment agreement, (ii) a termination of such employee's employment by Red Violet without cause, (iii) a termination of employment by such employee for Good Reason or (iv) such employee's death or disability.

Red Violet 2018 Stock Incentive Plan

Overview

The Board of cogint and cogint, as the sole stockholder of Red Violet, have approved the Red Violet 2018 Stock Incentive Plan (the "Plan") pursuant to which upon completion of the Spin-off, Red Violet may issue up to [•] shares of its common stock. Red Violet's primary purpose of the Plan is to attract, retain, reward, and motivate certain individuals by providing them with an opportunity to acquire or increase a proprietary interest in Red Violet's and to incentivize them to expend maximum effort for Red Violet's growth and success, so as to strengthen the mutuality of the interests between such individuals and the stockholders of Red Violet. As of the date of this information statement, no awards have been issued under the Plan.

The following discussion summarizes the material terms of the Plan. This discussion is not intended to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the Plan, which is included as an exhibit to the Registration Statement of which this information statement forms a part.

Administration

The Plan will be administered by the Compensation Committee of the Red Violet Board (for purpose of this description of the Plan, the "Committee"). If no Committee exists, the independent Board members of Red Violet will exercise the functions of the Committee.

All grants under the Plan will be evidenced by an award agreement that will incorporate the terms and conditions of the Plan as the Committee deems necessary or appropriate.

Coverage Eligibility and Annual Grant Limits

The Plan provides for the issuance of awards (each, a "Red Violet Award") consisting of stock options ("Red Violet Options"), stock appreciation rights ("Red Violet SARs"), restricted stock ("Red Violet Restricted Stock"), restricted stock units ("Red Violet RSUs"), performance shares ("Red Violet Performance Shares"), and performance units ("Red Violet Performance Units"). Incentive stock options ("Red Violet ISOs") may be granted under the Plan only to our employees. Our employees, consultants, directors, independent contractors, and certain prospective employees who have committed to become an employee are eligible to receive all other types of awards under the Plan (each an "Eligible Individual").

The granting of Awards under the Plan shall be subject to the following limitations: (i) a maximum of [•] shares of common stock may be subject to grants of Red Violet ISOs; (ii) a maximum of [•] shares may be issued in connection with Red Violet Awards, other than Red Violet Options and Red Violet SARs, that are settled in common stock; (iii) a maximum of [•] of shares may be subject to grants of Red Violet Options or Red Violet SARs to any one Eligible Individual during any one fiscal year; (iv) a maximum of [•] of such shares may be subject to grants of Red Violet Performance Shares, Red Violet Restricted Stock, Red Violet RSUs, and Red Violet Awards of common stock to any one Eligible Individual during any one fiscal year; and (v) the maximum value on the date of grant of Red Violet Performance Units which may be granted to any one Eligible Individual during any one fiscal year; shall be \$1,000,000.

Shares Reserved for Issuance Under the Plan

Subject to adjustment as described below and under the section titled "Change in Control," the number of shares of Red Violet common stock available for issuance under the Plan will be [•] shares. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if any Red Violet Award is cancelled, forfeited or terminated for any reason prior to exercise, delivery or becoming vested in full, the shares of Red Violet common stock that were subject to such Red Violet Award shall become available for future Red Violet Awards granted under the Plan; provided, however, that any shares of common stock subject to a Red Violet Award that are cancelled to pay the exercise price of a stock option, purchase price or any taxes or tax withholdings on a Red Violet Award will not be available for future Red Violet Awards granted under this Plan.

If the outstanding shares of common stock of Red Violet are increased or decreased or changed into or exchanged for a different number or kind of shares or other securities by reason of any recapitalization, reclassification, reorganization, stock split, reverse split, combination of shares, exchange of shares, stock dividend or other distribution payable in capital stock of Red Violet or other increase or decrease in such shares effected without receipt of consideration by Red Violet, an appropriate and proportionate adjustment shall be made by the Committee to: (i) the aggregate number and kind of shares of common stock available under the Plan, (ii) the calculation of the reduction of shares of common stock available under the Plan, (iii) the number and kind of shares of common stock issuable pursuant to outstanding Red Violet Awards granted under the Plan and/or (iv) the exercise price of outstanding Red Violet Options or Red Violet SARs granted under the Plan. No fractional shares of common stock or units of other securities shall be issued pursuant to any such adjustment, and any fractions resulting from any such adjustment shall be eliminated in each case by rounding downward to the nearest whole share or unit. Any adjustments made to any Red Violet ISO shall be made in accordance with Section 424 of the Code.

Change in Control

Upon the occurrence of a Change in Control (as defined in the Plan), the Committee may, in its sole and absolute discretion, provide on a case by case basis that (i) all Awards shall terminate, provided that participants shall have the right, immediately prior to the occurrence of such Change in Control and during such reasonable period as the Committee in its sole discretion shall determine and designate, to exercise any Red Violet Award, (ii) all Red Violet Awards shall terminate, provided that participants shall be entitled to a cash payment equal to the price per share of common stock paid in the Change in Control transaction, with respect to shares subject to the vested portion of the Red Violet Award, net of the exercise price thereof, if applicable, (iii) in connection with a liquidation or dissolution of Red Violet, the Red Violet Awards, to the extent vested, shall convert into the right to receive liquidation proceeds net of the exercise price (if applicable), (iv) accelerate the vesting of Red Violet Awards and (v) any combination of the foregoing. In the event that the Committee does not terminate or convert a Red Violet Award upon a Change in Control of Red Violet, then the Red Violet Award shall be assumed, or substantially equivalent Red Violet Awards shall be substituted, by the acquiring, or succeeding corporation (or an affiliate thereof).

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

Consistent with cogint's current policy with respect to compensation of its directors, non-employee directors who join Red Violet's board of directors (the "Red Violet Board") will be granted [•] Red Violet RSUs, which will vest in three equal annual installments beginning on the first anniversary of the grant date. Additionally, each Audit Committee member will be granted an additional [•] Red Violet RSUs, all of which will vest on the one year anniversary of the grant date, and the Chairman of the Audit Committee will be granted an additional [•] Red Violet RSUs, all of which will vest on the one-year anniversary of the grant date. The foregoing Red Violet RSUs will be granted upon appointment of such non-employee director to the Red Violet Board or the Audit Committee, or as the Chairman of the Audit Committee, as the case may be, and upon any re-election of such non-employee director. Additional equity awards may be granted to directors at the direction of the Compensation Committee based on an individual director's contributions to Red Violet.

COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

In connection with the Spin-off, the Red Violet Board will establish the following committees: Audit Committee, Compensation Committee, Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee.

Audit Committee

We will have a separately-designated Audit Committee. The members of the Audit Committee are expected to be Peter Benz (Chairman), Steven Rubin, and Robert Swayman. We expect that Messrs. Benz, Rubin, and Swayman will be deemed independent within the meaning of the Nasdaq listing standards and applicable law. We also expect that Mr. Benz will be deemed an audit committee financial expert as defined in Item 407(d)(5)(ii) of Regulation S-K. The Audit Committee will be responsible and authorized to oversee the accounting and financial reporting processes of the company, the integrity of the financial reports and other financial information and the audits of the company's financial statements. The Audit Committee will also review the qualifications, independence and performance, and approve the terms of engagement, of the company's independent registered public accounting firm, and oversee the company's internal audit function.

In connection with the Spin-off, the Red Violet Board will adopt a written charter for the Audit Committee which the Audit Committee will review and reassess for adequacy on an annual basis. A copy of the Audit Committee's charter will be available on our website at redviolet.com.

Compensation Committee

We will have a separately-designated Compensation Committee. The members of the Compensation Committee are expected to be Steven Rubin (Chairman), Peter Benz, and Robert Swayman. We expect Messrs. Rubin, Benz, and Swayman will be deemed independent within the meaning of the Nasdaq listing standards and applicable law. The Compensation Committee will be responsible for reviewing and approving the compensation of the Company's executive officers and for advising the Board with respect to the compensation of the members of the Board or any committee thereof.

In connection with the Spin-off, the Red Violet Board will adopt a written charter for the Compensation Committee which the Compensation Committee will review and reassess for adequacy on an annual basis. A copy of the Compensation Committee's charter will be available on our website at redviolet.com.

Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee

We will have a separately-designated Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee. The members of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee are expected to be Robert Swayman, Steven Rubin and Peter Benz. We expect Messrs. Swayman, Rubin, and Benz will be deemed independent within the meaning of the Nasdaq listing standards and applicable law. The Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee will be responsible to (i) identify individuals qualified to become Board members; (ii) select, or recommend to the Board, director nominees for each election of directors; (iii) develop and recommend to the Board criteria for selecting qualified director candidates; (iv) consider committee member qualifications, appointment and removal; (v) recommend a code of ethics applicable to the company; and (vi) provide oversight in the evaluation of the Board and each committee.

In connection with the Spin-off, the Red Violet Board will adopt a written charter for the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee which the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee will review and reassess for adequacy on an annual basis. A copy of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee's charter will be available on our website at redviolet.com.

BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP OF SECURITIES

The following table sets forth certain information regarding the expected beneficial ownership of Red Violet common stock at Spin-off Date by (i) all directors, (ii) all named executive officers, (iii) all executive officers and directors as a group, and (iv) each person expected to beneficially own in excess of 5% of our outstanding common stock. Unless noted otherwise, the corporate address of each person listed below is 2650 North Military Trail, Suite 300, Boca Raton, Florida 33431.

We do not know of any other beneficial owner of more than 5% of the outstanding shares of common stock other than as shown below. Unless otherwise indicated below, each stockholder has sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares beneficially owned.

Named Executive Officers, Directors and Nominees	Common Stock Beneficially Owned	Percentage of Common Stock Beneficially Owned (1)
Michael Brauser		[•]%
Derek Dubner	[•]	*
Jeff Dell	[•]	*
James Reilly	[•]	*
Steven D. Rubin	[•]	*
Robert Swayman	[•](3)	*
Peter Benz	[●]	*
Daniel MacLachlan	[•](4)	*
All directors and executive officers as a group (8 persons)	[•]	[•]%
5% Holders	[•]	
Frost Gamma Investment Trust	[•](5)	[•]%
Ryan Schulke	[•](6)	[•]%
Matthew Conlin	[•](7)	[•]%

* The person will beneficially own less than 1% of Red Violet's outstanding common shares as of the Spin-off Date.

(1) Based on [•] shares of common stock expected to be distributed and outstanding at the Spin-off Date.

(2) Mr. Brauser's shares include (i) [•] shares held by Marlin Capital Partners, LLC, of which Mr. Brauser is a manager, (ii) [•] shares held by Grander Holdings, Inc. 401K, of which Mr. Brauser is the trustee, (iii) [•] shares held by Birchtree Capital, LLC, of which Mr. Brauser is the manager, (iv) [•] shares held by Mr. Brauser directly and (v) [•] shares held directly through BSIG, LLC of which Mr. Brauser owns a 50% interest. Mr. Brauser disclaims beneficial ownership of these shares except to the extent of any pecuniary interest he may have.

(3) Mr. Swayman's shares include [•] shares held through BSIG, LLC of which Mr. Swayman owns a 50% interest. Mr. Swayman disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by BSIG, LLC except to the extent of any pecuniary interest he may have.

(4) Mr. MacLachlan's shares include [•] shares held in an IRA.

- (5) Frost Gamma will beneficially own [•] shares. Dr. Phillip Frost is the trustee of Frost Gamma. Frost Gamma L.P. is the sole and exclusive beneficiary of Frost Gamma. Dr. Frost is one of two limited partners of Frost Gamma L.P. The general partner of Frost Gamma L.P. is Frost Gamma, Inc., and the sole shareholder of Frost Gamma, Inc. is Frost-Nevada Corporation. Dr. Frost is also the sole shareholder of Frost-Nevada Corporation. Frost Gamma's address is 4400 Biscayne Blvd., Suite 1500, Miami, Florida 33137.
- (6) Mr. Schulke's shares include (i) [•] shares held directly and (ii) [•] shares held by RSMC Partners, LLC, of which Mr. Schulke is a member. Mr. Schulke disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by RSMC Partners, LLC except to the extent of any pecuniary interest he may have. Mr. Schulke's address is [•].

(7) Mr. Conlin's shares include (i) [•] shares held directly, (ii) [•] shares held by Conlin Family Foundation Trust in which Mr. Conlin serves as co-trustee, (iii) [•] shares held by RSMC Partners, LLC, of which Mr. Conlin is a member and (iv) [•] shares held by the Matthew Conlin 2017 Grantor Retained Annuity Trust in which Mr. Conlin serves as trustee. Mr. Conlin disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by RSMC Partners, LLC except to the extent of any pecuniary interest he may have. Mr. Conlin's address is [•].

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

Red Violet will have a separately-designated Audit Committee, which will review and approve transactions in which Red Violet is to be a participant, where the amount involved exceeded or will exceed \$120,000 annually and any of its directors, executive officers or their immediate family members had or will have a direct or indirect material interest. The Red Violet Board will adopt a written policy stating that the Audit Committee is responsible for reviewing and, if appropriate, approving or ratifying any related party transactions. The related party transaction will not be approved unless at a minimum it is for the company's benefit and is upon terms no less favorable to the company than if the related party transactions with an unrelated third party. From incorporation to the date of this information statement, Red Violet has not entered into any related party transactions required to be disclosed under Item 404 of Regulation S-K.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

The following is a summary of Red Violet's capital stock. All references herein to "certificate of incorporation" and "bylaws" are to Red Violet's "amended and restated certificate of incorporation" and "amended and restated bylaws," both of which are filed as exhibits to the Form 10. These summaries and descriptions do not purport to be complete and are qualified in their entirety by reference to these documents, which you should read for a complete description of Red Violet's capital stock.

Authorized Capital Stock

Following the Spin-off, Red Violet will be authorized to issue 200,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, and 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.001 per share.

Common Stock

Red Violet will be authorized to issue 200,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share. The holders of common stock will be entitled to one vote per share on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders, including the election of directors, except for amendments to the certificate of incorporation relating solely to the terms of a series of preferred stock. Additionally, all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders will require the affirmative vote of the stockholders holding a majority of the shares. There will be no cumulative voting in the election of directors. In the event of Red Violet's liquidation or dissolution, holders of common stock will be entitled to share ratably in all assets remaining after payment of liabilities and the liquidation preferences of any outstanding shares of preferred stock. Holders of common stock will have no preemptive rights and will have no right to convert their common stock into any other securities and there will be no redemption provisions applicable to the common stock.

The holders of common stock will be entitled to any dividends that may be declared by the Red Violet Board out of funds legally available for payment of dividends subject to the prior rights of holders of preferred stock and any contractual restrictions Red Violet has against the payment of dividends on common stock. Red Violet has not paid dividends on its common stock since inception and it does not plan to pay dividends on its common stock in the foreseeable future.

At the effective time of the Spin-off, Red Violet expects to have [•] shares of common stock outstanding.

Preferred Stock

Red Violet will be authorized to issue 10,000,000 shares of "blank check" preferred stock with designations, rights and preferences as may be determined from time to time by the Red Violet Board. As of the Record Date, Red Violet had no shares of any class of preferred stock outstanding.

Issuance of "blank check" preferred stock

Red Violet's certificate of incorporation will authorize the issuance of up to 10,000,000 shares of "blank check" preferred stock with designations, rights and preferences as may be determined from time to time by the Red Violet Board. The Red Violet Board will be empowered, without shareholder approval, to issue a series of preferred stock with dividend, liquidation, conversion, voting or other rights which could dilute the interest of, or impair the voting power of, its common stockholders. The issuance of a series of preferred stock could be used as a method of discouraging, delaying or preventing a change in control. For example, it would be possible for the Red Violet Board to issue preferred stock with voting or other rights or preferences that could impede the success of any attempt to effect a change in control of Red Violet.

Red Violet's bylaws will also allow the Red Violet Board to fix the number of directors, however, the certificate of incorporation requires that the Red Violet Board be composed of a least three and no more than 15 directors. Red Violet's stockholders will not have cumulative voting in the election of directors.

Anti-takeover Provisions

In general, Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporations Law (the "DGCL") prohibits a Delaware corporation with a class of voting stock listed on a national securities exchange or held of record by 2000 or more stockholders from engaging in a "business combination" with an "interested shareholder" for a three-year period following the time that this shareholder becomes an interested shareholder, unless the business combination is approved in a prescribed manner. A "business combination" includes, among other things, a merger, asset or stock sale or other transaction resulting in a financial benefit to the interested shareholder. An "interested shareholder" is a person who, together with affiliates and associates, owns, or did own within three years prior to the determination of interested shareholder status, 15% or more of the corporation's voting stock. Under Section 203, a business combination between a corporation and an interested shareholder is prohibited unless it satisfies one of the following conditions:

- before the shareholder became interested, the board of directors approved either the business combination or the transaction which resulted in the shareholder becoming an interested shareholder;
- upon consummation of the transaction which resulted in the shareholder becoming an interested shareholder, the interested shareholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced, excluding for purposes of determining the voting stock outstanding (but not the outstanding voting stock owned by the interested stockholder), shares owned by persons who are directors and also officers, and employee stock plans, in some instances; or
- at or after the time the shareholder became interested, the business combination was approved by the board of directors of the corporation and authorized at an annual or special meeting of the stockholders by the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds of the outstanding voting stock which is not owned by the interested shareholder.

The DGCL permits a corporation to opt out of, or choose not to be governed by, its anti-takeover statute by expressly stating so in its original certificate of incorporation (or subsequent amendment to its certificate of incorporation or bylaws approved by its stockholders). Red Violet's certificate of incorporation contains a provision expressly opting out of the application of Section 203 of the DGCL; therefore the anti-takeover statute does not apply to Red Violet.

Special Shareholder Meetings and Action by Written Consent

Under Red Violet's bylaws, the Chairperson of the Board of Directors, its President and a majority of the members of the Board of Directors may each call a special meeting of stockholders. The bylaws do not permit meetings of stockholders to be called by any other person. Red Violet's certificate of incorporation specifically prohibits action by its stockholders by written consent without a meeting of the stockholders unless authorized in advance by a resolution adopted by the Red Violet Board or otherwise provided for or fixed pursuant to the provisions of the certificate of incorporation relating to the rights of holders of any series of preferred stock.

Any aspect of the foregoing, alone or together, could delay or prevent unsolicited takeovers and changes in control or changes in Red Violet's management.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

Continental Stock and Transfer Company will be the distribution agent for the Spin-off and will be the transfer agent and registrar for our common stock following the Spin-off. Their contact information is: 1 State Street, 30th Floor, New York, NY 10004, phone number (212) 845-3249, www.continentalstock.com.

Trading Market

Currently there is no trading market for our common stock. We have filed an application to list our common stock on Nasdaq. Assuming our common stock is approved for listing, we expect a limited "when issued" trading market for Red Violet common stock to develop on or shortly before the Record Date under the symbol "[•]." Beginning on [•], 2018, the first trading day after completion of the Spin-off, Red Violet, Inc. will begin trading "regular way" under the symbol "RDVT."

LIABILITY AND INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

Section 145(a) of the DGCL, which Red Violet is subject to, provides that a corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the person's conduct was unlawful. Section 145(b) of the DGCL provides that a corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation and except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper. To the extent that a present or former director or officer of a corporation has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action, suit or proceeding referred to in subsections (a) and (b) of Section 145 of the DGCL, or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, such person shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection therewith.

Under Article 6 of the bylaws, expenses (including attorneys' fees) reasonably incurred by a director or officer of Red Violet or, if while serving as director or officer of Red Violet, was serving at the request of Red Violet as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, enterprise or nonprofit entity in defending any civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, will be paid by Red Violet in advance of the final disposition of such action, suit or proceeding to the fullest extent not prohibited by applicable law, and, if required by law, upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of such director or officer to repay such amount if it shall ultimately be determined that such person is not entitled to be indemnified by Red Violet as authorized in the bylaws. The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, Section 145 of the DGCL and Article 6 of the bylaws are not exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled under any statute, provision of the certificate of incorporation, the bylaws, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise.

Section 145 of the DGCL also permits a corporation to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, or arising out of such person's status as such, whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under Section 145 of the DGCL.

Additionally, Article 9 of the certificate of incorporation provides that a director of Red Violet will not be liable to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except to the extent such exemption from liability or limitation thereof is not permitted under the DGCL.

69

Red Violet will carry directors and officers liability coverages designed to insure its officers and directors and those of its subsidiaries against certain liabilities incurred by them in the performance of their duties, and also providing for reimbursement in certain cases to Red Violet and its subsidiaries for sums paid to directors and officers as indemnification for similar liability. Red Violet will enter into Indemnification Agreements with its executive officers and directors providing for advancement of expenses and indemnification to the fullest extent permissible under DGCL.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to our directors, officers and controlling persons pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, Red Violet has been advised that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable.

DELIVERY OF INFORMATION STATEMENT

Red Violet, Inc. Investor Relations 2650 North Military Trail Suite 300 Boca Raton, Florida 33431 (561) 757-4000

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed a registration statement on Form 10 with the SEC with respect to the shares of our common stock that cogint stockholders and certain warrant holders will receive in the distribution. This information statement is a part of that registration statement and, as allowed by SEC rules, does not include all of the information you can find in the registration statement or the exhibits to the registration statement. For additional information relating to our company and the distribution, reference is made to the registration statement and the exhibits to the registration statement. Statements contained in this information statement as to the contents of any contract or document referred to are not necessarily complete and in each instance, if the contract or document is filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, we refer you to the copy of the contract or other document filed as an exhibit to the registration statement is qualified in all respects by reference to the applicable document.

After the distribution, we will file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. We intend to furnish our stockholders with annual reports containing consolidated financial statements audited by an independent registered public accounting firm. The registration statement is, and any of these future filings with the SEC will be, available to the public over the Internet on the SEC's website at www.sec.gov. You may read and copy any filed document at the SEC's public reference room in Washington, D.C. at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549, on official business days during the hours of 10:00 am to 3:00 pm. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information about the public reference rooms.

We will maintain an Internet site at redviolet.com. Our website and the information contained on that site, or connected to that site, are not incorporated into this information statement or the Form 10.

No person is authorized to give any information or to make any representations with respect to the matters described in this information statement other than those contained in this information statement or in the documents incorporated by reference in this information statement and, if given or made, such information or representation must not be relied upon as having been authorized by us or cogint. Neither the delivery of this information statement nor consummation of the Spin-off contemplated hereby shall, under any circumstances, create any implication that there has been no change in our affairs or those of cogint since the date of this information statement, or that the information in this information statement is correct as of any time after its date.

71

INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Report of independent registered public accounting firm for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016	Page F-
	2
Consolidated and combined balance sheets as of December 31, 2017 and 2016	F-
	3
Consolidated and combined statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016	F-
	4
Consolidated and combined statements of changes in member's capital for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016	F-
	5
Consolidated and combined statements of cash flows for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016	F-
	6
Notes to consolidated and combined financial statements	F-
	7

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

Board of Directors and Shareholders

Red Violet, Inc., IDI Holdings, LLC, Cogint Technologies, LLC and IDI Verified, LLC

Opinion on the financial statements

We have audited the accompanying consolidated and combined balance sheets of Red Violet, Inc. (a Delaware corporation) and its wholly owned subsidiary, Forewarn, LLC (a Delaware limited liability company), IDI Holdings, LLC (a Delaware limited liability company) and its wholly owned subsidiary, Interactive Data, LLC (a Georgia limited liability company), as well as Cogint Technologies, LLC (a Delaware limited liability company), and IDI Verified, LLC (a Delaware limited liability company) (collectively, the "Company") as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, and the related consolidated and combined statements of operations, changes in member's capital, and cash flows for the years then ended, and the related notes (collectively referred to as the "financial statements"). In our opinion, the financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for the years then ended, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for opinion

These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) ("PCAOB") and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB and in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. As part of our audits we are required to obtain an understanding of internal control over financial reporting but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion.

Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

/s/ GRANT THORNTON LLP

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2017.

Fort Lauderdale, Florida February 28, 2018

RED VIOLET, INC. CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED BALANCE SHEETS (Amounts in thousands)

	December 31, 2017		Decem	December 31, 2016	
ASSETS:					
Current assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	65	\$	226	
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$228 and \$111 at					
December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively		1,650		694	
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		559		781	
Total current assets		2,274		1,701	
Property and equipment, net		1,091		848	
Intangible assets, net		15,353		9,482	
Goodwill		5,227		5,227	
Other non-current assets		1,180		1,450	
Total assets	\$	25,125	\$	18,708	
LIABILITIES AND MEMBER'S CAPITAL:					
Current liabilities:					
Trade accounts payable	\$	919	\$	921	
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities		6,437		2,490	
Deferred revenue		33		80	
Total liabilities		7,389		3,491	
Total member's capital		17,736		15,217	
Total liabilities and member's capital	\$	25,125	\$	18,708	

See notes to consolidated and combined financial statements

RED VIOLET, INC. CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (Amounts in thousands)

	Year Ended December 31,			r 31,
		2017		2016
Revenue	\$	8,578	\$	4,585
Costs and expenses:				
Cost of revenue (exclusive of depreciation and amortization)		7,066		4,306
Sales and marketing expenses		4,394		2,795
General and administrative expenses		17,480		9,723
Depreciation and amortization		1,138		607
Write-off of intangible assets				4,055
Total costs and expenses		30,078		21,486
Loss before income taxes		(21,500)		(16,901)
Income tax benefit		_		(38)
Net loss	\$	(21,500)	\$	(16,863)

See notes to consolidated and combined financial statements

RED VIOLET, INC. CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN MEMBER'S CAPITAL (Amounts in thousands)

	Total member's capital
Balance as at December 31, 2015	\$ 11,914
Contribution by Cogint, Inc., including allocation of expenses	17,568
Share-based compensation	2,598
Net loss	(16,863)
Balance as at December 31, 2016	\$ 15,217
Contribution by Cogint, Inc., including allocation of expenses	20,364
Share-based compensation	3,655
Net loss	(21,500)
Balance as at December 31, 2017	\$ 17,736

See notes to consolidated and combined financial statements

RED VIOLET, INC. CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Amounts in thousands)

	Year Ended December 31			31,
		2017		2016
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:	¢	(24 500)	¢	(10.000)
Net loss	\$	(21,500)	\$	(16,863)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:		4 4 2 0		C0 7
Depreciation and amortization		1,138		607
Share-based compensation expense		2,871		1,847
Write-off of intangible assets				4,055
Provision for bad debts		287		23
Allocation of expenses from Cogint, Inc.		3,646		1,355
Changes in assets and liabilities:		(1.0.40)		(100)
Accounts receivable		(1,243)		(199)
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		222		49
Other non-current assets		270		(59)
Trade accounts payable		(2)		693
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities		3,947		1,817
Deferred revenue		(47)		(42)
Net cash used in operating activities		(10,411)		(6,717)
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:				
Purchase of property and equipment		(515)		(240)
Capitalized costs included in intangible assets		(5,953)		(9,030)
Net cash used in investing activities		(6,468)		(9,270)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:				
Capital contributed by Cogint, Inc.		16,718		16,213
Net cash provided by financing activities		16,718		16,213
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	\$	(161)	\$	226
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period		226		
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$	65	\$	226
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE INFORMATION				
Cash paid for interest	\$	_	\$	_
Cash paid for income taxes	\$		\$	
Share-based compensation capitalized in intangible assets	\$	784	\$	751

See notes to consolidated and combined financial statements

RED VIOLET, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Amounts in thousands)

1. Principal activities and organization

(a) Principal activities

Red Violet, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Red Violet," "we," "us," "our," and similar terms), is currently a wholly-owned subsidiary of Cogint, Inc., also a Delaware corporation ("cogint"). cogint plans to spin off Red Violet by distributing 100% of Red Violet's common stock pro rata to holders of cogint's common stock and certain warrants, in accordance with the terms of such warrants (the "Spin-off"). After the Spin-off, Red Violet will own the cogint subsidiaries which currently operate cogint's risk management business (the "Red Violet Subsidiaries"), including IDI Holdings, LLC ("IDI Holdings") and its wholly owned subsidiary, Interactive Data, LLC ("Interactive Data"), as well as Cogint Technologies, LLC ("Cogint Technologies"), IDI Verified, LLC ("IDI Verified") and Forewarn, LLC ("Forewarn"). All financial information and disclosures of Red Violet included in these financial statements refer to the historical financial information of Red Violet and the Red Violet Subsidiaries.

Red Violet is a software and services company specializing in big data analysis, providing cloud-based mission-critical information solutions to enterprises in a variety of industries. Our mission is to transform data into intelligence utilizing our proprietary technology platform to solve complex problems for our clients. Harnessing the power of data fusion and powerful analytics, we transform data into intelligence, in a fast and efficient manner, so that our clients can spend their time on what matters most, running their organizations with confidence. Through our intelligent platform, CORE[™], we uncover the relevance of disparate data points to deliver end-to-end, ROI-driven results for our customers. Our analytical capabilities enable us to build comprehensive datasets in real-time and provide insightful views of people, businesses, assets and their interrelationships. We empower clients across markets and industries to better execute all aspects of their business, from managing risk, identifying fraud and abuse, and ensuring legislative compliance to debt recovery.

We provide unique and compelling solutions essential to the daily workflow of organizations within both the public and private sectors. Our cloudbased data fusion platform, combined with our massive database consisting of public-record, proprietary and publicly-available data, as well as a unique repository of self-reported information on millions of consumers, enables the delivery of differentiated products and solutions used for a variety of essential functions throughout the customer life cycle. These essential functions include customer identification and authentication, and investigation and validation.

(b) Organization

cogint

cogint, a Delaware corporation and our sole member, is a data and analytics company providing risk management and digital marketing solutions to enterprises in a variety of industries. cogint's common stock is listed on The NASDAQ Global Market ("Nasdaq") under the symbol "COGT".

IDI Holdings

IDI Holdings, formerly known as The Best One, Inc. ("TBO"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of cogint, is a holding company incorporated on September 22, 2014 in the State of Florida, which was formed to engage in the acquisition of operating businesses and the acquisition and development of valuable and proprietary technology assets across various industries. On October 2, 2014, TBO acquired 100% of the membership interests of Interactive Data, a Georgia limited liability company and Interactive Data became a wholly-owned subsidiary of TBO ("Interactive Data Acquisition"). Interactive Data is an information solutions provider, historically

delivering data products and services to the Accounts Receivable Management ("ARM") industry for location and identity verification, legislative compliance and debt recovery. Today, Interactive Data delivers information solutions across the entirety of the risk management industry.

2. Summary of significant accounting policies

(a) Basis of presentation and liquidity

The accompanying consolidated and combined financial statements of Red Violet have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("US GAAP").

Red Violet reported a net loss of \$21,500 and \$16,863 for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. Net cash used in operating activities was \$10,411 and \$6,717 for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. As of December 31, 2017, Red Violet had a total member's capital of \$17,736. All losses have been funded by cogint.

As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, Red Violet had available cash of \$65 and \$226, respectively. Based on projections of growth in revenue and operating results in the coming year, continued funding from cogint, and the cash and cash equivalents upon the Spin-off, Red Violet believes that it will have sufficient cash resources to finance its operations and expected capital expenditures for the next twelve months.

Principles of consolidation and combination

The consolidated and combined financial statements include the financial statements of Red Violet and the Red Violet Subsidiaries, including IDI Holdings, Interactive Data, Cogint Technologies, IDI Verified and Forewarn. All significant intercompany transactions have been eliminated upon consolidation and combination.

(b) Use of estimates

The preparation of consolidated and combined financial statements in accordance with US GAAP requires Red Violet's management to make estimates and assumptions relating to the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated and combined financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting periods. Significant items subject to such estimates and assumptions include the allowance for doubtful accounts, useful lives of property and equipment and intangible assets, recoverability of the carrying amount of goodwill and intangible assets, and income tax provision. These estimates are often based on complex judgments and assumptions that management believes to be reasonable but are inherently uncertain and unpredictable. Actual results could differ from these estimates.

(c) Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents consist of cash on hand and bank deposits with original maturities of three months or less, which are unrestricted as to withdrawal and use.

Red Violet's cash and bank deposits were held in major financial institutions located in the United States, which management believes have high credit ratings. The cash and bank deposits held in the United States, denominated in USD, amounted to \$65 and \$226 as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

Financial instruments and related items, which potentially subject Red Violet to concentrations of credit risk, consist principally of cash investments. Red Violet places its temporary cash instruments with well-known financial institutions within the United States, and, at times, may maintain balances in United States banks in excess of the \$250 thousand dollar US Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation insurance limit. Red Violet monitors the credit ratings of the financial institutions to mitigate this risk.

(d) Accounts receivable

Accounts receivable are due from customers and are generally unsecured, which consist of amounts earned but not yet collected. None of Red Violet's accounts receivable bear interest.

The allowance for doubtful accounts is management's best estimate of the amount of probable credit losses in Red Violet's existing accounts receivable. Management determines the allowance based on reviews of customer-specific facts and economic conditions. Account balances are charged off against the allowance after all means of collection have been exhausted and the potential for recovery is considered remote. Red Violet does not have any off-balance-sheet credit exposure related to its customers. The amount of the allowance for doubtful accounts was \$228 and \$111 as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

(e) Property and equipment

Property and equipment are stated at cost, net of accumulated depreciation or amortization. Expenditures for maintenance, repairs, and minor renewals are charged to expense in the period incurred. Betterments and additions are capitalized. Property and equipment are depreciated on the straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the assets. Leasehold improvements are depreciated over the shorter of their estimated useful lives or lease terms that are reasonably assured. The estimated useful lives of property and equipment are as follows:

Computer and network equipment	5-7 years
Furniture, fixtures and office equipment	5 years
Leasehold improvements	7 years

When items of property and equipment are retired or otherwise disposed of, loss/income is charged or credited for the difference between the net book value and proceeds received thereon.

(f) Business combination

Red Violet records acquisitions pursuant to ASC 805, "*Business Combinations*." We allocate the fair value of purchase consideration to the tangible assets acquired based on their estimated fair values. The excess of the fair value of purchase consideration over the fair values of these identifiable assets and liabilities is recorded as goodwill. Such valuations require management to make significant estimates and assumptions especially with respect to intangible assets. Significant estimates in valuing certain intangible assets include, but are not limited to, future expected cash flows from acquired intangible assets, useful lives and discount rates. Management's estimates of fair value are based upon assumptions we believe to be reasonable, but which are inherently uncertain and unpredictable and, as a result, actual results may differ from estimates. During the measurement period, we may record adjustments to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed, with the corresponding offset to goodwill. Upon the conclusion of the measurement period, any subsequent adjustments are recorded to earnings.

(g) Intangible assets other than goodwill

Red Violet's intangible assets are initially recorded at the capitalized actual costs incurred, their acquisition cost, or fair value if acquired as part of a business combination, and amortized on a straight-line basis over their respective estimated useful lives, which are the periods over which the assets are expected to contribute directly or indirectly to the future cash flows of Red Violet. Red Violet's intangible assets represent Purchased IP (as defined below in Note 5, "Intangible assets, net") and capitalized litigation costs, which were fully written off in 2016, and software developed for internal use, including those resulting from the acquisition. Intangible assets have estimated useful lives on average of 10 years.

We capitalize related legal and other costs incurred and paid in defending our claims to the intellectual property when a successful outcome in the litigation case is probable, and additionally, we believe the value of the

intellectual property involved in the lawsuit is greater than the costs associated with this lawsuit as a result of a successful outcome. The recovery of costs upon a successful outcome will reduce the capitalized litigation costs carrying value. If the Company is ultimately unsuccessful, the costs would be charged to expense. In 2016, Red Violet wrote off the remaining balance of Purchased IP and capitalized litigation costs of \$4,055, which is reflected in the costs and expenses as write-off of intangible assets in the consolidated and combined statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2016, as a result of an unfavorable ruling in relation to the litigation.

In accordance with ASC 350-40, "Internal-Use Software," Red Violet capitalizes eligible costs, including salaries and staff benefits, share-based compensation expense, traveling expenses incurred by relevant employees, and other relevant costs of developing internal-use software that are incurred in the application development stage when developing or obtaining software for internal use. Once the software developed for internal use is ready for its intended use, it is amortized on a straight-line basis over its useful life, generally 10 years.

(h) Goodwill

Goodwill represents the difference between the purchase price and the estimated fair value of the net assets acquired when accounted for by the acquisition method of accounting. As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, the goodwill balance relates to the October 2, 2014 acquisition of Interactive Data by IDI Holdings.

In accordance with ASC 350, "*Intangibles—Goodwill and Other*," goodwill is tested at least annually for impairment, or when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of such assets may not be recoverable, by assessing qualitative factors or performing a quantitative analysis in determining whether it is more likely than not that its fair value exceeds the carrying value. A quantitative step one assessment involves determining the fair value of each reporting unit using market participant assumptions. If we believe that the carrying value of a reporting unit with goodwill exceeds its estimated fair value, we will perform a quantitative step two assessment. Step two compares the carrying value of the reporting unit to the fair value of all of the assets and liabilities of the reporting unit (including any unrecognized intangibles) as if the reporting unit was acquired in a business combination. On October 1, 2017, the Company early adopted ASU 2017-04, "*Intangibles—Goodwill and Other (Topic 350): Simplifying the Test for Goodwill Impairment*," which eliminates step two from the goodwill impairment test. Under ASU 2017-04, an entity should recognize an impairment charge for the amount by which the carrying amount of a reporting unit exceeds its fair value up to the amount of goodwill allocated to that reporting unit.

On October 1, 2017 and 2016, we performed a quantitative step one assessment. The results of our step one assessment proved that the estimated fair value of the reporting unit exceeds its carrying value. We concluded that goodwill was not impaired as of December 31, 2017 and 2016.

For purposes of reviewing impairment and the recoverability of goodwill, we must make various assumptions regarding estimated future cash flows and other factors in determining the fair values, including market multiples, discount rates, etc.

(i) Impairment of long-lived assets

Finite-lived intangible assets are amortized over their respective useful lives and, along with other long-lived assets, are evaluated for impairment periodically whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that their related carrying amounts may not be recoverable in accordance with ASC 360-10-15, "Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets." In evaluating long-lived assets for recoverability, including finite-lived intangibles and property and equipment, Red Violet uses its best estimate of future cash flows expected to result from the use of the asset and eventual disposition in accordance with ASC 360-10-15. To the extent that estimated future undiscounted cash inflows attributable to the asset, less estimated future undiscounted cash outflows, are less than the carrying amount, an impairment loss is recognized in an amount equal to the difference between the carrying value of such asset and its fair value. Assets to be disposed of and for which there is a committed plan of disposal, whether through sale or abandonment, are reported at the lower of carrying value or fair value less costs to sell. Due to the continued losses, Red Violet evaluated its long-lived assets for recoverability and determined no impairment was necessary.

Asset recoverability is an area involving management judgment, requiring assessment as to whether the carrying value of assets can be supported by the undiscounted future cash flows. In calculating the future cash flows, certain assumptions are required to be made in respect of highly uncertain matters such as revenue growth rates, gross margin percentages and terminal growth rates.

In September 2016, Red Violet wrote off the remaining balance of Purchased IP, as defined in Note 5, "Intangible assets, net," and capitalized litigation costs of \$4,055, as a result of an unfavorable ruling in relation to a litigation matter.

We concluded there was no impairment as of December 31, 2017 and 2016.

(j) Fair value of financial instruments

ASC 820, "Fair Value Measurements," establishes a three-tier fair value hierarchy, which prioritizes the inputs used in measuring fair value. The hierarchy prioritizes the inputs into three levels based on the extent to which inputs used in measuring fair value are observable in the market.

These tiers include:

- Level 1—defined as observable inputs such as quoted prices in active markets;
- Level 2—defined as inputs other than quoted prices in active markets that are either directly or indirectly observable; and
- Level 3—defined as unobservable inputs in which little or no market data exists, therefore requiring an entity to develop its own assumptions.

The fair value of Red Violet's cash and cash equivalents, and receivables and payables approximate their carrying amount because of the short-term nature of these instruments.

(k) Revenue recognition

Red Violet generally recognizes revenue when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, delivery has occurred or a service has been rendered, the price is fixed or determinable and collection is reasonably assured.

Revenue is generally recognized on (a) a transactional basis determined by the customers' usage, (b) a monthly fee or (c) a combination of both. Revenue pursuant to transactions determined by the customers' usage is recognized when the transaction is complete, and either party may terminate the transactional agreement at any time. Revenue pursuant to contracts containing a monthly fee is recognized ratably over the contract period, which is generally 12 months, and the contract shall automatically renew for additional, successive 12-month terms unless written notice of intent not to renew is provided by one party to the other at least 30 days or 60 days prior to the expiration of the then current term. Generally, customers are invoiced monthly for both transactional and contractual arrangements.

Customer payments received in excess of the amount of revenue recognized are recorded as deferred revenue in the consolidated and combined balance sheets, and are recognized as revenue when the services are rendered. As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, deferred revenue totaled \$33 and \$80, respectively, all of which is expected to be realized in the following year.

We market our services primarily through our own sales force. We also market our services through indirect channels such as resellers, who sell directly to businesses and consumers, which account for a small portion of revenue.

(1) Cost of revenue (exclusive of depreciation and amortization)

Our cost of revenue primarily includes data acquisition costs and other cost of revenue. Data acquisition costs consist primarily of the cost to acquire data either on a transactional basis or through flat-fee data licensing

agreements, including unlimited usage agreements. Other cost of revenue includes expenses related to third-party infrastructure fees.

(m) Advertising and promotion costs

Advertising and promotion costs are charged to operations as incurred. Advertising and promotion costs, included in sales and marketing expenses amounted to \$110 and \$145 for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

(n) Share-based compensation

Red Violet's share-based compensation represented the allocated expenses from cogint in connection with share-based awards granted to employees or non-employees of Red Violet by cogint. We account for share-based compensation to employees in accordance with ASC 718, "*Compensation—Stock Compensation.*" Under ASC 718, Red Violet measures the cost of employee services received in exchange for an award of equity instruments based on the grant-date fair value of the award and generally recognizes the costs on a straight-line basis over the period the employee is required to provide service in exchange for the award, which generally is the vesting period. For awards with performance conditions, we begin recording share-based compensation when achieving the performance criteria is probable.

The estimated number of stock awards that will ultimately vest requires judgment, and to the extent actual results or updated estimates differ from our current estimates, such amount will be recorded as a cumulative adjustment in the period estimates are revised. Changes in our estimates and assumptions may cause us to realize material changes in share-based compensation expense in the future. During the first quarter of 2017, we adopted ASU 2016-09, "*Compensation-Stock Compensation (Topic 718): Improvement to Employee Share-based Payment Accounting*," which simplifies the accounting for share-based payment transactions, including the income tax consequences, and the Company elected the option to recognize gross share-based compensation expense with actual forfeitures recognized as they occur, on a retrospective basis.

We account for share-based payments to non-employees in accordance with ASC 505-50, "*Equity-Based Payments to Non-Employees*." Under ASC 505-50, share-based payment transactions with non-employees shall be measured at the fair value of the consideration received or the fair value of the equity instruments issued, whichever is more reliably measurable. In the event that the fair value of the equity instruments issued in a share-based payment transaction with non-employees is more reliably measurable than the fair value of the consideration received, the transaction shall be measured based on the fair value of the equity instruments issued. We recognize the fair value as expense on a straight-line basis over the expected service period.

(o) Income taxes

Red Violet is a "C" corporation, while the Red Violet Subsidiaries are all limited liability companies. Red Violet and the Red Violet Subsidiaries are currently consolidated with cogint for U.S. federal income tax purposes. However, for purposes of these financial statements, the income tax provisions were prepared assuming the entities filed separate tax returns.

Income taxes are accounted for under the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases and operating loss and tax credit carry forwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled.

The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates or laws is recognized in income in the period that the change in tax rates or laws is enacted. A valuation allowance is provided to reduce the amount of deferred tax assets if it is considered more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized.

On December 22, 2017, the tax reform legislation commonly known as the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (the "Act") was enacted, resulting in significant modifications to existing law, including lowering the statutory federal income tax rate to 21% among other changes, effective on January 1, 2018. As a full valuation allowance was recognized in the current period, the Act does not have any material net impact on our consolidated financial statements, however, certain income tax disclosures, including the re-measurement of deferred tax assets and liabilities and related valuation allowance, and the effective income tax rate reconciliation, are affected.

Red Violet applies ASC 740, "*Income Taxes.*" ASC 740 clarifies the accounting for uncertain tax positions. This interpretation requires that an entity recognizes in the consolidated and combined financial statements the impact of a tax position, if that position is more likely than not of being sustained upon examination, based on the technical merits of the position. Recognized income tax positions are measured at the largest amount that is greater than 50% likely of being realized. Changes in recognition or measurement are reflected in the period in which the change in judgment occurs. Red Violet's accounting policy is to accrue interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions, if and when required, as interest expense and a component of other expenses, respectively, in the consolidated and combined statements of operations.

(p) Contingencies

In the ordinary course of business, Red Violet is subject to loss contingencies that cover a wide range of matters. An estimated loss from a loss contingency such as a legal proceeding or claim is accrued if it is probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount of the loss can be reasonably estimated. In determining whether a loss should be accrued, Red Violet evaluates, among other factors, the degree of probability and the ability to make a reasonable estimate of the amount of loss.

(q) Segment reporting

Red Violet has only one operating segment, as defined by ASC 280, "Segment Reporting."

(r) Significant concentrations and risks

Concentration of credit risk

Assets that potentially subject Red Violet to significant concentration of credit risk primarily consist of cash and cash equivalents, and accounts receivable. As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, all of Red Violet's cash and cash equivalents were deposited in financial institutions located in the United States, which management believes are of high credit quality. Accounts receivable are typically unsecured and are derived from revenue earned from customers. The risk with respect to accounts receivable is mitigated by credit evaluations Red Violet performs on its customers and its ongoing monitoring process of outstanding balances.

Concentration of customers

For the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, there was no individual customer that accounted for more than 10% of the total revenue.

As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, there was no individual customer that accounted for more than 10% of Red Violet's accounts receivable, net.

Concentration of suppliers

Our services and products depend extensively upon continued access to and receipt of data from external sources, including data received from the major credit bureaus, including our largest data supplier. The Company's other data suppliers include strategic partners, as well as various government and public records repositories. Our largest data supplier, with whom we have expanded our relationship while securing favorable business terms

over the years, accounted for approximately 43% of our total data acquisition costs for the year ended December 31, 2017, compared to approximately 29% for the year ended December 31, 2016. The initial term of the agreement with this supplier ends November 5, 2020, and continues thereafter for successive 24 month periods unless and until either party provides written notice of non-renewal not less than 180 days prior to the expiration of the then current term. During the term of the agreement, either party has the right to terminate the agreement: (i) in the event of the other party's failure to cure a material breach, (ii) in the event of the other party's insolvency, or (iii) by providing 150 days' advance written notice. The minimum purchase commitments through the end of the initial term is \$13.2 million. If we are unable to maintain our relationship with our largest data supplier, our ability to provide services could be negatively impacted, as we would need to secure comparable data on similar terms, which would require significant time, expense, and resources, and may in the short-term adversely affect our reputation, business, financial condition and results of operations and, if we are unable to establish a similar relationship with other data suppliers over time, could have a long-term material impact on our business and financial condition.

As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, one data supplier accounted for 87% and 85% of Red Violet's total trade accounts payable in relation with cost of revenue.

(s) Recently issued accounting standards

As an emerging growth Company, we have left open the opportunity to take advantage of the extended transition period provided to emerging growth companies in Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act, however it is the Company's present intention to adopt any applicable new accounting standards timely.

In May 2014, Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2014-09 ("ASU 2014-09"), "*Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606).*" The standard's core principle is that a company will recognize revenue when it transfers promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the company expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. In August 2015, FASB issued ASU No. 2015-14, "*Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606): Deferral of the Effective Date,*" which delays the effective date of ASU 2014-09 by one year. FASB also agreed to allow entities to choose to adopt the standard as of the original effective date. In March 2016, FASB issued ASU No. 2016-08, "*Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606): Principal versus Agent Considerations (Reporting Revenue Gross versus Net*)" ("ASU 2016-08"), which clarifies the implementation guidance on principal versus agent considerations. The guidance includes indicators to assist an entity in evaluating whether it controls the good or the service before it is transferred to the customer. The new revenue recognition standard will be effective for public entities for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017, and interim periods therein, that is, the first quarter of 2018. The new standard also permits two methods of adoption: retrospectively to each prior reporting period presented (full retrospective method). We plan to adopt ASU 2014-09 for the first quarter of 2018, and we anticipate adopting the standard using the modified retrospective method). We plan to adopt ASU 2014-09 for the first quarter of 2018, and we anticipate adopting the standard using the modified retrospective method. Based on our assessment, we concluded that the guidance will not have any material impact on our consolidated and combined financial statements and related disclosures.

In February 2016, FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02 ("ASU 2016-02"), "*Leases (Topic 842)*," which generally requires companies to recognize operating and financing lease liabilities and corresponding right-of-use assets on the balance sheet. This guidance will be effective for public entities and private entities in the first quarter of 2019 and the first quarter of 2020, respectively, on a modified retrospective basis and early adoption is permitted. We do not plan to early adopt ASU 2016-02. We are still evaluating the effect that this guidance will have on our consolidated and combined financial statements and related disclosures.

In August 2016, FASB issued ASU No. 2016-15 ("ASU 2016-15"), "Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230): Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Cash Payments," which provides guidance for certain cash flow

issues, including contingent consideration payments made after a business combination and debt prepayment or debt extinguishment costs etc. The guidance will be effective for public entities for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2017, and interim periods within those fiscal years, and early adoption is permitted. We plan to adopt ASU 2016-15 for the first quarter of 2018 and we do not expect ASU 2016-15 will have any material impact on our consolidated and combined financial statements.

In January 2017, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2017-04 ("ASU 2017-04"), "*Intangibles—Goodwill and Other (Topic 350): Simplifying the Test for Goodwill Impairment*," which eliminates step two from the goodwill impairment test. Under ASU 2017-04, an entity should recognize an impairment charge for the amount by which the carrying amount of a reporting unit exceeds its fair value up to the amount of goodwill allocated to that reporting unit. This guidance will be effective for us in the first quarter of 2020 on a prospective basis, and early adoption is permitted. The Company early adopted ASU 2017-04 on October 1, 2017, and the standard did not have a material impact on our consolidated and combined financial statements.

3. Accounts receivable, net

Accounts receivable, net consist of the following:

(In thousands)	December 31, 2017	December 31, 2016
Accounts receivable	\$ 1,878	\$ 805
Less: Allowance for doubtful accounts	(228)	(111)
Total accounts receivable, net	\$ 1,650	\$ 694

The movement of allowance for doubtful accounts is shown below:

	Year Ended Dec	ember 31,
(In thousands)	2017	2016
Beginning balance	\$ 111	\$ 109
Charges to expenses	287	23
Write-offs	(170)	(21)
Ending balance	\$ 228	\$ 111

Provision for bad debts of \$287 and \$23 was provided for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

4. Property and equipment, net

Property and equipment, net consist of the following:

(In thousands)	December 31, 2017	December 31, 2016	
Computer and network equipment	\$ 876	\$	697
Furniture, fixtures and office equipment	801		483
Leasehold improvements	52		34
Total cost of property and equipment	1,729		1,214
Less: accumulated depreciation and amortization	(638)		(366)
Property and equipment, net	\$ 1,091	\$	848

Depreciation of property and equipment of \$272 and \$216 was recorded for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

5. Intangible assets, net

Intangible assets other than goodwill consist of the following:

(In thousands)	Amortization period	Decem	ber 31, 2017	Decemb	er 31, 2016
Gross amount:					
Software developed for internal use	10 years	\$	16,642	\$	9,905
Accumulated amortization:					
Software developed for internal use			(1,289)		(423)
Net intangible assets:					
Software developed for internal use		\$	15,353	\$	9,482

Red Violet recorded the intellectual property purchased by Red Violet's subsidiary, TBO, from Ole Poulsen ("Purchased IP"), pursuant to the Intellectual Property Purchase Agreement dated October 14, 2014, and related legal and other costs incurred and paid in defending the Company's claims to the Purchased IP against TransUnion Risk and Alternative Data Solutions, Inc. ("TRADS"), in intangible assets as Purchased IP and capitalized litigation costs. In 2016, Red Violet wrote off the remaining balance of Purchased IP and capitalized litigation costs of \$4,055, which is reflected in the costs and expenses as write-off of intangible assets in the consolidated and combined statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2016, as a result of an unfavorable ruling in relation to the litigation. See Note 11(c), "Contingency," for additional information regarding the litigation involving the Purchased IP.

The gross amount associated with software developed for internal use mainly represents capitalized costs of internally developed software, including eligible salaries and staff benefits, share-based compensation expense, traveling expenses incurred by relevant employees, and other relevant costs.

Amortization expenses of \$866 and \$391 were included in depreciation and amortization expenses for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. As of December 31, 2017, intangible assets of \$2,839, included in the gross amounts of software developed for internal use, have not started amortization, as they have not yet been ready for their intended use.

Red Violet capitalized \$6,737 and \$9,781 during the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, with \$6,737 and \$7,331 related to internally developed software, and \$0 and \$2,450 related to Purchased IP litigation costs, respectively.

As of December 31, 2017, estimated amortization expenses related to Red Violet's intangible assets for 2018 through 2023 and thereafter are as follows:

(In thousands) Year	December 31, 2017
2018	\$ 1,525
2019	1,670
2020	1,666
2021	1,662
2022	1,662
2023 and thereafter	7,168
Total	\$ 15,353

6. Goodwill

Goodwill represents the cost in excess of the fair value of the net assets acquired in a business combination. As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, the balance of goodwill of \$5,227 was as a result of the acquisition of Interactive Data effective on October 2, 2014.

In accordance with ASC 350, "*Intangibles—Goodwill and Other*," goodwill is tested at least annually for impairment, or when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of such assets may not be recoverable, by assessing qualitative factors or performing a quantitative analysis in determining whether it is more likely than not that its fair value exceeds the carrying value. We performed our quantitative annual goodwill impairment test on October 1, 2017 which resulted in no impairment of goodwill.

As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, there are no events or changes in circumstances to indicate that goodwill is impaired.

7. Accrued expenses and other current liabilities

Accrued expenses and other current liabilities consist of the following:

(In thousands)	December 31, 2017		Decemb	er 31, 2016
Employees compensation expenses	\$	401	\$	716
Litigation settlement payable		4,000		_
Professional fees payable		1,677		1,553
Deferred rent		275		113
Miscellaneous expenses payable		84		108
Total	\$	6,437	\$	2,490

Litigation settlement payable represents the remaining balance of payable of TRADS Litigation Settlement, as defined in Note 11(c), "Contingency," as of December 31, 2017, which will be paid out in 2018.

8. Income taxes

Red Violet is a "C" corporation while the Red Violet Subsidiaries are all limited liability companies. Red Violet and the Red Violet Subsidiaries are currently consolidated with cogint for U.S. federal income tax purposes. However, for purposes of these financial statements, the income tax provisions were prepared assuming the entities filed separate tax returns.

Red Violet is subject to federal and state income taxes in the United States. The income tax (benefit) expense on loss before income taxes consisted of the following:

	Year End	Year Ended December 31,		
(In thousands)	2017	2016		
Current				
Federal	\$ —	\$ (38)		
State				
		(38)		
Deferred				
Federal	(740)	(5,542)		
State	(1,151)	(398)		
Valuation allowance	1,891	5,940		
	—	—		
Income tax benefit	\$	\$ (38)		



On December 22, 2017, the Act was enacted, with the statutory federal income tax rate lowered to 21% among other changes, effective on January 1, 2018. As a full valuation allowance was provided as of December 31, 2017, the Act does not have any material net impact on our consolidated financial statements, however, certain income tax disclosures, including the re-measurement of deferred tax assets and liabilities and related valuation allowance, and the effective income tax rate reconciliation, are affected.

Red Violet's effective income tax benefit differed from the statutory federal income tax rate of 34.0% for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016. For the year ended December 31, 2017, this difference is mainly the result of the deferred remeasurement for tax rate change resulting from the Act, valuation allowance applied against Red Violet's deferred tax assets, and state income taxes. For the year ended December 31, 2016, the difference was mainly the result of the valuation allowance applied against Red Violet's deferred tax assets and state income taxes. A reconciliation is as follows:

		Year Ended December 31,			
(In thousands)	20	2017		2016	
Tax on loss before income taxes	\$(7,310)	34.0%	\$(5,746)	34.0%	
Effect of state taxes (net of federal tax benefit)	(769)	3.6%	(371)	2.2%	
Excess tax benefit from share-based compensation	288	-1.3%		0.0%	
Others	58	-0.2%	139	-0.8%	
Deferred remeasurement for tax rate change	5,842	-27.2%		0.0%	
Valuation allowance	1,891	-8.9%	5,940	-35.1%	
Income tax benefit	\$	0.0%	\$ (38)	0.3%	

Components of deferred tax assets and liabilities consist of the following:

(In thousands)	Decem	ber 31, 2017	Decemb	er 31, 2016
Deferred tax assets:				
Net operating loss carryforwards	\$	10,931	\$	9,807
Share-based compensation		563		452
Accounts receivable		59		40
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities ⁽¹⁾		1,113		41
		12,666		10,340
Valuation allowance		(11,840)		(9,949)
		826		391
Deferred tax liabilities:				
Intangible assets		662		205
Property and equipment		164		157
Internal Revenue Code Sec. 481 adjustment		—		29
		826		391
Net deferred income tax	\$		\$	

(1) Included in deferred tax assets in relation with accrued expenses and other current liabilities as of December 31, 2017, there was deferred tax assets balance of \$1,034 resulting from the unpaid TRADS Litigation Settlement of \$4,000.

As of December 31, 2017, Red Violet had federal and state net operating loss carryforwards of \$44,361 and \$30,446, respectively, which begin to expire in 2034. Red Violet's net operating losses may be subject to annual Section 382 limitations due to ownership changes that could impact the future realization. Red Violet uses ASC 740 ordering when determining when excess tax benefits have been realized.

ASC 740 requires a valuation allowance to reduce the deferred tax assets reported if, based on the weight of the evidence, it is more likely than not that some or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. On a periodic basis, management evaluates and determines the amount of valuation allowance required and adjusts such valuation allowance accordingly. Primarily due to cumulative pre-tax losses, management determined a valuation allowance of \$11,840 and \$9,949 was necessary as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively, to reduce the deferred tax assets to the amount that is more likely than not to be realized.

Red Violet assesses its income tax positions and records tax benefits for all years subject to examination based upon its evaluation of the facts, circumstances and information available at the reporting date. For those tax positions where it is more-likely-than-not that a tax benefit will be sustained, Red Violet has recorded the largest amount of tax benefit with a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement with a taxing authority that has full knowledge of all relevant information. For those income tax positions where it is not more-likely-than-not that a tax benefit will be sustained, no tax benefit has been recognized in Red Violet's financial statements.

Red Violet continually evaluates expiring statutes of limitations, audits, proposed settlements, changes in tax law and new authoritative rulings. All of Red Violet's income tax filings since inception remain open for tax examinations.

Red Violet does not have any unrecognized tax benefits as of December 31, 2017 and 2016.

9. Share-based compensation

Share-based compensation of \$3,655 and \$2,598 in relation with the share-based awards granted by cogint to company employees were recorded during the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

The fair value of the RSUs was estimated using the market value of cogint's common stock on the date of grant, which was equivalent to the closing price of the common stock on the grant date.

As of December 31, 2017, unrecognized share-based compensation associated with the granted RSUs amounted to \$3,446, which are expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 1.9 years or immediately upon a change of control.

The share-based compensation was allocated to the following accounts in the consolidated and combined financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016:

	Year Er	Year Ended December 31,		
(In thousands)	2017	2016		
Sales and marketing expenses	\$ 259	\$ 161		
General and administrative expenses	2,612	1,686		
	2,871	1,847		
Capitalized in intangible assets	784	751		
Total	\$ 3,655	\$ 2,598		

10. Related party transactions

Contribution by cogint, recorded in member's capital, represent cash funding provided or the portion of certain expenses allocated by cogint to Red Violet.

These allocated expenses are primarily corporate employee salaries and benefits of the functional groups such as executive management, accounting, information technology and administrative, corporate administrative expenses related to legal services, accounting and finance services and other corporate and infrastructure services. Corporate employee salaries and benefits are allocated on the basis of time spent, and corporate



administrative expenses are allocated on the basis of relative percentage of services utilized or benefit received. Red Violet recorded expenses of \$3,646 and \$1,355 as a result of the allocation of expenses from cogint during the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

As discussed in Note 9, "Share-based compensation," share-based compensation of \$3,655 and \$2,598 in relation with the share-based awards granted by cogint were recorded during the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

Management believes the assumptions and allocations underlying the consolidated and combined financial statements are reasonable and appropriate under the circumstances. The expense allocations have been determined on a basis considered to be a reasonable reflection of the utilization of services provided to or the benefit received by Red Violet during the periods presented relative to the total costs and expenses incurred by Cogint, Inc. However, these expenses may not be reflective of the expenses that would have been recorded had Red Violet been an entity that operated independently of cogint, and not been a subsidiary of cogint. Consequently, future results of operations should Red Violet be separated from cogint will include costs and expenses that may be materially different than Red Violet's historical results of operations, financial position, and cash flows. Accordingly, the financial statements for these periods are not indicative of Red Violet's future results of operations, financial position, and cash flow.

11. Commitments and contingencies

(a) Operating lease commitments

Red Violet recorded rental expenses of \$681 and \$544 for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. As of December 31, 2017, future minimum rental payments under non-cancellable operating leases having initial or remaining lease terms of more than one year are as follows:

(In thousands) Year	December 31, 2017
2018	\$ 631
2019	686
2020	705
2021	724
2022	743
2023 and thereafter	1,384
Total	\$ 4,873

(b) Capital commitment

Red Violet incurred data costs of \$4,280 and \$3,200 for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively, under certain data licensing agreements. As of December 31, 2017, material capital commitments under certain data licensing agreements were \$23,247, shown as follows:

(In thousands) Year	December 31, 2017
2018	\$ 4,990
2019	5,930
2020	6,250
2021	4,775
2022	1,302
Total	\$ 23,247

(c) Contingency

On July 22, 2017, Red Violet entered into a settlement agreement with TransUnion and TRADS, settling all litigation with TransUnion and TRADS, as described below. Company subsidiary, IDI Holdings, will pay \$7,000 to TRADS over the course of one year to settle all these matters (the "TRADS Litigation Settlement"). The terms of the settlement agreement are confidential. The Company recorded the expense of \$7,000 in general and administrative expenses during the second quarter of 2017. As of December 31, 2017, the remaining unpaid balance of \$4,000 was reflected in accrued expenses and other current liabilities in the consolidated and combined balance sheet.

Following the TRADS Litigation Settlement, the Company is not currently a party to any legal proceeding, investigation or claim which, in the opinion of the management, is likely to have a material adverse effect on the business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flows. Legal fees associated with such legal proceedings, are expensed as incurred. We review legal proceedings and claims on an ongoing basis and follow appropriate accounting guidance, including ASC 450, when making accrual and disclosure decisions. We establish accruals for those contingencies where the incurrence of a loss is probable and can be reasonably estimated, and we disclose the amount accrued and the amount of a reasonably possible loss in excess of the amount accrued, if such disclosure is necessary for our financial statements to not be misleading. To estimate whether a loss contingency should be accrued by a charge to income, we evaluate, among other factors, the degree of probability of an unfavorable outcome and the ability to make a reasonable estimate of the amount of the loss. We do not record liabilities when the likelihood that the liability has been incurred is probable, but the amount cannot be reasonably estimated.

In addition to the foregoing, we may be involved in litigation from time to time in the ordinary course of business. We do not believe that the ultimate resolution of any such matters will have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flows. However, the results of such matters cannot be predicted with certainty and we cannot assure you that the ultimate resolution of any legal or administrative proceeding or dispute will not have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

(d) Guarantees

The Company is a guarantor on certain cogint debt, with an outstanding principal amount, plus paid-in-kind interest, of \$55.6 million as of December 31, 2017 and a maturity date in December 2020.

UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED PRO FORMA FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The following Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements reflect the effects of adjustments to our historical financial condition and results of operations. You should read these Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements in conjunction with the Notes to Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements included in this document and the Consolidated and Combined Financial Statements and other financial information included elsewhere in this document.

The following Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Statement of Operations for the year ended December 31, 2017 gives effect to the following transactions and events as if they occurred at the beginning of the period presented:

- (1) Cogint, Inc. ("cogint") plans to spin-off Red Violet, Inc. and its consolidated and combined entities ("we," "us," "our," "Red Violet," or the "Company") by distributing 100% of Red Violet's common stock to holders of cogint's common stock and certain warrants, in accordance with the terms of such warrants, as a stock dividend (the "Spin-off") on the record date of the Spin-off.
- (2) The Spin-off from cogint resulting in a higher level of standalone general and administrative expenses versus historical allocations from cogint.
- (3) cogint has agreed to provide \$20.0 million to Red Violet for working capital.
- (4) The reclassification of the investment by cogint in Red Violet to approximately 13.0 million shares of Red Violet's common stock and additional paid-in capital. The number of shares was calculated by consideration of the 1-for-6 conversion ratio in the Spin-off of the 78.0 million shares of cogint common stock outstanding prior to the Spin-off.
- (5) 100% valuation allowance is applied to the deferred tax assets resulting from the net operating loss, due to the historical losses.

The following Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2017 gives effect to the transactions and events described in items (1), (3) and (4) as if they occurred on December 31, 2017.

We did not present historical loss per share because it would not be meaningful. Before the Spin-off, we had only 1,000 shares of common stock outstanding, all which cogint owned. Before we complete the Spin-off, we will amend and restate our certificate of incorporation to authorize capital stock consisting of 200,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, and 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.001 per share. Also, before we complete the Spin-off, all outstanding shares of our common stock held by cogint will be converted to approximately 13.0 million shares of Red Violet's common stock, all of which will be distributed to cogint's stockholders and certain warrant holders in the Spin-off. We will not issue shares of preferred stock in the Spin-off. Unaudited pro forma basic and diluted loss per share is calculated based on net loss after giving effect to each of the transactions and events described above, divided by the number of shares of Red Violet's common stock anticipated to be outstanding after the Spin-off.

We believe that the assumptions we use provide a reasonable basis on which to present the unaudited consolidated and combined pro forma financial data. We are providing these Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements for information purposes only and you should not construe them to be indicative of our consolidated and combined financial position or results of operations had the transactions and events described above been completed on the dates assumed. Furthermore, these financial statements do not project our financial condition or results of operations for any future date or period.

RED VIOLET, INC. UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED PRO FORMA STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2017 (Amounts in thousands, except share data)

	Historical	Adjustments	Pro Forma
Revenue	\$ 8,578	\$ _	\$ 8,578
Costs and expenses:			
Cost of revenue (exclusive of depreciation and amortization)	7,066	—	7,066
Sales and marketing expenses	4,394	—	4,394
General and administrative expenses	17,480	4,559(a)	22,039
Depreciation and amortization	1,138		1,138
Total costs and expenses	30,078	4,559	34,637
Loss before income taxes	(21,500)	(4,559)	(26,059)
Income tax benefit	—	—	—
Net loss	\$(21,500)	\$ (4,559)	\$ (26,059)
Pro forma loss per share:			
Basic and diluted			\$ (2.00)
Pro forma weighted average number of shares outstanding:			
Basic and diluted			13,000,000

The accompanying notes are an integral part of this statement.

RED VIOLET, INC. UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED PRO FORMA BALANCE SHEET AS OF DECEMBER 31, 2017 (Amounts in thousands)

	Historical	Adjustments	Pro Forma
ASSETS:			
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 65	\$ 20,000(b)	\$20,065
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$228	1,650	—	1,650
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	559		559
Total current assets	2,274	20,000	22,274
Property and equipment, net	1,091	—	1,091
Intangible assets, net	15,353	—	15,353
Goodwill	5,227	—	5,227
Other non-current assets	1,180		1,180
Total assets	\$25,125	\$ 20,000	\$45,125
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY:			
Current liabilities:			
Trade accounts payable	\$ 919	\$ —	\$ 919
Accrued expenses and other current liabilities	6,437	—	6,437
Deferred revenue	33		33
Total liabilities	7,389		7,389
Shareholders' equity:			
Investment by Cogint, Inc.	17,736	20,000(b)	
		(37,736)(c)	
Preferred stock		— (c)	
Common stock		13(c)	13
Additional paid-in capital		37,723(c)	37,723
Total shareholders' equity	17,736	20,000	37,736
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity	\$25,125	\$ 20,000	\$45,125

The accompanying notes are an integral part of this statement.

NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONSOLIDATED AND COMBINED PRO FORMA FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The following is a summary of the pro forma adjustments reflected in the Unaudited Consolidated and Combined Pro Forma Financial Statements:

- (a) Record the excess of our expected separate company general and administrative expenses over and above historical corporate overhead allocation from cogint. For the year ended December 31, 2017, the excess was \$4,559, which included noncash share-based compensation expense of \$2,305.
- (b) Record the cash and cash equivalents of \$20.0 million cogint agrees to provide upon the Spin-off.
- (c) Record the reclassification of the investment by cogint in Red Violet to approximately 13.0 million shares of Red Violet's common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, and additional paid-in capital. The number of shares was calculated by consideration of the 1-for-6 conversion ratio based on approximately 78.0 million shares, the number of fully diluted shares of common stock of cogint prior to the Spin-off.